INVESTIGATING MOLECULAR BIOMARKERS DURING GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

School of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology,

Faculty of Health Sciences

In fulfilment of the requirements for the degree

Philosophiae Doctor

In the subject

Reproductive Biology

by

Stephanie Charmaine Dias

University of Pretoria

December 2019



DECLARATION

I, Stephanie Dias, declare that the dissertation/thesis, which I hereby submit for the degree Philosophiae Doctor at the University of Pretoria, is my own work and has not previously been submitted by me for a degree at this or any other tertiary institution.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The author, whose name appears on the title page of this dissertation/thesis, has obtained, for the research described in this work, the applicable research ethics approval. The author declares that she has observed the ethical standards required in terms of the University of Pretoria's Code of Ethics for Researchers and the Policy guidelines for responsible research.

Signature:

Student name: Stephanie Dias (Student no. 16402295)

Date: December 2019

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and appreciation to my supervisor, Dr Carmen Pheiffer, for her invaluable expertise and guidance throughout this dissertation. Her unequivocal support, patience and academic advice were instrumental for this study to be a success.

I am grateful to my co-supervisors Professor Sumaiya Adam and Professor Paul Rheeder for the collaboration and recruitment of participants and for always being available and willing to help. A special thanks to Sumaiya for always giving me something to look forward to and for making this journey fun for all of us.

I would like to express my gratitude to Professor Johan Louw for allowing me the opportunity to complete my PhD in the Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP) at the South African Medical Research Council.

Thank you to Ria Laubscher, a statistician in the Biostatistics Unit at the South African Medical Research Council, for her assistance with the statistical analysis.

To my fellow colleagues at BRIP and especially the epigenetics group, thank you for your continuous positive attitudes and willingness to help when needed.

Thank you to the South African Medical Research Council and the National Research Foundation for the generous financial support.

Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for their continuous love, support and encouragement throughout this challenging, yet exciting last few years. A special thanks to Jason Sieas for his assistance with designing the figures.

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my parents, Charmaine and Stephen Dias, who have sacrificed so much to ensure that my dreams are fulfilled, and to my husband, Jason Sieas, for all his encouragement, understanding and patience during my study.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Declarationi	
thics statementi	
cknowledgementsii	
Dedicationiii	
ist of Figuresvi	
ist of Tablesx	
ist of Abbreviationsxii	i
ABSTRACT xiv	(
UMMARY OF THESIS xx	ii

INTRO	ODUCTION	1
1.	Study Overview	2
2.	Problem Statement	4
3.	Rationale	4
4.	Hypothesis	5
5.	Aims And Objectives	5
5.1.	Main Aim	5
5.2.	Specific Aims:	6
5.3.	Objectives	6
CHAF	PTER 1	9
Litera	ture Review	
CHAPTER 2		
Study	Design and Methodology	
CHAPTER 3		
Preval	lence Of And Risk Factors For Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South Africa	L

CHAPTER 4
Screening And Diagnosis Of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South Africa: What We Know So Far
CHAPTER 5
Molecular Biomarkers For Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
CHAPTER 6 102
Global DNA Methylation Profiling In Peripheral Blood Cells Of South African Women With Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
CHAPTER 7
Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation In Peripheral Blood Of South African Women With Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
CHAPTER 8 150
Human Immunodeficiency Virus Infection Affects The Association Between Adiponectin DNA Methylation And Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South African Women
CHAPTER 9 178
Genetic Variants Of The Adiponectin And Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Genes In South African Women With Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
DISCUSSION
APPENDICES
Appendix 1: Study Outcomes 216
Appendix 2: Ethics Approval and Amendments 218
Appendix 3: Consent Form 223
Appendix 4: Supplementary Files for Chapter 7 228
Appendix 5: Supplementary Files for Chapter 8 233
Appendix 6: Published Research Articles 236
References

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.3. SNP characteristics. Example of a single nucleotide change from thymine to cytosine (T>C) in the DNA sequence. SNP: single nucleotide polymorphism22

Figure 6.2. Global DNA methylation levels according to GDM status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of women with or without GDM according to the IADPSG (GDM: n=63; non-GDM: n=138) (a), the NICE (GDM: n=41; non-GDM: n=160) (b) and the WHO (GDM: n=13; non-GDM: n=188) (c) criteria, using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean ± standard error of mean (SEM).......115

Figure 7.2. Box and whisker plots of β -values. Each box represents a sample (n=24). The median β -value is 0.042 with a minimum and maximum range of 0.785 and 0.827

Figure 7.6. Relative frequency of all CpGs analysed (black bars) and differentially methylated CpGs identified in our study (white bars) in relation to genomic location across the genome. UTR- untranslated region; CDS- coding domain sequence140

Figure 7.7. Top ten GO terms enriched by differentially methylated genes in GDM and non-GDM groups. Enriched GO terms were categorized into (a) biological processes, (b) molecular function and (c) cellular components. Data are presented as enriched scores express as −log10 (p value). Fisher p≤0.001......144

Figure 8.4. Schematic illustration showing potential transcription factors specific to the region of altered DNA methylation in the promoter of ADIPOQ. Potential transcription factor binding sites within the region -3425 to -3383 upstream of the ADIPOQ gene transcription start site were identified using ALGGEN-PROMO1 and ALIBABA 2.12 software. These transcription factors were cross-referenced with the MeDReader database to identify transcription factors capable of binding to highly methylated DNA. The following factors were identified: GR α - glucocorticoid receptor alpha; XBP1 - X-Box Binding Protein 1; GTF2I - General Transcription Factor Iii; SP-1 - Specificity Protein 1 Transcription Factor; OSR1 - Odd-Skipped Related Transcription factor 1; GR β - glucocorticoid receptor beta and TFAP2A - Transcription

Figure 9.1. Flow diagram for study participants. For this study, women with (n=118) and without GDM (n=331) were selected from a larger prospective cohort study...186

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1. Risk factors for GDM
Table 3.2. Adverse outcomes associated with GDM
Table 3.3. GDM prevalence studies conducted in South Africa
Table 4.1. Diagnostic criteria for GDM commonly used in South Africa. 59
Table 4.2. Current approach to GDM screening at selected Academic Centres in South Africa (Personal Communication).
Table 5.1. Studies reporting on single nucleotide polymorphisms profiled in two or more populations with Gestational diabetes mellitus
Table 5.2. Studies investigating DNA methylation in whole blood during Gestational diabetes mellitus
Table 5.3. Studies investigating circulating microRNAs during gestational diabetes mellitus.
Table 6.1. GDM diagnostic criteria commonly used in South Africa110
Table 6.2. Clinical characteristics of the study population stratified according to GDM using the IADPSG criteria
Table 6.3. GDM defined using the IADPSG, NICE and WHO 1999 diagnostic criteria

Table 7.1. Participant characteristics	134
--	-----

Table 7.2. The top five significantly differentially methylated CpG sites between	GDM
and non-GDM groups	141

Table 8.1. Participant characteristics 163

Table 8.3. Spearman's correlation between AI	DIPOQ gene promoter DNA methylation
at CpG -3410 and -3400 and participant chara	acteristics169

Table 9.1. Details for ADIPOQ rs266729 and rs17300539 and M	THFR rs1801133 single
nucleotide polymorphisms assays	
Table 9.2. Sequencing primers for SNP validation	

Table 9.3. Participant characteristics according to GDM status191

Table 9.4. Genotype frequency and allele distribution of ADIPOQ rs266729 andrs17300539 polymorphisms between GDM and non-GDM groups192

 Table 9.5. Participant characteristics according to ADIPOQ (rs266729 and rs17300539)

 genotype

 192

Table 9.6. Genotype frequency and allele distribution of MTHFR rs1801133polymorphisms between GDM and non-GDM groups193

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ACOG	American College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists
ADA	American Diabetes Association
ADIPOQ	Adiponectin
ANOVA	One-way analysis of variance
ART	Anti-retroviral therapy
BMI	Body mass index
C5orf34	Chromosome 5 open reading frame 34
CAMK1D	Calmodulin dependent protein kinase 1d
CAMTA1	Calmodulin binding transcription activator 1
CAPN10	Calpain 10
CCDC124	Coiled-coil domain containing 124
CD36	Cluster of differentiation 36
CDC123	Cell division cycle 123 homolog
CDH8	Cadherin-8
CDKAL1	Cdk5 regulatory subunit associated protein 1 like 1
CDKN2A/2B	Cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 2a/2b
CDS	Coding domain sequences
CI	Confidence interval
COPS8	Constitutive photomorphogenic homolog subunit 8
CpG	Cytosine-phosphate-guanine
CRP	C-reactive protein
CYP26B1	Cytochrome P450 family 26 subfamily b member 1
DGCR8	Digeorge critical region 8
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DNMT	DNA methyltransferase

DPSG	Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay
Expo5	Exportin-5
FDR	False discovery rate
FIGO	International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics
FOXP3	Forkhead box p3
FTO	Fat mass and obesity-associated
Fwd	Forward
GC	Group-specific
GCK	Glucokinase
GCKR	Glucokinase regulator
GCT	Glucose challenge test
GDM	Gestational diabetes mellitus
GO	Gene ontology
GRa	Glucocorticoid receptor alpha
GRβ	Glucocorticoid receptor beta
GTF21	General transcription factor 21
НААО	3-hydroxyanthranilate 3,4-dioxygenase
НАРО	Hyperglycaemia and Adverse Pregnancy Outcome
HbA1c	Glycated haemoglobin
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HOMA	Homeostatic model assessment
HOOK2	Hook microtubule-tethering protein 2
hPL	Human placental lactogen
HRM	High resolution melt-curve analysis

HWE	Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium
IADPSG	International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group
IDF	International Diabetes Federation
IGT	Impaired glucose tolerance
IGF2BP2	Insulin like growth factor 2 mRNA binding protein 2
IL-10	Interleukin-10
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IRS1	Insulin-receptor substrate 1
KASP	Kompetitive allele specific PCR
KCNJ11	Potassium voltage-gated channel subfamily j member 11
KCNQ	Potassium voltage-gated channel, KQT-like subfamily
KCNQ1	Potassium voltage-gated channel subfamily q member 1
KEGG	Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes
KHDRBS2	KHbRNA binding domain containing, signal transduction
	associated 2
KLHDC3	Kelch domain-containing protein 3
LADA	Latin American Diabetes Association
LC-ESI/MS/MS	Liquid chromatography ionisation/multi-stage mass
	spectrometry
LDR	Ligase detection reaction
МАРК	Mitogen activated protein kinase
MEA1	Male-enhanced antigen 1
MIF	Macrophage migration inhibitory factor
miRISC	MiRNA-induced silencing complex
miRNAs	MicroRNAs
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid

MSH5	Muts protein homolog 5
MTHFR	Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase
MTNR1B	Melatonin-receptor 1B gene
NCD	Non-communicable disease
NDDG	National Diabetes Data Group
NICE	National Institute for Health Care Excellence
NLRC5	NOD-like receptor family CARD domain containing 5
NOOB	Norma-exponential out-of-band
NPM1	Nucleophosphin 1
NRC1	Non-imprinted glucocorticoid receptor
NRG1	Neuregulin 1
NUDT6	Nucleoside diphosphate-linked moiety x motif 6
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
OSR1	Odd-skipped related transcription factor 1
PCA	Principle component analysis
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
РІЗК	Phosphoinositide-3-kinase
PI3KR5	Phosphoinositide-3-kinase, regulatory subunit 5
PPARG2	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma 2
PPFIBP2	Protein-tyrosine phosphatase, receptor-type, f polypeptide-
	interacting protein-binding protein 2
Pre-miRNAs	Precursor miRNAs
Pri-miRNAs	Primary transcripts
qRT-PCR	Quantitative real time-polymerase chain reaction
R1	Region 1
RASA3	Ras p21 protein activator 3

RBP4	Retinol binding protein 4
RDH12	Retinol dehydrogenase 12
Rev	Reverse
RFLP	Restriction fragment length polymorphism
RFTN1	Raftlin, lipid raft linker 1
SA	South Africa
SD	Standard deviation
SEM	Standard error of the mean
SEMA6D	Semiphorin 6d
SEMDSA	Society for Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes of South
	Africa
SHBG	Sex hormone-binding globulin
SLC30A8	Solute carrier family 30 member 8
SLC9A3	Solute carrier family 9 member 3
SNIP1	SMAD nuclear interacting protein 1
SNPs	Single nucleotide polymorphisms
SP-1	Specificity protein 1 transcription factor
STK11	Serine/threonine kinase 11
STOX2	Storkhead box
SWAP70	Switching b cell complex subunit swap 70
T1D	Type 1 diabetes
T2D	Type 2 diabetes
TCF7L2	Transcription factor 7-like 2
TET	Ten-eleven translocation
TFAP2A	Transcription factor AP2-alpha
TRBP	Transactivation-responsive RNA binding protein

UNC5C	Unc-5 netrin receptor c
UTR	Untranslated region
VDR	Vitamin D receptor
WHO	World Health Organisation
WNT6	Wingless-type MMTV integration site family, member6
XBP1	X-Box binding protein 1

ABSTRACT

Introduction

Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is a significant public health concern, due to its association with short- and long-term complications in both mothers and offspring. DNA methylation and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) offer potential to serve as molecular biomarkers, which may lead to improved detection of GDM with positive effects on health outcomes.

Aim

The aim of this study was to investigate whether DNA methylation and SNPs are associated with GDM and may offer potential as molecular biomarkers for GDM in South Africa (SA).

Methods

This study followed a two-pronged approach. Firstly, literature searches were conducted to collate and synthesise all published articles reporting on the prevalence of GDM in SA, the screening and diagnostic strategies used, and the current status of DNA methylation and SNPs as biomarkers for GDM. Secondly, we conducted experiments to investigate global (n=201), genome-wide (n=24) and gene-specific DNA methylation (n=286) of the adiponectin gene (*ADIPOQ*) in whole blood of women with and without GDM, using an Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay, a methylationEPIC BeadChip Array and pyrosequencing, respectively. In addition, genotype and allele frequencies of *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539, and

methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (*MTHFR*) rs1801133 were determined, using quantitative real-time PCR (n=449) and DNA sequencing for validation.

Results

The literature search showed that the prevalence of GDM in SA has increased over the years. Furthermore, it showed that the lack of uniformity in screening and diagnosis between and within countries hamper the accurate detection of GDM. Lastly, the literature search identified several studies that support the use of DNA methylation and SNPs as potential biomarkers for GDM. Experimentally, we showed no differences in global DNA methylation between GDM and non-GDM groups. Interestingly, global DNA methylation levels were 18% (p=0.012) higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women. Genome-wide methylation analysis identified 1046 differentially methylated CpG sites (associated with 939 genes) (Cut-off threshold: M>0.06 and p<0.01). Among the top five CpG sites identified, one CpG mapped to the calmodulin-binding transcription activator 1 (*CAMTA1*) gene, which has been shown to regulate insulin production and secretion. Two CpG sites (-3410: p=0.048 and -3400: p=0.004) in the *ADIPOQ* promoter were hypomethylated during GDM in HIV negative, but not in HIV positive women. Lastly, no association between the *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* polymorphisms and GDM was observed in our population.

Conclusion

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the association between DNA methylation or *ADIPOQ* (rs266729 and rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133) polymorphisms and GDM in SA. Findings suggest that gene-specific, but not global methylation nor SNPs rs266729, rs17300539 and rs1801133, may offer potential as molecular biomarkers of GDM in this population. Future longitudinal studies in larger

samples that include both HIV negative and positive pregnant women are warranted to explore the candidacy of DNA methylation as molecular biomarkers for GDM.

Word count: 459

Key words: Global DNA Methylation, Gene-specific Methylation, Single Nucleotide Polymorphism (SNP), Adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*), Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase (*MTHFR*), Molecular Biomarkers, Gestational Diabetes Mellitus (GDM), South Africa (SA), Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV).

SUMMARY OF THESIS

The structure of the thesis is as follows:

The INTRODUCTION provides a brief overview of GDM, succinctly summarising previous research on the study topic. Thereafter, the problem statement provides context to the study, and emphasises why it is important to address the problem. The rationale highlights the importance of conducting the study, thus justifying the significance. The rationale is followed by the study hypothesis, aims and objectives.

CHAPTER 1 is a detailed review of the literature allowing deeper insight into GDM. The chapter begins by outlining the history of GDM and describes the prevalence and pathophysiology of the disease. Thereafter, the short- and long-term complications in both mothers and offspring are briefly reviewed, and the challenges and caveats of GDM screening, diagnosis and treatment strategies are discussed. Lastly, DNA methylation and SNPs are discussed, together with their clinical relevance as potential molecular biomarkers for GDM.

CHAPTER 2 outlines the overall study design, describes participant recruitment and details the inclusion and exclusion criteria that were used. In addition, this chapter illustrates participant selection for each empirical chapter and provides a brief description of the research methodologies used in these chapters. More detailed methods are given in the respective chapters.

CHAPTER 3 is a review article that collates and synthesises all published articles on the prevalence of GDM in South Africa (SA). The review provides an update of the prevalence of GDM in SA and highlights treatment and management strategies currently employed in the country. The review was published in the *South African Medical Journal*: <u>**Dias S**</u>, Adam S, Rheeder P, Pheiffer C. Prevalence of and risk factors for gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa. 2019;109:463-467–467.

CHAPTER 4 is a review article that highlights the varied GDM screening and diagnostic strategies currently employed in SA. The review describes the evolution of the major GDM screening and diagnostic strategies and discusses the controversy surrounding GDM screening. In addition, the review highlights novel screening and diagnostic methods that are being explored and makes recommendations for GDM screening, diagnosis and management. The review was published in the *South African Medical Journal*: **Dias S**, Pheiffer C, Rheeder P, Adam S. Screening and diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa: What we know so far. 2019;109:457-462.

CHAPTER 5 is a review article that summarises the current status of molecular biomarkers for GDM. This review summarises all studies that investigated SNPs and DNA methylation during GDM. Furthermore, the limitations of these molecular biomarkers, as well as future research recommendations, are discussed. The review was published in the *International Journal of Molecular Science*: <u>Dias S</u>, Pheiffer C, Abrahams Y, Rheeder P, Adam S. Molecular Biomarkers for Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. 2018;19(10): 2926.

CHAPTER 6 investigates the potential of global DNA methylation to serve as a biomarker for GDM. Global DNA methylation was quantified in the whole blood of women with or without GDM using an Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay. This work was published as a research article in *Biomarkers*: **Dias S**, Adam S, Wyk NV, Rheeder P, Louw J, Pheiffer C. Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood cells of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. 2019;24:225–31.

CHAPTER 7 investigates genome-wide DNA methylation during GDM. DNA methylation was quantified in the whole blood of women with or without GDM using the Illumina MethylationEPIC Bead Chip Array. In addition, functional analysis of differentially methylated genes was conducted to identify pathways associated with GDM. This chapter was published as a research article in the *International Journal of Molecular Science*: **Dias S**, Adam S, Rheeder P, Louw J, Pheiffer C. Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation in Peripheral Blood of South African Women with Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. 2019;20(23):5828.

CHAPTER 8 explores the association between gene-specific methylation of the *ADIPOQ* gene and GDM in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) negative and positive women. Methylation across eight CpGs within the promoter of *ADIPOQ* was quantified using pyrosequencing. *In silico* analyses was conducted to identify transcription factors that bind to CpGs with altered methylation. This chapter was submitted as a short report to *Clinical Epigenetics*: **Dias S**, Adam S, Abrahams Y, Rheeder P, Pheiffer C. Human immunodeficiency virus infection affects the association between adiponectin DNA methylation and gestational diabetes mellitus in South African women. 2019.

CHAPTER 9 investigates the association between genetic variants and GDM. SNPs in adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*) (rs266729 and rs17300539) and methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (*MTHFR*) (rs1801133) genes were profiled using quantitative real-time PCR. In addition, we explored the association between SNPs and clinical characteristics. Furthermore, the association between *MTHFR* (rs1801133) and global methylation was investigated. This chapter will be submitted as a research article to the *Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics*: **Dias S**, Adam S, Rheeder P, Pheiffer C. Genetic

variants of adiponectin and methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase genes in South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus.

CHAPTER 10 summarises and discusses the findings of the individual reviews and empirical chapters, followed by integration and synthesis of the overall thesis findings. We discuss the significance of the study findings, the novelty, and how the study findings contribute to existing knowledge, thus advancing research. Lastly, we discuss the potential impact of biomarkers on health systems, and highlight the strengths and limitations of the study, and recommendations for future research.

INTRODUCTION

1. STUDY OVERVIEW

Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is a form of glucose intolerance that is diagnosed during the second or third trimester of pregnancy, that is not pre-existing or overt diabetes (American Diabetes Association, 2016). The prevalence of GDM is increasing rapidly, and in 2017 it was estimated to affect approximately 14% of pregnancies worldwide (International Diabetes Federation, 2017), representing about 18 million births. Without appropriate glucose management, GDM is associated with adverse maternal, foetal and perinatal complications (Alam et al., 2006; Mohammadbeigi et al., 2013; Young & Ecker, 2013), and an increased risk of future metabolic disease in both mothers and offspring (Mitanchez et al., 2015).

The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) conducted at 24-28 weeks of gestation is currently considered the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM (IADPSG panel, 2010). However, the test is cumbersome to conduct, is time-consuming, requires fasting, multiple venesections, and is associated with nausea and vomiting, often leading to decreased patient compliance. Moreover, the test is expensive, resulting in many low- and middle-income countries using the risk factor-based selective screening approach, which often has poor sensitivity. The identification of simpler and more effective tests that can detect GDM early, may facilitate risk stratification and intervention strategies that could potentially lead to better management of GDM, thereby improving health outcomes.

In recent years, molecular mechanisms are increasingly explored as biomarkers for metabolic disease. Of these, DNA methylation, an epigenetic mechanism that reflects the interplay between gene-environment interactions (Christensen & Marsit, 2011; Ling & Rönn, 2019), has attracted considerable interest. Several studies have shown

that DNA methylation changes reflect metabolic adaptation during pregnancy (Bouchard et al., 2012; Houde et al., 2013; Cardenas et al., 2018) and may be implicated in the pathophysiology of GDM. Accordingly, altered DNA methylation has been demonstrated in maternal blood, placental tissue and cord blood of GDM-complicated pregnancies, supporting its potential as biomarkers for GDM (Finer et al., 2015; Reichetzeder et al., 2016; Haertle et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018). In addition to DNA methylation, which reflects both genetics and the environment, screening for single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) may detect genetic susceptibility to GDM and may be useful as biomarkers. Genetic risk variants for GDM have been identified in many genes (Huopio et al., 2013; Pagán et al., 2015; Popova et al., 2017; Ding et al., 2018), although limited studies have been conducted in SA, warranting further investigation.

Serum biomarkers for GDM are widely investigated. Of these, adiponectin, an insulinsensitising adipokine (Brochu-Gaudreau et al., 2010; Ghadge, Khaire & Kuvalekar, 2018) that progressively declines with increasing insulin resistance during pregnancy (Catalano et al., 2006; Bao et al., 2015), has shown great potential. Several studies (Ranheim et al., 2004; Worda et al., 2004; Retnakaran et al., 2010), including one conducted in our population (Adam et al., 2018) reported that serum adiponectin concentrations are lower in pregnancies complicated by GDM. However, high interindividual heterogeneity in adiponectin levels (Lacroix et al., 2013) hampers the identification of a clinically applicable threshold and its candidacy as a biomarker for GDM. The molecular mechanisms that regulate adiponectin expression may offer potential as biomarkers with improved sensitivity and specificity compared to serum adiponectin levels.

It has been reported that HIV infection alters DNA methylation (Zhang et al., 2016) which may have implications for biomarker discovery. This is particularly relevant in

SA, the country with the highest prevalence globally (HSRC Press, 2018). In SA it is estimated that 7.9 million people are living with HIV, of whom 26.3% are women of reproductive age, and that one-third of all pregnancies are complicated by GDM (HSRC Press, 2018).

2. PROBLEM STATEMENT

GDM is a growing public health problem worldwide. Recently, a GDM prevalence of 25.8% was reported in an urban setting in SA, a rate considerably higher than previously reported in this country (Adam & Rheeder, 2017), although, different diagnostic criteria could partly account for the increase observed. The short- and long-term consequences of GDM contribute to maternal and child morbidity and mortality (Sheiner et al., 2019) as well as to the rising burden of non-communicable diseases, posing a health threat to both mothers and their offspring. It is estimated that approximately 30% of offspring and 50% of women with previous cases of GDM are predisposed to develop type 2 diabetes (T2D) in later life (Garcia-Vargas et al., 2012). Thus, there is a need to identify strategies to better manage GDM and improve health outcomes.

3. RATIONALE

The identification of alternative screening and diagnostic methods to traditional risk factor screening, which has poor predictive value in a South African population (Adam & Rheeder, 2017), may lead to improved detection of GDM with positive effects on health outcomes and costs to the health system. Molecular mechanisms offer potential as biomarkers for GDM. Aberrant DNA methylation has been demonstrated during GDM (Kang et al., 2017, 2018; Wu et al., 2018), while genetic risk variants for

GDM are widely reported (Huopio et al., 2013; Pagán et al., 2015; Popova et al., 2017; Ding et al., 2018). Thus, identification of altered DNA methylation and SNPs offer potential as sensitive and specific molecular biomarkers for GDM. These DNA-based biomarkers can be isolated from small quantities of blood, which may be more acceptable to patients. Furthermore, they can be detected sub-clinically, before disease manifestation, thus additionally have the potential to detect disease earlier, facilitating GDM preventative and management strategies and minimizing costs to the health system.

4. HYPOTHESIS

We hypothesised that DNA methylation and SNPs are associated with GDM and may offer potential to serve as molecular biomarkers for GDM in a South African population.

5. AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

An overview of the aims, objectives and methodology of the study, together with the thesis's chapters, is illustrated as a flow diagram in Figure A.

1. Main Aim

To investigate whether DNA methylation and SNPs are associated with GDM and may offer potential to serve as molecular biomarkers for GDM in a South African population.

2. Specific Aims:

- To provide an update of GDM in SA, focusing on prevalence and the screening and diagnostic tools used
- To evaluate the current status of molecular biomarkers for GDM
- To explore the association between DNA methylation and GDM in SA
- o To explore the association between SNPs and GDM in SA

3. Objectives

- Objective 1:
 - Collate and review all published articles reporting on the prevalence of GDM in SA
 - Consult with tertiary health care institutions to identify GDM screening and diagnostic strategies currently used in SA
- Objective 2:
 - Collate and review all published studies reporting on DNA methylation and SNPs during GDM
- Objective 3:
 - Assess the association between global DNA methylation and GDM using an Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay
 - Assess the association between gene-specific DNA methylation and GDM using:
 - MethylationEPIC Bead Chip Array to measure genome-wide DNA methylation
 - Pyrosequencing to quantify methylation in the promoter of the adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*) gene

• Objective 4:

- Genotype SNPs in the adiponectin gene
- Genotype SNPs in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (*MTHFR*) gene



Figure A. Flow diagram illustrating aims, objectives and methodology in each chapter in the study.

CHAPTER 1

LITERATURE REVIEW
TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAI	PTER 1
Litera	ture Review
1.	History of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus11
2.	Prevalence of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus 12
3.	Pathophysiology of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus13
4.	Short- and Long-Term Complications of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus 14
5.	Screening and Diagnosis of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus14
6.	Gestational Diabetes Mellitus Treatment16
7.	Recent Advances in Biomarker Discovery17
8.	Epigenetics18
9.	DNA Methylation19
10.	Genetic Variants 21
11.	Current Status of Biomarkers

1. HISTORY OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Diabetes in pregnancy was first described in 1824 by a German physician, Heinrich Bennewitz, who reported intense thirst and glycosuria in a pregnant woman, in whom the symptoms disappeared after delivery (Bennewitz, 1824). Until the discovery of insulin in 1923, there was no effective treatment for the condition, which often led to adverse pregnancy outcomes (Walker, 1928). By the 1940s, studies reported that a lesser degree of hyperglycaemia during pregnancy was also a risk for adverse outcomes and perinatal mortality (Miller, in press; Hurwitz & Jensen, 1946; Jackson, 1952). In 1964, John O' Sullivan performed a 100 g 3 hr oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) using a two-step screening approach in 752 second and third trimester pregnant women (O'Sullivan JB & Mahan CM., 1964). Using this data, John O' Sullivan and statistician Claire Mahan, proposed the first statistically based criteria for assessing the upper limit for glycaemic normality during pregnancy (O'Sullivan JB & Mahan CM., 1964). This became the standard for detecting diabetes in pregnancy for the next decade. The modern term gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) was first used by John O' Sullivan but was not recognised universally until popularised by Norbit Freinkel in 1980, when he published a major paper presenting several important insights into the pathophysiology of glucose metabolism in both mother and foetus. This led to an American sponsored workshop, where the definition of GDM as 'glucose intolerance first diagnosed during pregnancy' was established (Freinkel, 1980). For many years this traditional definition of GDM was accepted regardless of whether glucose intolerance predated pregnancy or persisted after birth. However, due to the rising obesity and diabetes epidemic, more women of childbearing age are afflicted with type 2 diabetes (T2D), resulting in an increase in the number of pregnant women with undiagnosed T2D (Lawrence et al., 2008). Thus, the World Health Organisation (WHO) classifies women with diabetes in the first trimester as having T2D, while GDM represents a milder form of hyperglycaemia that occurs in the latter

half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia after birth (WHO, 2013). According to the American Diabetes Association (ADA), GDM is defined as diabetes diagnosed in the second or third trimester of pregnancy that is not pre-existing diabetes (type 1 diabetes (T1D) or T2D) (American Diabetes Association, 2016).

2. PREVALENCE OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

GDM is considered one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in mothers and infants worldwide (Sheiner et al., 2019). The World Health Organisation (WHO) classifies pre-existing diabetes or newly diagnosed T1D or T2D as severe hyperglycaemia during pregnancy, while GDM represents a milder form of hyperglycaemia. According to recent statistics, 21.3 million live births (16.2%) are affected by hyperglycaemia in pregnancy, of which 86.4% are due to GDM (International Diabetes Federation, 2017). The prevalence of GDM is rapidly increasing globally, ranging from 1% to 28%, depending on population characteristics and diagnostic criteria employed (Jiwani et al., 2012). The prevalence of GDM has been shown to be higher in low- and middle-income countries compared to high income countries where access to maternal health care is readily available (Seshiah et al., 2008; Jiwani et al., 2012; Kanguru et al., 2014; Goldenberg et al., 2016; Nguyen et al., 2018). Recently, a GDM prevalence of 25.8% was reported in an urban setting in SA, a rate much higher than previously reported in this country (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Although different diagnostic criteria could partly account for the increased prevalence observed, other factors such as advanced maternal age and obesity may play a role. SA has an obesity crisis with ~69% of women regarded as overweight, of whom 42% are obese and 20% are morbidly obese (Ng et al., 2014; Statistics South Africa, 2017). The obesity epidemic is spurred by urbanisation, unhealthy diets and physical inactivity. Obesity is considered the major risk factor for metabolic syndrome and hyperglycaemia, particularly among females (Pons et al., 2015).

3. PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

The exact mechanism underlying GDM pathophysiology is not completely elucidated, although progressive insulin resistance during pregnancy has been implicated (Metzger et al., 2007). During the first trimester of gestation, insulin sensitivity increases in order to promote the uptake of glucose into adipose stores to prepare for energy demands in later pregnancy (Di Cianni et al., 2003). However, as pregnancy progresses, an increase in placental hormones, including estrogen, progesterone, leptin, cortisol, placental lactogen and placental growth hormone are produced to facilitate nutrient transfer from mother to infant, leading to insulin resistance in peripheral tissues such as muscle, liver and adipose tissues (Catalano et al., 1991). Most women remain normoglycemic due to adequate pancreatic beta (β)-cell compensation with higher insulin secretion and production. However, GDM develops when β -cells become dysfunctional and are unable to meet the increasing insulin demands (Perkins, Dunn & Jagasia, 2007). A schematic diagram showing progression to GDM is illustrated in Figure 1.1.



Figure 1.1. Schematic diagram illustrating progression to GDM. During pregnancy, maternal hormones increasse, leading to insulin resistance in peripheral tissues such as muscle, liver and adipose tissues. As a result, pancreatic beta (β)-cell compensated by increasing insulin secretion and production. However, when β -cells become dysfunctional, GDM occurs.

4. SHORT- AND LONG-TERM COMPLICATIONS OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Without appropriate diagnosis and management, GDM is associated with adverse maternal (pre-eclampsia, increase in caesarean deliveries, birth trauma), foetal (macrosomia, hypoglycaemia, shoulder dystocia) and perinatal (respiratory distress syndrome, jaundice, metabolic derangements) complications (Hod et al., 1991; Hadar & Hod, 2013; Moore, 2018), while both mothers and their offspring are at increased risk of developing T2D, obesity and other metabolic conditions in later life (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002; Clausen et al., 2008; Bellamy et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2016). Generally, there is a continuous positive association between higher maternal hyperglycaemia and increased frequency of adverse outcomes. Recent estimates indicate that approximately 50% of women with previous cases of GDM (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002) and 30% of offspring (Garcia-Vargas et al., 2012) are predisposed to develop T2D within 10 years, thus posing significant health and economic burdens to health systems, particularly those in under-resourced countries such as SA.

5. SCREENING AND DIAGNOSIS OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Despite five decades of research, there is little consensus regarding the optimal GDM screening and diagnostic criteria (Long, 2011; Coustan, 2013). The lack of uniformity, both among countries and between obstetric and diabetes organisations within a single country, hamper the early detection and management of GDM, which negatively affects maternal and child health. The latest guidelines for GDM screening by the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Groups (IADPSG) advocates for universal screening to promote appropriate treatment and improved

pregnancy outcomes (IADPSG panel, 2010). This implies that all pregnant women should be screened for GDM, regardless of risk factors (repeated glucosuria, previous GDM, family history of diabetes, history of stillbirth and congenital abnormalities, suspicion of polyhydramnios in pregnancy, obesity, previous macrosomic infant, history of polycystic ovarian syndrome and perinatal death, and women of South Asian descent) (SEMDSA, 2017). These guidelines were based on findings from the Hyperglycaemia and Adverse Pregnancy Outcome (HAPO) study, which assessed glucose concentrations and primary and secondary pregnancy complications in 23 316 pregnant women across 9 countries. The authors showed a strong linear correlation between maternal blood glucose concentrations and primary adverse pregnancy outcomes such as birth weight and cord blood C-peptide above the 90th percentile, and a weaker association for caesarean delivery and neonatal hypoglycaemia, at glucose concentrations previously considered normal (HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group et al., 2008). In addition, plasma glucose levels were associated with all five secondary adverse pregnancy outcomes including premature delivery, shoulder dystocia or birth injury, pre-eclampsia, hyperbilirubinemia and intensive neonatal care. In 2013, the World Health Organisation (WHO) revised their criteria, and endorsed those of the IADPSG (WHO, 2013).

The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) conducted at 24-28 weeks of gestation, when insulin resistance is likely to occur (Immanuel & Simmons, 2017), is currently considered the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM (IADPSG panel, 2010). However, this test is time consuming, requires fasting, multiple blood draws, and is associated with nausea and vomiting, often leading to decreased patient compliance. In most cases fasting during pregnancy is not possible, since women from rural communities must travel far distances to receive clinical health care. In countries with a high prevalence of HIV, multiple blood draws are considered a health hazard, as it increases the risk of HIV transmission. In addition, in many resource-limited

countries, universal screening is considered expensive and unfeasible, resulting in many countries using risk-factor based selective screening as the predominant screening strategy. Unfortunately, these risk factors have poor predictive value, resulting in many women with GDM not receiving appropriate treatment (O'Sullivan et al., 1973; Cosson et al., 2014). In a previous study conducted in a South African population, Adam et al. showed that risk factors failed to identify approximately 10.6% of pregnant women with GDM (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Thus, there is significant impetus to identify simpler, affordable and more effective tests that can detect women at high risk of developing GDM or diagnose GDM in pregnancy.

6. GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS TREATMENT

Treatment and management of hyperglycaemia in pregnancy is associated with reduced adverse obstetric and foetal outcomes (HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group et al., 2008). The first line of intervention for women with GDM is through exercise and nutritional counselling, which includes individualised physical activity guidelines and a dietary meal plan, usually provided by obstetricians, endocrinologists, dieticians or nurse educators. However, if lifestyle modification fails to achieve glucose control, pharmacological therapy is initiated. Several guidelines including the American Diabetes Association (ADA) and American College of Obstetrics and Gynaecology (ACOG) recommend insulin as the preferred treatment for GDM as it allows tight glucose control and does not cross the placenta to a measurable extent (American College of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, 2018; American Diabetes Association, 2019). Generally, oral agents are preferred to insulin in low- and middle-income settings due to its ease of administration and lower cost (Kelley, Carroll & Meyer, 2015). Recently, metformin and glyburide have been shown to adequately reduce hyperglycaemia during pregnancy and improve perinatal outcomes (Faraci et al., 2011). In guidelines of the National Institute for Health and

Care Excellence (NICE), the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) and the Society of Maternal-Fetal Medicine (SMFM), metformin is considered as a reasonable and safe first line pharmacological therapy alternative to insulin (Coustan et al., in press; Walker, 2008; Hod et al., 2015), and is seen as a treatment choice where maternal weight gain is an issue (Bettencourt-Silva et al., 2019). Patient-specific factors contributes to variation and should therefore be considered when selecting treatment and management strategies for GDM.

7. RECENT ADVANCES IN BIOMARKER DISCOVERY

Pregnancy is associated with metabolic adaptations which are reflected by changes in the expression of maternal proteins. These proteins are detectable in the serum and plasma during early pregnancy and have attracted increasing interest as potential screening and diagnostic proteins for GDM. Several of these proteins including adiponectin, sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG), C-reactive protein (CRP) and glycosylated fibronectin have been widely investigated as biomarkers of GDM. Accordingly, Lian et al. showed that is it possible to detect decreased serum adiponectin concentrations from as early as 9 weeks of gestation in women who developed GDM (Lain et al., 2008). Similarly, Nanda et al. reported lower serum adiponectin and SHBG levels at 11 - 13 weeks gestation in women with GDM compared to controls. (Nanda et al., 2011). In a study investigating predictive tools to identify GDM risk in obese pregnant women, White et al. showed that using a combination of statistical modelling consisting of clinical variables and potential biomarkers such as adiponectin, they were able to identify a group of high-risk obese women of whom approximately 50% later developed GDM (White et al., 2016). In addition, Rasanen et al. reported that first-trimester serum concentrations of glycosylated fibronectin, adiponectin and high-sensitivity CRP were significantly associated with GDM. The authors showed that after adjusting for maternal factors

and other biomarkers, glycosylated fibronectin demonstrated an independent association with GDM with a positive predictive value of 63%. These studies suggest that maternal serum and plasma proteins together with clinical variables may have the potential as risk stratification tools to predict GDM in high risk women (Rasanen et al., 2013).

8. EPIGENETICS

In recent years, altered epigenetic mechanisms have been postulated to underlie the development of many diseases, including GDM. Epigenetics is the study of heritable changes in gene expression or phenotype that occurs without changes in the underlying DNA sequence (Bird, 2007). Each cell has a unique epigenetic signature which controls normal growth and development, eventually resulting in the phenotype of the cell and tissue. Genetics and environmental factors such as unhealthy diets and lack of physical activity induce epigenetic modifications that affect these biological systems (Mathers, Strathdee & Relton, 2010), making them important pathogenic mechanisms in complex multifactorial diseases. Due to their reversible nature, epigenetic changes may provide a window of opportunity for intervention strategies to prevent or reverse GDM and improve health outcomes. In addition, accumulating evidence suggest that intrauterine environmental exposure leads to persistent epigenetic modifications in developmentally important genes, that predisposes offspring to adverse health outcomes (Gabory, Attig & Junien, 2011). A number of studies focusing on the developmental origin of health and disease and metabolic programming have identified a link between environmental influences and epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation, histone modifications and noncoding RNA regulation (miRNA) (Godfrey, Costello & Lillycrop, 2016), linking these epigenetic changes to the future health of offspring. For example, Godfrey et al. showed that epigenetic promoter methylation of retinoid X receptor-a (RXRA) at birth,

which correlated to maternal carbohydrate intake during early pregnancy, was associated with childhood adiposity at 9 years of age (Godfrey et al., 2011). Similarly, Ruchat et al. (2013) reported that GDM alters DNA methylation of genes involved in metabolic disease and growth in offspring, partly explaining the association between GDM and macrosomia (Ruchat et al., 2013). Moreover, other studies showed that altered miRNA expression was associated with pregnancy complications such as foetal macrosomia, preterm birth and small for gestational age (Li et al., 2015; Tsai et al., 2017), suggesting an important role of these epigenetic mechanisms as metabolic and developmental regulators during pregnancy.

9. DNA METHYLATION

DNA methylation is the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic mechanism (Barres & Zierath, 2011) that predominantly, but not exclusively occur at the cytosine's within cytosine-phosphate-guanine (CpG) dinucleotides. DNA methylation is a biochemical process catalysed by the enzyme DNA methyltransferase (DNMT) that covalently adds a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within CpG dinucleotides, with S-adenosyl-methionine (SAM) serving as the methyl donor (Bird, 1980, 2002). SAM is converted to S-adenosyl-homocysteine (SAH) during this process. Methylation of CpG islands, which are regions with high levels of CpG dinucleotides primarily in the promoter regions of genes, is generally associated with transcriptional repression due to altered protein binding to target sites on DNA (Bird, 1980, 2002) (Figure 1.2). Approximately 55-90% of all CpG dinucleotides within CpG islands are methylated, constituting about 3% of the genome. DNA methylation is essential for normal developmental processes (Jin, Li & Robertson, 2011), and also plays an important role in regulating genes key in metabolic pathways such as glucose and lipid homeostasis, insulin signalling and βcell function and, when dysregulated, contributes to metabolic disease (Fradin et al.,

2012; Gilbert & Liu, 2012; He, Zhang, et al., 2017). Aberrant global and gene-specific DNA methylation has been shown to be associated with metabolic conditions such as obesity (Van Dijk et al., 2015), T2D (Toperoff et al., 2012) and cardiovascular disease (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002). Evidence suggest that peripheral blood mirrors DNA methylation patterns in tissue, supporting its potential as biomarkers of various metabolic disease, including GDM (Li et al., 2012; Willmer et al., 2018). Several studies have demonstrated that DNA methylation is altered in the placenta and cord blood of women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemic pregnancies (Nomura et al., 2014; Finer et al., 2015; Haertle et al., 2017), thus increasing interest in screening maternal blood for biomarkers of GDM.



Figure 1.2. Characteristics of DNA methylation. The cytosine dinucleotide is converted to 5' methylcytosine by the action of DNMT. Increased methylation in the promoter region is associated with gene silencing. SAM: S-adenosyl-methionine; SAH: S-adenosyl-homocysteine; DNMT: DNA methyltransferase; CH3: Methyl group

10. GENETIC VARIANTS

Single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) are the most common type of genetic variations among humans and refer to alterations of individual nucleotide bases (e.g. thymine to cytosine (T>C)) in a DNA sequence (Figure 1.3). SNPs occur roughly in every one site per 300 nucleotides, which translates to over 10 million SNPs in the human genome (Consortium, 2007). While most SNPs are silent and do not alter the function and expression of genes, others are biologically functional (Sachidanandam et al., 2001), and can lead to altered protein function and disease. In most common diseases, there are multiple genetic and environmental components which contribute to disease susceptibility (Hirschhorn et al., 2002). Thus, the identification of SNPs that are associated with the risk of disease within a population could partly explain the underlying biological causal mechanism. Several candidate gene and genome-wide association studies (GWAS) provide evidence that SNPs are associated with an increased risk of metabolic conditions including obesity, T2D, and cardiovascular disease (McCarthy, 2010; De Rosa et al., 2018). Variants in more than 50 and 80 loci were found to be associated with obesity (Rankinen et al., 2006) and T2D (Morris et al., 2012), respectively, and occur in genes that regulate glucose homeostasis and insulin signalling. Genetic alterations in genes responsible for metabolic changes during pregnancy predispose one to GDM. Several studies have highlighted genetic variants in common genes such as melatonin receptor 1B (MTNR1B) (Li et al., 2019), transcription factor 7 Like 2 (TCF7L2) (Franzago et al., 2018), receptor substrate 1 (IRS1) (Popova et al., 2017), adiponectin (ADIPOQ) (Takhshid, Haem & Aboualizadeh, 2015; Pawlik et al., 2017) and glucokinase (GCK) (Han et al., 2015) among others (Ao et al., 2015; Fatima et al., 2016; Jamalpour et al., 2018) to be associated with GDM risk, suggesting that SNPs may have potential to detect genetic susceptibility to GDM and may be useful as biomarkers.



Figure 1.3. SNP characteristics. Example of a single nucleotide change from thymine to cytosine (T>C) in the DNA sequence. SNP: single nucleotide polymorphism

11. CURRENT STATUS OF BIOMARKERS

Proteins such as adiponectin, SHBG, CRP and glycosylated fibronectin, and DNA methylation and SNPs have attracted considerable interest as biomarkers of GDM. Despite showing potential, they are yet to become clinically applicable. Conducting more studies in different populations to identify optimal cut-offs could aid their predictive value, while rapid technological advances could overcome challenges associated with high costs and availability of resources. Vigorous research in this research field could lead to the development of a quick, cost effective and robust point-of-care test that could accurately identify women at high risk for GDM.

CHAPTER 2

STUDY DESIGN AND METHODOLOGY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAI	2 TER 2	23
Study	Design and Methodology	
1.	Study Design2	25
1.1.	Participant Recruitment2	25
1.2.	Global DNA Methylation – Chapter 6	26
1.3.	Genome-Wide DNA Methylation – Chapter 72	26
1.4.	Gene-Specific DNA Methylation of The ADIPOQ Gene – Chapter 82	27
1.5.	SNP Genotyping – Chapter 92	27

1. STUDY DESIGN

1.1. Participant Recruitment

This study forms part of a larger prospective cohort observational study on GDM screening, conducted at the Eyethu Yarona clinic (Lion Park Clinic) in Johannesburg, SA (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). The procedure for participant selection is illustrated in Figure 2.1. One thousand pregnant Black African women who were less than 26 weeks pregnant were enrolled at their first clinic visit and excluded if they had a multiple pregnancy, pre-existing or overt diabetes mellitus (type 1 (T1D) or type 2 (T2D) diabetes) or were acutely ill. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. Gestational age was calculated using the last menstrual cycle reported. At recruitment, random glucose and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) levels were measured using a glucometer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and the point-of-care Afinion system (Alere Technologies, Oslo, Norway), respectively. Women with random glucose or HbA1c concentrations more than 11.1 mmol/L or 6.5%, respectively, were referred for glucose management and were excluded from further analysis. Of the 1000 pregnant women recruited, 82 (8.2%) had foetal losses, 163 (16.3%) moved away from the area, 194 (19.4%) were unreachable and 7 (0.7%) withdrew consent and did not continue with the study.

Five hundred and fifty-four women returned within two weeks in a fasted state for GDM testing and blood collection. GDM was diagnosed using the 75 g 2 hr OGTT at 24-28 weeks gestation if at least one glucose value was met (fasting plasma glucose \geq 5.1 mmol/L, 1 hr OGTT \geq 10 mmol/L or 2 hr OGTT \geq 8.5 mmol/L), according to the International Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (IADPSG panel, 2010), and managed according to the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) recommendations with diet and lifestyle modifications, metformin

or insulin (Hod et al., 2015). Blood was collected for measuring fasting glucose concentrations (Vermaak and Partners, SA), and serum for insulin and C-reactive protein (CRP) concentrations (Pathcare laboratories, South Africa) and adiponectin concentrations using the human adiponectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Merck, Dermstadt, Germany). CRP is an acute-phase protein that is frequently used as marker of low-grade systemic inflammation, and elevated levels during pregnancy may be associated with an increased risk of GDM, while adiponectin, an adipose tissue-derived cytokine with insulin sensitizing properties have been shown to decrease in women with GDM compared to normoglycemic women, and may have potential as biomarkers of GDM. Moreover, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) testing was offered to all pregnant women using rapid HIV kits, and results were confirmed with a different kit according to the guidelines of the SA Department of Health (National Department of Health South Africa, 2015). HIV positive women were treated with Atripla[™]; a fixed-dose coformulation of three anti-HIV drugs, efavirenz, emtricitabine and tenofovir given once-daily (National Department of Health South Africa, 2015). Anthropometric measurements were obtained according to standard procedures and demographic and socio-economic data were collected in the form of a standardised questionnaire. Whole blood was stored at -80 °C for DNA methylation profiling and SNP genotyping. For the studies presented in this thesis, 449 eligible women aged between 18 - 40 years, who had all data available and adequate blood samples for analysis were included.

1.2. *Global DNA Methylation – Chapter 6*

To assess the association between global DNA methylation and GDM, HIV negative women with (n=63) and without (n=138) GDM were selected and matched according to age, body mass index (BMI) and gestational age as far as possible.

1.3. Genome-Wide DNA Methylation – Chapter 7

To conduct genome-wide DNA methylation analysis, a subset of HIV negative women with (n=12) and without (n=12) GDM were selected and matched individually according to age, BMI and gestational age.

1.4. Gene-Specific DNA Methylation of The ADIPOQ Gene – Chapter 8

To explore the association between gene-specific methylation of the *ADIPOQ* gene and GDM 95 women with (n=95) and without (n=191) GDM were selected, of whom 181 were HIV negative (GDM: n=63 and non-GDM: n=118) and 105 were HIV positive (GDM: n=32 and non-GDM: n=73). One hundred and sixty-three samples were excluded due to insufficient serum samples for adiponectin measurement.

1.5.SNP Genotyping – Chapter 9

To investigate the association between genetic variants, *ADIPOQ* (rs266729 and rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133), and GDM, a total of 118 women with (n=118) and without (n=331) GDM were selected.

*Detailed descriptions of the methodologies are outlined in the respective chapters.



Figure 2.1. Flow diagram illustrating participant selection

CHAPTER 3

PREVALENCE OF AND RISK FACTORS FOR GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS IN SOUTH AFRICA

Adapted from:

Dias, S., Adam, S., Rheeder, P. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Prevalence of and risk factors for gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa. South African Medical Journal. 109(7):463-467–467. DOI: 10.7196/SAMJ.2019.v109i7.14127. (*Review article*)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAI	29 PTER 3
Preva	lence Of And Risk Factors For Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South Africa
1.	Abstract
2.	Introduction
3.	Risk Factors For Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
4.	HIV and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
5.	Complications of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
6.	Prevalence of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus in South Africa
7.	Treatment
8.	Current Perspectives and Future Recommendations43
9.	Conclusion

1. ABSTRACT

Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is associated with adverse maternal, foetal and perinatal complications. Without appropriate glucose management, women with GDM and their offspring have an increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes (T2D) and other metabolic conditions later in life, thereby, adding to the growing burden of non-communicable diseases (NCDs). This review provides an update of GDM in South Africa (SA), showing that its prevalence is increasing, and highlights treatment and management strategies currently employed. Although the increase in GDM prevalence may partly be due to less stringent diagnostic criteria, the role of the increasing obesogenic environment in SA is an additional factor. Future research should focus on reducing the rising obesity epidemic and in so doing aim to prevent the development of GDM in SA. Such initiatives will have a positive impact on decreasing maternal and child morbidity and mortality and the future burden of NCDs.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM, defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the latter half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia after birth (WHO, 2013), is one of the leading causes of mortality and morbidity for both mothers and infants worldwide. Globally, approximately 16.2% (21.3 million) of live births are associated with hyperglycaemia in pregnancy, of which 86.4% are due to GDM, 6.2% due to preexisting type 1 (T1D) or type 2 diabetes (T2D), and 7.4% due to T1D and T2D first detected in pregnancy (International Diabetes Federation, 2017). The prevalence of GDM is rapidly increasing worldwide, possibly due to advanced child-bearing age and obesity. This is particularly concerning, since South African women are considered amongst the most overweight women globally (Statistics South Africa, 2017). GDM is associated with maternal (preeclampsia, increase in caesarean deliveries, birth trauma), foetal (macrosomia, hypoglycaemia, shoulder dystocia), and perinatal (respiratory distress syndrome, jaundice, metabolic derangements) complications, while both mothers and their offspring are at risk for developing obesity, T2D and other metabolic conditions in later life. GDM thus poses a threat to maternal and child well-being, while its impact on the burden of non-communicable diseases (NCDs) is undeniable. This review provides an update of GDM in SA, focusing on risk factors and prevalence. Furthermore, we highlight recommendations for future research.

3. RISK FACTORS FOR GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

The exact mechanism underlying GDM is not yet fully elucidated, although it is speculated that women who develop GDM may have underlying insulin resistance and genetic susceptibility (Perkins, Dunn & Jagasia, 2007). GDM is reported to affect about 14% of pregnancies globally, however, rates between 1-28% are reported in different regions varying according to ethnicity (Hedderson, Darbinian & Ferrara, 2010), geographical location (urban vs. rural) (Mwanri et al., 2014), environmental factors and screening and diagnostic strategies employed (Pastakia et al., 2017). For example, in the USA, the prevalence of GDM was reported to be 11.1% in Asian Indians and 4.1% in non-Hispanic whites (Hedderson, Darbinian & Ferrara, 2010), while in Tanzania, the prevalence of GDM was 1% and 8.4% in a rural and urban setting, respectively (Mwanri et al., 2014). A systematic review conducted in six African countries showed that the prevalence of GDM ranged between 0% in Tanzania to 13.9% in Nigeria, although these studies varied with regard to their study design (Macaulay, Dunger & Norris, 2014). The prevalence of GDM in SA is estimated to vary between 1.6 - 25.8% based on the screening and diagnostic strategies employed (Ranchod, Vaughan & Jarvis, 1991; Adam & Rheeder, 2017).

Other definable risk factors that affect GDM prevalence include, repeated glucosuria, previous GDM, family history of diabetes, history of stillbirth and congenital abnormalities, suspicion of polyhydramnios in pregnancy, obesity, previous macrosomic infant, history of polycystic ovarian syndrome and perinatal death, and high risk ethnic groups (Table 3.1) (SEMDSA, 2017). Alarmingly, the rate of obesity is increasing dramatically, with SA now regarded as one of the world's most obese nations (Sartorius et al., 2015). According to recent statistics, approximately 69% of South African women are overweight or obese (Statistics South Africa, 2017). The increasing risk of obesity is largely due to changes in lifestyle, which have contributed to the increasing prevalence of T2D and metabolic syndrome, particularly among females (Sartorius et al., 2015). Although universal screening, whereby all pregnant women undergo the diagnostic 75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) at 24-28 weeks of gestation, has been widely advocated as the recommended screening strategy for GDM (IADPSG panel, 2010), at present, selective screening based on risk factors is predominantly utilised in SA, as it is considered less costly than subjecting all women

to laboratory testing. However, risk factor-based selective screening has been found to have poor sensitivity and specificity in many studies (O'Sullivan et al., 1973; Cosson et al., 2014), including our study (Adam & Rheeder, 2017), and performs poorly as a screening tool for GDM. Moreover, selective screening places a high demand on healthcare workers to identify patients who should be screened and is often poorly adhered to, leading to inadequate screening and testing of GDM.

Table 3.1. Risk factors for GDM

•	Recurrent glycosuria
•	Obesity $(BMI \ge 30 \text{ kg/m}^2)^*$
•	Family history of diabetes mellitus
•	History of GDM
•	History of polycystic ovarian syndrome
•	High risk ethnic groups (eg. South Asian descent)
•	Previous adverse pregnancy outcomes (stillbirth, congenital abnormalities, polyhydramnios, macrosomia etc.)

BMI: Body mass index, GDM: Gestational diabetes mellitus. *BMI cut-offs vary according to ethnicity (SEMDSA, 2017)

4. HIV AND GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

SA has the highest burden of the Human Immunodeficiency virus (HIV) globally, with 7.1 million people living with the virus (UNAIDS, 2018) and ~19% of adults (15 – 49 years of age) affected by the disease (Shisana et al., 2014). HIV infection and antiretroviral therapy dysregulates glucose metabolism and is associated with an increased risk of glucose intolerance and metabolic disease (Dave et al., 2011, 2016; Noubissi, Katte & Sobngwi, 2018). There is evidence that antiretroviral therapy, particularly the first generation protease inhibitors induces insulin resistance in both

pregnant and non-pregnant women (Jao et al., 2013). The risk of developing GDM is shown to be more common in HIV-infected women receiving combined antiretroviral therapy, especially with the use of protease inhibitors (Martí et al., 2007; Soepnel et al., 2017). Although, protease inhibitors have been replaced by non-nucleoside reverse transcription inhibitors, which are considered safer, they too affect glucose homeostasis (Brown et al., 2005), thus require further investigation. Current data in SA show no association between HIV infection and antiretroviral therapy with GDM (Adam & Rheeder, 2017).

5. COMPLICATIONS OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

GDM is associated with adverse short- and long-term pregnancy outcomes in both mothers and their offspring (Table 3.2). A study conducted on 57 629 GDM women reported that the prevalence of caesarean delivery, macrosomia, pre-term birth and pre-eclampsia was 27.8%, 15.7%, 8.4% and 2.6%, respectively (Billionnet et al., 2017). Foetal macrosomia is a common adverse obstetric outcome, affecting ~15-45% of neonates born to women with GDM, and is associated with an increased risk of caesarean delivery, shoulder dystocia, respiratory distress syndrome and neonatal hypoglycaemia (Kc, Shakya & Zhang, 2015; Ovesen et al., 2015). Furthermore, ~50% of women with GDM will develop T2D within 10 years (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002), while increasing evidence show that women with GDM have a 56% higher risk of developing cardiovascular disease (Kramer, Campbell & Retnakaran, 2019), and an increasing risk of metabolic syndrome in later life (De Souza, Ray & Retnakaran, 2011). GDM is associated with an abnormal intrauterine environment that negatively affects the long-term health of offspring, possibly through epigenetic changes. It is estimated that children born to mothers with GDM have an 8-fold increased risk of developing T2D and prediabetes compared to children born to mothers with normoglycemic pregnancies (Clausen et al., 2008). Treatment of GDM improves outcome, thus the detection and appropriate management of GDM is critical to prevent pregnancy complications. However, a challenge which hampers the early detection and management of GDM is the current lack of global consensus on GDM screening and diagnosis, which varies between countries and institutions. Recently, a study conducted by Meek et al. found that women who were diagnosed with GDM according to the stringent International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria, but were missed when using the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) criteria, had a substantial risk of obstetric complications such as macrosomia, caesarean section and polyhydramnios (Meek et al., 2015).

	Mother	Offspring		
	Spontaneous miscarriage	Macrosomia		
	Pre-eclampsia/	Shoulder dystocia – birth trauma		
	Pregnancy-induced hypertension	Premature birth – metabolic		
Short torm	Infections (e.g. urinary tract, puerperal sepsis)	complications (hypoglycaemia, hypocalcaemia)		
Short-term	Caesarean delivery	Polycythaemia/Jaundice		
	Preterm delivery	Respiratory distress syndrome		
	Polyhydramnios	Cardiomyopathy/Arrhythmias		
	Post-partum haemorrhage	Stillbirth		
	Weight gain/obesity	Obesity		
Long-term	GDM in subsequent pregnancies	Type 1 diabetes		
	Type 2 diabetes	Type 2 diabetes		
	Cardiovascular disease	Metabolic syndrome		
	Metabolic syndrome			

Table 3.2. Adverse outcomes associated with GDM

6. PREVALENCE OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS IN SOUTH AFRICA

SA is undergoing an epidemiological transition characterised by an increase in NCDs due to urbanisation, nutritional transition towards a diet consisting of high fat and refined sugars and sociocultural factors involving the perception of overweight as a measure of success and beauty. Approximately 69% of South African women are overweight, 40% are obese and 20% are morbidly obese (Ng et al., 2014; Statistics South Africa, 2017), and are considered amongst the most overweight women globally, particularly women of reproductive age. Accordingly, GDM has rapidly increased in SA, with prevalence ranging from 1.6% to 25.8% between 1969 to 2018 (Table 3.3). The first GDM prevalence study was conducted in 1969 amongst Indian women from Kwazulu-Natal using the 100 g OGTT and a prevalence of 23.8% and 8.3% was reported in women with and without risk factors, respectively (Notelovitz, 1969). In 1979, using risk factor screening and the 50 g OGTT, a GDM prevalence of 3% was reported in women of mixed ethnic ancestry in the Western Cape (Jackson & Coetzee, 1979). Using the World Health Organisation (WHO) 1985 diagnostic criteria, Ranchod et al. reported a GDM prevalence of 1.6% and 3.8% in women of Indian and mixed ethnic ancestry, respectively in Kwazulu-Natal (Ranchod, Vaughan & Jarvis, 1991). A population-based study conducted in rural Limpopo, reported a GDM prevalence of 8.8% in black women using the WHO 1999 diagnostic criteria (Mamabolo et al., 2007), while a study of overweight and obese pregnant women of mixed ethnic ancestry in Johannesburg, Gauteng, reported a GDM prevalence of 1.8% using random and fasting glucose concentrations (Basu, Jeketera & Basu, 2010). More recently, using the IADPSG criteria, a high prevalence of GDM (25.8%) was reported in black women from Johannesburg (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). The largest GDM prevalence study conducted in SA to date, found a GDM prevalence of 9.1% in black women from Johannesburg using the revised WHO 2013 diagnostic criteria, which uses the same diagnostic cut-off criteria as the IADPSG criteria (Macaulay et al., 2018). The significantly higher prevalence observed by Adam et al. compared could be due to an over estimation of GDM prevalence as some women in the GDM group may have had pre-existing or overt diabetes.

Disparities in the prevalence of GDM was observed between these studies, which may be due to the different screening and diagnostic criteria used. More recent studies using the less stringent IADPSG or WHO 2013 criteria (Adam & Rheeder, 2017; Macaulay et al., 2018) show an increased prevalence of GDM compared to older criteria, which used higher glucose thresholds (Notelovitz, 1969; Jackson & Coetzee, 1979; Ranchod, Vaughan & Jarvis, 1991; Mamabolo et al., 2007; Basu, Jeketera & Basu, 2010). Thus, although the increased prevalence of GDM may partly be due to diagnostic criteria, the role of the increasing obesogenic environment in SA should not be underestimated (Statistics South Africa, 2017). Other factors, such as geographical setting, maternal age, study size, population and environmental differences could also account for the disparities in prevalence across studies (Adam & Rheeder, 2017; Macaulay et al., 2018).

Author	Ethnicity	Sample size	Setting	Gestational age	Screening criteria	Diagnostic criteria	Threshold cut-off	Prevalence (95%, CI)
(Notelovitz, 1969)	Indian	568	King Edward VIII hospital, Durban	All trimesters	Risk factors	Institutional protocol 100 g OGTT	[‡] Venous blood ^{\$} Normal = mean ± 2 SD GDM > mean ± 2 SD	Without risk factors 8.3% (5.4-12.0) With risk factors 23.8% (18.8-29.4)
(Jackson & Coetzee, 1979)	Mixed	558	Groote Schuur Hospital, Cape Town	All trimesters	Risk factors	Institutional protocol 50 g OGTT	‡Capillary blood Fasting ≥5.5 mmol 1 h glucose ≥10 mmol/L 2 h ≥6.7 mmol/L	3.0% (1.8-4.7)
(Ranchod, Vaughan & Jarvis, 1991)	Indian & Coloured	1717	Northdale hospital, Pietermaritzbur g	All trimesters	75 g GCT	WHO 1985 DPSG EASD 75 g OGTT	Venous blood Fasting ≥7.8 mmol/L & 2 hr glucose ≥11.1 mmol/L Venous blood Fasting ≥5.2 mmol/L & 2 hr glucose ≥9 mmol/L	WHO: 3.8% (2.9-4.8) DPSG EASD 1.6% (1.0- 2.2)

						WHO 1999	Venous blood	8.8% (6.0-12.9)
						75 g OGTT	IGT:	
							Fasting <7 mmol/L &	
(Mamabolo et al., 2007)	Black	262	Rural Limpopo	28-36 weeks	No		2 hr glucose ≥7.8 mmol/L	
, ,					serverining		Diabetes:	
							Fasting ≥7 mmol/L &	
							2 hr glucose 11.1 mmol/L	
(Basu, Jeketera & Basu, 2010)	Mixed	767	Charlotte Maxeke Johannesburg Academic hospital, Johannesburg	23-32 weeks	Risk factors	Institutional protocol	Fasting ≥8 mmol/L or Random glucose ≥11 mmol/L	1.8% (1.0-2.9)
						IADPSG	Fasting ≥5.1 mmol/L	Universal testing
						75 g OGTT	1 hr ≥10 mmol/L	25.8% (22.2-29.7)
(1.1					Pick factor	U	2 hr ≥8.5 mmol/L	Selective testing 15.2% (12.3-18.4)
(Adam & Rheeder,	Black	Black 554	54 Level 1 clinic,	24-28 weeks	or no			
2017)			jonannesburg		screening	NICE	Fasting ≥5.6 mmol/L	Universal testing
						75 OGTT	2 hr ≥7.8 mmol/L	16.9% (13.9-20.4) Selective testing 9.9%
								(7.6-12.7)

						WHO 1999	Venous blood IGT: Fasting <7 mmol/L & 2 hr glucose ≥7.8 mmol/L Diabetes: Fasting ≥7 mmol/L & 2 hr glucose 11.1 mmol/L	Universal testing 7.2% (5.2-9.7) Selective testing 3.6% (2.2-5.5)
(Macaulay et al., 2018)	Black	1906	Chris Hani Baragwanath Hospital, Soweto, Johannesburg	24-28 weeks	No screening	WHO 2013 75 g OGTT	Fasting ≥5.1 mmol/L 1 hr ≥10 mmol/L 2 hr ≥8.5 mmol/L	9.1% (7.9-10.5)

DPSG, Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; EASD, European Association for the Study of Diabetes; IADPSG, International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE, National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; OGTT, Oral glucose tolerance test; WHO, World Health Organisation. Selective testing refers to risk factor screening: advanced maternal age, obesity, family history of diabetes mellitus, glycosuria, certain ethnicities and prior adverse pregnancy outcomes. ϕ Normal calculated as the mean ± 2 SD, and all values outside that range were considered GDM (technique described by Herbert and Bournes and King (Wootton, 1974). ‡Institutional protocol

7. TREATMENT

Management and treatment of GDM are important to reduce adverse pregnancy outcomes and improve maternal and neonatal health (HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group et al., 2008). In SA, pregnant women with GDM are referred to the nearest secondary or tertiary hospital for management and treatment (Muhwava et al., 2018). At the tertiary level, management of GDM is through counselling and health education provided by obstetricians, endocrinologists, dieticians or nurse educators. The primary form of intervention for women with GDM is lifestyle modification, which involves counselling regarding diet and physical activity. A dietary meal plan is provided, which entails reduced sugar and starch intake, increased protein intake and reduced total calorie intake (Muhwava et al., 2018). However, in disadvantaged settings, these lifestyle changes are difficult to adhere to owing to the high cost of healthy food and lack of understanding and social support. A more sustainable approach is to counsel patients on how to reduce the glycaemic index of staple foods. The glycaemic index of carbohydrate-rich foods (e.g. potatoes, pap, pasta, rice) can be reduced by cooking, cooling and reheating, or by adding fats or acids such as lemon juice or vinegar (Kinnear et al., 2011).

Pharmacological therapy is initiated for women who fail to reach their glucose targets using diet and exercise. In SA, metformin is the drug of choice to treat GDM, while glyburide is used when metformin and insulin are not available. Although insulin is invasive and used only if metformin fails, it is effective, allows tight glucose control and is considered safe, as it does not cross the placenta. Generally, oral agents are preferred to insulin because of ease of administration, although studies conducted in other settings showed no substantial differences in major outcomes when comparing their benefits and risks (Nicholson et al., 2009; Rowan et al., 2009).

8. CURRENT PERSPECTIVES AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS

- The rate of obesity is rising dramatically, consequently increasing the prevalence of GDM globally and in SA
- Untreated GDM negatively affects maternal and child health
- GDM increases the risk of developing T2D and other non-communicable diseases later in life
- Future research should focus on reducing obesity and preventing the development of GDM

9. CONCLUSION

The prevalence of GDM is rapidly increasing in SA and is becoming a major public health concern. Without appropriate glucose management, GDM is associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes and an increased risk of future metabolic conditions in mothers and their offspring, further contributing to the growing burden of NCDs. Although the significant increase in the prevalence of GDM observed in recent SA studies may be attributed to the lower diagnostic thresholds used, the role of the increasing obesogenic environment should not be underestimated. Future research should focus on reducing the rising obesity epidemic and in so doing aim to prevent the development of GDM. Such initiatives will have a positive impact on decreasing maternal and child morbidity and mortality and the future burden of NCDs.

SCREENING AND DIAGNOSIS OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS IN SOUTH AFRICA: WHAT WE KNOW SO FAR

Adapted from:

Dias, S., Pheiffer, C., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2019. Screening and diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa: What we know so far. South African Medical Journal. 109(7):457-462–462. DOI: 10.7196/SAMJ.2019.v109i7.14064. (*Review article*)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAI	PTER 4
Screer	ning And Diagnosis Of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South Africa: What We
Know	So Far
1.	Abstract46
2.	Introduction47
3.	Screening Tests
4.	Diagnosis49
5.	Novel Screening and Diagnostic Strategies53
5.1.	Glucose
5.2.	Serum Proteins
5.3.	Genetics
5.4.	Epigenetics
6.	Screening and Diagnosis in South Africa
7.	Current Perspectives and Future Recommendations61
8.	Conclusions61
1. ABSTRACT

The early detection and management of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) present an ideal opportunity to decrease perinatal complications and adverse long-term health outcomes in mothers and their offspring. This review describes the major GDM screening and diagnostic strategies used worldwide, including novel screening and diagnostic methods that are being explored. It highlights the varied screening and diagnostic strategies currently employed in South Africa (SA). The lack of uniform GDM diagnostic criteria and variation in clinical practice hamper early detection and management of GDM, which negatively affects maternal and child health. We recommend that a SA diabetes-in-pregnancy study group, comprising interested obstetricians, physicians, endocrinologists, public health specialists, dieticians and scientists, be established to make evidence-based recommendations on affordable, accessible and applicable GDM screening and diagnostic and management strategies.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM is defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the second or third trimester of pregnancy, that is not pre-existing or overt diabetes (American Diabetes Association, 2016). The prevalence of GDM has significantly increased over the last 20 years (Ferrara, 2007), and in 2017 the International Diabetes Federation (IDF) estimated that approximately 14% of pregnancies are affected by GDM depending on diagnostic criteria used and the population studied (International Diabetes Federation, 2017). The World Health Organisation (WHO) classifies preexisting diabetes or newly diagnosed type 1 (T1D) or type 2 (T2D) diabetes as severe hyperglycaemia during pregnancy, while GDM represents a milder form of hyperglycaemia that occurs in the latter half of pregnancy and usually resolves after delivery (WHO, 2013). Without appropriate glucose management, GDM is associated with perinatal complications and an increased risk for future metabolic disease in both mothers and their offspring.

The early detection and treatment of GDM are effective in preventing these adverse outcomes; therefore, universal screening and diagnosis of GDM are widely advocated as a strategy to promote appropriate treatment and improve pregnancy outcomes. The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) conducted at 24 - 28 weeks of gestation is currently considered the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM (IADPSG panel, 2010; WHO, 2013). However, the test is cumbersome to conduct, as well as time-consuming, expensive and unfeasible in many low- and middle-income countries, resulting in many countries using risk factor-based selective screening. The lack of uniformity in GDM diagnosis and variations in clinical practice hamper its early detection and management, which negatively affects maternal and child health. Therefore, the identification of simple, cost-effective, sensitive and specific biomarkers, which do not

require fasting and multiple sampling, may offer potential as screening and diagnostic tools and have become a major focus in GDM research. This review describes the major GDM screening and diagnostic strategies used worldwide, including novel screening and diagnostic methods that are being explored. It highlights the varied screening and diagnostic strategies currently employed in SA. We also discuss challenges associated with these strategies and offer recommendations for future research.

3. SCREENING TESTS

The terms screening and diagnosis are often confusingly used interchangeably (Sacks, 2014). Screening tests identify asymptomatic GDM in apparently healthy pregnant women, facilitating diagnosis and management (Hartling et al., 2012). A negative screening test will obviate the need for the cumbersome OGTT, the gold standard for GDM diagnosis, which is costly and is associated with multiple sampling, nausea and vomiting. Currently screening for GDM is done by using traditional risk factors (Adam & Rheeder, 2017), the 50 g glucose challenge test (GCT) or an OGTT (Sacks, 2014). A number of other novel screening tests are being explored including fasting plasma glucose (Agarwal, 2016), glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) (Khalafallah et al., 2016), cytokines (Abell et al., 2015) and molecular biomarkers (Dias et al., 2018), which will be discussed in more detail below. Screening for traditional risk factors remain the cornerstone of screening strategies in low-and middle-income countries due to costs and ease. However, several studies (Miailhe et al., 2015; Agbozo et al., 2018; Matta-Coelho et al., 2018) including ours (Adam & Rheeder, 2017) have reported that risk factors have poor predictive value and fail to identify a large percentage of women with GDM, limiting their use. Adam et al. reported that risk factors failed to identify ~10.6% of pregnant women with GDM in SA (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). The GCT is commonly used to screen for GDM in the USA and involves administering a 50 g glucose load to pregnant women at 24 - 28 weeks of gestation, irrespective of fasting. If their 1 h plasma glucose concentrations exceed predetermined cut-off values, usually 7.2 mmol/L or 7.8 mmol/L, they are referred for GDM diagnosis. In 2010, the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Groups (IADPSG) advocated for 'no screening' or 'universal testing', where all pregnant women undergo the diagnostic 75 g OGTT at 24 - 28 weeks of gestation (IADPSG panel, 2010). In addition, the IADPSG decreased the threshold for diagnosing GDM (Table 1). These recommendations were based on findings from the Hyperglycaemia and Adverse Pregnancy Outcome (HAPO) study that showed a linear correlation between maternal blood glucose concentrations and adverse pregnancy outcomes, even at glucose concentrations previously considered normal (HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group et al., 2008). The HAPO study assessed glucose concentrations and pregnancy complications in 23 316 pregnant women across 9 countries; therefore, the IADPSG considered this evidence sufficient to alter the diagnostic criteria for GDM. A few years later, the WHO endorsed the IADPSG universal testing strategy, but remains sceptical owing to poor quality of evidence, increased costs and the possibility of overdiagnosis (Sacks et al., 2018). Globally, there is no accepted screening criteria for GDM, and universal testing for diagnosing GDM remains the recommended strategy, although its implementation varies across countries and institutions.

4. DIAGNOSIS

The OGTT is the gold standard for GDM diagnosis. However, its use is not standardised worldwide and varies according to availability and access of standardised laboratories, resources, cost and GDM risk. The main issues of contention are whether a one-step or two-step procedure, which includes prior

screening is used, glucose load (75 g or 100 g), duration of test (2 h or 3 h), glucose cutoff values, and whether diagnosis is based on one or two high glucose values (Sacks et al., 2018). GDM diagnosis has evolved considerably over the years with older criteria based mainly on managing long-term health outcomes, while the more recent criteria focus on adverse perinatal outcomes. The landmark screening and diagnostic criteria for GDM are shown in Figure 4.1. In 1964, O'Sullivan and Mahan (O'Sullivan JB & Mahan CM., 1964) proposed a two-step approach, which involved screening with the GCT, followed by a confirmatory 100 g 3 h OGTT in women who tested positive for screening. The National Diabetes Data Group (NDDG) (National Diabetes Data, 1979) and Carpenter and Coustan (Carpenter & Coustan, 1982) revised these criteria in 1979 and 1984, respectively, correcting for the higher glucose concentrations in plasma compared with venous blood that was originally used by O'Sullivan and Mahan (O'Sullivan JB & Mahan CM., 1964). In 1985, the WHO recommended that a 75 g 2 h OGTT be performed to diagnose GDM, using the same thresholds as those for diagnosing diabetes in non-pregnant women (WHO, 1985). In 1999, the WHO revised their diagnostic criteria for GDM to include impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) and diabetes (WHO, 1999). The American Diabetes Association (ADA) adopted the Carpenter and Coustan (Carpenter & Coustan, 1982) criteria and recommended testing for GDM at 24 - 28 weeks of gestation using either a one-step approach with the 100 g OGTT or a two-step procedure with the GCT, followed by a diagnostic 100 g OGTT (American Diabetes Association, 2004). In the final report of the Pan American Conference on Diabetes and Pregnancy, the Latin American Diabetes Association (LADA) criteria were proposed for the diagnosis of GDM in selected countries of South America, using a two-step approach with a 75 g 2 h OGTT (Final report of the Pan American Conference, 2015). In 2010, as previously described, the IADPSG proposed universal testing, where a one-step 75 g 2 h OGTT is conducted for all pregnant women at 24 - 28 weeks of gestation (IADPSG panel, 2010). In 2013, the WHO revised their criteria and endorsed those of the IADPGS (WHO, 2013). The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) criteria are based on the WHO 1999 criteria, where GDM is diagnosed as IGT using the 75 g 2 h OGTT (NICE guidelines, 2015). They have not adopted the new recommended IADPSG/WHO 2013 diagnostic criteria, as evidence suggests relatively small differences in clinical outcomes and increased cost implications (Jacklin et al., 2017). Currently, the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) guidelines (Hod et al., 2015) recommend the use of a glucometer for point-of-care diagnosis of GDM in limited-resource settings due to its low cost, ease of use and ability to diagnose and treat GDM at the earliest possible opportunity. However, a study investigating the performance of the glucometer for diagnosis of GDM compared to the gold standard laboratory test showed poor correlation and reproducibility when GDM was diagnosed using the FIGO criteria (Adam & Rheeder, 2018).



Figure 4.1. The evolution of GDM screening and diagnosis between 1964 and 2015. FPG: Fasting plasma glucose, OGTT: Oral glucose tolerance test

5. NOVEL SCREENING AND DIAGNOSTIC STRATEGIES

5.1.Glucose

The measurement of fasting glucose concentrations has shown promise as a screening (Agarwal, Punnose & Dhatt, 2004) and diagnostic test (Adam & Rheeder, 2017; Macaulay et al., 2018); however, the test still requires pregnant women to be in a fasted state and return to the clinic to obtain their laboratory results (Agarwal, 2016). Measurement of random glucose and HbA1c levels obviates the need for fasting and have been explored as alternative screening and diagnostic tests (Amreen et al., 2018). HbA1c, a measurement of the amount of glucose bound to haemoglobin, is currently the gold standard for long-term blood glucose monitoring. However, it is affected by factors such as ethnicity, anaemia, haemodilation or other blood disorders that hamper its accuracy as a diagnostic tool in both non-pregnancy and pregnancy (Hughes, Rowan & Florkowski, 2016; Amreen et al., 2018; Nguyen et al., 2019). While studies have reported various HbA1c cut-off values in different populations, the ideal cut-off values for the diagnosis of GDM have not been accurately defined and validated (Agarwal et al., 2001; Hird et al., 2016). Thus, although these tests do not require fasting and are convenient, fast, simple, inexpensive and can be done at pointof-care, the results are inconsistent, with low sensitivity and specificity, and has not been successful to date.

Other novel strategies investigated in the South African population include the 'breakfast test' – a non-standardised glucose load administered to pregnant women – instead of the OGTT (Marais et al., 2018). Because of the variability in carbohydrate content with a non-standardised glucose load (Marais et al., 2016), the breakfast test was revised to include a standardised carbohydrate content that is equivalent to the

75 g OGTT. Marais et al. (Marais et al., 2018) reported a correlation between blood glucose values obtained using the designed breakfast test and values obtained using the OGTT. These and other results suggest that a standardised breakfast test that is more palatable than the OGTT may offer an alternative method for assessing hyperglycaemia during pregnancy (Sutherland et al., 1989; Rey, 1997; Ramezani, 2008).

5.2. Serum Proteins

Adaptation to metabolic stress during pregnancy is reflected by changes in the expression of maternal proteins. These proteins are readily detected in plasma or serum and have recently attracted considerable interest as potential screening and diagnostic proteins for GDM. Several studies have reported on the potential of maternal plasma or serum biomarkers, such as adiponectin, sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG), C-reactive protein (CRP) and glycosylated fibronectin, to serve as biomarkers for GDM (Smirnakis et al., in press; Nanda et al., 2011; Rasanen et al., 2013). Nanda et al. (Nanda et al., 2011) reported that maternal serum adiponectin and SHBG levels at 11 - 13 weeks of gestation were lower in women with GDM than in controls. Similarly, Smirnakis et al. (Smirnakis et al., in press) reported lower levels of serum SHBG and higher levels of CRP during the first and second trimesters in pregnant women who subsequently developed GDM. Furthermore, glycosylated fibronectin, adiponectin, CRP and human placental lactogen (hPL) concentrations at 5 - 13 weeks of gestation were shown to be associated with GDM (Rasanen et al., 2013). Together, these studies demonstrate that maternal proteins represent a promising first- and second-trimester screening test to identify women at risk of developing GDM. Further prospective studies are required to investigate the clinical applicability of these biomarkers.

5.3. Genetics

Variants in genes regulating glucose homeostasis are increasingly being implicated in the pathogenesis of GDM and thus present candidates for biomarkers of disease pathophysiology (Wu et al., 2016). To date, genetic studies have identified 8 genes commonly associated with the development of GDM in more than 2 independent populations. While genetic variants have been identified in other genes associated with GDM, these were demonstrated in single populations only (Dias et al., 2018). The genes identified in more than 2 independent populations include transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2), adiponectin (ADIPOQ), melatonin-receptor 1B gene (MTNR1B), glucokinase (GCK), glucokinase regulator (GCKR), fat mass and obesity-associated (FTO), insulin-receptor substrate 1 (IRS1) and potassium voltage-gated channel subfamily Q member 1 (KCNQ). Due to variation across different populations, further studies are needed to confirm the association between risk alleles and GDM. Further analysis in diverse ethnic groups is required to examine whether these risk variants can be used as biomarkers to predict the development of GDM. Despite the association between genetics and GDM, the important role of the environment in GDM susceptibility is increasingly being recognised.

5.4. Epigenetics

Epigenetics is defined as changes in gene expression that occur without changes in the underlying DNA sequence (Christensen & Marsit, 2011). These changes reflect geneenvironment interactions and are increasingly being implicated in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases (Gu et al., 2013; Martín-Núñez et al., 2014). Epigenetic mechanisms include DNA methylation, chromatin and histone modifications, and non-coding RNAs such as microRNAs (miRNAs). DNA methylation is the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic mechanism, and refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine nucleotide, often leading to transcriptional repression (Lim & Maher, 2010). DNA methylation plays a key role in regulating genes involved in metabolic adaptation during pregnancy (Houde et al., 2013), and aberrant DNA methylation is implicated in the pathophysiology of GDM. Altered DNA methylation patterns have been demonstrated in maternal blood, placental tissue and cord blood of GDM complicated pregnancies, thus supporting its potential as biomarkers (Lesseur et al., in press; Ruchat et al., 2013; Nomura et al., 2014; Finer et al., 2015; Reichetzeder et al., 2016; Haertle et al., 2017).

Wu et al. (Wu et al., 2018) demonstrated that two genes, Hook microtubule-tethering protein 2 (HOOK2) and retinol dehydrogenase 12 (RDH12), are differentially methylated in placenta and whole blood of women with GDM. Interestingly, the changes in methylation status of these genes in whole blood occurred prior to the development of GDM, supporting their potential as screening biomarkers of GDM. In a study investigating maternal and cord blood in pregnant women and their offspring, Kang et al. (Kang et al., 2017) identified 200 genes that were differentially methylated in women with GDM compared to controls. Conversely, our recent study showed no differences in global DNA methylation between pregnant women with GDM and those with normoglycemia in SA (Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). Global DNA methylation is a robust marker for overall genomic methylation; therefore, our failure could be due to subtle methylation differences between GDM and control groups. Perhaps, a more targeted approach using genome-wide gene-specific DNA methylation should be considered. Together, these studies show that altered DNA methylation in different biological material plays an important role the pathophysiology of GDM and offer opportunities as biomarkers.

MiRNAs, another epigenetic mechanism that is widely explored as biomarkers for GDM (Ge et al., 2015), have been shown to post transcriptionally regulate genes involved in diverse biological processes including glucose homeostasis (Bartel, 2004). Placental miRNA expression reflects metabolic adaptation, with aberrant expression observed during GDM. Interestingly, the expression of many of these altered miRNAs is mirrored in serum or plasma, thus offering potential as biomarkers for GDM. Zhao et al. (Zhao et al., 2011) reported that the expression of miR-29a and miR-222, miRNAs that are involved in insulin sensitivity, glucose homeostasis and beta-cell function, are decreased in serum of Chinese women with GDM compared with pregnant women without GDM. Pheiffer et al. (Pheiffer et al., 2018) similarly reported that the expression of miR-222 is decreased in the serum of South African women with GDM. They also reported the decreased expression of miR-20a, which was a significant predictor of GDM. Conversely, Tagoma et al. (Tagoma et al., 2018) reported increased expression of plasma-derived miR-222 in Finnish women with GDM compared with controls, while miR-20a was increased in Chinese women with GDM compared with controls (Zhu et al., 2015). Furthermore, many studies have demonstrated that placenta-specific miRNAs are altered in pregnancy complications, such as preeclampsia, macrosomia, preterm delivery, pregnancy loss and small-for-gestationalage babies, which further supports the use of miRNAs as predictive biomarkers for adverse pregnancy outcomes (Barchitta et al., 2017; Guarino et al., 2018).

GDM creates an abnormal intrauterine environment that negatively affects the longterm health of offspring, possibly through *in utero* programming of epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation and miRNAs (El Hajj et al., 2013; Tryggestad et al., 2016; Haertle et al., 2017; Tsai et al., 2017). Using genome-wide methylation analysis, Heartle et al. (Haertle et al., 2017) identified 65 CpG sites associated with 52 genes that were differentially methylated in foetal cord blood from GDM and control pregnancies. Of these, five candidate genes that play a role in metabolic pathways associated with oxidative damage, cardiovascular complications, glucose and amino acid metabolisms and adipocyte differentiation were validated. El Hajj et al. showed gene-specific methylation changes in the maternally imprinted *MESH* gene and non-imprinted glucocorticoid receptor (*NR3C1*) gene in both cord blood and placental tissue of GDM groups compared with controls (El Hajj et al., 2013). Recently, altered miRNA expression in the cord blood of offspring was shown to be associated with foetal complications (Tsai et al., 2017). Tryggestad et al. indicated that seven miRNAs were upregulated in human umbilical vein endothelial cells from infants born to mothers with GDM (Tryggestad et al., 2016). Despite their stability, relative ease of quantification and affordability, DNA methylation and miRNAs present several challenges that hinder their reproducibility across studies. Future research should explore risk scoring systems that can be used to combine molecular markers with maternal risk indicators to develop a clinical prediction tool for GDM.

6. SCREENING AND DIAGNOSIS IN SOUTH AFRICA

The four most common diagnostic criteria used in SA are the IADPSG/WHO 2013/FIGO, NICE, American College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (ACOG) and WHO 1999 criteria (Table 4.1). In 2017, the Society for Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes of South Africa (SEMDSA) endorsed the IADPSG/WHO 2013 criteria and universal testing of all pregnant women (SEMDSA, 2017). However, the use of the IADPSG/WHO 2013 criteria is still being debated, as many clinicians consider these unfeasible in low- and middle-income countries such as SA. Their view is that it leads to overdiagnosis, and places a high demand on costs, workload and resources. Therefore, many local and regional health facilities continue to use risk-factor,

selective IADPSG/WHO 2013, NICE, ACOG or WHO 1999 criteria (Table 4.2) (McIntyre et al., 2015).

Organisation	Glucose load (g)	0 hr glucose (mmol/L)	1 hr glucose (mmol/L)	2 hr glucose (mmol/L)	3 hr glucose (mmol/L)	Values for diagnosis
IADPSG/WHO/FIGO	75	5.1	10	8.5	-	≥1
NICE	75	5.6	-	7.8	-	≥1
ACOG	100	5.3	10	8.6	7.8	≥2
WHO 1999	75	7.0	-	7.8	-	≥1

Table 4.1. Diagnostic criteria for GDM commonly used in South Africa.

ACOG, The American Congress of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists; FIGO, Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics; IADPSG, International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Groups; NICE, The National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; WHO, World Health Organisation; OGTT, oral glucose tolerance test.

Institution	Testing	Diagnostic Criteria	Level of Screenin g	Glucometer vs. Laboratory	[#] GDM Management
UP	Selective	IADPSG/WHO 2013	Clinic & Hospital	Glucometer & Laboratory	Tertiary hospital
WITS	Selective	NICE	Hospital	Laboratory	Tertiary hospital
UKZN	Selective & universal for: RK Khan hospital - Indian	IADPSG/WHO 2013	Hospital	Laboratory	Tertiary hospital
UCT	Selective	IADPSG/WHO 2013	Hospital	Laboratory	Tertiary hospital
US	Selective	NICE	Clinic & hospital	Glucometer	Tertiary hospital
UFS	Selective	IADPSG/ WHO 2013	Clinic & hospital	Glucometer & Laboratory	Tertiary hospital
SMU	Selective	¥Modified WHO	Hospital	Laboratory	Tertiary Hospital
Walter Sisulu	Selective	IADPSG/WHO 2013	Hospital	Laboratory	Tertiary Hospital

Table 4.2. Current approach to GDM screening at selected Academic Centres in South Africa (Personal Communication).

SMU, Sefako Makgatho Health Sciences University; UCT, University of Cape Town; UFS, University of Free State; UKZN, University of KwaZulu-Natal; UP, University of Pretoria; US, University of Stellenbosch; Wits, University of the Witwatersrand; WHO, World Health Organisation; IADPSG, International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE, National Institute for Health Care Excellence; Selective: based on risk factors; Universal, all women get an OGTT. [#]All women are referred to a tertiary hospital for management of GDM with a positive OGTT. [#]Modified WHO refers to the institute's own version of the WHO criteria, which has not yet been published.

7. CURRENT PERSPECTIVES AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS

- Early screening and diagnosis of GDM improves health outcomes
- Although the OGTT is the gold standard for diagnosis, there is no consensus and GDM diagnosis is not standardised
- Novel screening and diagnostic strategies offer potential as biomarkers of GDM, but are yet to achieve clinical applicability
- Future longitudinal studies across SA are required to assess the risks and benefits of diagnostic criteria and pregnancy outcomes
- Experts are needed to establish and co-ordinate such initiatives and to make evidence-based recommendations on GDM screening and diagnosis

8. CONCLUSIONS

We have highlighted the varied screening and diagnostic strategies currently employed in SA. Although universal screening and diagnosis of GDM are widely advocated as a strategy to promote appropriate treatment and improve pregnancy outcomes, it is not feasible in many low-and middle-income countries, resulting in many countries using risk factor-based selective screening. The lack of uniform GDM screening and diagnostic criteria and variation in clinical practice negatively affect maternal and child health. There is limited evidence to support one approach over the other. There is a need for longitudinal studies across SA to investigate the association between diagnostic criteria and pregnancy outcomes, as well as long-term outcomes in mothers and their offspring. We recommend that a SA diabetes-in-pregnancy study group, comprising interested obstetricians, physicians, endocrinologists, public health specialists, dieticians and scientists, be established to co-ordinate such initiatives and to make evidence-based recommendations on GDM screening, diagnosis and management.

CHAPTER 5

MOLECULAR BIOMARKERS FOR GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Adapted from:

Dias S, Pheiffer C, Abrahams Y, Rheeder P, Adam S. Molecular Biomarkers for Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. Int J Mol Sci 2018;19. doi:10.3390/ijms19102926. (*Review Article*).

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHA	PTER 5
Moleo	cular Biomarkers For Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
1.	Abstract65
2.	Introduction
3.	Overview of Gestational Diabetes Mellitus67
4.	Characteristics of Ideal Biomarkers
5.	Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms69
5.1.	Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus70
5.2.	Limitations of Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms75
6.	DNA Methylation
6.1.	DNA Methylation and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
6.2.	Limitations of DNA Methylation90
7.	MicroRNAs92
7.1.	MicroRNAs and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus93
7.2.	Limitations of Circulating microRNA Profiling95
8.	Current Perspectives and Future Recommendations
9.	Conclusion

1. ABSTRACT

Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is a growing public health problem worldwide. The condition is associated with perinatal complications and an increased risk for future metabolic disease in both mothers and their offspring. In recent years, molecular biomarkers have received considerable interest as screening tools for GDM. The purpose of this review is to provide an overview of the current status of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), DNA methylation and microRNAs as biomarkers for GDM. PubMed, Scopus and Web of Science were searched for articles published between January 1990 and August 2018. The search terms included 'gestational diabetes mellitus', 'blood', 'single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP)', 'DNA methylation', and 'microRNAs' including corresponding synonyms and associated terms for each word. This review updates current knowledge of the candidacy of these molecular biomarkers for GDM with recommendations for future research avenues.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM is defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the latter half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia postpartum (WHO, 2013). The prevalence of GDM is increasing worldwide, with approximately 14% of pregnancies affected by GDM (International Diabetes Federation, 2017). The condition is associated with perinatal complications and an increased risk for future metabolic disease in both mothers and their offspring. The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) is considered the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM. However, the test is cumbersome to conduct, requires fasting, multiple blood draws, and its association with nausea and vomiting leads to decreased patient compliance. Furthermore, the OGTT is conducted between 24-28 weeks of gestation (IADPSG panel, 2010; WHO, 2013), presenting a small window of opportunity to implement interventions to improve pregnancy outcomes. Earlier detection of GDM may lead to improved management, possibly preventing pregnancy complications. The identification of sensitive and specific biomarkers, which may offer potential for risk prediction and intervention strategies, has thus become a major focus in GDM research. Several studies have provided evidence for genetic predisposition to GDM (Wu et al., 2016), while gene-environment interactions could explain the population-specific variation in GDM prevalence (Pheiffer et al., 2018). Consequently, single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and epigenetic mechanisms are widely explored as molecular biomarkers for GDM.

The purpose of this review is to provide an overview of the current status of SNPs and the two most commonly investigated epigenetic mechanisms, DNA methylation and microRNAs (miRNAs), as molecular biomarkers for GDM. Three major databases, PubMed, Scopus and Web of Science were searched for studies published between January 1990 and August 2018 that investigated SNPs, DNA methylation and miRNAs in the blood of women with GDM. Blood was selected as it is easily accessible as part of routine antenatal care. The search terms included 'gestational diabetes mellitus', 'blood', 'single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP)', 'DNA methylation' and 'microRNAs', including corresponding synonyms and associated terms for each word (Appendix, Table A1). Articles were selected if they reported case-control studies that investigated GDM in association with SNPs, DNA methylation or miRNAs in maternal blood, plasma or serum, and were conducted in humans. This review will begin with an overview of GDM, followed by a brief description of the characteristics of ideal biomarkers. Thereafter, studies profiling SNPs and DNA methylation in whole blood, and miRNAs in whole blood, plasma or serum of women with GDM are summarised, and the limitations of these molecular biomarkers are discussed. Finally, the current status of GDM biomarkers will be discussed, along with recommendations for future research.

3. OVERVIEW OF GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

The exact mechanism underlying the development of GDM is not completely understood, however, it is speculated that women who develop GDM are unable to meet the increasing demand for insulin production during pregnancy (Barbour et al., 2007). GDM is associated with an increased risk of short-and long-term pregnancy complications. Women with GDM have a higher risk for pre-eclampsia, caesarean section and birth injury, while postpartum complications to offspring include macrosomia, shoulder dystocia, hyperinsulinemia, hypoglycaemia and hyperbilirubinemia (Alam et al., 2006; Mohammadbeigi et al., 2013; Young & Ecker, 2013). In the long-term both mothers and their offspring are predisposed to metabolic conditions such as obesity, type 2 diabetes (T2D) and cardiovascular disease (Mitanchez et al., 2015). Estimates are that approximately 30% of offspring (GarciaVargas et al., 2012) and more than 70% of women with previous GDM (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002) are predisposed to develop type T2D in later life, thus posing a significant health and economic burden to health systems.

Recently, several studies have provided evidence that early detection and treatment of GDM improve health outcomes (Duran et al., 2014). Consequently, universal screening for GDM is advocated by most international organisations (McIntyre et al., 2015). However, only women who have traditional risk factors for GDM (obesity, ethnicity, advanced maternal age, glycosuria and previous adverse pregnancy outcomes) (Zhang, Rawal & Chong, 2016; Adam & Rheeder, 2017), are recommended for the OGTT in resource limited settings. Unfortunately, these risk factors have poor predictive value, resulting in many women with GDM not receiving appropriate treatment (Miailhe et al., 2015). Thus, there is significant impetus to identify biomarkers of GDM. Serum proteins such as adiponectin, insulin, sex hormone globulin, C-reactive protein and glycosylated fibronectin have been widely studied (Smirnakis et al., in press; Nanda et al., 2011; Rasanen et al., 2013; Adam & Rheeder, 2017), while the diagnostic utility of glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) has also been explored (Renz et al., 2015). However, none of these potential biomarkers have yet achieved clinical applicability. Evidence for genetic susceptibility (Zhang et al., 2013) and dysregulated epigenetic regulation, in particular DNA methylation (Haertle et al., 2017) and miRNAs (Guarino et al., 2018), is increasingly being reported during GDM, sparking interest in their use as molecular biomarkers.

4. CHARACTERISTICS OF IDEAL BIOMARKERS

Biomarkers are indicators of normal biological processes that can be used to detect disease or other biological states of organisms. They are considered to be clinically useful because they can potentially predict or diagnose disease, give insight into the pathophysiology of disease and can be used to monitor pharmacological responses to therapeutic intervention or predict clinical outcome (Strimbu & Tavel, 2010). Recent advancements in molecular biology have led to the development of molecular biomarkers that are easily measured in biological fluids such as whole blood, plasma and serum. The ideal biomarker should be cost effective and reproducible, easily accessible through non-invasive methods, stably expressed in biological fluids, sensitive to relevant changes in disease state, provide early detection of disease before clinical symptoms arise, and have the ability to differentiate between disease pathologies (Etheridge et al., 2011; Sahu et al., 2011). Commercial kits for SNPs (Huijsmans et al., 2007), DNA methylation (Mikeska & Craig, 2014) and miRNAs (Hydbring & Badalian-Very, 2013) are already clinically available for a number of other disorders.

5. SINGLE NUCLEOTIDE POLYMORPHISMS

Single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) refer to alterations in the DNA sequence at individual nucleotide bases. They are the most common genetic variation, with over 10 million SNPs present in the human genome (Consortium, 2007). In most cases SNPs are silent, not altering the function or expression of genes (Sachidanandam et al., 2001), while others are biologically functional, and can lead to altered protein function and disease. The search for SNPs that influence disease susceptibility and outcome is a field of active research. Several studies have provided evidence that SNPs are associated with metabolic conditions including obesity, T2D and cardiovascular disease (McCarthy, 2010). Variants in more than 50 and 80 loci have been found to be associated with obesity (Rankinen et al., 2006) and T2D (Morris et al., 2012), respectively, and occur in genes that regulate glucose homeostasis and insulin signalling.

5.1. Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus

Genetic variants are increasingly being implicated in the pathogenesis of GDM (Wu et al., 2016). Evidence suggest that genetic alterations in genes responsible for metabolic changes during pregnancy predispose to GDM. In this review, a total of 76 studies were identified that investigated SNPs during GDM, using the search terms previously stated. However, to increase the likelihood of reporting a true association, only SNPs investigated in two or more populations were reported. Thirty-six SNPs investigated in 52 studies met the inclusion criteria and are summarised in Table 5.1.

Genetic studies of the Transcription factor 7 like 2 (*TCF7L2*) gene, which is arguably one of the most important T2D susceptibility genes (Hattersley, 2007), have produced varying results in GDM (Papadopoulou et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013; Stuebe et al., 2013; Reyes-López, Pérez-Luque & Malacara, 2014; Pagán et al., 2015; Michalak-Wojnowska et al., 2016; Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017; Popova et al., 2017; Ding et al., 2018; Franzago et al., 2018). *TCF7L2* encodes a transcription factor, which is involved in the Wnt signalling, an important pathway that regulates glucose homeostasis. Twenty studies conducted in diverse populations have screened four SNPs (rs7903146, rs4506565, rs7901695 and rs12255372) in the *TCF7L2* gene. Four of the eight studies that investigated rs7903146 showed an association between the T allele and GDM (Papadopoulou et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013; Ding et al., 2018; Franzago et al., 2018; franzago et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013; Ding et al., 2018; Franzago et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013; Ding et al., 2018; Franzago et al., 2016; Showed an association between the T allele and GDM (Papadopoulou et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013; Ding et al., 2018; Franzago et al., 2018). The other studies failed to observed an association between rs7903146 and GDM, possibly due to small samples size and lack of statistical power. (Reyes-López, Pérez-Luque & Malacara, 2014; Pagán et al., 2015; Michalak-Wojnowska et al., 2016). Both studies investigating rs4506565 reported an association

between the T allele and GDM (Pagán et al., 2015; Ding et al., 2018). One of the five studies investigating rs7901695 found an association between GDM and the T allele in American Caucasians (Stuebe et al., 2013), while one study found that the C allele, rather than the T allele was associated with GDM in a large Swedish population (Papadopoulou et al., 2011). The three studies that did not show an association had relatively small sample sizes (Pagán et al., 2015; Michalak-Wojnowska et al., 2016; Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017). Of the five studies investigating rs12255372, two showed an association between the T allele and GDM, one was conducted in a large Swedish population and the other in a small Mexican population (Papadopoulou et al., 2011; Reyes-López, Pérez-Luque & Malacara, 2014). However, these results were not replicated in studies conducted in Russian, Spanish nor Brazilian populations (de Melo et al., 2015; Pagán et al., 2015; Popova et al., 2017) of moderate size, suggesting that ethnic or other confounding factors underlie these differences. The T-allele is associated with decreased insulin production and altered hepatic gluconeogenesis (Pilgaard et al., 2009), and therefore is a good candidate for further research in larger cohorts, despite these conflicting results obtained in these studies.

Adiponectin, an adipokine that regulates glucose and lipid metabolism (Bouchard et al., 2012; Bao et al., 2015), has been associated with GDM in many studies. Three SNPs within the adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*) gene, rs1501299, rs266729 and rs2241766, were investigated in ten studies. Markedly, seven studies that investigated rs266729 (Liang et al., 2010; Pawlik et al., 2017) and rs2241766 (Low et al., 2011; Beltcheva et al., 2014; Han et al., 2014; Takhshid, Haem & Aboualizadeh, 2015) found that the G allele was associated with GDM in various populations, while one study found no association between either rs266729 or rs2241766 and GDM in a Brazilian population (Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012). Both of the studies investigating rs1501299

showed no association between this SNP and GDM (Beltcheva et al., 2014; Pawlik et al., 2017).

The melatonin receptor 1B gene (*MTNR1B*) encodes one of the receptors for melatonin, a hormone that is involved in regulating circadian rhythms, insulin signalling and glucose metabolism, amongst others (Sun et al., 2018). Two SNPs rs10830963 and rs1387153 within the *MTNR1B* gene were investigated. Eight of the nine studies that screened rs10830963 showed that the G-allele was associated with an increased risk for GDM in several Caucasian (Huopio et al., 2013; Stuebe et al., 2013; Popova et al., 2017; Rosta et al., 2017; Tarnowski, Malinowski, Safranow, et al., 2017a; Ding et al., 2018), as well as in Chinese and South Korean populations (Kim et al., 2011; Li et al., 2019). However, Wang et al. found that this SNP was not associated with GDM in a different Chinese population (Wang et al., 2011). The three studies that investigated rs1387153 reported an association between the T allele and GDM (Kim et al., 2011; Popova et al., 2017; Ding et al., 2018). Variants in *MTNR1B*, particularly the G allele of rs10830963 was previously shown to be associated with increased fasting glucose concentrations and reduced beta-cell function in Caucasians (Prokopenko et al., 2009).

Glucokinase (*GCK*) and the Glucokinase receptor (*GCKR*) play critical roles in glucose processing in the liver (Iynedjian, 2009). Two variants, rs1799884 and rs4607517, within the *GCK* gene were studied for GDM. For rs1799884, the minor allele, reported as either T (Popova et al., 2017) or A (Han et al., 2015) was associated with an increased risk of GDM. Tarnowski et al. also showed a trend towards a significant association between the T allele and risk of GDM in a Polish population (Tarnowski, Malinowski, Pawlak, et al., 2017). However, a large study in a Finnish population showed no association between rs1799884 and GDM (Huopio et al., 2013). No association between rs4607517 and GDM was observed (Wang et al., 2011; Huopio et al., 2013). Within the

GCKR gene, the C allele of rs780094 was associated with an increased risk of GDM in Malaysian, American Caucasian and Brazilian populations (Stuebe et al., 2013; Anghebem-Oliveira, Webber, et al., 2017; Jamalpour et al., 2018), but not in studies conducted in Polish or Finnish populations (Huopio et al., 2013; Tarnowski, Malinowski, Pawlak, et al., 2017). The C allele was increased in women with GDM from the Polish population, but this did not reach significance due to lack of statistical power.

The association between genetic variants within the fat mass and obesity-associated (*FTO*) gene and metabolic syndrome is widely reported (Wang, Dong, et al., 2012). *FTO* encodes an alpha-ketoglutarate dependent dioxygenase, that plays a role in adipocyte development and function (Merkestein & Sellayah, 2015). Three SNPs within the *FTO* gene have been studied for GDM. Of the six studies investigating rs9939609, one study in a Finnish population found an association between the A allele and an increased risk for GDM (Huopio et al., 2013), another study in a small Spanish population found an association between the T allele and GDM (Pagán et al., 2015), while four studies reported no association (de Melo et al., 2015; Popova et al., 2017; Saucedo et al., 2017; Franzago et al., 2018). Discrepancies between the studies are possibly due to ethnic and genotyping method differences. None of the studies investigating rs8050136 and rs1421085 found an association between these SNPs and GDM (de Melo et al., 2015; Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017; Saucedo et al., 2017).

Insulin receptor substrate 1 (*IRS1*) is a protein that plays a key role in transmitting signals from the insulin and insulin-like growth factor-1 receptors to intracellular pathways that are associated with insulin response and risk of T2D (Gual, Le Marchand-Brustel & Tanti, 2005). Two genetic variants, rs1801278 and rs7578326,

within *IRS1* have been investigated during GDM. For rs1801278 the T allele was associated with an increased risk of GDM (Alharbi et al., 2014) in a Saudi Arabian, but not in a Russian population (Popova et al., 2017), while for rs7578326 the G allele was associated with a decreased risk of GDM in a Austro-Hungarian population (Rosta et al., 2017), but not in a Finnish population (Huopio et al., 2013). As previously stated, these conflicting results may be due to population and genotyping method differences.

Potassium Voltage-Gated Channel Subfamily Q Member 1 (*KCNQ1*) plays a role in insulin secretion, and variants of *KCNQ1* are associated with decreased insulin secretion and increased susceptibility to T2D (Yasuda et al., 2008). Two variants, rs2237895 and rs2237892, were investigated in different populations in four studies. In both variants, the C allele was associated with an increased risk of GDM (Kwak et al., 2010; Ao et al., 2015; Fatima et al., 2016). The Solute Carrier Family 30 Member 8 (*SLC30A8*) genes encodes a zinc transporter protein that plays a role in insulin secretion and variants of the gene are associated with T2D risk (Flannick et al., 2014). Rs13266634 was investigated in four studies with varying results. One study showed that the T allele was associated with a decreased risk of GDM in an Austro-Hungarian population, while the C allele was found to be associated with an increased risk of GDM in a Chinese and Swedish population (Liang et al., 2010; Dereke et al., 2016; Rosta et al., 2017). A large Finnish population showed no association between rs13266634 and GDM (Huopio et al., 2013).

As illustrated in Table 5.1, SNPs in 15 other genes were investigated in two studies, however, these showed either a positive association in one study only, or no association with GDM. Of these, SNPs within nine genes, CDK5 Regulatory Subunit Associated Protein 1 Like (*CDKAL1*), Calpain 10 (*CAPN10*), Potassium Voltage-Gated

74

Channel Subfamily J Member 11 (*KCNJ11*), Retinol Binding Protein 4 (*RBP4*), Group-Specific Component (*GC*), Serine/Threonine Kinase 11 (*STK11*), Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor (*MIF*), Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 2A/2B (*CDKN2A/2B*) and Insulin Like Growth Factor 2 mRNA Binding Protein 2 (*IGF2BP2*), were associated with GDM in one population only, while SNPs within six genes, CD36 Molecule (*CD36*), Peroxisome Proliferator Activated, Receptor Gamma 2 (*PPARG2*), Vitamin D Receptor (*VDR*), Cell Division Cycle 123 Homolog/Calmodulin Dependent Protein Kinase ID (*CDC123/CAMK1D*), Interleukin 10 (IL-10) and Tumour Necrosis Factor-Alpha (TNF- α) were not associated with GDM in any of the populations investigated.

5.2. Limitations of Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms

There are inherent limitations in genetic association studies, particularly in studies of polygenic and multifactorial diseases such as GDM. As stated above, these limitations include inadequate sample size to detect statistically significant associations, and differences in allele frequencies and disease aetiology between ethnicities, which may explain why many genetic associations are not reproducible across populations. Furthermore, GDM diagnosis is not standardised internationally, thus different diagnostic criteria could have contributed to the discordant results observed between studies. Importantly, genetic variants do not solely contribute to the development of complex diseases and it is widely believed that disease arise due to the interaction of genetic predisposition and environmental factors (Welter et al., 2014). Thus, to accurately assess risk of GDM, biological and environmental factors, such as maternal age and diet (Popova et al., 2017), should be considered together with genetic variants.

Despite the variable results obtained across studies, many of the variants found to be associated with GDM, are also associated with T2D, supporting their biological

plausibility. Therefore, while the aetiology of GDM may differ from T2D, the genetic pathways through which the symptoms manifest are likely to overlap. In this review, only studies that profiled SNPs in DNA extracted from whole blood were reported on. However, the use of less invasive sources of genetic material such as buccal swabs is acknowledged (Andraweera et al., 2017). Furthermore, this review only included SNPs reported in two or more studies, and may have overlooked other important SNPs possibly associated with GDM. Thus, illustrating the importance of using the correct keywords and search terms for literature screening.

Author	Gene	SNP identification	Country	Detection method	Case/control	Associated allele or genotype	Risk for GDM
(Ding et al., 2018)	TCF7L2	rs7903146	Denmark & USA	qRT-PCR	2636/6086	T allele	Increased
(Franzago et al., 2018)			Italy	HRM	104/124	T allele	Increased
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-
(Michalak-Wojnowska et al., 2016)			Poland	qRT-PCR	50/26	No association	-
(Pagán et al., 2015)			Spain	Sequencing	45/25	No association	-
(Reyes-López, Pérez- Luque & Malacara, 2014)			Mexico	RFLP	90/108	No association	-
(Papadopoulou et al., 2011)			Sweden	qRT-PCR	826/1185	T allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	T allele	Increased
(Ding et al., 2018)		rs4506565	Denmark & USA	qRT-PCR	2636/6086	T allele	Increased
(Pagán et al., 2015)			Spain	Sequencing	45/25	T allele	Increased
(Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017)		rs7901695	Brazil	qRT-PCR	127/125	No association	-

Table 5.1. Studies reporting on single nucleotide polymorphisms profiled in two or more populations with Gestational diabetes mellitus.

(Michalak-Wojnowska et al., 2016)			Poland	qRT-PCR	50/26	No association	-
(Pagán et al., 2015)			Spain	Sequencing	45/25	No association	-
(Stuebe et al., 2013)			USA / African American (AA) & Caucasian (C)	MassARRAY	26/362 (AA) & 56/843 (C)	No association (AA) T allele (C)	- Increased
(Papadopoulou et al., 2011)			Swedish	qRT-PCR	805/1116	C allele	Increased
(Popova et al., 2017)		rs12255372	Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-
(de Melo et al., 2015)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	200/200	No association	-
(Pagán et al., 2015)			Spain	Sequencing	45/25	No association	-
(Reyes-López, Pérez- Luque & Malacara, 2014)			Mexico	RFLP	90/108	T allele	Increased
(Papadopoulou et al., 2011)			Swedish	qRT-PCR	826/1185	T allele	Increased
(Pawlik et al., 2017)	ADIPOQ	rs1501299	Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	No association	-
(Beltcheva et al., 2014)			Bulgaria	qRT-PCR	130/130	No association	-
(Pawlik et al., 2017)		rs266729	Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	G allele	Increased

(Beltcheva et al., 2014)			Bulgaria	qRT-PCR	130/130	G allele	Increased
(Liang et al., 2010)			China	MassArray & Gene chip	50/80 24/24	G allele	Increased
(Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012)			Brazil	RFLP	79/169	No association	-
(Takhshid, Haem & Aboualizadeh, 2015)		rs2241766	Iran	RFLP	65/70	G allele	Increased
(Han et al., 2014)			China	RFLP	128/140	G allele	Increased
(Beltcheva et al., 2014)			Bulgaria	qRT-PCR	130/130	G allele	Increased
(Low et al., 2011)			Malaysia	RFLP	26/53	G allele	Increased
(Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012)			Brazil	RFLP	79/169	No association	-
(Ding et al., 2018)	MTNR1B	rs10830963	Denmark and USA	qRT-PCR	2636/6086	G allele	Increased
(Li et al., 2019)			China	Sequencing	215/243	G allele	Increased
(Tarnowski, Malinowski, Safranow, et al., 2017a)			Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	G allele	Increased
(Rosta et al., 2017)			Hungary & Austria	KASP	287/533	G allele	Increased

(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	G allele	Increased
(Stuebe et al., 2013)			USA African American (AA) & Caucasian (C)	MassARRAY	26/362 (AA) & 56/843 (C)	No association (AA) G allele (C)	- Increased
(Wang et al., 2011)			China	qRT-PCR	725/1039	No association	-
(Kim et al., 2011)			South Korea	qRT-PCR	928/990	G allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	G allele	Increased
(Ding et al., 2018)		rs1387153	Denmark & USA	qRT-PCR	2636/6086	T allele	Increased
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	T allele	Increased
(Kim et al., 2011)			South Korea	qRT-PCR	928/990	T allele	Increased
(Tarnowski, Malinowski, Pawlak, et al., 2017)	GCK	rs1799884	Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	No association	-
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	T allele	Increased
(Han et al., 2015)			China	PCR Invader assay	948/975	A* allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Wang et al., 2011)		rs4607517	China	qRT-PCR	725/1039	No association	-

(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Jamalpour et al., 2018)	GCKR	rs780094	Malaysia	MassARRAY	267/855	C allele	Increased
(Tarnowski, Malinowski, Pawlak, et al., 2017)			Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	No association	-
(Anghebem-Oliveira, Webber, et al., 2017)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	127/125	C allele	Increased
(Stuebe et al., 2013)			USA / African American (AA) & Caucasian (C)	MassARRAY	26/362 (AA) & 56/843 (C)	No association C allele	- Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Franzago et al., 2018)	FTO	rs9939609	Italy	HRM	104/124	No association	-
(Saucedo et al., 2017)			Mexico	qRT-PCR	80/80	No association	-
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-
(de Melo et al., 2015)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	200/200	No association	-
(Pagán et al., 2015)			Spain	Sequencing	45/25	T allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	A allele	Increased
(Saucedo et al., 2017)		rs8050136	Mexico	qRT-PCR	80/80	No association	-
(de Melo et al., 2015)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	200/200	No association	-
---	---------	------------	-------------------	----------------------	---------	----------------	-----------
(Saucedo et al., 2017)		rs1421085	Mexico	qRT-PCR	80/80	No association	-
(Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	127/125	No association	-
(Popova et al., 2017)	IRS1	rs1801278	Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-
(Alharbi et al., 2014)			Saudi Arabia	RFLP	200/300	T allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)		rs7578326	Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Rosta et al., 2017)			Hungary & Austria	KASP	287/533	G allele	Decreased
(Fatima et al., 2016)	KCNQ1	rs2237895	Pakistan	RFLP / sequencing	208/429	C allele	Increased
(Kwak et al., 2010)			South Korea	qRT-PCR	869/632	No association	-
(Ao et al., 2015)		rs2237892	China	MassARRAY	562/453	C allele	Increased
(Kwak et al., 2010)			South Korea	qRT-PCR	869/632	C allele	Increased
(Rosta et al., 2017)	SLC30A8	rs13266634	Hungary & Austria	KASP	287/533	T allele	Decreased
(Dereke et al., 2016)			Sweden	RFLP	776/511	C allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-

(Liang et al., 2010)			China	MassArray & Gene chip	50/80 24/24	C allele	Increased
(Noury et al., 2018)	CDKAL1	rs7754840	Egypt	qRT-PCR	47/51	No association	-
(Rosta et al., 2017)			Hungary & Austria	KASP	287/533	C allele	Increased
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-
(Wang et al., 2011)			China	qRT-PCR	725/1039	No association	-
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Castro-Martínez et al., 2018)	CAPN10	SNP43	Mexico	qRT-PCR & RFLP	116/83	No association	-
(Leipold et al., 2004)			Austria	RFLP	100/100	No association	-
(Castro-Martínez et al., 2018)		SNP63	Mexico	qRT-PCR & RFLP	116/83	No association	-
(Leipold et al., 2004)			Austria	RFLP	40/40	C allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(M et al., 2018)	KCNJ11	rs5219	India	RFLP	230/240	T allele	Increased
(Popova et al., 2017)			Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-

(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Saucedo et al., 2014)	RBP4	rs3758539	Mexico	qRT-PCR	100/100	No association	-
(Ping et al., 2012)			China	LDR	505/687	G allele	Increased
(Hiraoka et al., 2011)			USA / Caucasian (C) & Filipino (F) & Pacific Islander (PI)	qRT-PCR	88 C, 82 F, and 19 PI / 315 C, 286 F, and 32 PI	No association	-
(Shi et al., 2016)	GC	rs16847024	China	MassARRAY	964/1021	T allele	Increased
(Wang et al., 2015)			China	qRT-PCR	692/802	No association	-
(Alharbi et al., 2015)	STK11	rs8111699	Saudi Arabia	RFLP	200/300	No association	-
(Bassols et al., 2013)			Spain	qRT-PCR	243/318	G allele	Decreased
(Aslani et al., 2011)	MIF	rs1007888	Iran	PCR-SSP	147/169	G allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Noury et al., 2018)	CDKN2A/2B	rs10811661	Egypt /Egyptian	qRT-PCR	47/51	No association	-
(Ye et al., 2016)			Poland / Caucasian	qRT-PCR	204/207	C allele	Decreased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland / Caucasian	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Popova et al., 2017)	IGF2BP2	rs4402960	Russia	qRT-PCR	278/179	No association	-

(Wang et al., 2015)			China	qRT-PCR	725/1039	T allele	Increased
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Bartáková et al., 2018)	CD36	rs1527479	Czech Republic	qRT-PCR	293/70	No association	-
(Yang et al., 2018)			China	qRT-PCR	209/215	No association	-
(Franzago et al., 2018)	PPARG2	rs1801282	Italy	HRM	104/124	No association	-
(Anghebem-Oliveira, Martins, et al., 2017)			Brazil	qRT-PCR	127/125	No association	-
(Shi et al., 2016)	VDR	rs739837	China	MassARRAY	964/1021	No association	-
(Wang et al., 2015)			China	qRT-PCR	692/802	No association	-
(Tarnowski, Malinowski, Safranow, et al., 2017b)	CDC123/CA MK1D	rs1277970	Poland	qRT-PCR	204/207	No association	-
(Huopio et al., 2013)			Finland	MassARRAY	533/407	No association	-
(Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012)	IL-10	rs1800896	Brazil	RFLP	79/169	No association	-
(Montazeri, Nalliah & Radhakrishnan, 2010)			Malaysia	RFLP	110/102	No association	-

(Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012)	TNF-α	rs1800629	Brazil	RFLP	79/169	No association	-
(Montazeri, Nalliah & Radhakrishnan, 2010)			Malaysia	RFLP	110/102	No association	-

RFLP - Restriction fragment length polymorphism of PCR amplified fragments; KASP - Kompetitive Allele Specific PCR; qRT- PCR - Quantitative real-time PCR (TaqMan allelic discrimination assay); LDR - Ligase detection reaction; HRM - High resolution melt-curve analysis; MassARRAY - Sequenom MassARRAY iPLEX platform; PCR invader assay - Invasive cleavage reaction which uses a structure-specific flap endonuclease. *A is the minor allele also reported as T . *TCF7L2* - Transcription Factor 7 Like 2; *ADIPOQ* - Adiponectin; *MTNR1B* - Melatonin Receptor 1B; *CAPN10* - Calpain 10; *CDKAL1* - CDK5 Regulatory Subunit Associated Protein 1 Like; *CDKN2A/2B* - Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 2A / 2B; *FTO* - Fat Mass And Obesity Associated; *GC* - Group-Specific Component (Vitamin D Binding Protein); *GCK* - Glucokinase; *GCKR* - Glucokinase Regulator; *IGF2BP2* - Insulin Like Growth Factor 2 mRNA Binding Protein 2; *IRS1* - Insulin Receptor Substrate 1; *KCNJ11* - Potassium Voltage-Gated Channel Subfamily J Member 11; *KCNQ1*- Potassium Voltage-Gated Channel Subfamily Q Member 1; *RBP4* - Retinol Binding Protein 4; *SLC30A8* - Solute Carrier Family 30 Member 8; *STK11* - Serine/Threonine Kinase 11; *MIF* - Macrophage Migration Inhibitory Factor; *CD36* - CD36 Molecule; *PPARG2* - Peroxisome Proliferator Activated Receptor Gamma 2; *VDR* - Vitamin D Receptor; *CDC123/CAMK1D* - Cell Division Cycle 123 Homolog / Calmodulin Dependent Protein Kinase I; IL-10 - Interleukin 10; TNF-α – Tumour Necrosis Factor Alpha.

6. DNA METHYLATION

DNA methylation, the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic mechanism, occurs by the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within CpG dinucleotides (Lim & Maher, 2010). The process is catalyzed by the enzyme DNA methyltransferase (DNMT), with S-adenosylmethionine serving as the methyl donor. Methylation of CpG islands, which are regions with high levels of CpG dinucleotides primarily in the promoter regions of genes, is generally associated with transcriptional repression due to altered protein binding to target sites on DNA (Bird, 1980, 2002). DNA methylation is a reversible process (Wu & Zhang, 2017). Ten-eleven translocation (TET) methylcytosine dioxygenases are able to cause the oxidation and demethylation of methylated cytosine to 5-hydroxymethylcytosine (Wu & Zhang, 2017), which is associated with gene activation. Recently, DNA methylation of CpG poor islands have been identified downstream of active promoters, either within (intragenic) or between (intergenic) genes, although the role of methylation in these regions are not fully elucidated (Pheiffer et al., 2016). Approximately 55-90% of all CpG dinucleotides within CpG islands are methylated, constituting about 3% of the genome. Global DNA hypomethylation is associated with genomic and chromosomal instability, while DNA methylation within the promoters of genes is generally associated with gene silencing. Both aberrant global and gene-specific DNA methylation has been shown to be associated with metabolic conditions such as obesity (Van Dijk et al., 2015), T2D (Toperoff et al., 2012) and cardiovascular disease (Kim et al., 2010). Thus, characterization of altered DNA methylation during disease processes could give insight into the pathophysiology of disease, and reveal novel diagnostic, prognostic, and therapeutic targets.

6.1.DNA Methylation and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus

DNA methylation during pregnancy plays a key role in modulating the transcriptional potential of the genome, and is known to affect gene expression pathways associated with a range of pathophysiological processes such as GDM (Bouchard et al., 2012; Houde et al., 2013). Several studies have demonstrated that DNA methylation is altered in the placenta and cord blood of women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemic pregnancies (Ruchat et al., 2013; Nomura et al., 2014; Finer et al., 2015; Reichetzeder et al., 2016). Intrauterine exposure to GDM leads to long lasting effects in the offspring and increases risk of disease in later life, possibly mediated by DNA methylation (El Hajj et al., 2013; Pinney, 2015). Importantly, it has been demonstrated that physiological and DNA methylation changes that occur during pregnancy are reflected in whole blood (Chim et al., 2008), thus increasing interest in screening maternal blood for biomarkers of GDM. DNA methylation profiling in pregnancies complicated by GDM is a relatively new research field, with limited studies conducted in maternal whole blood. Studies that have investigated DNA methylation in whole blood of women with GDM are summarised in Table 5.2.

Global DNA methylation provides an estimate of overall genomic methylation and is relatively easy and cost-effective to measure (Kurdyukov & Bullock, 2016). Currently, the only study that has investigated global DNA methylation during GDM was conducted in our laboratory (Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). The study showed that global DNA methylation was not associated with GDM in a SA population, suggesting that the method may be too crude to detect subtle glucose intolerance and that gene-specific methylation is warranted in this population. Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling in maternal blood during GDM has been conducted using methylation bead chip arrays (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Kang et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018). Methylation bead chip arrays can interrogate between 27,000 - 850,000 CpG sites across the genome at a single nucleotide resolution. In one of the earliest studies using bead chip arrays, Enquobahrie et al. reported that DNA methylation changes occurred early during pregnancy in six women with repeat pregnancies, one of which were complicated by GDM (Enquobahrie et al., 2015). They reported that 17 CpG sites were hypomethylated and 10 CpG sites were hypermethylated between GDM and normal pregnancies within the same women. Novel genes related to these CpG sites were found to be associated with cell cycle, cell morphology, cell assembly, cell organisation and cell compromise. Subsequently, using a newer bead chip array containing more CpG sites, Kang et al. showed that 200 CpGs corresponding to 151 genes, were differentially methylated in women with GDM (n=8) compared to controls (n=8). Amongst the differentially methylated genes were interleukin-6 (IL-6) and interleukin-10 (IL-10), which are key pro-inflammatory and anti-inflammatory cytokines, respectively (Kang et al., 2017). These cytokines function in a wide variety of inflammatory-associated diseases, including obesity and T2D. Moreover, a different study by Kang et al. showed that decreased methylation of *IL-10* during GDM was associated with increased serum IL-10 concentrations at the end of pregnancy (Kang et al., 2018). IL-10 serum concentrations have been shown to vary during pregnancy, suggesting that this cytokine plays an important role in the development of GDM. In another study using bead chip arrays, 100 differentially methylated CpG sites corresponding to 66 genes were identified in women with GDM (n=11) compared to controls (n=11) (Wu et al., 2018). Using more stringent statistical criteria to prioritize methylation sites, a total of five CpG sites within the Constitutive photomorphogenic homolog subunit 8 (COPS8), phosphoinositide-3-kinase, regulatory subunit 5 (PIK3R5), 3-hydroxyanthranilate 3,4-dioxygenase (HAAO), coiled-coil domain containing 124 (*CCDC124*) and chromosome 5 open reading frame 34 (*C5orf34*) genes, were identified and validated using pyrosequencing. Since blood for DNA methylation profiling was collected prior to GDM diagnosis, these CpG sites may prove useful as predictive biomarkers for GDM. However, their candidacy as biomarkers require validation in larger studies.

6.2. Limitations of DNA Methylation

Although studies show that DNA methylation has potential as a diagnostic and prognostic biomarker, they are not without limitations (Levenson & Melnikov, 2012). Several factors including small sample size, lack of validation, differences in ethnicity, method of quantification and timing of methylation analysis during pregnancy, hinder reproducibility of findings across studies. Another limitation of the studies included in this review is the use of whole blood, which consist of a mixture of cell types such as lymphocytes, erythrocytes and platelets, and may confound methylation analysis (Reinius et al., 2012). Thus, future studies should consider purification of blood cell populations to separate specific cell types. Currently, there is no consensus on the best method to use for DNA methylation analysis. While global DNA methylation can easily be measured using crude DNA preparations, it is a measure of overall genomic methylation and does not offer the resolution required to detect subtle DNA methylation differences within genes (Dahl & Guldberg, 2003). In contrast, locus-specific DNA methylation such as bead chip arrays and pyrosequencing are expensive, requiring sophisticated equipment and bioinformatics expertise.

	Table 5.2.	Studies	investigating	DNA	methylation	in wł	iole blood	during	Gestational	diabetes	mellitus.
--	------------	---------	---------------	-----	-------------	-------	------------	--------	-------------	----------	-----------

Author	Study design	Country	Detection method	Main finding
(Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019)	63 GDM and 138 controls (~ 26 weeks gestation)	South Africa	Global DNA methylation using MDQ1 Imprint DNA Quantification Kit*	No difference in global DNA methylation between women with or without GDM. Global DNA methylation was associated with obesity and serum adiponectin concentrations.
(Enquobahrie et al., 2015)	6 women with 2 consecutive pregnancies with & without GDM (<20 weeks gestation)	United States	Illumina HumanMethylation27 BeadChip	17 CpG sites were hypomethylated and 10 CpG sites were hypermethylated in relation to GDM status
(Kang et al., 2017)	8 GDM and 8 controls (end of pregnancy)	Taiwan	Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC BeadChip	200 differentially methylated CpGs corresponding to 151 genes identified in women with GDM compared to controls
(Kang et al., 2018)	8 GDM and 24 controls (end of pregnancy)	Taiwan	MethyLight qRT-PCR assay	Decreased methylation of IL-10 during GDM, which was associated with increased serum IL-10 concentrations
(Wu et al., 2018)	11 GDM and 11 controls (12-16 weeks gestation)	United Kingdom	Illumina HumanMethylation450 BeadChip (450K) array and bisulfite pyrosequencing	100 differentially methylated CpGs corresponding to 66 genes were identified. Differential DNA methylation at 5 CpGs were validated in 8 of the 11 GDM women

qRT-PCR: Quantitative real-time PCR; GDM: Gestational diabetes mellitus. *Sigma-Aldrich

7. MICRORNAS

MiRNAs are short, highly conserved non-coding RNA molecules approximately 22 nucleotides in length that are powerful mediators of biological function. They regulate gene expression through post-transcriptional mechanisms by binding to the 3' untranslated region (UTR) of messenger RNA (mRNA) inducing gene silencing through translational repression or mRNA degradation (Brennecke et al., 2005). This interaction is dependent on the complementarity of the miRNA to the 'miRNA seed region', a region of 7 or 8 nucleotides contained within 3' UTR of mRNA. MiRNA binding requires a number of nucleotides to match the sequence flanking the seed region to direct the specificity of miRNA:mRNA interactions (Lewis, Burge & Bartel, 2005; Peterson et al., 2014). Since their initial discovery in *Caenorhabditis elegans* in 1993 (Lee, Feinbaum & Ambros, 1993), over 2000 miRNAs have been identified in humans and is believed to regulate about one third of the genome (Hammond, 2015).

MiRNAs are master regulators that control many biological processes including cell proliferation, differentiation, apoptosis and development (Du, 2005). Moreover, they regulate genes involved in metabolic processes such as glucose homeostasis, insulin signaling, pancreatic beta cell function, lipid metabolism and inflammation (Sliwinska, Kasinska & Drzewoski, 2017). Their dysregulation have been reported during many metabolic conditions, including obesity, T2D and cardiovascular disease (Papageorgiou et al., 2012; He, Ding, et al., 2017; Iacomino & Siani, 2017). Although they exert their function intracellularly, several studies have identified extracellular circulating miRNAs, which has sparked interest in their use as biomarkers of disease (Creemers, Tijsen & Pinto, 2012). Circulating miRNAs are associated with various complexes such as lipoproteins, exosomes, apoptotic bodies, microvesicles and ribonucleoproteins such as Ago1-4 or nucleophosphin 1 (NPM1), which serve to

protect these miRNAs from nuclease degradation, and act as carriers to transport them to their target mRNAs. This suggests that miRNA function in cell-to-cell communication, regulating gene expression in neighbouring cells by either acting locally (paracrine or autocrine signalling) or at a distance (endocrine/exocrine) (Creemers, Tijsen & Pinto, 2012; Turchinovich, Weiz & Burwinkel, 2012).

7.1. MicroRNAs and Gestational Diabetes Mellitus

MiRNAs are important metabolic and developmental regulators during pregnancy and have been shown to play a role in the development of GDM. In 2013, genomewide analysis demonstrated that more than 600 miRNAs are expressed in the placenta (Chen & Wang, 2013). Recently, Poirier et al. reviewed placental miRNAs that are dysregulated during pregnancy and GDM (Poirier et al., 2017). The placenta plays an important role in maternal metabolic adaptation to pregnancy, and differential expression of placental miRNAs are believed to partly underlie these physiological changes. Placental miRNAs are released into maternal circulation (Chim et al., 2008), thus these miRNAs hold potential as biomarkers of placental dysfunction and GDM. Studies reporting circulating miRNA expression during GDM are summarised in Table 5.3.

In 2011, Zhao et al. were the first to profile the expression of serum miRNAs during GDM (Zhao et al., 2011). Using Taqman low density arrays, followed by confirmation with individual qRT-PCR, they identified three miRNAs, miR-132, miR-29a and miR-222, that were significantly downregulated in Chinese women with GDM (n=24) compared to controls (n=24) (Zhao et al., 2011). The differential expression of miR-29a and miR-222 were validated in an internal and two external validation cohorts. These miRNAs are thought to play a role in glucose homeostasis, insulin sensitivity and beta-cell function (Zhao et al., 2011). Several studies in other populations have

replicated these experiments with conflicting results. Recently, Pheiffer et al. reported decreased expression of miR-132, miR-29a and miR-222 in the serum of South African women with GDM (n=28) compared to controls (n=53), however, only the latter was statistically significant (Pheiffer et al., 2018). These findings demonstrate that the expression of these serum miRNAs is shared across South African and Chinese populations. In contrast to Zhao et al., Tagoma et al. showed that miR-222 was increased in plasma of women with GDM (n=13) compared to controls (n=9) (Tagoma et al., 2018). Wander et al., observed no differences in the expression of miR-222 or miR-29a in the plasma of American Caucasian women with GDM (n=36) compared to controls (n=80) (Wander et al., 2017). These discrepancies may be due to differences in biological samples used (serum or plasma), gestational age, or other unknown factors not accounted for.

Zhu et al. used high-throughput sequencing and qRT-PCR to investigate miRNAs in pooled plasma samples of Chinese women with (n=10) or without (n=10) GDM between 16-19 weeks of gestation. Five miRNAs (miR-16, miR-17, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-20a) were significantly upregulated in GDM compared to controls (Zhu et al., 2015). Bioinformatic analysis revealed that the targets of these miRNAs are associated with the MAPK, insulin, TGF- β and mTOR signalling pathways, providing insight into the role of these miRNAs in GDM. Cao et al. investigated miR-16, miR-17 and miR-20a in a larger cohort of Chinese women at 16-19 weeks, 20-24 weeks and 24-28 week of gestation and found sustained increased expression in the plasma of women with GDM (n=85) compared to controls (n=72) at all the measured time points. However, they did not observe differences in the expression of miR-19a and miR-19b (Cao et al., 2017), as previously reported by Zhu et al. More recently, Pheiffer et al. reported conflicting results. The expression of all five miRNAs were decreased in

South African women with GDM, however, only the decreased expression of miR-20a was statistically significant (Pheiffer et al., 2018).

Functional analyses of these miRNAs have provided support for their role in the development of GDM (He, Bai, et al., 2017; Sebastiani et al., 2017; Lamadrid-Romero et al., 2018; Stirm et al., 2018). Many other miRNAs have been reported to exhibit altered expression during GDM, although these were identified in single studies only (Table 5.3).

7.2. Limitations of Circulating microRNA Profiling

The studies reviewed above highlight several miRNA candidates as biomarkers for GDM. However, the results are often discordant, possibly due to the different sample types and size, gestational age and the methods of analysis used.

Differences in miRNA expression have been reported in serum and plasma, suggesting that factors during the coagulation process could influence expression (Wang, Yuan, et al., 2012). Currently, there is no consensus on the best quantification method to use when profiling circulating miRNAs. Different methods of quantification are known to vary in sensitivity and specificity (Dias et al., 2017), which may impact the accuracy and interpretation of the data. Moreover, data normalization presents a significant challenge for the analysis of circulating miRNA profiling. Although strategies using exogenous miRNAs such as *C. elegans* miR-39 have proven to be less variable than endogenous reference genes, no ideal normalization strategy exists (Schwarzenbach et al., 2015). Thus, standardised guidelines for miRNA profiling would aid in the biological interpretation of miRNA data.

Author	Study design	Country	Biological source	Detection method	Up- regulated	Down- regulated	No significant change	Normalization control
(Zhao et al., 2011)	 24 GDM and 24 controls (16-19 weeks gestation); 36 GDM and 36 controls (Internal validation) 16 GDM and 16 controls 	China	Serum	Taqman low density array, qRT-PCR	-	miR-29a miR-132 miR-222	-	Cel-miR-39 (exogenous control)
(Pheiffer et al., 2018)	(External validation) 28 GDM and 53 controls (13-31 weeks gestation)	South Africa	Serum	qRT-PCR	-	miR-20a miR-222	miR-16 miR-17 miR-19a miR-19b miR-29a miR-132	Cel-miR-39 (exogenous control)
(Tagoma et al., 2018)	13 GDM and 9 controls (23-31 weeks gestation)	Estonia	Plasma	qRT-PCR	let-7e let-7g miR-100 miR-101	-	-	Cel-miR-39 (exogenous control)

Table 5.3. Studies investigating circulating microRNAs during gestational diabetes mellitus.

					miR-146a miR-8a		
					miR-195		
					miR-222		
					miR-23b		
					miR-30b		
					miR-30c		
					miR-30d		
					miR-342		
					miR-423		
					miR-92a		
(Wander	36 GDM and 80 controls	United states	Plasma	qRT-PCR	miR-155	miR-146b	Cel-miR-39
et al., 2017)	(7-23 weeks gestation)				miR-21	miR-517	(exogenous
2017)						miR-222	423 (endogenous
						miR-210	control)
						miR-518a	
						miR-29a	
						miR-223	
						miR-126	

(Zhu et al., 2015)	10 GDM and 10 controls (16-19 weeks gestation)	China	Plasma	Ion Torrent sequencing, qRT-PCR	miR-16 miR-17 miR-19a	-	-	miR-221 (endogenous control)
					miR-19b miR-20a			
(Cao et al., 2017)	85 GDM and 72 controls (16-20, 20-24 and 24-28 weeks gestation)	China	Plasma	qRT-PCR	miR-16 miR-17 miR-20a	-	miR-19a miR-19b	RNU6 (endogenous control)
(Sebastian i et al., 2017)	21 GDM and 10 controls (24-33 weeks gestation)	Italy	Plasma	qRT-PCR	miR-330	-	miR-548c	miR-374 miR-320 (endogenous control)
(Stirm et al., 2018)	30 GDM and 30 controls (24-32 weeks gestation)	Germany	Whole blood	qRT-PCR	miR-340	-	-	RNU6B (endogenous control)
(He, Bai, et al., 2017)	20 GDM and 20 controls	China	Whole blood	qRT-PCR	-	miR-494	-	RNU6 (endogenous control)

(Lamadrid	67 GDM and 74 controls	Not reported	Serum	qRT-PCR	miR-183	-	-	Cel-miR-39
-Romero et al., 2018)	(16-20, 20-24 and 24-28)				miR-200b miR-125b			(exogenous control)
					miR-1290			

8. CURRENT PERSPECTIVES AND FUTURE RECOMMENDATIONS

Advances in molecular biology have resulted in the identification of several molecular biomarkers for disease. Of these, genetic variants, DNA methylation and miRNAs are widely studied during GDM (Shaat & Groop, 2007; Georgiou et al., 2008; Moen et al., 2017). These molecular markers are stably expressed in biological fluids and hold potential as diagnostic or prognostic biomarkers of GDM. As reviewed above, many studies have provided evidence to support the use of these markers as biomarkers of GDM. However, despite these favourable results, molecular biomarkers face many challenges, which hinder their candidacy as biomarkers, and that must be addressed before they can be used clinically. As outlined above, SNPs, DNA methylation and miRNAs are all impacted by ethnicity and environmental factors. Furthermore, technical challenges during analysis contribute to inaccurate data and lack of reproducibility. Thus, standardization of analytical methods is critical when profiling molecular biomarkers. Moreover, large prospective cohort studies, conducted in populations with different ethnicities and environmental factors, are warranted to identify robust markers that are not influenced by these factors. The ideal biomarker for GDM would most likely be a combination of several molecular biomarkers to overcome the lack of sensitivity and specificity of individual factors. For example, a single miRNA regulates up to 200 different genes (Krek et al., 2005), thus miRNAs found to be associated with GDM, are non-specific and may possibly be involved in other conditions as well. To increase the predictive power of molecular biomarkers, future studies should consider using a combination of these markers in risk stratification models for predicting GDM risk.

9. CONCLUSION

GDM is a growing public health problem worldwide. The short and long-term consequences of GDM are likely to have an immediate negative impact on health systems and in addition, present a major reservoir of future disease. Screening and treatment of GDM leads to improved pregnancy outcomes (Duran et al., 2014), thus universal screening is widely advocated as a strategy to prevent adverse consequences. A growing body of evidence support the use of SNPs, DNA methylation and miRNAs as biomarkers that could aid in the early detection of GDM, thus facilitating intervention strategies to better manage GDM and improve health outcomes. Despite their potential, these molecular biomarkers face several challenges that need to be addressed before they can become clinically applicable. However, rapid technological advances could overcome these challenges and lead to the development of a quick, cost effective point-of-care test that could accurately identify women at high risk for GDM during early pregnancy. The establishment of an international body to standardize analytical conditions for molecular biomarkers, and large prospective cohort studies in different populations are required.

CHAPTER 6

GLOBAL DNA METHYLATION PROFILING IN PERIPHERAL BLOOD CELLS OF SOUTH AFRICAN WOMEN WITH GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Adapted from:

Dias, S., Adam, S., Van Wyk, N., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood cells of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. Biomarkers. 24(3):225–231. DOI: 10.1080/1354750X.2018.1539770. (*Original Article*)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAI	PTER 6102
Globa With	l DNA Methylation Profiling In Peripheral Blood Cells Of South African Women Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
1.	Abstract104
2.	Clinical Significance105
3.	Introduction105
4.	Materials and Methods108
4.1.	Participants108
4.2.	Clinical and Biochemical Characteristics109
4.3.	Global DNA Methylation110
4.4.	Statistical Analysis111
5.	Results112
6.	Discussion117
7.	Conclusion120

1. ABSTRACT

Background/Objective: Recently, several studies have reported that DNA methylation changes in tissue are reflected in blood, sparking interest in the potential use of global DNA methylation as a biomarker for gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM). This study investigated whether global DNA methylation is associated with GDM in South African women.

Methods: Global DNA methylation was quantified in peripheral blood cells of women with (n=63) or without (n=138) GDM using the MDQ1 Imprint[®] DNA Quantification Kit.

Results: Global DNA methylation levels were not different between women with or without GDM and were not associated with fasting glucose nor insulin concentrations. However, levels were 18% (p=0.012) higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women, and inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations (p=0.005).

Discussion: Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation was not associated with GDM in our population. These preliminary findings suggest that despite being a robust marker of overall genomic methylation that offers opportunities as a biomarker, global DNA methylation profiling may not offer the resolution required to detect methylation differences in the peripheral blood cells of women with GDM. Moreover, global DNA methylation in peripheral blood cells may not reflect changes in placental tissue. Further studies in a larger sample are required to explore the candidacy of a more targeted approach using gene-specific methylation as a biomarker for GDM in our population.

2. CLINICAL SIGNIFICANCE

- The prevalence of GDM is rapidly increasing globally
- The 75 g 2 hr oral glucose tolerance test remains the gold standard for GDM diagnosis, however, several challenges hamper its use
- Risk factor-based screening has poor sensitivity for detecting GDM
- Thus, a more robust, non-invasive, simple and cost-effective screening tool is needed
- Altered DNA methylation patterns in peripheral blood cells holds potential as a biomarker for GDM screening

3. INTRODUCTION

GDM, defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the latter half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia after birth (WHO, 2013), is a significant source of morbidity and mortality. In SA, a middle-income country, the prevalence of GDM has rapidly increased over the last few years (Mamabolo et al., 2007; Adam & Rheeder, 2017; Macaulay et al., 2018), paralleling the rising obesity epidemic. Recently, it was reported that 69% of South African women over the age of 15 years were either overweight or obese (Statistics South Africa 2017), a serious cause for concern since obesity is a major risk factor for the development of GDM. GDM is associated with adverse perinatal outcomes (Jensen et al., 2000) and increases susceptibility to future metabolic disorders in both mothers and their offspring (Damm, 2009), thus posing a significant burden to the already struggling and over-burdened South African health system.

The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT), conducted between 24-28 weeks of gestation is the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM (WHO, 1999). However, the test is

cumbersome to conduct and has several challenges including high costs, requirement for fasting, multiple blood draws, and is associated with nausea and vomiting. Currently, universal screening for GDM is recommended for all pregnant women (Hod et al., 2015). However, due to limited resources, selective screening based on traditional GDM risk factors such as obesity (body mass index (BMI) \geq 30 kg/m²), advanced maternal age (>35 years), family history of diabetes, history of GDM, previous macrosomia (baby weighing ≥4000 g), glycosuria, or previous adverse pregnancy outcomes (congenital abnormalities, unexplained still birth or recurrent pregnancy loss) is often performed in low and middle income countries. Unfortunately, these risk factors have poor sensitivity for detecting GDM in our population (Adam & Rheeder, 2017), resulting in a large number of GDM cases being missed. The identification of simple and cost-effective biomarkers to detect women with GDM could offer an alternative to the OGTT. Although a number of circulating biomarkers such as adiponectin, sex hormone binding globulin, C-reactive protein (CRP) and glycosylated fibronectin have been explored as biomarkers for GDM, none have yet achieved clinical applicability (Smirnakis et al., in press; Nanda et al., 2011; Rasanen et al., 2013; Adam et al., 2018).

Epigenetics reflect gene-environment interactions and is increasingly being implicated in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases (Gu et al., 2013; Martín-Núñez et al., 2014). DNA methylation, the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic mechanism, refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within CpG dinucleotides, often leading to transcriptional repression (Lim & Maher, 2010). The process is reversible thus offering opportunities for risk stratification and intervention and has accordingly received considerable interest as biomarkers of disease. Although both gene-specific and global DNA methylation profiling have been explored, global DNA methylation, which gives an estimate of overall genomic methylation can be quantified using noninvasive, inexpensive and simple methods, thus making it an attractive target for biomarker discovery. Several studies have reported that global DNA methylation is altered during hyperglycaemia (Matsha et al., 2016; Pinzón-Cortés et al., 2017) and in placental tissue of women with GDM (Nomura et al., 2014; Reichetzeder et al., 2016). Interestingly, hyperglycaemia-related DNA methylation changes in blood have been reported to correlate with changes observed in pancreatic β -cells and insulin responsive tissue such as skeletal muscle, liver and adipose tissue, thus, offering opportunities to use peripheral blood for DNA methylation analysis (Heyn & Esteller, 2012; Dayeh et al., 2016; Geach, 2016). We hypothesised that global DNA methylation in peripheral blood cells of black South African women is altered during GDM, and accordingly has potential as a biomarker for GDM in our population.

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1.Participants

The study was approved by the Health Sciences Ethics Committee of the University of Pretoria (180/2012). This research forms part of larger study investigating screening strategies for GDM in a South African population (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). One thousand pregnant women of black ethnicity, who were less than 26 weeks pregnant and who had a singleton pregnancy were recruited at a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, SA. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. At recruitment, random glucose and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) levels were measured using a glucometer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and the point-of-care Afinion system (Alere Technologies, Oslo, Norway), respectively. Women with random glucose or HbA1c concentrations more than 11.1 mmol/L or 6.5%, respectively, were excluded. All women included in the study were requested to return within two weeks for fasting blood glucose measurements, and whole blood and serum collection. Of the 1000 women who were recruited, only 554 were scheduled for the 75 g 2 hr OGTT at 24-28 weeks of gestation due to foetal loss, migration, loss to follow up and withdrawal of consent (Figure 6.1). For this case control study, women with (n=63) and without (n=138) GDM, who were Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) negative were selected and matched according to age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible.



Figure 6.1. Flow diagram for study participants. For the current study, women with (n=63) or without (n=138) GDM were selected from a prospective cohort study in which 1000 pregnant women were recruited

4.2. Clinical and Biochemical Characteristics

Demographic information was obtained from a standardised questionnaire and anthropometric measurements were assessed according to standard procedures (Adam et al., 2018). The OGTT was conducted according to the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (IADPSG panel, 2010). Briefly, women were given a 75 g glucose drink to ingest, and blood was collected for glucose measurements at 0 hr, 1 hr and 2 hr. At the time of OGTT, HbA1c concentrations were measured again by an accredited laboratory (Vermaak and Partners, Pretoria, South Africa). For comparative analysis, GDM was classified using the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) and the World Health Organisation (WHO) 1999 criteria (Table 6.1) (WHO, 1999; NICE guidelines, 2015). Fasting insulin and C-reactive protein (CRP) concentrations were measured in stored serum samples (Pathcare laboratories, Cape Town, South Africa). Serum adiponectin concentrations were quantified using the human adiponectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). The homeostatic model assessment (HOMA), a measure of insulin resistance was calculated using the equation: (fasting glucose in mmol/L x fasting insulin in mIU/mL)/22.5, using fasting plasma glucose and fasting serum insulin concentrations. Whole Blood for DNA methylation analysis was stored at -80° C.

Table 6.1. GDM diagnostic criteria commonly used in South Africa

	Glucose concentration (mmol/L)						
Timeª	IADPSG ^b	NICE ^b	WHO 1999 ^c				
0 hr OGTT	$\geq 5.1 \leq 7.0$	≥ 5.6	≤7.0				
1 hr OGTT	≥10	-	-				
2 hr OGTT	≥ 8.5 ≤ 11.1	≥7.8	≥7.8				

^aTime after ingesting 75 g glucose drink; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; hr: hour; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus; Impaired glucose tolerance: elevated glucose levels during pregnancy, that is not high enough to be classified as pre-existing or overt diabetes; IADPSG: International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; WHO: World Health Organisation (WHO, 1999; IADPSG panel, 2010; NICE guidelines, 2015). ^bOne or more of these values are used to diagnose GDM. ^cGDM diagnosed using impaired glucose tolerance.

4.3. Global DNA Methylation

DNA was extracted from 2 ml of stored whole blood in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes using the QIAmp DNA Blood Midi Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), and concentrations were measured using the Qubit Fluorometer dsDNA Broad Range Assay Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Global DNA methylation

was quantified using the MDQ1 Imprint[®] Methylated DNA Quantification Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) as previously described (Pheiffer et al., 2014). Briefly, 100 ng of DNA was allowed to bind to the ELISA plate, where after the methylated fraction of DNA was detected using a 5-methylcytosine monoclonal antibody, and the absorbance was measured at 450 nm on a BioTek[®] ELX 800 plate reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, USA). Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. All samples were analysed in duplicate.

4.4. Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted using STATA 14 (StataCorp, Texas, USA). Data were expressed as the mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM), or as the median and interquartile range (25th and 75th percentiles) for data that were not normally distributed. Categorical data were expressed as count (n) and percentage (%). The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to test for normality. The unpaired student t test or the Mann-Whitney test was used to compare variables across GDM groups, and the Chi-square test was used to analyse categorical variables. Spearman's rank correlation (r_s) was used to evaluate the relationship between global DNA methylation and serum adiponectin concentrations. A p≤0.05 was considered statistically significant.

5. RESULTS

The clinical characteristics of participants are presented in Table 6.2. As expected, fasting blood glucose (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.001), 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) and HbA1c (p=0.008) concentrations were significantly higher in women with GDM compared to women without GDM. Similarly, fasting insulin (p=0.067) and HOMA (p<0.001) levels were increased in women with GDM. In contrast, women with GDM had lower concentrations of serum adiponectin than women without GDM (p=0.018).

Since the extent of hyperglycaemia may influence the association between global DNA methylation and GDM, GDM was classified using IADPSG, WHO and NICE criteria. Glucose concentrations differed significantly between women with GDM compared to women without GDM, using all three diagnostic criteria (Table 6.3). Fasting plasma glucose values were significantly lower in women with GDM using the WHO criteria compared to the IADPSG (p=0.014) and NICE (p=0.005) criteria, while the 2 hr OGTT values were significantly higher in women with GDM using the WHO criteria compared to the IADPSG criteria and NICE criteria (p<0.001) (Table 6.3).

However, no difference in global DNA methylation levels between women with or without GDM were observed when the different diagnostic criteria were used (p>0.05) (Figure 6.2 a-c). Global DNA methylation levels were 18% (p=0.012) higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women (Figure 6.3) and were inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations (r_s =-0.243, p=0.005) (Figure 6.4).

Variable	GDM (n=63)	No GDM (n=138)	<i>p</i> -value	
Age (years) ^a	28.0 (24.0-32.0)	28.0 (24.0-32.0)	0.810	
BMI (kg/m²)ª	27.4 (23.4-31.2)	25.8 (23.5-29.8)	0.180	
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)ª	5.5 (5.2-5.9)	4.3 (4.0-4.6)	<0.001	
OGTT 1 hr (mmol/L)ª	6.5 (5.5-8.3)	5.5 (4.7-6.5)	<0.001	
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L)ª	6.1 (5.2-7.2)	5.2 (4.6-5.9)	<0.001	
HbA1c (%)⁵	5.2 (0.4)	5.1 (0.3)	0.008	
Fasting insulin (mIU/L) ^a	6.5 (4.8-9.4)	5.7 (3.8-8.0)	0.067	
HOMA ^a	1.6 (1.2-2.4)	1.1 (0.8-1.7)	<0.001	
C-reactive protein (mg/L) ^a	6.9 (3.7-9.9)	5.4 (3.1-8.5)	0.209	
Adiponectin (µg/ml)ª	7.6 (4.9-11.8)	9.8 (6.6-14.7)	0.018	
Education: n (%) ^c				
<grade 12<="" td=""><td>29.0 (46.7)</td><td>66.0 (49.6)</td><td>0 7/0</td></grade>	29.0 (46.7)	66.0 (49.6)	0 7/0	
≥grade 12	33.0 (53.3)	67.0 (50.4)	0.769	
Risk factors: n (%) ^c				
None	27.0 (42.8)	79.0 (57.3)	0.143	
≥1 Risk factors n (%)	36.0 (57.2)	59.0 (42.7)		

Table 6.2. Clinical characteristics of the study population stratified according to GDM using the IADPSG criteria

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment. Data are expressed as the amedian (25th–75th percentiles); bmean ± standard error of the mean or as count (percentage). P-values for continuous data were calculated using the Mann-Whitney or the unpaired student t test. P-values for categorical data were calculated using the Chi-square test.

Glucose concentration (mmol/L)										
IADPSG			NICE		WHO 1999					
Time*	GDM	No GDM	<i>p</i> -value [‡]	GDM	No GDM	<i>p</i> -value [‡]	GDM	No GDM	<i>p</i> -value [‡]	
п	63	138		41	160		13	188		
0 hr	5.5	4.3	< 0.001	5.8	4.4	< 0.001	5.2	4.5	< 0.05	
OGTT	(5.2-5.9) ^a	(4.0-4.6)		(5.5-6.0) ^b	(4.0-4.8)		(4.7-5.4) ^{a,b}	(4.1-5.1)		
1 hr	6.5	5.5	< 0.001	_	-		-	-		
OGIT	(5.5-8.3)	(4.7-6.5)								
2 hr	6.1	5.2	< 0.001	6.6	5.3	<0.001	8.6	5.3	< 0.001	
OGTT	(5.2-7.2) ^c	(4.6-5.9)	-0.001	(5.6-8.0) ^d	(4.7-5.9)	-0.001	(8.0-9.7) ^{c,d}	(4.7-6.0)	0.001	

Table 6.3. GDM defined using the IADPSG, NICE and WHO 1999 diagnostic criteria

*Time after ingesting 75 g glucose drink; ‡significant difference between women with or without GDM in each diagnostic criteria; similar superscripts indicate significant difference between groups; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; hr: hour; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus; IADPSG: International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; WHO: World Health Organisation (WHO, 1999; IADPSG panel, 2010; NICE guidelines, 2015). Data are expressed as median (25th–75th percentiles).



Figure 6.2. Global DNA methylation levels according to GDM status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of women with or without GDM according to the IADPSG (GDM: n=63; non-GDM: n=138) (a), the NICE (GDM: n=41; non-GDM: n=160) (b) and the WHO (GDM: n=13; non-GDM: n=188) (c) criteria, using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM)



Figure 6.3. Global DNA methylation levels varies according to obesity status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of obese (n=51) and non-obese (n=138) pregnant women using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM)



Figure 6.4. Global DNA methylation is inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations. Each data point represents an individual (n=139) and indicates global DNA methylation levels relative to a methylated positive control and adiponectin concentration.

6. DISCUSSION

This study investigated whether global DNA methylation profiling has potential as a screening tool for GDM in black South African women. Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation levels in peripheral blood cells of black South African women were not associated with GDM. The IADPSG criteria is stringent, and the failure to observe differences in methylation between women with or without GDM may be due to small glucose concentration differences between groups. However, no difference in methylation was observed when GDM was classified according to NICE and WHO criteria, where glucose concentration differences between women with or without GDM were more pronounced. Previous studies have reported that global DNA methylation is associated with GDM (Nomura et al., 2014; Reichetzeder et al., 2016), however, these were conducted on placental tissue and used different methods to quantify global DNA methylation, possibly accounting for the discrepancies observed. Biological source affects global DNA methylation (Reinius et al., 2012), thus our failure to observe an association between GDM and global DNA methylation could be due to the use of peripheral blood cells rather than placenta. Furthermore, using liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry Reichetzeder et al. demonstrated that placental DNA methylation was increased during GDM (Reichetzeder et al., 2016), while using a luminometric methylation assay Nomura et al. reported that placental DNA methylation is decreased during GDM (Nomura et al., 2014), illustrating that method of quantification influences results. The ELISA, as used in this study, offers several advantages over other methods of quantifying global DNA methylation. It is cost-effective and does not require specialized equipment and expertise, making it more amenable for screening in low-and middle income countries (Kurdyukov & Bullock, 2016). Several studies have reported that the ELISA is able to detect aberrant global DNA methylation patterns during disease (Nakano, Boyle &
Firestein, 2012; Keller et al., 2014; Kagohara et al., 2015; Ramos et al., 2016), and in response to environmental factors (Guerrero-Preston et al., 2010; Tellez-Plaza et al., 2014; Ivorra et al., 2015; Sánchez, Reynoso-Camacho & Salgado, 2015).

Global DNA methylation levels were higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women. It has been widely reported that global DNA methylation is associated with obesity (Cash et al., 2011; Jintaridth et al., 2013; Piyathilake et al., 2013; Na et al., 2014), however studies in pregnant women are limited (Herbstman et al., 2013; Nomura et al., 2014). Consistent with our results, Nomura et al. reported that global DNA methylation was higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women (Nomura et al., 2014). However, in contrast to our findings, Herbstman et al. reported that global DNA methylation is decreased during pre-pregnancy obesity, while Michels et al. failed to see an association between global DNA methylation and obesity (Michels, Harris & Barault, 2011; Herbstman et al., 2013). These findings confirm the variability in assessing global DNA methylation levels according to biological source and methods of quantification.

Intriguingly, global DNA methylation was inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations. Adiponectin is an adipokine with insulin-sensitising properties, which is dysregulated during obesity and metabolic disease (Cao, 2014). Similar to our findings, several studies have reported that adiponectin concentrations are decreased during GDM (Lacroix et al., 2013; Pala et al., 2015; Adam et al., 2018). Recently, it was reported that altered methylation at the adiponectin gene (*ADIPOQ*) locus is inversely correlated with circulating adiponectin concentrations during pregnancy (Bouchard et al., 2012), and is associated with decreased *ADIPOQ* gene expression levels in adult offspring of women with GDM (Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017). To further explore the significance of the association between global DNA

methylation and adiponectin, pyrosequencing of *ADIPOQ* is currently being conducted in our laboratory.

Although quantification of global DNA methylation is a robust method to assess overall genomic DNA methylation, and has potential as a biomarker to facilitate risk stratification and intervention (Ramos et al., 2016), it may not offer the resolution required to detect subtle methylation differences in women with or without GDM. Furthermore, although the ELISA used in this study may offer several advantages for biomarker screening, validation using techniques such as liquid chromatographyelectrospray ionization/multi-stage mass spectrometry (LC-ESI/MS/MS), which was demonstrated to be a stable and reliable method to detect global placental DNA methylation (Dwi Putra et al., 2014), would support the clinical applicability of ELISA screening. Another limitation of the study is the use of peripheral blood cells, which consists of a mixture of different cell types such as erythrocytes, lymphocytes and platelets which may confound methylation analysis (Reinius et al., 2012). Future studies should consider purification of blood cell populations to separate specific cell types (Reinius et al., 2012). Although DNA methylation in dysglycaemia-related tissues may be reflected in blood (Heyn & Esteller, 2012; Bacos et al., 2016; Dayeh et al., 2016), it should be noted that DNA methylation is considered to be highly tissue specific, and may not reflect changes in placental tissue.

It has been widely reported that DNA methylation is affected by environmental factors such as diet, smoking, alcohol consumption and physical activity (Joubert et al., 2012; Lim & Song, 2012; Ling & Rönn, 2014; Pauwels et al., 2017; Miyake et al., 2018). Thus, the lack to account for these environmental factors, pose a significant limitation to our study. However, women were recruited from the same community with similar life experiences, suggesting that they were likely to have similar

environmental exposures. In addition, women with and without GDM were not matched for age, BMI and gestational age when re-classifying them according the NICE and WHO 1999 criteria, which may have potential impact on DNA methylation patterns, and therefore presents another limitation.

7. CONCLUSION

Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation was not associated with GDM in our population. These preliminary findings suggest that despite being a robust marker of overall genomic methylation that offers opportunities as a biomarker, global DNA methylation profiling may not offer the resolution required to detect subtle methylation differences in the peripheral blood cells of women with GDM. Further studies in a larger sample are required to explore the candidacy of a more targeted approach using gene-specific methylation as a biomarker for GDM in our population. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the association between global DNA methylation and GDM in SA.

CHAPTER 7

ALTERED GENOME-WIDE DNA METHYLATION IN PERIPHERAL BLOOD OF SOUTH AFRICAN WOMEN WITH GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

Adapted from:

Dias, S., Adam, S., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation in Peripheral Blood of South African Women with Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 20(23):5828. DOI: 10.3390/ijms20235828. (*Original Article*)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHA	PTER 7123
Alter Wom	ed Genome-Wide DNA Methylation In Peripheral Blood Of South African en With Gestational Diabetes Mellitus
1.	Abstract
2.	Introduction124
3.	Materials and Method127
3.1.	Study Participants127
3.2.	DNA Extraction
3.3.	Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling129
3.4.	Processing and Analysis of the Human MethylationEPIC Bead Chip Array.130
3.5.	Functional Enrichment Analysis131
3.6.	Statistical Analysis
4.	Results133
4.1.	Study Participants
4.2.	Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling135
4.3.	Functional Enrichment Analysis143
5.	Discussion145

1. Abstract

Increasing evidence implicate altered DNA methylation in the pathophysiology of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM). This exploratory study probed the association between GDM and peripheral blood DNA methylation patterns in South African women. Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted in women with (n=12) or without (n=12) GDM using the Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC BeadChip array. Functional analysis of differentially methylated genes was conducted using Gene Ontology and Kyoto encyclopaedia of genes and genomes pathway analyses. A total of 1046 CpG sites (associated with 939 genes) was differentially methylated between GDM and non-GDM groups. Enriched pathways included GDMrelated pathways such as insulin resistance, glucose metabolism and inflammation. DNA methylation of the top five CpG loci showed distinct methylation patterns in GDM and non-GDM groups and was correlated with glucose concentrations. Of these, one CpG site mapped to the calmodulin binding transcription activator 1 (CAMTA1) gene, which have been shown to regulate insulin production and secretion and may offer potential as an epigenetic biomarker in our population. Further validation using pyrosequencing and conducting longitudinal studies in large sample sizes and in different populations are required to investigate their candidacy as biomarkers of GDM.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM is defined as diabetes diagnosed in the second or third trimester of pregnancy that is not pre-existing or overt diabetes (American Diabetes Association, 2016). The prevalence of GDM is increasing, affecting approximately 14% of pregnancies globally (International Diabetes Federation, 2017), although rates vary between <1% and 28% according to the diagnostic criteria employed and population studied (Jiwani et al., 2012). GDM is associated with maternal (preeclampsia, caesarean section and birth injuries), foetal (macrosomia, shoulder dystocia, hyperinsulinemia, hypoglycaemia, hyperbilirubinemia) and perinatal (respiratory distress syndrome, metabolic derangements and jaundice) complications (Hod et al., 1991; Hadar & Hod, 2013; Moore, 2018), while both mothers and their offspring are at an increased risk of developing metabolic disease in later life (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002; Clausen et al., 2008; Zhao et al., 2016). Current estimates indicate that more than 50% of women with GDM develop type 2 diabetes (T2D) within 10 years, making GDM a strong predictor of T2D (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002; Damm et al., 2016). The identification of women with GDM who are at risk of developing T2D allows the introduction of timely measures to prevent or better manage disease progression.

Epigenetic mechanisms are increasingly being implicated in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases, including GDM (Smith & Ryckman, 2015). DNA methylation, the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic marker is a reversible process that refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within a cytosine-phosphate-guanine (CpG) dinucleotide, and regulates gene expression through transcriptional mechanisms (Lim & Maher, 2010). Altered global and gene-specific DNA methylation are observed in the placenta of women with GDM (El Hajj et al., 2013; Reichetzeder et al., 2016). DNA methylation is a tissue specific

process, although recent evidence suggests that peripheral blood reflects DNA methylation in tissue (Willmer et al., 2018), while several studies report that maternal blood reflects pregnancy-associated DNA methylation changes (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Kang et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018), supporting its potential as epigenetic biomarkers for GDM.

DNA methylation during GDM has been studied using various techniques such as Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assays, Whole-genome bisulfite sequencing, Methylated DNA immunoprecipitation sequencing, Liquid chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry, Pyrosequencing, Bead Chip arrays and Methyl Light PCR (Reichetzeder et al., 2016; Haertle et al., 2017; Kang et al., 2017; Moen et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018; Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). Due to its comparatively low cost compared to sequencing, reproducibility and high sample throughput, Bead Chip arrays are currently the most widely used technique for genome-wide DNA methylation profiling (Pidsley et al., 2016; Nakabayashi, 2017). The current Bead Chip array version, the HumanMethylationEPIC, allows the interrogation of >850,000 CpG sites across the genome, enriched for promoters and enhancer sequences, covering 99% of RefSeq genes (McCartney et al., 2016). Previous versions, the HumanMethylation450 and HumanMethylation27, measured >480,000 and >27,000 CpG sites, respectively across the genome (Nakabayashi, 2017).

In South Africa (SA), the prevalence of GDM has increased from about 1.6% – 25.8% in recent years (Ranchod, Vaughan & Jarvis, 1991; Adam & Rheeder, 2017). The possible increase in future T2D cases will place a major burden on the already overburdened health system and creates an urgent need to identify preventative strategies. DNA methylation has attracted considerable interest as biomarkers that could facilitate risk stratification and offer opportunities for intervention strategies to

prevent or delay the development of T2D after pregnancy (Gillberg & Ling, 2015). The aim of this study is to explore the potential of DNA methylation to serve as biomarkers of GDM in black South African women. Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted in the peripheral blood of women with (n=12) or without (n=12) GDM using the Illumina methylationEPIC Bead Chip array. Functional analysis of differentially methylated genes was conducted to identify pathways associated with GDM in the South African population

•

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1. Study Participants

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the University of Pretoria Health Sciences Ethics Committee (180/2012). The study was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki and all women gave written informed voluntary consent after the procedures had been fully explained in the language of their choice. One thousand pregnant women attending a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, SA were enrolled in the study. At recruitment, demographic and socio-economic data were obtained in the form of a standardised questionnaire and risk factors for GDM, i.e. advanced maternal age (age \geq 35 years), obesity (BMI \geq 30 kg/m²), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kilograms, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities) were assessed (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Patients with pre-existing diabetes mellitus (Type 1 diabetes (T1D) and T2D) and those who were more than 26 weeks pregnant were excluded. At their first visit, random glucose and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) concentrations were measured. Women with random glucose and HbA1c concentrations less than 11.1 mmol/L and 6.5%, respectively, were requested to fast overnight and return to the clinic within two weeks. At this time, a 75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was conducted, and GDM was diagnosed if at least one glucose value was met (fasting plasma glucose ≥5.1 mmol/L, 1 hr OGTT ≥10 mmol/L or 2 hr OGTT ≥8.5 mmol/L), according to the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (IADPSG panel, 2010). Blood for measurement of adiponectin, C-reactive protein (CRP) and DNA methylation was collected at the first visit (<26 weeks of gestation) and stored at -80 °C. For this substudy, a subset of women with (n=12) and without (n=12) GDM were selected for genome-wide DNA methylation analysis (Figure 7.1). The inclusion criteria were pregnant women $\geq 18 \leq 40$ years of age, black ethnicity, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) negative and women with a singleton pregnancy. All women were matched according to age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible.



Figure 7.1. Flow diagram for study participants. For the current study, a subset of women with (n=12) and without GDM (n=12) were selected from a larger prospective cohort study.

3.2.DNA Extraction

Genomic DNA was extracted from 2 ml of peripheral blood collected in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes using the QIAamp DNA Blood Midi Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), as previously described (Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). Briefly, white blood cells were lysed and loaded onto the QIAamp Midi column, bound DNA was washed and then eluted from the column membrane using 300 µl of elution buffer and centrifuged at 4500 x g for 2 mins. DNA concentration was measured using the Qubit Fluorometer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and the Quanti-iT dsDNA Broad Range assay kit (ThermoFisher, Massachusetts, USA). One microgram of DNA in a volume of 45 µl was frozen and shipped on dry ice, as instructed by the University of Southern California Molecular Genomics Core (https://uscnorriscancer.usc.edu/core/molgen/) for genome-wide DNA methylation analysis using the Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC BeadChip (USC Molecular Genomics Core, Los Angeles, USA).

3.3. Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling

Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted using the Illumina's Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC Bead Chip (HumanMethylationEPIC, Illumina Inc., San Diego, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions. Bisulfite conversion of 500 ng genomic DNA was performed using the Illumina-specific EZ DNA methylation kit (D5001, Zymo Research, Orange, USA), and quality control was conducted by quantitative real time PCR and melt curve analysis. Bisulfite converted DNA was amplified up to 1000-fold with DNA polymerase during the incubation step in the Illumina hybridization oven at 37 °C. Amplicons were then fragmented to 300-600 bp products, precipitated with isopropanol and loaded onto Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC Bead Chips prepared for hybridization in the capillary flow-

through chamber (Human MethylationEPIC, Illumina Inc.), according to the Infinium protocol (Illumina, Inc, n.d.). After annealing to locus-specific 50-mer probes, a single base extension occurs at the base immediately adjacent to the interrogated CpG site. Products were fluorescently labelled with either dinitrophenol-labelled ddATP/ddTTP or biotin-labelled ddCTP/ddGTP, depending on the methylation state of the interrogated CpG site. Fluorescence intensity was measured with the Illumina iScan system (iScan Control Software v.3.3.28) and was based on the ratio of methylated probe intensities and the overall intensity (sum of methylated and unmethylated probe intensities). The methylation scores were represented as raw beta- (β) values and were exported as 48 IDAT files.

3.4.Processing and Analysis of the Human MethylationEPIC Bead Chip Array

Data analysis was conducted by Partek (Partek, St. Louis, USA). IDAT files were imported to Partek (R) Genomics Suite (R) v.7.18.0803 software. Functional normalization with normal-exponential out-of-band (NOOB) background correction and dye correction was used (Fortin et al., 2014). Quality control was performed across all imported probes (865,859) for each sample. All samples passed the quality control, and those with detection p<0.01 were included in the analysis. Thereafter, β -values for imported probes were plotted and no outliers were detected, indicating that the data were technically sound. In addition, a histogram was used to illustrate distribution of methylation β -values across all CpG sites in each sample. Data filtering was conducted to remove polymorphic probes (n=22,139), cross-hybridising probes (n=40,762), non-CpG probes (n=1) and probes overlapping both the polymorphic and crosshybridising probe lists (n=1,721) (Figure 3), according to McCartney et al. (McCartney et al., 2016). The clean data set consisted of 801,236 probes (referred to as CpG sites). Exploratory analysis was performed using principal component analysis (PCA). Cell count estimation was performed empirically using methylation data from sorted blood cells using the 'Estimate Cell Count' function in the minfi package in R (Aryee et al., 2014). The function is based on a modification of the original method by Houseman et al. (Houseman et al., 2012) and the R package FlowSorted.Blood.450k (Jaffe, 2019). No differences in cell composition were identified, and cell composition was deemed unlikely to be a confounder (Figure S4). Therefore, cell composition was not corrected for in further analysis.

Following data processing, β -values were converted to M-values (log₂ ratio [methylated signal intensity/unmethylated signal intensity]) to account for heteroscedasticity and allow for analyses assuming a Gaussian distribution (Du et al., 2010). M-values have a range of - ∞ to + ∞ , with a value close to 0 indicating similar intensities between methylated and unmethylated probes. Positive M-values represent hyper-, while negative M-values represent hypo-methylation. M-values were then standardised (converted to Z-scores) to perform hierarchical clustering, using Euclidean distance and average linkage criteria for visualization of methylation signatures.

3.5. Functional Enrichment Analysis

All differentially methylated CpG sites were annotated to genes using the reference sequence database (RefSeq) build 87 and were subjected to functional analysis using Kyoto Encyclopaedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathway analysis and Gene Ontology (GO) grouping categories (biological process, cellular component, and molecular function). The results of enriched pathways were ranked by enrichment scores to identify overrepresented pathways and then sorted by factor score to consider those pathways with the most significant p-value. A high enrichment score indicates that a significant number of the differentially methylated genes within a

pathway are present, while factor score enables comparison of pathways with similar enrichment scores between GDM and non-GDM groups.

3.6. Statistical Analysis

Participant characteristics were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test in STATA 14 (StataCorp, College Station, USA). Normally distributed data are expressed as the mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM), or as the median and interquartile range (25th and 75th percentiles) for data that were not normally distributed. An unpaired t-test or the Mann-Whitney test was used to compare variables across GDM groups. Categorical variables were analysed using the Chi-square test or the Fisher's exact test if the frequency was <5. A p≤0.05 was considered statistically significant. Due to the matched case control study design, a two-way analysis of variance ANOVA (one factor was the GDM status and the other was the pairing ID), was used to identify differentially methylated sites. To investigate the association between GDM and differentially methylated CpGs, univariate and multivariate generalised linear regression models were tested and adjust for confounding factors. Pearson's rank correlation (r) was used to evaluate the relationship between specific CpG DNA methylation (β -values; 0-1, as a percentage of methylated to unmethylated) states and clinical parameters. Pathway enrichment was based on the current publicly available human database, GRCh38, and statistical significance was calculated using Fisher's exact test. An enrichment score ≥ 3 was considered significant (p<0.05).

4. RESULTS

4.1. Study Participants

Participant characteristics are presented in Table 7.1. As expected, no difference in age, gestational age and BMI was observed between women with or without GDM. Women with GDM had significantly higher fasting (p<0.001) and 1 hr OGTT (p<0.01) glucose concentrations compared to women without GDM, while 2 hr OGTT (p=0.07) glucose concentrations showed a trend towards significance. In addition, fasting insulin concentrations, homeostatic model of assessment (HOMA), CRP levels were higher in women with GDM compared to women without GDM, although these were not statistically significant. No difference between groups were observed for HbA1c and adiponectin concentrations, nor for common risk factors (advanced maternal age (age \geq 35 years), obesity (BMI \geq 30 kg/m2), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kg, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities), as well as education and employment status.

Variables	Non-GDM (n=12)	GDM (n=12)	p-value
Age (years)ª	27.3 (0.3)	27.3 (0.3)	1.00
Gestational age (weeks) ^a	19.3 (1.5)	19.3 (2.0)	1.00
BMI (kg/m²)ª	27.1 (1.3)	27.6 (1.1)	0.77
Fasting glucose (mmol/L) ^a	4.3 (0.1)	5.5 (0.1)	< 0.001
1 hr OGTT (mmol/L)ª	5.2 (0.3)	6.6 (0.4)	0.01
2 hr OGTT (mmol/L)ª	5.2 (0.3)	5.8 (0.3)	0.07
HbA1c (%)ª	5.1 (0.1)	5.1 (0.1)	0.85
Fasting insulin (mIU/L) ^b	8 (7.5-9.0)	10.2 (6.3-12.7)	0.65
НОМАь	1.6 (1.6-1.8)	2.6 (1.5-2.9)	0.31
Adiponectin (µg/ml) ^b	10.4 (7.3-23.8)	9.7 (4.7-12.0)	0.28
C-reactive protein (mg/L)ª	7.1 (1.2)	7.7 (1.1)	0.75
Risk factors: n (%) ^c			
None	10 (83.3)	7 (58.3)	
≥1 risk factor	2 (16.7)	5 (41.8)	0.37
*Education: n (%) ^c			
<grade 12<="" td=""><td>7 (63.6)</td><td>5 (41.7)</td><td>0.29</td></grade>	7 (63.6)	5 (41.7)	0.29
≥grade 12	4 (36.4)	7 (58.3)	
Employment: n (%) ^c			
None	8 (66.7)	7 (58.3)	1.00
Formal/informal employment	4 (33.3)	5 (41.7)	

Table 7.1. Participant characteristics

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment calculated according to the formula: fasting insulin (mIUL) x fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5; Risk factors: advanced maternal age (age >35 years), obesity (BMI >30 kg/m2), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kilograms, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities. *One participant had missing data for education. Data are expressed as the amean ± standard error of the mean, as bmedian (25th–75th percentiles) or as count (percentage). p-values for continuous data were calculated using the Mann-Whitney or the unpaired student t test. p-values for categorical data were calculated using Chi-square test or Fisher's exact test if frequency was <5.

4.2. Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling

The average detection p-values for all probes were calculated for each sample and are presented in supplementary Figure S1. Each sample showed p-values below the usual cut-off of 0.01, indicating that all samples passed the quality control. In addition, box and whisker plots showed concordance across samples without any outliers, suggesting good quality and consistency of samples (Figure 7.2). Median β -values ranged between 0.79 and 0.83 across the 24 samples. A histogram of β -values showing the frequency distribution of CpG methylation across all samples is illustrated in Figure S2. A clear separation between GDM and non-GDM groups is evident in the PCA score plot, with characteristic DNA methylation profiles aggregating together within the same group (Figure 7.3). The first three PCAs explain 27.6% of the variance observed. The β -values were then converted to M-values for statistical analysis. To identify differentially methylated CpG sites between GDM and non-GDM pregnancies, data were filtered using the criteria shown in Figure 7.4. An M-value cutoff threshold between >0.4 and >0.6 was explored in this study, which is within the threshold range suggested by Du et al (Du et al., 2010). In the first filtering step a Mvalue difference of >0.4 or <-0.4 and unadjusted p<0.01 was used, to permit comparison between differentially methylated probes. Further filtering steps including M-values which ranged between >0.5 or <-0.5 and >0.6 or <-0.6 with unadjusted p<0.01 were assessed. We identified 1046 differentially methylated CpG loci with M-value differences of >0.6 or <-0.6 and unadjusted p<0.01 (Table S1). To facilitate a more stringent analysis, a false discovery rate (FDR) <0.1 was added, which did not identify any significant probes. Hierarchical clustering was performed to determine whether these methylation patterns could distinguish between women with or without GDM. The heatmap in Figure 7.5 illustrates that there are distinct methylation patterns between the GDM and non-GDM groups.



Figure 7.2. Box and whisker plots of β -values. Each box represents a sample (n=24). The median β -value is 0.042 with a minimum and maximum range of 0.785 and 0.827



Figure 7.3. Principal component analysis (PCA) between GDM and non-GDM groups. Each dot represents a sample. Centroids (black) connect samples from the respective GDM (blue) or non-GDM (red) group and indicate the center of distribution. The first three PCAs explain 27.6% of the variance



Figure 7.4. Filtering criteria for the identification of CpGs differentially methylated between GDM and non-GDM groups. A total number of 801,236 probes, derived through the removal of polymorphic, cross-hybridizing and non-CpG probes were used for analysis. FDR - false discovery rate; M-values closest to 0 indicate similar methylation intensities between probes



Figure 7.5. Heatmap showing methylation signatures of 1046 CpG sites in women with/without GDM. DNA methylation across 1046 CpG sites in each sample was analysed using Euclidean distance for both rows (observations) and columns (features) and average linkage criteria. Samples are shown in rows and are clustered in GDM (green) and non-GDM (orange) groups. Standardised M-values are depicted using a blue (hypomethylation in GDM) to red (hypermethylation in GDM) methylation gradient

Of the 1046 differentially methylated CpG loci, 148 CpG sites (14.2%) were hypermethylated and 898 CpG sites (85.8%) were hypomethylated in women with GDM compared to women without GDM. To increase the likelihood of identifying differentially methylated promoters, probes located 5 kbp upstream or up to 3 kbp downstream of the transcription start site were also included as promoter regions. The frequency of all CpG sites analysed and differentially methylated CpG sites in relation to their genomic location is shown in Figure 7.6. Of the differentially methylated CpGs, 16.3% were associated with 5'-untranslated regions (UTR), 49.7% with promoters, 6.2% with coding domain sequences (CDS), 19.1% with introns, 4.0% with

non-coding regions, 2.1% with 3'-UTRs and 4.6% with intergenic regions. Differentially methylated CpG sites were annotated to 939 unique genes using RefSeq build 87 (Table S2). The top five significantly differentially methylated CpG sites selected for further analysis, were associated with four unique genes, including Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3 (SLC9A3), Male-Enhanced Antigen 1; Kelch domaincontaining protein 3 (MEA1;KLHDC3), Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1 (CAMTA1) and RAS P21 Protein Activator 3 (RASA3), and one unknown gene. The probe ID, location, gene region and direction of methylation (GDM vs. non-GDM), as well as the nearest gene/regulatory region for the unknown gene is shown in Table 7.2. Of the differentially methylated CpG sites, cg22985016 and cg16306629 was shown to be significantly hypermethylated, while cg21910650, cg23643951 and cg07966372 was significantly hypomethylated in GDM compared to non-GDM groups. The association between GDM and the top five CpG sites remained significant for each CpG after linear regression adjusting for age BMI and gestational age (Table 7.3). To examine the degree to which DNA methylation levels at these CpGs are associated with clinical characteristics of GDM, Pearson's correlation analysis was performed (Table 7.4). For cg22985016 and cg16306629, a positive correlation between DNA methylation and fasting glucose concentrations was observed, while methylation at cg21910650, g23643951 and cg07966372 was inversely correlated with glucose concentrations. Furthermore, DNA methylation at cg22985016 and cg16306629 was correlated with 1 hr glucose, while methylation at cg07966372 was negatively correlated with fasting insulin concentrations. When adjusting for GDM, the association between the five CpGs and fasting glucose concentrations and between cg22985016 and cg16306629 and 1 hr OGTT was no longer significant, while he association between cg07966372 and fasting insulin remained significant (Table S3).



Figure 7.6. Relative frequency of all CpGs analysed (black bars) and differentially methylated CpGs identified in our study (white bars) in relation to genomic location across the genome. UTR-untranslated region; CDS- coding domain sequence

Probe ID	Location	Gene symbol	Gene name	Region	p-value	Methylation
cg22985016	Chr5:492187-524227	SLC9A3	Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3	Intron	1.84E-07	1
cg21910650	Chr6:42976841- 42986722	MEA1;KLHDC3	Male-Enhanced Antigen 1;Kelch domain-containing protein 3	Promoter/5'UTR	3.23E-06	Ļ
g23643951	Chr1:7151432-7309551	CAMTA1	Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1	Intron	4.46E-06	\downarrow
cg16306629	Chr8:119121060- 119129059	COLECT10*	Collectin Subfamily member 10*	Enhancer*	9.22E-06	ſ
07966372	Chr13:114782770- 114898099	RASA3	RAS P21 Protein Activator 3	5'UTR/Intron	9.75E-06	Ļ

Table 7.2. T	The top five	significantly	differentially	methylated	CpG sites between	GDM and non-GDM groups
--------------	--------------	---------------	----------------	------------	-------------------	------------------------

*nearest gene/regulatory region of cg16306629. ↑ - hypermethylation and ↓ - hypomethylation between GDM vs. non-GDM group

Table 7.3. L	Linear re	egression	analysis oj	^r gestational	diabetes	mellitus	and	the to	op five	significantly
differentially	y methyl	lated CpG	sites, adju	sting for age	, body m	ass index	and g	gestati	ional ag	ge

		^a Univariate		^b Multivariate			
CpG site	Coefficient	95% CI	p-value	Coefficient	95% CI	p-value	
cg22985016 (SLC93A)	0.028	0.019; 0.037	<0.001	0.028	0.019; 0.037	<0.001	
cg21910650 (MEA1;KLHDC3)	-0.088	-0.117; -0.058	<0.001	-0.087	-0.118; -0.056	< 0.001	
cg23643951 (CAMTA1)	-0.056	-0.070; -0.042	<0.001	-0.056	-0.071; -0.042	< 0.001	
cg16306629 (Unknown)	0.274	0.183; 0.366	<0.001	0.275	0.192; 0.359	< 0.001	
cg07966372 (RASA3)	-0.015	-0.025; -0.004	0.006	-0.015	-0.026; -0.004	0.008	

^aUnivariate linear regression: Association between CpG-specific methylation and GDM. ^bMultivariate linear regression: Adjusting for age (years), body mass index (kg/m2) and gestational age (weeks); CI – Confidence interval

Table 7.4. Correlation analysis showing the association between DNA methylation and fasting plasma, 1 hr OGTT, 2 hr OGTT and fasting insulin for the top five differentially methylated CpG sites

Variable	cg22985016		cg21910650		cg23643951		cg16306629		cg07966372	
	rho	<i>p</i> -value								
Fasting glucose	0.728	<0.001	-0.694	<0.001	-0.735	<0.001	0.724	<0.001	-0.452	0.026
(mmol/L)										
1 hr OGTT	0.502	0.012	-0.377	0.069	-0.399	0.053	0.559	0.004	0.016	0.939
(mmol/L)										
2 hr OGTT	0.297	0.168	-0.249	0.250	-0.338	0.115	0.266	0.219	0.098	0.658
mmol/L)										
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	-0.037	0.888	-0.103	0.691	-0.204	0.433	0.109	0.674	-0.495	0.043

OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; SLC93A: Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3; MEA1;KLHDC3: Male-Enhanced Antigen 1;Kelch domain-containing protein 3; CAMTA1: Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1; Unknown: gene nearest to this region is called Collectin Subfamily member 10; RASA3: RAS P21 Protein Activator 3. Pearson's correlation coefficient (rho) is shown with significance at p<0.05.

4.3. Functional Enrichment Analysis

Differentially methylated CpG sites (1046), annotated to 939 unique genes using Mvalues >0.6 and <-06 with unadjusted p<0.01 threshold criteria, were selected for functional enrichment analysis. Functional enrichment analysis identified 261 KEGG pathways, including pathways for T2D and insulin signalling (Table S4). Only 50 KEGG pathways were statistically significantly different between GDM and non-GDM groups (Table S5). Statistically significant pathways included cancer, brain signalling, cell growth, proliferation, viability and inflammation pathways. The most significant KEGG pathway was 'Signalling pathways regulating pluripotency of stem cells' with an enrichment score of 10.496, a p-value =2.76E-05 and 19 differentially methylated associated genes. In addition, GO terms were enriched by differentially methylated genes, categorized into 1181 biological processes, 167 molecular functions and 85 cellular components with a p-value <0.05 (Table S6). The top ten GO terms categorized into biological processes, molecular functions and cellular components are illustrated in Figure 7.7. Of these, homophilic cell adhesion via plasma membrane adhesion molecules (biological process), calcium ion binding (molecular function) and integral component of plasma membrane (cellular component) have the highest ranked enrichment score and p-value <0.001.



Figure 7.7. Top ten GO terms enriched by differentially methylated genes in GDM and non-GDM groups. Enriched GO terms were categorized into (a) biological processes, (b) molecular function and (c) cellular components. Data are presented as enriched scores express as $-\log_{10}(p \text{ value})$. Fisher $p \leq 0.001$

5. DISCUSSION

We report the differential methylation of 1046 CpG sites in the peripheral blood of black South African women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemic pregnancies. Functional analysis mapped these CpGs to genes in pathways key to metabolic regulation. Furthermore, differential methylation of the five CpG loci , within *SLC93A* was positively correlated with fasting and 1 hr glucose, while CpGs within *CAMTA*, *MEA1;KLHDC3* and *RASA3* was inversely correlated to fasting glucose, with distinct methylation profiles in GDM and non-GDM groups. *CAMTA1* is a transcriptional activator that was previously shown to regulate insulin production and secretion (Mollet et al., 2016). These results support the plausibility of the observed DNA methylation differences in GDM pathophysiology and potential as diagnostic biomarkers of GDM.

Genome-wide DNA methylation differences during GDM have been demonstrated in other populations. Kang et al. used the Illumina Infinium Human MethylationEPIC Bead Chip array to investigate DNA methylation in Chinese women with GDM, and showed that the top 200 differentially methylated loci mapped to 151 genes (Kang et al., 2017). Of these, 15 genes, *CAMTA1*, Smad Nuclear Interacting Protein 1 (*SNIP1*), Protein-Tyrosine Phosphatase, Receptor-Type, F Polypeptide-Interacting Protein-Binding Protein 2 (*PPFIBP2*), Switching B Cell Complex Subunit *SWAP70* (*SWAP70*), Semiphorin 6D (*SEMA6D*), Cadherin 8 (*CDH8*), Cytochrome P450 Family 26 Subfamily B Member 1 (*CYP26B1*), Wnt Family Member 6 (*WNT6*), Raftlin, Lipid Raft Linker 1 (*RFTN1*), Unc-5 Netrin Receptor C (*UNC5C*), Nucleoside Diphosphate-Linked Moiety X Motif 6 (*NUDT6*), Storkhead Box (*STOX2*), MutS Protein Homolog 5 (*MSH5*), KH RNA Binding Domain Containing, Signal Transduction Associated 2 (*KHDRBS2*), and Neuregulin 1 (*NRG1*) were similarly shown to be differentially

methylated in our study, and has been illustrated in a venn diagram (Figure S3). Disparities in the number of differentially methylated CpG sites identified between studies could be due to population differences such as ethnicity, age and stage of pregnancy, and the data filtering criteria used. Although M-values were used to measure methylation differences in both studies, Kang et al. used a more stringent FDR adjusted p-value <0.05 for their analysis whereas we used an unadjusted p-value <0.01, since an FDR of <0.05 did not identify any significantly differentially methylated loci in our analysis. Despite using a higher FDR than Kang et al., the differential methylation of 15 genes were similar between studies (Kang et al., 2017). Other technical differences between studies which may affect methylation levels include sample preparation, loading during hybridization and batch effect bias (Soriano-Tárraga et al., 2013; Nakabayashi, 2017). Soriano-Tárraga et al. reported that the method of DNA extraction affects global DNA methylation levels (Soriano-Tárraga et al., 2013). Thus, standardization of analytical methods across laboratories is essential to enable comparison of DNA methylation patterns between studies. Other studies that used previous versions of the Bead Chip array similarly reported DNA methylation differences during GDM in Non-Hispanic Caucasian American and Caucasian English populations (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2018). As reported in these studies (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Kang et al., 2017; Hjort et al., 2018; Wu et al., 2018), the majority of CpG differences in our study were hypomethylated in women with GDM compared to women without GDM. However, in contradiction, in our study most of the 1046 differentially methylated CpG sites occurred in promoter regions, whereas previous studies identified most of the differentially methylated CpGs in gene body regions (Huang et al., 2015; Hjort et al., 2018). Differences could be due to the method of analysis used. Our analysis included additional CpGs located 5 kbp upstream and 3 kbp downstream of the transcription start site to increase the probability of detecting differentially methylated promoter regions. Altered DNA

methylation in promoter regions influence the expression of specific genes (El Hajj et al., 2013; Kang et al., 2018; Wang, Yang, et al., 2018), which may enable the identification of genes/pathways involved in metabolic processes during GDM.

Recently, we demonstrated that global DNA methylation is not associated with GDM in South African women (Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). We hypothesised that the failure to detect DNA methylation differences was due to technical limitations and that gene-specific methylation analysis would be able to identify GDM-associated methylation differences. Global DNA methylation quantification is a crude marker of overall genomic methylation and does not have the resolution to detect gene-specific differences, as observed in the current study. Similar findings were reported by Matsha et al., who showed no difference in global DNA methylation between 61 diabetic individuals on treatment and 287 normoglycemic subjects in a mixed ethnic ancestry South African population (Matsha et al., 2016). In addition, no difference in global DNA methylation was observed in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of a Danish population with obesity or T2D compared to controls (Simar et al., 2014).

The diagnosis of GDM is contentious and varies across countries and health institutions. Currently the IADPSG criteria is advocated by several international bodies and endorsed by the World Health Organisation (WHO) (WHO, 2013). However, concerns that the high costs and increased workload of IADPSG criteria outweigh the clinical effects of small glucose differences has hampered its universal use. We were able to see altered DNA methylation patterns despite small glucose differences between women with or without GDM, suggesting that epigenetic programming is evident even during mild hyperglycaemia. Kang et al. also demonstrated altered DNA methylation in women diagnosed with GDM according to IADPSG diagnostic criteria (Kang et al., 2017). These findings support The Hyperglycaemia and Adverse Pregnancy Outcomes (HAPO) study, which showed that even mild hyperglycaemia is associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes and requires treatment (HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group et al., 2008). Furthermore, several clinical trials have confirmed that treatment of mild hyperglycaemia decreases maternal morbidity and adverse perinatal outcomes (Alwan, Tuffnell & West, 2009).

Functional analysis of differentially methylated CpG sites identified canonical pathways related to signal transduction, cell growth, proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis, insulin resistance, glucose metabolism, inflammation, neurological signalling, and oncogenesis. Altered DNA methylation of two signalling pathways, mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), which play a role in cell growth and differentiation, and the metabolic action of insulin (Świderska et al., 2018), have previously been reported during GDM in other populations (Kang et al., 2017), identifying these CpG sites as likely biomarkers for the development of GDM. Our results demonstrated that pathways associated with cancer are differentially methylated in women with GDM compared to controls. Several studies have reported a link between GDM and cancer, particularly breast cancer (Sella et al., 2011; Park et al., 2017; Peng et al., 2019), identifying GDM as a potential risk factor for the development of cancer in later life, Nine of the top 10 GO terms enriched for biological processes were associated with structural organisation and developmental processes, supporting the influence of GDM on in utero programming of foetal growth and development (Monteiro et al., 2016). As expected, all 10 GO terms enriched for molecular functions were associated with regulatory or binding activities and offer insight into functions influenced by altered methylation at a molecular level during GDM.

A strength of our study is that women were matched for age, gestational age and BMI, to ensure that results were comparable between groups. In addition, DNA methylation analysis was conducted using the most comprehensive MethylationEPIC Bead Chip array currently available, which is considered a high-throughput method, that has a lower cost compared to sequencing, and is reproducible and time-efficient (Pidsley et al., 2016; Nakabayashi, 2017). . Our study has a number of limitations. The sample size (n=24) is small, although, it is larger than previously reported (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Kang et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018). No CpG sites reached FDR cut-off, suggesting that the study might have been underpowered. Albeit, 15 of the differentially methylated genes identified in our study were amongst the top 151 identified by Kang et al. Peripheral blood cells consist of a mixture of different cell types (Reinius et al., 2012), which may confound methylation analysis. In our study, cell type composition did not differ significantly between GDM and non-GDM groups and therefore was not adjusted for in further analysis due to the small sample size. Thus, methylation differences between cell types could have confounded our analysis. Furthermore, physical activity, diet, smoking and alcohol consumption, which are known to influence DNA methylation patterns, are not known, and could confound our analysis. However, women in our study were recruited from the same community and had similar lifestyle behaviours, education and employment status, suggesting that they had roughly similar environmental influences.

To our knowledge, this exploratory study is the first to profile genome-wide DNA methylation levels in the peripheral blood of South African women with GDM. We have identified five CpGs which are associated with GDM and offer potential as epigenetic biomarkers in our population. Further validation using pyrosequencing and conducting longitudinal studies in large sample sizes and in different populations are required to investigate their candidacy as biomarkers of GDM

CHAPTER 8

HUMAN IMMUNODEFICIENCY VIRUS INFECTION AFFECTS THE ASSOCIATION BETWEEN ADIPONECTIN DNA METHYLATION AND GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS IN SOUTH AFRICAN WOMEN

This Chapter has been submitted as a short report to *Clinical Epigenetics*. Dias S, Adam S, Abrahams Y, Rheeder P, Pheiffer C.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Human Immunodeficiency Virus Infection Affects The Association Between Adiponectin DNA Methylation And Gestational Diabetes Mellitus In South African Women

1.	Abstract	152
2.	Introduction	153
3.	Materials and Methods	156
3.1.	Study Population	156
3.2.	Peripheral Blood Collection and DNA Extraction	
3.3.	Primers	
3.4.	DNA Methylation Analysis	160
3.5.	In Silico Analysis	161
3.6.	Statistical Analysis	161
4.	Results	162
4.1.	Participant Characteristics	162
4.2.	DNA Methylation	165
4.3.	In Silico Analysis	169
5.	Discussion	
6.	Conclusion	

1. ABSTRACT

Background: DNA methylation is increasingly being recognized as a potential biomarker for gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), however the effect of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection on its candidacy as a biomarker has not yet been investigated. This study explored the effect of HIV infection on methylation of the adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*) gene in South African women with GDM.

Results: DNA methylation levels at eight CpG sites within the *ADIPOQ* promoter was quantified in peripheral blood of women with (n=95) or without (n=191) GDM using pyrosequencing, where after women were stratified according to their HIV status. Of these, two CpG sites (-3410: p=0.048 and -3400: p=0.004) were hypomethylated during GDM in HIV negative, but not in HIV positive women. Methylation levels at these CpGs were inversely associated with serum adiponectin (-3410: p=0.023 and -3400: p=0.013) and fasting glucose (-3410: p=0.015 and -3400: p=0.001) concentrations. *In silico* analysis showed that transcription factors involved in adipocyte differentiation, stress response, and glucose and lipid metabolism may bind to the regions of altered DNA methylation.

Conclusion: Our results show that HIV infection affects the association between *ADIPOQ* DNA methylation and GDM in South African women. These findings have implications for biomarker discovery in high HIV prevalence settings such as SA, where approximately one in three pregnant women are HIV positive. We recommend that DNA methylation studies be conducted in both HIV negative and positive individuals.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM is defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the latter half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia after birth (WHO, 2013). Globally, the prevalence of GDM ranges from <1 to 28%, depending on the population studied and diagnostic criteria employed (Jiwani et al., 2012). Recently, a GDM prevalence of 25.8% was reported in an urban setting in SA, a rate considerably higher than previously reported in this country (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Although, different diagnostic criteria could partly account for the increased prevalence, the study nevertheless highlights the growing challenge GDM poses on the health systems of underresourced countries such as SA. Without appropriate diagnosis and management, GDM is associated with adverse maternal, foetal and perinatal outcomes (Hod et al., 1991; Hadar & Hod, 2013; Moore, 2018), while both mothers and their offspring are at increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2D), obesity and other metabolic conditions in later life (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002; Clausen et al., 2008; Bellamy et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2016). The early detection of GDM could facilitate risk stratification and intervention strategies that could potentially better manage GDM, thereby improving health outcomes.

Adiponectin is an insulin-sensitising hormone secreted by adipose tissue that regulates glucose and lipid homeostasis (Brochu-Gaudreau et al., 2010; Ghadge, Khaire & Kuvalekar, 2018). During pregnancy adiponectin concentrations progressively decline with increasing insulin resistance (Catalano et al., 2006; Bao et al., 2015). Furthermore, several studies (Ranheim et al., 2004; Worda et al., 2004; Retnakaran et al., 2010; Mohammadi & Paknahad, 2017), including ours (Adam et al., 2018) have reported that adiponectin concentrations are lower in women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemic pregnancies. Accordingly, adiponectin has
been widely investigated as a potential biomarker of GDM (Ranheim et al., 2004; Worda et al., 2004; Retnakaran et al., 2010; Guelfi et al., 2017; Mohammadi & Paknahad, 2017; Adam et al., 2018; Lobo et al., 2019). These studies show that it is possible to detect adiponectin dysregulation early during pregnancy (from 14 weeks) (Guelfi et al., 2017), that adiponectin concentrations correlate with glucose concentrations (Worda et al., 2004; Mohammadi & Paknahad, 2017) and the development of GDM (Ranheim et al., 2004; Retnakaran et al., 2010; Adam et al., 2018), and is able to predict GDM before clinical diagnosis at 24-28 weeks (Lobo et al., 2019). Thus, measurement of serum adiponectin concentrations offers tremendous potential to serve as a clinical biomarker for GDM.

DNA methylation is an important epigenetic mechanism that reflects the interplay between gene-environment interactions (Christensen & Marsit, 2011; Ling & Rönn, 2019). It is the most widely studied and best characterised epigenetic mechanism and refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within a cytosine-phosphate-guanine (CpG) dinucleotide. This modification can alter chromatin structure and regulates gene expression primarily by transcriptional repression. Aberrant DNA methylation has been demonstrated in many diseases (Barres & Zierath, 2011; He et al., 2019; Krause et al., 2019). Evidence suggest that peripheral blood mirrors DNA methylation patterns in tissue, supporting its potential as biomarkers of various metabolic disease, including GDM (Li et al., 2012; Dias et al., 2018; Willmer et al., 2018). Recently we reported altered genome-wide DNA methylation patterns in South African women with GDM (Dias, Adam, Rheeder, et al., 2019). This study showed that 1046 CpG sites related to 939 genes displayed significant methylation differences between GDM and non-GDM groups, supporting the potential of DNA methylation as biomarkers for GDM in our population. South Africa has the highest prevalence of human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) worldwide, with an estimated 7.9 million people infected (HSRC Press, 2018). HIV infection alters epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation and microRNA expression (Zhang et al., 2016; Pheiffer et al., 2019), which may affect their potential as biomarkers of GDM. Given the high prevalence of HIV in South Africa, particularly in women of reproductive age (HSRC Press, 2018), it is important to explore the effect of infections such as HIV on potential biomarkers of GDM. Previous studies were conducted in HIV negative (Dias, Adam, Rheeder, et al., 2019) or without consideration of HIV status (Bouchard et al., 2012; Ott et al., 2018). This study investigated the effect of HIV infection on ADIPOQ DNA methylation in pregnant women with and without GDM. DNA methylation at eight CpG sites within the ADIPOQ promoter was quantified in the peripheral blood of women with (n=95) or without (n=191) GDM using pyrosequencing, where after women were stratified according to their HIV status. Furthermore, the association between CpG-specific methylation and clinical characteristics was assessed, while in silico analyses was conducted to identify transcription factors that bind to CpGs with altered methylation.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1. Study Population

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the University of Pretoria Health Sciences Ethics Committee (180/2012). The study was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki and all women gave written informed voluntary consent after the procedures had been fully explained in the language of their choice (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). One thousand pregnant black African women attending a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, South Africa were recruited to the study. Women were excluded if they had twin pregnancies, pre-existing diabetes (Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1D) and T2D) and if they had any other infections such as tuberculosis. At their first visit, random glucose and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) concentrations were measured using a glucometer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) and the point-of-care Afinion system (Alere Technologies, Oslo, Norway), respectively. Women with random glucose concentrations <11.1 mmol/L and HbA1c concentrations <6.5%, were requested to return to the clinic within two weeks in a fasted state for GDM testing and blood collection. GDM was diagnosed using the 75 g 2 hr oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) at 24-28 weeks gestation if at least one glucose value was met (fasting plasma glucose ≥5.1 mmol/L, 1 hr OGTT ≥10 mmol/L or 2 hr OGTT \geq 8.5 mmol/L), according to the International Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (IADPSG panel, 2010). Anthropometric measurements were obtained according to standard procedures and demographic and socio-economic data were obtained in the form of a standardised questionnaire (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). HIV testing were offered to all pregnant women using rapid HIV kits, and results were confirmed with a different kit according to the guidelines of the SA Department of Health (National Department of Health South Africa, 2015). HIV

positive women were treated with AtriplaTM; a fixed-dose coformulation of three anti-HIV drugs, efavirenz, emtricitabine and tenofovir given once-daily (National Department of Health South Africa, 2015). Blood samples were collected after an overnight fast, and C-reactive protein (CRP) and fasting glucose and insulin concentrations were measured in an accredited laboratory (Vermaak and Partners/Pathcare laboratories, South Africa). The homeostatic model assessment (HOMA), a measure of insulin resistance was calculated using the equation: (fasting plasma glucose x fasting serum insulin)/22.5. Serum adiponectin concentrations were measured using the human adiponectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Merck, Dermstadt, Germany). Blood were stored at -80 °C for DNA methylation profiling. A subset of women between the ages of $\geq 18 \leq 40$ years, with (n=95) or without (n=191) GDM, who had serum adiponectin concentration measurements were selected for this cross-sectional study. These women were stratified according to HIV negative (n=63, GDM; n=118, non-GDM) and HIV positive (n=32, GDM; n=73 non-GDM) groups (Figure 8.1). Of the 105 HIV positive women, 36 were receiving antiretroviral therapy (ART) (GDM: n=12, non-GDM: n=24), 68 were ART naïve (GDM: n=19, non-GDM: n=49) and one had missing data, which was not included in ART analysis.



Figure 8.1. Flow diagram for study participants. A subset of women with (n=95) and without (n=191) GDM were selected for this cross sectional study and were stratified according to HIV negative and HIV positive groups. HIV: Human Immunodeficiency Virus

3.2. Peripheral Blood Collection and DNA Extraction

Peripheral blood was collected in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes, and genomic DNA was extracted from 2 ml of whole blood using the QIAamp DNA Blood Midi Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), according to the manufacturer's instructions. DNA concentrations were measured using the Qubit Flourometer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, USA) and the Quanti-iT dsDNA Broad Range assay kit (ThermoFisher, Massachusetts, USA).

3.3.Primers

Primers designed specifically to bisulfite modified regions were selected from publications that identified two regions important for *ADIPOQ* gene regulation (Bouchard et al., 2012; Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017). Region 1 (R1) represents 4 CpGs at -3413, -3410, -3400 and -3372 (region C in Bouchard et al. 2012 (Bouchard et al., 2012)) and R2 represents 2 CpGs at -112 and -45 (Houshmand-Oeregaard et al. 2017 (Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017)) upstream from the transcription start site (TSS). In addition, primers for R3 (2 CpGs at -473 and -415 upstream from the TSS) was designed by us, using the PyroMark Assay Design Software (version 2.0.2.5, Qiagen). A schematic representation of the eight CpG sites investigated in the promoter of *ADIPOQ* is illustrated in Figure 8.2. The PCR primer set included a forward and reverse primer, of which one was biotinylated, and a sequencing primer (Integrated DNA Technologies, Inc., South Africa). The amplicon length was restricted to <200 bp to ensure optimal sequencing. The primer and target sequences, chromosomal location and amplicon length are listed in Table S1.



Figure 8.2. Schematic illustration of the Adiponectin gene locus, including three exons and the location of analysed CpG sites upstream of the transcription start site. Region 1 (R1) represents 4 CpGs at - 3413, -3410, -3400 and -3372, R2 represents 2 CpGs at -112 and -45 and R3 represents 2 CpGs at - 473 and -415

3.4. DNA Methylation Analysis

Bisulfite conversion was performed using the EpiTech Fast DNA Bisulfite Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 500 ng of genomic DNA was mixed with 85 µl of sodium bisulfite solution, 15 µl of DNA protect buffer and variable RNase free water to a total volume of 140 µl. Thereafter, bisulfite conversion was performed in a thermal cycler as follows: 5 min at 95 °C, 20 min at 60 °C, 5 min at 95 °C and 20 min at 60 °C. For purification, bisulfite converted DNA was mixed with 310 μ l of BL buffer and 250 μ l of ethanol (96 – 100%) and loaded onto the EpiTech DNA spin column. DNA was washed using BW buffer, incubated with desulfonation BD buffer for 15 min at room temperature (15-25°C), and eluted by centrifugation at 15,000 g for 1 min, using 15 µl of EB buffer. PCR was performed using 20 ng of bisulfite converted DNA and 0.2 µM of specific primers containing CpG sites of interest, in a final volume of 25 µl using the Pyromark PCR kit (Qiagen), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quality control for pyrosequencing was conducted using no template and bisulfite controls on the PyroMark Q96 MD pyrosequencing system, according to the manufacturer's instructions. Bisulfite conversion efficiency was tested by performing PCR and pyrosequencing using differing ratios of DNA methylated standards ranging from unmethylated to completely methylated (0%, 10%, 25%, 50%, 75%, 90% and 100%) (Qiagen). Methylation at each CpG site was associated with the approximate percentage of methylation for each standard, with R1 (CpGs at -3413, -3410, -3400 and -3372) showing good correlation (Figure S1). Next, 15 µl of PCR product was used for pyrosequencing with the PyroMark Gold Q96 reagent kit (Qiagen), and the percentage of methylation was quantified for all CpG sites using Pyromark Q96 Assay Design software (V2.0). Bisulfite conversion and pyrosequencing were repeated in randomly selected samples for validation.

3.5.In Silico Analysis

In silico analysis was conducted to identify transcription factors that bind to regions of altered CpG methylation. The sequence of the human *ADIPOQ* gene was retrieved from Ensemble (GRCh38) (<u>https://www.ensembl.org/index.html</u>), and the region between -3425 bp to -3383 bp (total 42 bp), overlapping CpG -3410 and -3400 was analysed to identify potential transcription factors using ALIBABA 2.1 (Grabe, 2000) and ALGGEN-PROMO software (Messeguer et al., 2002). CpG -3410 and -3400 showed high levels of methylation, thus, the resulting transcription factor predictions were cross-referenced using the MeDReader database to assess the likelihood of these transcription factors to bind to highly methylated regions (Wang, Luo, et al., 2018).

3.6. Statistical Analysis

Data were evaluated for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk tests in STATA 14 (StataCorp, College Station, USA). Data were not normally distributed and are expressed as the median and interquartile range ($25^{th} - 75^{th}$ percentile) and categorical data are expressed as count (percentage). Comparisons between groups were analysed using the Mann-Whitney test, while categorical variables were analysed using the Chi-squared test. To investigate the association between GDM and differentially methylated CpGs, univariate or multivariate logistic regression adjusting for covariates were used. GDM was classified as the binary dependent variable and DNA methylation as the continuous independent variable. The association between DNA methylation and clinical characteristics were assessed using Spearman's correlation (r) coefficient. Graphs were drawn in Prism 7, Version 7.03 (GraphPad, La Jolla, USA). A p-value of ≤ 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

4. RESULTS

4.1. Participant Characteristics

Participant characteristics are presented in Table 8.1. Random (p<0.001), fasting (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.001) and 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) glucose and HbA1c (p=0.022) concentrations, HOMA (p<0.001) and risk factors (p=0.017) were higher in women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemia, while serum adiponectin concentrations (p=0.009) were lower in women with GDM. When women were stratified according to HIV status, random (p<0.001), fasting (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.001) and 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) glucose, HbA1c (p=0.007) and fasting insulin (p=0.034) concentrations, HOMA (p<0.001) and risk factors (p=0.038) were higher in HIV negative women with GDM compared to those with normoglycemia, while adiponectin concentrations (p=0.009) were lower in women with GDM. Most of these differences were ablated in HIV positive women, with only fasting (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.029) and 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) glucose concentrations higher in HIV positive women with GDM compared to ART naïve women were not different between GDM and non-GDM groups in HIV positive women (p=0.567).

Table 8.1. Participant characteristics

	ALL HIV negative				HIV positive				
Participant Characteristics	GDM	Non-GDM	p-value	GDM	Non-GDM	p-value	GDM	Non-GDM	p-value
Participants: n	95	191		63	118		32	73	
Age (years)	29 (24-32)	27 (23-31)	0.114	28 (24-32)	26 (23-30)	0.079	30 (25-32)	29 (25-33)	0.613
BMI (kg/m²)	26.7 (23.3-31.2)	25.6 (22.5-28.6)	0.057	26.9 (22.9- 30.7)	25.6 (22.7-28.6)	0.232	26.6 (24.4-33.6)	25.8 (22.3-29.7)	0.085
Gestational Age (weeks)	25 (21-27)	25 (21-28)	0.399	25 (21-27)	25 (20-28)	0.754	25 (20.5-26.5)	26 (22-28)	0.306
Random glucose (mmol/L)	4.6 (4.2-5.0)	4.3 (4.0-4.8)	<0.001	4.6 (4.1-5.0)	4.3 (3.9-4.7)	<0.001	4.6 (4.3-5.2)	4.4 (4.1-4.9)	0.124
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	5.6 (5.3-6.0)	4.4 (4.1-4.7)	<0.001	5.7 (5.3-6.0)	4.3 (4.0-4.6)	<0.001	5.4 (5.3-5.7)	4.5 (4.2-4.8)	<0.001
OGTT 1 hr (mmol/L)	6.2 (5.5-7.5)	5.4 (4.6-6.3)	<0.001	6.3 (5.6-8.3)	5.3 (4.5-6.3)	<0.001	5.9 (5.3-7.0)	5.5 (4.7-6.3)	0.029
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L)	6.1 (5.1-7.2)	5.2 (4.6-5.7)	<0.001	6.1 (5.1-7.3)	5.2 (4.6-5.7)	<0.001	6.1 (5.1-7.1)	5.1 (4.3-5.8)	<0.001
HbA1c (%)	5.3 (5.0-5.5)	5.2 (4.9-5.4)	0.022	5.3 (5.0-5.5)	5.1 (4.8-5.3)	0.007	5.3 (5.1-5.5)	5.3 (5.1-5.5)	0.886
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	5.9 (3.7 -8.1)	5.2 (3.6-7.0)	0.132	6.5 (4.5-8.5)	5.4 (3.9-7.6)	0.034	3.6 (2.8-5.6)	4.5 (3.1-5.8)	0.387
НОМА	1.6 (1.0-2.4)	1.0 (0.7-1.5)	<0.001	1.7 (1.2-2.1)	1.1 (0.8-1.6)	<0.001	0.8 (0.7-1.4)	0.9 (0.6-1.1)	0.473
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	7.1 (3.7-10.5)	6.1 (3.0-8.8)	0.174	6.9 (3.6-9.0)	5.3 (3.0-8.3)	0.367	10.3 (5.3-21.7)	7.8 (2.9-16.3)	0.169
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	9.2 (5.3-15.1)	10.5 (8.1-16.5)	0.009	7.6 (4.9-11.8)	9.7 (7.3-14.5)	0.009	14.0 (7.2-19.6)	14.4 (9.4-20.3)	0.427

Education: n (%) ^a									
<grade 12<="" td=""><td>48 (51.1)</td><td>96 (52.5)</td><td>0.826</td><td>28 (45.2)</td><td>49 (43.4)</td><td>0.819</td><td>20 (62.5)</td><td>47 (67.1)</td><td>0.647</td></grade>	48 (51.1)	96 (52.5)	0.826	28 (45.2)	49 (43.4)	0.819	20 (62.5)	47 (67.1)	0.647
≥grade 12	46 (58.9)	87 (47.5)		34 (54.8)	64 (56.6)		12 (36.5)	23 (32.9)	
Risk Factors: n (%)ª									
None	40 (42.1)	109 (57.1)	0.017	30 (37.6)	75 (63.6)	0.038	10 (31.3)	34 (46.6)	0.143
≥1 risk factor	55 (57.9)	82 (42.9)		33 (52.4)	43 (36.4)		22 (68.7)	39 (53.4)	
ART: n (%)ª									
On treatment	-	-	-	-	-	-	12 (38.7)	24 (32.8)	0.567
ART naïve							19 (61.3)	49 (67.1)	

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment; Risk factors: advanced maternal age (age > 35 years), obesity (BMI > 30 kg/m2), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kilograms, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities; ART: antiretroviral treatment using AtriplaTM: a fixed-dose coformulation of three anti-HIV drugs, efavirenz, emtricitabine and tenofovir given once-daily. Data are expressed as the median and interquartile range (25th–75th percentiles) or as ^acount (percentage). Values in bold type indicate statistical significance

4.2.DNA Methylation

DNA methylation at CpG -3413, -3410, -3400 and -3372 in R1 was lower (hypomethylated) in women with GDM compared to normoglycemia, although only CpG -3400 showed a trend towards statistical significance (p<0.06) (Figure 8.3a). Stratification according to HIV status demonstrated hypomethylation of two CpG sites (-3410: p=0.048 and -3400, p=0.004) in HIV negative women with GDM compared to normoglycemia (Figure 8.3b). These GDM-associated differences were not observed in HIV positive women (Figure 8.3c). Logistic regression analysis showed that methylation at CpGs -3410 and -3400 were associated with GDM in HIV negative women, with the strength of association increasing slightly when methylation at both CpGs were included in the model (Table 8.2). The association between DNA methylation and GDM in HIV negative women remained significant after adjusting for age, BMI and gestational age. Regression analysis confirmed that methylation levels were not associated with GDM in HIV positive women. The percentage of women with methylation values in the upper quartile (between the median and 75th percentile) at CpGs -3410 and -3400 were significantly higher (p<0.001) in the HIV positive women compared to HIV negative women (Table S2). ART did not affect DNA methylation levels at CpG -3410 (p=0.196) and -3400 (p=0.617) in HIV positive women (Figure S2).





CpG sites

a)



Figure 8.3. DNA methylation of eight CpG sites in the promoter of the adiponectin gene. DNA methylation was measured in a) all women (n=95 GDM; n=191 non-GDM), b) HIV negative women (n=63 GDM; n=118 non-GDM) and c) HIV positive women (n=32 GDM; n=73 non-GDM). Data are represented as the median and interquartile range. *p<0.05, **p<0.01

		ªUnivariate		^b Multivariate			
GDM	β	95% CI	p-value	β	95% CI	p-value	
		HIV	⁷ negative				
-3410	-0.051	-0.079; -0.022	0.001	-0.043	-0.075; -0.011	0.008	
-3400	-0.056	-0.087; -0.026	<0.001	-0.050	-0.084; -0.017	0.003	
-3410 & -3400	-0.027	-0.042; -0.012	<0.001	-0.024	-0.040; -0.007	0.005	
		HIV	V positive				
-3410	-0.129	-0.245; 0.504	0.498	0.170	-0.251; -0.592	0.428	
-3400	0.246	-0.139; -0.630	0.211	0.245	-0.168; -0.658	0.245	
-3410 & -3400	0.145	-0.096; -0.385	0.238	0.150	-0.104; -0.404	0.246	

Table 8.2. Logistic regression analysis of ADIPOQ gene promoter DNA methylation at CpG -3410 and -3400 associated with GDM by HIV status

^aUnivariate linear regression: Association between CpG-specific methylation and GDM. ^bMultivariate linear regression: Adjusting for age (years), body mass index (kg/m²) and gestational age in HIV negative women and age (years), body mass index (kg/m²), gestational age (weeks) and antiretroviral therapy in HIV positive women; β : beta coefficient; CI: Confidence interval. Values in bold type indicate statistical significance.

The correlation between methylation levels at CpG sites (-3410, -3400) and clinical characteristics was explored using Spearman's analysis (Table 8.3). An inverse relationship between DNA methylation and fasting insulin concentrations at CpG - 3400 was observed (p=0.029), although the association was ablated when stratified according to HIV status. DNA methylation was negatively correlated with fasting glucose concentrations at CpG -3410 (p=0.015) and CpG -3400 (p=0.001) and with serum adiponectin concentrations at CpG -3410 (p=0.023) and CpG -3400 (p=0.013) in HIV negative women.

Variable	All women		HIV	negative	HIV	HIV positive		
	r	p-value	r	p-value	r	p-value		
<u>CpG -3410</u>								
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	-0.084	0.158	-0.180	0.015	-0.024	0.806		
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L)	-0.011	0.857	0.035	0.642	-0.034	0.733		
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	-0.118	0.089	-0.079	0.318	0.234	0.096		
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	0.040	0.512	-0.170	0.023	-0.020	0.852		
<u>CpG -3400</u>								
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	-0.111	0.062	-0.238	0.001	0.130	0.186		
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L)	-0.062	0.303	-0.014	0.857	-0.050	0.615		
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	-0.149	0.029	-0.134	0.092	0.130	0.358		
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	0.023	0.690	-0.180	0.013	-0.040	0.721		

Table 8.3. Spearman's correlation between ADIPOQ gene promoter DNA methylation at CpG -3410 and -3400 and participant characteristics

OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HIV: human immunodeficiency virus; ADIPOQ: Adiponectin gene; Rho: Spearman's correlation. Values in bold type indicate statistical significance: **p<0.01, *p<0.05

4.3.In Silico Analysis

Transcription factors that may bind to the region of altered DNA methylation in the ADIPOQ promoter are illustrated in Figure 8.4. Using ALIBABA software, binding sites for Specificity Protein 1 Transcription Factor (SP-1) and Odd-Skipped Related Transcription factor 1 (OSR1) were identified, while ALGGEN-PROMO software identified binding sites for glucocorticoid receptor alpha and beta (GR α and GR β), X-Box Binding Protein 1 (XBP1) and General Transcription Factor IIi (GTF2I). Binding sites for Transcription Factor AP2-alpha (TFAP2A) were similarly identified by both ALIBABA and ALGGEN-PROMO software.



Figure 8.4. Schematic illustration showing potential transcription factors specific to the region of altered DNA methylation in the promoter of ADIPOQ. Potential transcription factor binding sites within the region -3425 to -3383 upstream of the ADIPOQ gene transcription start site were identified using ALGGEN-PROMO1 and ALIBABA 2.12 software. These transcription factors were cross-referenced with the MeDReader database to identify transcription factors capable of binding to highly methylated DNA. The following factors were identified: GR α - glucocorticoid receptor alpha; XBP1 - X-Box Binding Protein 1; GTF2I - General Transcription Factor Iii; SP-1 - Specificity Protein 1 Transcription Factor; OSR1 - Odd-Skipped Related Transcription factor 1; GR β - glucocorticoid receptor beta and TFAP2A - Transcription Factor AP2-alpha. Bold-face nucleotides indicate differentially methylated CpG sites

5. DISCUSSION

The effect of HIV infection on DNA methylation during GDM is underexplored. This study demonstrates that HIV infection affects the association between *ADIPOQ* DNA methylation in peripheral blood and GDM in South African women. Two CpG sites (-3410 and -3400) in the proximal promoter of *ADIPOQ* was hypomethylated in HIV negative women with GDM compared to normoglycemia, while these changes were not observed in HIV positive women. Furthermore, methylation at these differentially methylated CpGs were negatively correlated with fasting glucose and adiponectin concentrations in HIV negative, but not in HIV positive pregnant women. In addition, *in silico* analysis identified two transcription factors, *SP-1* and *TFAP2A*, that binds to differentially methylated sites in the *ADIPOQ* promoter region at CpG -3410 and -3400, respectively.

Our findings are consistent with others who have similarly reported altered *ADIPOQ* methylation during GDM. Although the methylation differences between GDM and non-GDM groups were small, they were previously reported in other populations (Bouchard et al., 2012; Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017; Ott et al., 2018), suggesting that these CpG sites may be important for *ADIPOQ* gene regulation. Ott et al. showed small, yet significant alterations in CpG-specific DNA methylation in paired subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue and maternal blood between GDM and non-GDM obese women. In addition, the authors demonstrated a significant inverse correlation between differentially methylated CpG sites and *ADIPOQ* gene expression in adipose tissue, indicating functional relevance of altered CpG-specific DNA methylation. However, this study was conducted in a low HIV prevalence setting and did not investigate the effect of HIV. Similarly, other studies that have reported altered DNA methylation of the *ADIPOQ* gene were conducted in low HIV prevalence

populations and did not report HIV status (Bouchard et al., 2012; García-Cardona et al., 2014; Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017; Nogues et al., 2019). Nogues et al. showed that placental hypomethylation of the *ADIPOQ* promoter is associated with maternal obesity in a French population consisting of 12 obese and 18 non-obese pregnant women (Nogues et al., 2019). Gacia-Cardona et al. reported altered *ADIPOQ* promoter methylation at two CpG sites in peripheral blood of 39 obese and 22 morbidly obese Mexican adolescents with or without insulin resistance (García-Cardona et al., 2014). Moreover, Houshmand-Oeregaard et al. reported an increase in *ADIPOQ* DNA methylation and a decrease in *ADIPOQ* gene expression in subcutaneous adipose tissue from adult offspring of Danish women with diet treated GDM compared to controls (Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017).

Accumulating evidence suggests that HIV infection modifies DNA methylation to promote viral integration into the host cell and to increase the virus's ability to replicate, survive and establish latency (Harbers et al., 1981; Nelson et al., 2017). Furthermore, HIV infection has been shown to increase DNA methyltransferase expression, which is responsible for *de novo* methylation in CD4⁺ T cells (Mikovits et al., 1998; Fang et al., 2001). Accordingly, DNA methylation differences between HIV negative and positive individuals have been reported, although not during GDM (Zhang et al., 2016). Using the HumanMethylation450 Beadchip array, Zhang et al. identified 20 CpG sites that were differentially methylated in peripheral blood of 261 HIV infected and 117 uninfected individuals. Of these, two CpGs in the promoter of the NLR family, CARD domain containing gene 5 (NLRC5), a key regulator of major histocompatibility complex class I gene expression, had significantly lower methylation in HIV-infected compared to uninfected subjects (Zhang et al., 2016). Pion et al. reported that HIV infection of regulatory T cells cultured from peripheral blood samples of healthy individuals induced downregulation of Forkhead box P3 (*FOXP3*), which was associated with increased methylation in the regulatory regions of *FOXP3* (Pion et al., 2013). In addition, Dye et al. identified 123 differentially methylated CpG sites in monocytes of HIV-infected individuals with varying levels of insulin sensitivity using the HumanMethylation450 BeadChip array. These CpGs were enriched at genes involved in pathways relating to immune activation, glucose metabolism and insulin signalling (Dye et al., 2019). Furthermore, a study investigating global DNA methylation in LINE-1 and AluYb8 repetitive elements showed decreased DNA methylation profiles in infants exposed to HIV infection and combined ART treatment *in utero* compared to unexposed infants (Marsit et al., 2015). In our study, DNA methylation at CpG -3410 and -3400 within the *ADIPOQ* gene were not different between women receiving ART or those who were ART naïve, which may suggest that HIV infection rather than ART is associated with altered *ADIPOQ* methylation in South African women. Alternatively, our study may have been underpowered to detect differences due to the small HIV positive sample size compared to previously reported (n=445) (Marsit et al., 2015).

DNA methylation at CpG -3410 and -3400 within the *ADIPOQ* gene was inversely correlated with fasting glucose and serum adiponectin concentrations, and is consistent with Bouchard et al. who similarly reported an association between *ADIPOQ* methylation and hyperglycaemia or circulating adiponectin concentrations during pregnancy (Bouchard et al., 2012). In contrast, we did not observe an association between *ADIPOQ* methylation and insulin resistance as reported by Bouchard et al. Possible reasons for differences observed between studies could be due to several factors including sample size, different ethnicity, biological material, timing of methylation analysis during pregnancy and treatment strategies. Bouchard et al. investigated DNA methylation in the placenta of 98 French-Canadian women at delivery, while DNA methylation in our study was conducted in peripheral blood of

286 South African women at <26 weeks of gestation. In addition, the authors reported that women with GDM were on diet or insulin treatment, whereas women in our study were not on any treatment at the time of blood collection.

Common risk factors (advanced maternal age, obesity, family history of diabetes mellitus, previous baby more than four kg, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities) were significantly different in HIV negative women with GDM compared to normoglycemia, while these changes were not observed in HIV positive women. It is possible that HIV infection may influence the risk of developing GDM, although epidemiological studies on HIV infection during GDM are limited. Recently, a meta-analysis exploring the relationship between GDM diagnosis, HIV infection and treatment reported no association between HIV infection and the development of GDM in four studies using combination ART, two of which were conducted in the USA and two in Africa (Soepnel et al., 2017). A study investigating the prevalence of GDM in South African pregnant women reported a higher HIV prevalence in GDM compared to non-GDM women, although this was not statistically significant (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Evidence suggest that ART, particularly first-generation protease inhibitors induces insulin resistance in both pregnant and non-pregnant women (Jao et al., 2013). Furthermore, ARTs cause dysregulated glucose metabolism, which likely increases the risk of developing GDM (Soepnel et al., 2017). Although Atripla[™], a newer generation ART used in this study have fewer effects on cellular function and metabolism than protease inhibitors, metabolic dysfunction has not completely been eliminated (Willig & Overton, 2016). Thus, the association between HIV, ART and the development of GDM warrants further investigation.

In silico analysis identified transcription factors that are capable of binding highly methylated DNA and whose binding may be affected by altered methylation of the CpG sites. These factors are involved in adipocyte differentiation, stress response, and glucose and lipid metabolism (O'Connor, Gilmour & Bonifer, 2016; Piperi, Adamopoulos & Papavassiliou, 2016; Weikum et al., 2017). Of the identified transcription factors, SP-1 and TFAP2A had their core recognition sites directly over the altered CpG sites. SP-1, a ubiquitously expressed transcription factor involved in proliferation and differentiation (O'Connor, Gilmour & Bonifer, 2016) has previously been shown to bind to the ADIPOQ proximal promoter (Barth et al., 2004). TFAP2A, a member of the developmentally important AP2 transcription factor family is able to form a heterodimer with its paralogue *TFAP2B* and consequently may negatively regulate ADIPOQ expression (Ikeda et al., 2006). In addition, the high level of DNA methylation observed within this region suggests that other mechanisms such as histone modification and chromatin remodelling may also have an important function in regulating ADIPOQ. Taken together, these results suggest that altered CpG methylation in the ADIPOQ promoter could potentially play a role in regulating ADIPOQ gene expression during GDM, and that this may differ in HIV negative and positive women. A limitation of this analysis is the short region of DNA (42 bp) explored for transcription factor binding. DNA methylation of nearby cytosines may influence the binding of trans-acting elements through steric interactions or other mechanisms such as the binding of methyl-CpG-binding proteins (Kudo, 1998; Baubec & Schübeler, 2014), that may play an important role in ADIPOQ gene regulation located beyond the region investigated. In this study, ADIPOQ promoter methylation and serum adiponectin concentration levels were not inversely correlated, supporting the role of other epigenetic mechanisms.

Our study has several strengths. First, DNA methylation of the ADIPOQ promoter was quantified in both HIV negative and positive women with GDM, and to our knowledge is the first such analysis conducted globally. Second, our sample size was larger (n=286) than previous studies on DNA methylation and GDM (Bouchard et al. (n=98) and Ott et al. (n=55)) (Bouchard et al., 2012; Ott et al., 2018), and women were matched according to age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible. Third, pyrosequencing is a highly reproducible method that is able to accurately detect small methylation differences (Fakruddin & Chowdhury, 2012). However, our study also has limitations. The use of peripheral blood, which consists of a variety of different cell types, such as erythrocytes, lymphocytes and platelets (Reinius et al., 2012) may confound methylation analysis. Although, previously we showed no significant differences in cell type composition between GDM and non-GDM women in a subset of our sample (Dias, Adam, Rheeder, et al., 2019). In addition, adiponectin gene expression was not quantified, which may have provided more insight into the potential role of DNA methylation. We quantified DNA methylation levels of ADIPOQ in blood and analysing DNA methylation in adipose tissue may offer more insight into its regulation. Furthermore, in addition to disease state, other infections, as well environmental factors such as diet, physical activity, smoking and alcohol consumption could lead to similar DNA methylation changes (Joubert et al., 2012; Lim & Song, 2012; Pauwels et al., 2017; Miyake et al., 2018). Thus, the lack to account for environmental factors pose a significant limitation to our study. However, the study population was recruited from the same community, had similar lifestyle behaviours and education status, and had no significant intergroup differences in socioeconomic factors, suggesting that they were likely to have similar environmental exposures. Furthermore, our study revealed inter-individual heterogeneity in methylation levels, highlighting another caveat of DNA methylation analysis. Consideration of factors such as viral load, CD4+ count, immune status and HIV and ART duration, which

were not known for our study, are important to enable a better understanding of the effect of HIV infection on DNA methylation during GDM. Nevertheless, our study paves the way for future longitudinal studies to investigate the relationship between HIV and GDM.

6. CONCLUSION

Our results demonstrate that HIV infection affects the association between *ADIPOQ* DNA methylation in peripheral blood and GDM in South African women. This study highlights the complexities of DNA methylation profiling and emphasises the need for biomarker discovery in both HIV infected and uninfected individuals. This is particularly important in South Africa, where approximately one in three pregnancies are complicated by HIV. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the effects of HIV infection on DNA methylation during GDM. Studies with larger sample sizes are needed to confirm that methylation differences between HIV negative and HIV positive women are not due to chance, but rather due to HIV infection. Furthermore, longitudinal studies in both HIV infected and uninfected individuals are required to elucidate the underlying mechanisms associated with methylation differences and the effect it may have on gene regulation during GDM.

CHAPTER 9

GENETIC VARIANTS OF THE ADIPONECTIN AND METHYLENETETRAHYDROFOLATE REDUCTASE GENES IN SOUTH AFRICAN WOMEN WITH GESTATIONAL DIABETES MELLITUS

This chapter will be submitted as a research article to the *Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics*. Dias S, Adam S, Rheeder P, Pheiffer C.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 9	 	 	178
CHAPTER 9	 	 	178

Genetic Variants Of The Adiponectin And Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Genes In South African Women With Gestational Diabetes Mellitus

1.	Abstract
2.	Introduction
3.	Methodology185
3.1.	Study Participants
3.2.	DNA Extraction and Genotyping186
3.3.	Statistical Analysis
4.	Results190
4.1.	Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants 190
4.2.	Association Between ADIPOQ Genotypes, Gestational Diabetes Mellitus and
Metab	polic Characteristics
4.3.	Association Between MTHFR Genotype, Gestational Diabetes Mellitus and
Metab	polic Characteristics
5.	Discussion
6.	Conclusion

1. ABSTRACT

Introduction: Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) occurs due to both genetic and environmental factors which increases susceptibility to disease. Genetic risk variants for GDM have been identified in many genes, although limited studies have been conducted in South African populations, which warrants further investigation. The aim of this study was to determine whether *ADIPOQ* -11377C>G and -11391G>A, and *MTHFR* 677C>T are associated with GDM in South African women.

Methods: The genotype and allele frequencies of *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539, and *MTHFR* rs1801133 were quantified in the peripheral blood of women with (n=118) and without GDM (n=331), using quantitative real-time PCR and validated with DNA sequencing.

Results: Genotype and allele frequencies of *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539, and *MTHFR* rs1801133 were not associated with GDM in our population. In addition, no association between *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539 and clinical characteristics were observed. However, women with the minor T allele at the *MTHFR* polymorphism had significantly lower fasting insulin and higher serum adiponectin concentrations compared to women with the C allele. No association between *MTHFR* polymorphisms and global DNA methylation was observed.

Conclusion: This study is the first to investigate the association between *ADIPOQ* (rs266729 and rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133) polymorphisms and GDM in a South African population. The low minor allele frequency observed in this population for all SNPs suggests that these polymorphisms may not be associated with the risk of GDM in South African women. However, to confirm this, future studies in larger

sample sizes are required to determine whether these genetic polymorphisms are associated with GDM in our population. Furthermore, the high genetic variability within the South African population emphasises the need to explore African specific SNPs.

2. INTRODUCTION

GDM is defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed during the latter half of pregnancy, with return to normoglycemia after birth (WHO, 2013). The prevalence of GDM is increasing worldwide, with approximately 14% of pregnancies affected by GDM (International Diabetes Federation, 2017). Although different diagnostic criteria could partly account for the increase in prevalence observed, the increasing rates of obesity and maternal age are contributing factors. Without appropriate glucose management, GDM is associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes (Hod et al., 1991; Hadar & Hod, 2013; Moore, 2018) and an increased risk of type 2 diabetes (T2D) and future metabolic syndrome (Kim, Newton & Knopp, 2002; Clausen et al., 2008; Bellamy et al., 2009; Zhao et al., 2016) in both mothers and offspring. It is becoming increasingly evident that both genetic and environmental factors play a role in the pathophysiology of GDM (Shaat & Groop, 2007). Evidence suggest that environmental factors such as diet and physical activity increase susceptibility to GDM (Khan et al., 2016; Mijatovic-Vukas et al., 2018). In addition, genetic risk variants in genes responsible for metabolic changes during pregnancy predispose to GDM (Dias et al., 2018). Thus, screening for SNPs may detect genetic susceptibility to GDM and may be useful as biomarkers.

Adiponectin is an adipose tissue-derived adipokine with insulin sensitising properties that regulates glucose and lipid homeostasis (Brochu-Gaudreau et al., 2010; Ghadge, Khaire & Kuvalekar, 2018). Decreased levels of adiponectin are observed during obesity and T2D (Daimon et al., 2003; Gariballa et al., 2019). Adiponectin concentrations progressively decline during pregnancy (Guelfi et al., 2017), with lower levels observed in women with GDM compared to those with normoglycemic pregnancies (Ranheim et al., 2004; Worda et al., 2004; Mohammadi & Paknahad, 2017; Adam et al., 2018). Studies have suggested that single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) in the adiponectin gene (*ADIPOQ*) could influence adiponectin concentrations and subsequently insulin sensitivity and glucose tolerance (Hara et al., 2002; González-Sánchez et al., 2005). The majority of these SNPs have been shown to be associated with obesity, insulin resistance and T2D (Kondo et al., 2002; Menzaghi et al., 2002; Stumvoll et al., 2002; Kang et al., 2005; Bouatia-Naji et al., 2006; Han et al., 2011; Fan et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2014), with only a few studies investigating *ADIPOQ* SNPs during GDM (Dias et al., 2018). The SNPs rs266729 (-*11377T*>G) in the promoter region (Beltcheva et al., 2014; Pawlik et al., 2017) and rs2241766 (45T>G) in exon 2 (Low et al., 2011; Beltcheva et al., 2014; Han et al., 2014; Takhshid & Zare, 2015) were reported to be associated with GDM in Polish, Bulgarian, Iranian, Chinese and Malaysian populations, while rs1501299 (276G>T) in intron 2 was not associated with GDM in a Polish and Bulgarian populations (Beltcheva et al., 2017).

DNA methylation is an epigenetic mechanism that plays a key role in gene regulation in response to environmental cues (Christensen & Marsit, 2011; Ling & Rönn, 2019). Altered DNA methylation has been reported during several metabolic diseases (Wang et al., 2010; Cash et al., 2011; Martín-Núñez et al., 2014; Chambers et al., 2015; Matsha et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2017; Willmer et al., 2018) including GDM (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Kang et al., 2017; Wu et al., 2018). Recently, we conducted genome-wide methylation analysis using the MethylationEPIC bead chip array and demonstrated differential methylation of 1046 CpGs in South African women with GDM compared to women without GDM (Dias, Adam, Rheeder, et al., 2019). Several of these CpGs mapped to genes involved in glucose metabolism, insulin resistance and inflammation, suggesting that dysregulated DNA methylation could contribute to the development of GDM. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (*MTHFR*), an enzyme in the transmethylation pathway, catalyses the conversion of homocysteine to methionine in response to environmental cues (Goyette et al., 1994; Froese et al., 2016), thus affecting DNA methylation (Miranda & Jones, 2007; Tchantchou & Shea, 2008). Genetic variants in the *MTHFR* gene have been shown to impair enzyme function and consequently DNA methylation (Lievers et al., 2001), resulting in metabolic disease (Kang et al., 1988; Frosst et al., 1995; Wang et al., 2014, 2017). Two common functional polymorphisms, rs1801133 (*677C>T*) and rs1801131 (1298A>C) within the *MTHFR* gene were shown to decrease enzyme activity (Kang et al., 1988; Lievers et al., 2001). It is thus plausible to speculate that SNPs in *MTHFR* may play a role in the regulation of DNA methylation during GDM.

The molecular mechanisms that underlie the development of GDM are not fully elucidated. Our recent studies showed lower adiponectin expression (Adam et al., 2018) and altered DNA methylation (Dias, Adam, Rheeder, et al., 2019) in South African women with GDM compared to those with normoglycemic pregnancies. We hypothesised that SNPs in *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* underlie these differences and are thus associated with GDM. The aim of this study was to determine whether *ADIPOQ* -11377C>G and -11391G>A, and *MTHFR* 677C>T are associated with GDM in South African women. The genotype and allele frequencies of SNPs were determined in 118 women with GDM and 331 women with normoglycemic pregnancies using quantitative real-time PCR (qRT-PCR). In addition, we investigated the association between *MTHFR* 677C>T (rs1801133) polymorphism and global methylation was investigated. To our knowledge this is the first study to investigate the association between *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* polymorphisms during GDM in a South African population.

3. METHODOLOGY

3.1. Study Participants

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the University of Pretoria Health Sciences Ethics Committee (180/2012). The study was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki and all women gave written informed voluntary consent after the procedures had been fully explained in the language of their choice. One thousand participants were recruited from a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, South Africa. Black African women with singleton pregnancies, who were ≤26 weeks pregnant and who did not have pre-existing diabetes type 1 and type 2 diabetes (T1D and T2D) were enrolled in the study. At recruitment, demographic and socio-economic data were obtained in the form of a standardised questionnaire and risk factors for GDM were assessed (Adam & Rheeder, 2017). Women with random glucose and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) concentrations <11.1 mmol/L and 6.5%, respectively, were requested to return to the clinic within two weeks in a fasted state for GDM testing and blood collection. At this time, a 75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was conducted, and GDM was diagnosed if at least one glucose value was met (fasting plasma glucose ≥ 5.1 mmol/L, 1 hr OGTT ≥ 10 mmol/L or 2 hr OGTT ≥ 8.5 mmol/L), according to the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (IADPSG panel, 2010). Four hundred and forty nine women were selected for this study, of which 118 were GDM and 331 non-GDM (Figure 9.1). Blood samples were collected after an overnight fast, and C-reactive protein (CRP) and fasting glucose and insulin concentrations were measured in an accredited laboratory (Vermaak and Partners/Pathcare laboratories, South Africa). The homeostatic model assessment (HOMA), a measure of insulin resistance was calculated using the equation: (fasting plasma glucose in mmol/L x fasting serum insulin in mIU/mL)/22.5.

Serum adiponectin concentrations were measured using the human adiponectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Merck, Dermstadt, Germany). Blood were stored at -80 °C for SNP genotyping analysis.



Figure 9.1. Flow diagram for study participants. For this study, women with (n=118) and without GDM (n=331) were selected from a larger prospective cohort study.

3.2.DNA Extraction and Genotyping

Genomic DNA was extracted from 2 ml of blood collected in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes using the QIAamp DNA Blood Midi Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) as previously described (Dias, Adam, Wyk, et al., 2019). DNA concentration was measured using the Qubit Fluorometer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, USA) and the Quanti-iT dsDNA Broad Range assay kit (ThermoFisher, Massachusetts, USA). The ADIPOQ -11377C>G (rs266729) and 11391G>A (rs17300539) polymorphism, previously associated with GDM, overt diabetes and GDM, and MTHFR 677C>T (rs1801133) polymorphisms, previously associated with DNA methylation, were genotyped using qRT-PCR with Taqman genotyping assays (Table 9.1) (Applied Biosystems, Massachusetts, USA) on the QuantStudio[™] 7 Flex Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, Massachusetts, USA). Briefly, qRT-PCR was performed using 9.5 ng of DNA, 5 µl of TaqPath ProAmp Master Mix and 0.25 µl of 40X TaqMan SNP Genotyping Assay in a total volume of 10 µl, according to manufacturer's instructions. The following PCR conditions were used: 10 min at 95 °C (initial denaturation/enzyme activation), 15 sec at 95 °C (denaturation) and 60 sec at 60 °C (annealing/extension) for 40 cycles. For quality control, 20% of samples were randomly selected and genotyped in duplicate. Positive and negative controls were included on all plates. Genotyping was validated by DNA sequencing (Central Analytical Facilities, Cape Town, South Africa). Details of sequencing primers are shown in Table 9.2. In total, nine samples for each SNP were randomly selected for validation. Primers for sequencing were designed on NCBI using Primer-BLAST (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/tools/primer-blast.).

3.3. Statistical Analysis

Participant characteristics were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test in STATA 14 (StataCorp, College Station, USA). All data deviated from normality and were expressed as the median and interquartile range (25th and 75th percentiles). The Mann-Whitney test was used to compare variables across GDM and between genotypes and clinical parameters. The *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539 and *MTHFR* rs1801133 genotype and allele frequencies in GDM and non-GDM groups

were compared using the Chi-squared (X^2) test or Fisher's exact test if the frequency was <5. A p≤0.05 was considered statistically significant. The Pearson's X^2 test was performed to determine whether the genotype frequencies at *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539 and *MTHFR* rs1801133 were in Hardy-Weinberg Equilibrium (HWE) (p>0.05).

Table 9.1. Details for ADIPOQ rs266729 and rs17300539 and MTHFR rs1801133 single nucleotide polymorphisms assays

Gene symbol	Assay ID	Sequence (5'-3')	Global MAF
ADIPOQ	rs266729	ΤΤΟ ΓΛΛΟΛΛΟΟΟΤΟΛΟΛΤΟΟΤΟΙΟ/ΟΙΟΤΤΟΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛΛ	G=0.23
			C=0.77
ADIPOQ	rs17300539		A=0.03
			G=0.97
λΑΤΠΓΡ	ro1901122		T=0.25
MITTER	r\$1801133	GAAAGCIGCGIGAIGAIGAAAICG[G/A]CICCCGCAGACACCIICICCIICAA	C=0.75

SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphisms; ADIPOQ: Adiponectin ; MTHFR: methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase; MAF: Minor allele frequency

Table 9.2. Sequencing primers for SNP validation

rs number/ gene symbol	Primer sequence (5'-3')	Template strand	Length	Start	Stop	Tm	GC%	Product Length (bp)
rs266729/	Fwd: TGGTGCTGGCATCCTAAGC	Plus	20	416	435	60.68	55	
(ADIPOQ)	Rev: CCTTGGACTTTCTTGGCACG	Minus	20	541	522	59.41	55	126
rs17300539/	Fwd: TTGGTGCTGGCATCCTAAGC	Plus	20	180	199	60.68	55	
(ADIPOQ)	Rev: GGACTTTCTTGGCACGCTCA	Minus	20	301	282	60.88	55	122
rs1801133/	Fwd: CTGTCATCCCTATTGGCAGGT	Plus	21	404	424	59.51	52	
(MTHFR)	Rev: CATGCCTTCACAAAGCGGAA	Minus	20	564	545	59.4	50	161

SNP: Single nucleotide polymorphism; ADIPOQ: Adiponectin gene; MTHFR: Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase; Fwd: forward primer; Rev: Reverse Primer; 5': five prime; 3': three prime.
4. RESULTS

4.1. Clinical Characteristics of Study Participants

The clinical characteristics of the study participants are shown in Table 9.3. BMI (p=0.012) and random (p<0.001), fasting (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.001) and 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) glucose and fasting insulin (p=0.03) concentrations, glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) (p=0.005) and HOMA (p<0.001) were higher in women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemia, while gestational age (p=0.007) and serum adiponectin concentrations (p=0.013) were lower in women with GDM.

4.2. Association Between ADIPOQ Genotypes, Gestational Diabetes Mellitus and Metabolic Characteristics

No differences in genotype and allele frequency distribution were observed for *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and *ADIPOQ* rs17300539 polymorphisms in GDM and compared to normoglycemia (Table 9.4). The genotype frequency distribution of the *ADIPOQ* rs17300539 polymorphism was in accordance with HWE (p=0.92), while the *ADIPOQ* rs266729 polymorphism deviated from HWE (p<0.001). Moreover, no differences in BMI, fasting glucose, 1 hr OGTT, 2 hr OGTT, HbA1c, fasting insulin and serum adiponectin concentrations were observed by genotype (Table 9.5).

Participant Characteristics	Non-GDM	GDM	<i>p</i> -value
Participants: n	331	116	
Age (years)	27.0 (23.0 – 31.0)	29.0 (24.0 - 32.0)	0.083
BMI (kg/m²)	25.6 (22.7 – 29.8)	27.1 (23.6 - 31.2)	0.012
Gestational age (weeks)	26.0 (23.0 – 28.0)	25.0 (21.0 – 27.0)	0.007
Random glucose (mmol/L)	4.4 (4.0 - 4.8)	4.7 (4.3 – 5.1)	<0.001
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	4.4 (4.0 - 4.6)	5.5 (5.3 – 6.0)	<0.001
OGTT 1 hr (mmol/L)	5.5 (4.7 – 6.4)	6.3 (5.4 – 7.5)	<0.001
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L)	5.2 (4.5 - 5.8)	6.0 (5.1 – 7.2)	<0.001
HbA1c (%)	5.2 (4.9 - 5.4)	5.3 (5.1 – 5.5)	0.005
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	5.2 (3.3 – 7.5)	5.9 (3.9 – 8.8)	0.030
НОМА	1.0 (0.7 – 1.5)	1.5 (0.9 – 2.2)	<0.001
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	5.7 (3.1 – 8.8)	7.0 (3.7 – 10.5)	0.125
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	10.4 (8.0 – 16.5)	9.1 (5.6 – 15.1)	0.013

Table 9.3. Participant characteristics according to GDM status

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment. Data are expressed as the median and interquartile range (25th-75th percentiles). Bold-type values indicate statistical significance between GDM and non-GDM groups.

Table 9.4. Genotype frequency and allele distribution of ADIPOQ rs266729 and rs17300539 polymorphisms between GDM and non-GDM groups

ADIPOQ	Genotype frequency (n (%))				Allele freq	uency (n (%))		
Variant	Genotype	Non-GDM	GDM	p-value	Allele	Non-GDM	GDM	p-value
rs266729	CC	258 (77.9)	90 (77.6)	0.936	С	576 (87.0)	199 (85.8)	0.634
	CG + GG	73 (22.1)	26 (22.4)		G	86 (13.0)	33 (14.2)	
rs17300539	GG	327 (98.8)	116 (100.0)	0.004	G	654 (99.4)	232 (100.0)	0.004
	GA + AA	4 (1.2)	0 (0.0)	0.234	Α	4 (0.6)	0 (0.0)	0.234

ADIPOQ: Adiponectin gene; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus. Bold-type letters indicate the risk allele and genotype.

Table 9.5. Participant characteristics according to ADIPOQ (rs266729 and rs17300539) genotype

	rs266729			rs17300539			
Participant characteristics	CC n=348	CG + GG n=99	<i>p</i> -value	GG n=443	GA + AA n=4	<i>p</i> -value	
BMI (kg/m²)	26.1 (22.7 – 29.4)	25.9 (23.2 - 30.8)	0.796	26.2 (22.8 – 29.8)	22.7 (22.5 – 25.3)	0.226	
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	4.6 (4.2 – 5.3)	4.7 (4.4 – 5.3)	0.386	4.6 (4.3 – 5.3)	4 (3.9 – 4.8)	0.161	
1 hr OGTT (mmol/L)	5.7 (4.8 – 6.7)	5.7 (4.7 – 6.4)	0.661	5.7 (4.8 - 6.7)	6.4 (4.4 - 6.6)	0.844	
2 hr OGTT (mmol/L)	5.5 (4.8 – 6.3)	5.3 (4.6 – 6.1)	0.499	5.4 (4.7 – 6.2)	5.5 (4.6 – 6.2)	0.973	
HbA1c (%)	5.2 (5.0 – 5.5)	5.2 (5.0 – 5.4)	0.949	5.2 (5.0 - 5.4)	5.0 (4.8 – 5.2)	0.241	
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	5.3 (3.4 – 7.4)	5.7 (3.1 – 9.0)	0.423	5.4 (3.4 – 7.5)	2.7 (2.7 – 2.7)	0.176	
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	10.0 (6.8 – 15.3)	11.9 (7.9 – 17.5)	0.181	10.2 (6.8 – 15.4)	19.6 (8.5 – 31.4)	0.178	

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin; Data are expressed as the median and interquartile range (25th-75th percentile)

4.3. Association Between MTHFR Genotype, Gestational Diabetes Mellitus and Metabolic Characteristics

No difference in the genotype or allele frequency of *MTHFR* rs1801133 was observed between women with or without GDM (Table 9.6). The genotype frequency distribution of the *MTHFR* rs1801133 polymorphism deviated from HWE (p<0.001). Fasting insulin concentrations were lower (p=0.058) and serum adiponectin concentrations were higher (p=0.013) in women with the T allele compared to the C allele, while no significant differences were observed for BMI and fasting, 1 hr OGTT and 2 hr OGTT glucose and HbA1c concentrations (Table 9.7).

Table 9.6. Genotype frequency and allele distribution of MTHFR rs1801133 polymorphisms between GDM and non-GDM groups

MTHFR	Genotype frequency (n (%))					Allele frequ	ency (n (%))	
Variant	Genotype	Non-GDM	GDM	p-value	Allele	Non-GDM	GDM	p-value
rs1801133	CC	295 (89.1)	106 (91.4)	0.491	С	617 (93.2)	218 (93.9)	0 697
	CT + TT	36 (10.9)	10 (8.6)		Т	45 (6.8)	14 (6.1)	0.007

MTHFR: Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus. Bold-type letters indicate the risk allele and genotype.

		rs1801133	
Participant characteristics	CC	CT + TT	p-value
BMI (kg/m²)	26.1 (22.8 – 29.8)	26.2 (22.1 – 29.7)	0.096
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	4.7 (4.3 – 5.3)	4.6 (4.2 – 5.3)	0.781
1 hr OGTT (mmol/L)	5.7 (4.8 - 6.6)	5.9 (4.8 - 6.7)	0.737
2 hr OGTT (mmol/L)	5.4 (4.7 – 6.2)	5.3 (4.7 – 6.3)	0.903
HbA1c (%)	5.2 (5.0 – 5.4)	5.1 (4.9 – 5.5)	0.817
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	5.5 (3.5 – 7.6)	4.5 (2.9 – 6.1)	0.058
Adiponectin (µg/ml)	10.1 (6.7 – 15.1)	15.3 (8.3 – 19.8)	0.013
Global DNA methylation (%)	102.8 (75.4 – 149.8)	109.4 (76.1 – 152.5)	0.829

Table 9.7. Participant characteristics according to MTHFR rs1801133 genotype status

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated haemoglobin. Data are expressed as the median and interquartile range (25th-75th percentiles). Bold-type values indicate statistical significance between GDM and non-GDM groups.

5. DISCUSSION

Genetic factors are known to play a role in the development of GDM (Martin et al., 1985), however, relatively few studies have investigated the association between genetic variants and GDM. Results show no association between the investigated *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* gene polymorphisms and GDM in our population. However, we found that women with the minor T allele at the *MTHFR* polymorphisms had lower fasting insulin and higher serum adiponectin concentrations compared to women with the C allele.

In this study, no difference between genotype and allele frequencies were observed for ADIPOQ rs17300539 and rs266729 in women with GDM compared to normoglycemia in our population. These results are consistent with Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., who reported no differences in genotype or allele frequencies for the ADIPOQ rs266729 polymorphism in 79 women with GDM compared 169 normoglycemic controls in a Brazilian population (Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012). Contrary to our findings, four studies investigating the ADIPOQ rs266729 polymorphism reported significant differences in genotype and allele frequencies between GDM and non-GDM women in various populations. Liang et al, reported that a higher frequency of the minor risk allele G (CG and GG genotypes) of rs266729 in 50 Chinese women with GDM compared to 80 controls at 38–39 weeks of gestation. Furthermore, the authors showed that the minor risk allele G remained associated with GDM after validation using a high throughput gene chip technique in 24 randomly selected Chinese women with GDM compared to controls (Liang et al., 2010). Among Polish women, Pawlik et al. reported a higher prevalence of the G allele (GG and CG genotypes) in GDM (n=204) compared to controls (n=207), which remained significant after adjusting for age, pre-pregnancy BMI and GDM in past pregnancies (Pawlik et al., 2017). In addition, Nezamzadeh et al. showed that the G risk allele was significantly associated with GDM in Iranian women, with approximately 51 (61.4%) of the 83 GDM patients carrying the GG genotype (Nezamzadeh et al., 2019). Conversely, although Beltcheva et al. demonstrated a significant difference in genotype and allele frequency between GDM and controls, the authors reported a significant association between the minor risk allele G and controls, while the more common C allele was associated with GDM in a Bulgarian population (Beltcheva et al., 2014). In addition to ethnicity, discrepancies between our study and those that showed a significant association may be due to sample size and the frequency of the risk allele within our population. For example, the risk allele G of rs266729 occurs at a much lower frequency (9.5%) in Africans compared to the Europeans (28.1%), East Asians (27.6%) and Americans (24%), suggesting that a larger sample size is needed to predict disease risk in African populations.

To the best of our knowledge, no study has investigated the association between *ADIPOQ* rs17300539 polymorphisms and GDM. However, several studies have investigated the association between rs17300539 polymorphism and obesity, insulin resistance and T2D, although, with conflicting results. In a black South African population, Olckers et al. reported that the minor risk allele A was associated with normoglycemia, while the more common G allele was associated with T2D (Olckers et al., 2007). In contrast, a higher prevalence of the minor risk allele A was shown to be associated with T2D in French (Vasseur et al., 2002) and German (Schwarz et al., 2006) Caucasian populations. However, studies investigating the association between the rs17300539 polymorphism and T2D in a Japanese, Pakistani (Nadeem et al., 2017) and an African American population (Bostrom et al., 2009), did not report a significant difference in genotype frequencies between T2D and normoglycemia. Differences observed between these studies and ours may be due to the different degrees of

hyperglycaemia between GDM and T2D participants, different ethnicities, exposure to environmental factors and risk of disease. SNP polymorphism caused by somatic mutations are induced by environmental factors which are associated with changes in the expression of genes involved in disease development (Hollman, Tchounwou & Huang, 2016). The interaction between inherited genetics and environmental influences between different ethnicities and populations, confer different susceptibilities to disease outcome. Given the high level of genetic variation in the African population, as a result of the population migratory history and the dramatic variations in climate, diet and exposure to infectious diseases (Cabrera et al., 2018), the mechanisms that influences the risk of developing GDM or T2D in African populations may be different to non-African populations (Popova et al., 2017).

Dysregulated serum adiponectin concentrations are increasingly being implicated in the pathogenesis of GDM, although, the molecular mechanism underlying these changes remain unclear. Studies investigating the association between *ADIPOQ* rs266729 and rs17300539 polymorphisms, which are both located in the promoter region of *ADIPOQ*, and GDM are limited in South Africa. We found no association between rs266729 and rs17300539 polymorphisms and serum adiponectin levels, nor did we see an association between these SNPs and GDM related-metabolic traits such as BMI, glucose and insulin concentrations. Zemlin et al. showed no association between these SNPs and high molecular weight adiponectin levels in hyperglycaemic and normoglycemic individuals in a mixed ancestry South African population (Zemlin et al., 2016). Although our study investigated total adiponectin levels, while Zemlin et al. investigated high molecular weight adiponectin levels, similar results were observed, suggesting that these polymorphisms do not vary between different forms of adiponectin measurements within the South African population regardless of ethnicity. Conversely, Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al. showed that serum adiponectin levels at 28-36 weeks of gestation were significantly higher in Brazilian pregnant women, carrying the CC genotype for rs266729 (Gueuvoghlanian-Silva et al., 2012). Adiponectin levels have a strong genetic component (Comuzzie et al., 2001), suggesting that differences observed between studies may be due to genetic and ethnic backgrounds of the study populations. In addition, environmental factors such as diet and physical activity have also been shown contribute to variability observed in adiponectin concentrations (Mantzoros et al., 2006; Yu et al., 2009), which may play an important role in gene-environmental interactions.

In this study, no difference between genotype and allele frequencies were observed for MTHFR rs1801133 in women with or without GDM. However, women with the CT+TT genotype had lower fasting insulin and higher serum adiponectin concentrations compared to women with the CC genotype. In line with our findings Khan et al. showed no significant difference in allele and genotype frequencies of rs1801133 between GDM and non-GDM women in a South Indian population (Khan et al., 2015). Conversely, Kheradmand et al., reported that HOMA and insulin levels were significantly higher in non-pregnant Iranian women carrying the minor risk T allele compared to those with the CC genotype (Kheradmand et al., 2017). In addition, Chen et al. reported a higher prevalence of the T allele in T2D individuals with or without metabolic syndrome compared to controls in a Han Chinese population (Chen et al., 2010). Differences between these studies and ours may be due to age, gender, ethnicity, environmental influences and disease state. In addition, supplementation of folic acid and vitamin B12, which is generally taken during pregnancy, helps to overcome the negative health effect of SNPs in the MTHFR gene (Hiraoka & Kagawa, 2017). Unfortunately, data for folic acid and vitamin B12 intake is not known for these participants and therefore presents a limitation of our study.

In this study, we did not observe an association between MTHFR polymorphisms and DNA methylation. In line with our findings, Matsha et al., showed no association between the genotype distribution of MTHFR across quarters of global DNA methylation in diabetic (n=158), prediabetic (n=119) and normoglycemic (n=287) subjects in a mixed ethnic ancestry South African population (Matsha et al., 2016). In addition, Gobbo et al. showed no association between the risk T allele and DNA methylation in the placenta of uncomplicated (n=179) and complicated pregnancies (n=124) in a Canadian population, even though the risk T allele was increased in pregnancies affected by pre-eclampsia and intrauterine growth restriction (Del Gobbo et al., 2018). Moreover, in a recent meta-analysis of 10 studies across various populations, Wang et al. showed no association between the risk allele and global DNA methylation in various tissue samples affected by neural tube defects (Wang et al., 2016). MTHFR encodes a key enzyme in the folate and homocysteine metabolism and is essential for providing methyl groups for DNA methylation. Genetic mutations such as rs1801133 in the MTHFR gene, decreases enzyme activity and alters DNA methylation patterns (Fox & Stover, 2008). These results suggest the MTHFR polymorphisms may not play a role in regulating DNA methylation in diabetesrelated complications. Although, further studies should be conducted to identify and understand methylation regulation as a result of MTHFR polymorphisms.

In contrast to most of the studies described previously, a strength of our study is that genotyping results were validated by DNA sequencing, thereby confirming all genotypes of randomly selected samples. While our sample size was relatively larger than most previously reported studies, differences in allele frequencies and disease aetiology between ethnicities, may explain our failure to detect statistically significant associations. Allele frequencies of rs266729 and rs1801133 deviated from HWE, suggesting that the SNPs investigated may be under possible selection pressure, or

that our sample size may be too small to detect an association between the risk allele an GDM. In addition, GDM diagnosis is not standardised internationally; thus, different diagnostic criteria could have contributed to the discordant results observed between studies. Importantly, GDM is a multifactorial disease, resulting from complex interactions between genetic and environmental factors (Shaat & Groop, 2007). Thus, the lack to account for factors such as diet, physical activity, smoking and alcohol consumption, which have been found to contribute substantially to the risk of GDM, pose a significant limitation to our study (Bao et al., 2016; Khan et al., 2016; Mijatovic-Vukas et al., 2018). In addition, environmental factors are known to influence DNA methylation patterns and may have impacted our analysis (He, Zhang, et al., 2017). Furthermore, our analysis may have overlooked the possibility of SNP-SNP and SNP-environment interaction, as well as linkage disequilibrium (Hinds et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2019). Thus, in future, it would be worth investigating the combined effects of these polymorphisms and other variants that may affect the pathophysiology of GDM and are specific to the African population. African populations are considered the most genetically diverse worldwide, yet genomic research on the continent is limited. In an attempt to understand the genetic variation that underly susceptibility to disease, particularly in admixed African ancestry populations SNPs on the H3A array, which is specific for the African population, should be explored in this population (Mulder et al., 2016).

6. CONCLUSION

This study is the first to investigate the association between *ADIPOQ* (rs266729 and rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133) polymorphisms and GDM in a South African population. The low minor allele frequency observed in this population for all SNPs suggests that these polymorphisms may not be associated with the risk of GDM in

South African women. Future studies in larger sample sizes are required to determine whether these genetic polymorphisms are associated with GDM in our population. Furthermore, the high genetic variability within the South African population emphasises the need to explore SNPs that are more specific to the African population.

DISCUSSION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DISCU	USSION	
1.	Summary	204
2.	Integration and Synthesis	
3.	Novelty and Significance of The Study	209
4.	Recommendations and Future Work	210
5.	Impact on The Public Health System	211
6.	Strengths and Limitations	212

1. SUMMARY

In the current study we explored the potential of DNA methylation and SNPs to serve as molecular biomarkers for GDM in a South African population. Global, genomewide and gene-specific methylation of *ADIPOQ* were measured in peripheral blood to assess methylation differences between women with or without GDM. In addition, SNPs within the *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* genes were examined to investigate whether these polymorphisms are associated with GDM in our population. Results of each chapter are briefly summarised below, followed by an integration and synthesis of the overall thesis findings, highlighting the significance and novelty of the study and how the study findings contribute to existing knowledge both locally and globally. Lastly, we discuss the potential impact of biomarkers on health systems, the strengths and limitations of the study and recommendations for future research.

CHAPTER 3 provides an overview of GDM focusing on risk factors, prevalence and treatment. All studies on GDM prevalence conducted between 1969 and 2018 in South Africa were reviewed and showed that the prevalence of GDM has increased over the years. The escalating prevalence may partly be due to the less stringent diagnostic criteria used in some studies (IADPSG panel, 2010), however the rising obesogenic environment, spurred by urbanisation, unhealthy diets and physical inactivity, undeniably plays an important role in the increased prevalence of GDM. Our recommendation is that intervention strategies targeting obesity may have the greatest impact on decreasing the prevalence of GDM.

CHAPTER 4 discusses the major screening and diagnostic strategies used worldwide and in South Africa, including the novel screening and diagnostic methods that are being explored. GDM screening and diagnostic tests have evolved over the years, with different criteria used between and within countries. Although most international bodies advocate the IADPSG criteria based on findings from the HAPO study, concerns about over-diagnosis and increased burden on the health system, has led to decreased implementation, particularly in resource limited settings. In SA, the four most common diagnostic criteria are the IADPSG, NICE, American College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists (ACOG) and WHO 1999 criteria. Lack of uniformity in diagnostic methods may negatively impact universal health care for all South Africans, while also resulting in inaccurate epidemiological data on prevalence, which is required to inform health planning and policy. This chapter highlights the need for novel screening and diagnostic tests that are simple, sensitive, specific and cost-effective alternatives to the current strategies employed, thus potentially being more amenable to widespread implementation.

CHAPTER 5 provides an overview of published literature on the use of DNA methylation and SNPs as molecular biomarkers of GDM. Several studies support the use of these molecular biomarkers as diagnostic tools for GDM. Despite their potential, we highlight the many challenges that need to be addressed before molecular biomarkers can become clinically applicable. Variation in analytical methods and lack of standardisation, together with population differences hamper the accuracy of these tests. We recommend the establishment of an international body to standardise analytical conditions for molecular biomarkers and screening biomarkers in large prospective cohort studies in different populations.

CHAPTER 6 investigated the association between global DNA methylation and GDM in our population. Results showed no differences in global DNA methylation between GDM and non-GDM groups, in contrast to studies in other populations, albeit in different biological samples (Nomura et al., 2014; Reichetzeder et al., 2016).

Interestingly, global DNA was associated with obesity, suggesting that maternal BMI rather than GDM may influences global methylation during pregnancy. Importantly, the diagnostic criteria used may have contributed to our failure to see differences. The IADPSG diagnosed GDM based on modest hyperglycaemia, resulting in small glucose differences between GDM and non-GDM groups. Furthermore, the lack of association between GDM and global DNA methylation, a crude measure of overall genomic methylation, may suggest that a more targeted approach profiling gene or locus specific methylation may be required.

CHAPTER 7 quantified genome-wide methylation in 801,236 CpG sites across the genome. Results showed differential methylation at 1046 CpG sites (associated with 939 genes), which mapped to pathways key to metabolic regulation, in women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemia. Of these, differential methylation of 15 genes were consistent with findings from a study conducted in Chinese women, using the same Illumina Infinium Human MethylationEPIC Bead Chip array (Kang et al., 2017). Other studies using the previous version of the bead chip array similarly reported DNA methylation differences during GDM in Non-Hispanic Caucasian American and Caucasian English populations (Enquobahrie et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2018), suggesting that GDM influences genome-wide methylation across different populations. Among the top five CpG sites identified in our study, one CpG site mapped to the *CAMTA1* gene, shown to regulate insulin production and secretion in previous studies (Mollet et al., 2016), which may offer potential as an epigenetic biomarker in our population.

CHAPTER 8 investigated whether DNA methylation levels at eight CpG sites within the *ADIPOQ* promoter are associated with GDM in HIV negative and HIV positive women. Results showed that two (CpG -3410 and -3400) of the eight CpG sites within the *ADIPOQ* promoter were significantly hypomethylated during GDM in HIV negative, but not in HIV positive women. Although the methylation differences between GDM and non-GDM groups were small, they are consistent with findings in other low HIV prevalence settings (Bouchard et al., 2012; Houshmand-Oeregaard et al., 2017; Ott et al., 2018), suggesting that these CpG sites may be important for *ADIPOQ* gene regulation. Bioinformatic analysis identified transcription factor binding sites across this region, supporting their role in gene regulation. Our findings suggest that HIV infection may modify DNA methylation of *ADIPOQ*, potentially affecting gene expression and adiponectin's candidacy as a biomarker for GDM in South African women.

CHAPTER 9 investigated the association between *ADIPOQ* and *MTHFR* polymorphisms and GDM in our population. Results showed no association between the *ADIPOQ* (rs266729 and rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133) polymorphisms and GDM in our population, in contrast to studies in other populations that reported an association between *ADIPOQ* (rs266729) and GDM (Liang et al., 2010; Pawlik et al., 2017; Nezamzadeh et al., 2019) and between *ADIPOQ* (rs17300539) and *MTHFR* (rs1801133) with T2D and diabetes-related metabolic traits (Vasseur et al., 2002; Schwarz et al., 2006; Kheradmand et al., 2017). These findings suggest that these SNPs are population specific and may not be associated with the risk of GDM in South African women. Alternatively, our sample size may have been too small. The minor allele frequency of these SNPs are lower in our population compared to non-African populations, which may explain the discrepancies between our study and those that showed a significant association. Interestingly, the minor allele of the *MTHFR* polymorphism was associated with lower fasting insulin and higher serum adiponectin concentrations. These results suggest that the *MTHFR* polymorphism

may be a useful marker to identify women at risk of developing insulin resistance during pregnancy, although further studies are required to explore this hypothesis.

2. INTEGRATION AND SYNTHESIS

GDM is becoming a growing public health concern both globally and in South Africa. Without appropriate screening and treatment, GDM affects maternal and child health, and has a negative impact on the health system. The lack of uniformity in diagnosis has been shown to hamper the detection of GDM, thus, research efforts to identify simple and efficient strategies to detect GDM has become a major focus. In this regard, studies have explored the use of molecular biomarkers as screening and diagnostic tools that could potentially aid in the accurate detection of GDM in future.

Collectively, experimental findings suggest that gene-specific, but not global methylation nor SNPs rs266729, rs17300539 and rs1801133, may offer potential as molecular biomarkers of GDM in this population. Quantification of global DNA may be too crude to detect small methylation differences during GDM, while the allele frequency of genetic variants, rs266729 and rs17300539 in *ADIPOQ* and rs1801133 in *MTHFR* may be too low to detect the risk of GDM in black South African women. Our findings show that HIV may affect DNA methylation, which has important ramifications for biomarker discovery in our population, given the high HIV prevalence. Overall, this study highlights the strengths and challenges of DNA methylation profiling and SNP genotyping, and emphasises the need for further studies to explore the candidacy of molecular biomarkers for GDM in South Africa and globally.

3. NOVELTY AND SIGNIFICANCE OF THE STUDY

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the association between DNA methylation or ADIPOQ and MTHFR polymorphisms and GDM in a South African population. Molecular biomarkers are affected by both ethnicity and environmental factors, which emphasises the need to explore their candidacy as biomarkers in different populations. Globally, genetic variants rs17300539 in ADIPOQ and rs1801133 in MTHFR were investigated for the first time during GDM in our population, thus, adding new knowledge to the growing field of biomarker discovery for GDM. In addition, genetic variant rs266729 in ADIPOQ was found to be associated with GDM in different populations, but not in ours, suggesting that it might be population specific, and may not be associated with the risk of developing GDM in South African women. We showed differences in gene-specific methylation despite the low glucose levels differences observed between groups. These methylation differences suggest that molecular changes may occur despite modest hyperglycaemia, which may be associated with an increased risk of adverse health outcomes in mothers and offspring. Unfortunately, we did not have information on the pregnancy outcomes in mothers and offspring in this study.

Molecular biomarkers indicative of epigenetic changes with functional impact may offer potential as additional risk factors for GDM. This could facilitate earlier detection, initiation of treatment and management of GDM leading to improved health outcomes in the South African population. The use of biomarkers is a more acceptable GDM screening and diagnostic strategy for pregnant women and clinicians, as it is less time consuming than the OGTT, is not associated with nausea and vomiting, and does not require fasting or multiple blood draws. In addition, DNA methylation and SNPs can be detected in buccal cells from saliva (McMichael et al., 2009; Van Dongen et al., 2018) and could provide a non-invasive method for detecting biomarkers, thereby obviating the need for blood collection. In populations with a high prevalence of HIV such as ours, blood collection is a safety concern due to the risk of HIV transmission. Moreover, extraction of DNA from buccal swabs provides an inexpensive, non-invasive and simple method to investigate these biomarkers in the offspring of mothers with GDM, which may facilitate intervention strategies to decrease adverse long-term health outcomes in these babies. This provides an opportunity to decrease the growing burden of non-communicable diseases, which would positively impact the overall disease trajectory.

4. RECOMMENDATIONS AND FUTURE WORK

Future work focusing on community-based, longitudinal studies in larger sample sizes that include both HIV negative and positive pregnant women are required to explore the candidacy of *CAMT1* as a biomarker for GDM in this population. There is a need to identify early biomarkers to facilitate earlier intervention strategies and possibly decrease adverse effects. In SA, many women seek antenatal care late during their pregnancies, thus community-based studies offer a pragmatic approach to identify women earlier during pregnancy. To increase the sensitivity, specificity and predictive power of molecular biomarkers, future studies should consider using a combination of these markers alone or together with other traditional risk factors in risk stratification models for predicting GDM risk. DNA methylation is affected by gene-environment interactions (He, Zhang, et al., 2017), thus we recommend that potential biomarkers be screened in different populations and countries to identify robust markers that are globally applicable. Lastly, we propose that future studies should investigate the use of non-invasive methods to collect DNA for analysis.

al., 2015; Van Dongen et al., 2018), which would be more clinically acceptable, yet would also allow an opportunity to assess DNA methylation in offspring exposed to GDM. Lastly, we recommend that genome-wide SNP genotyping using the H3A array (Mulder et al., 2016) should be conducted in our population to identify African specific SNPs, given the low allele frequency of non-African SNPs in our population.

5. IMPACT ON THE PUBLIC HEALTH SYSTEM

Our study adds to the growing body of evidence supporting the use of SNPs and DNA methylation as biomarkers for GDM. However, further validation in larger sample sizes are required to confirm their clinical candidacy as screening and diagnostic biomarkers of GDM. Despite their potential, these molecular biomarkers face several challenges, including the current expensive cost and complexity of analysis (McDermott et al., 2013), which negatively impacts their successful introduction into the clinical setting. The recent rapid advancement in molecular biology and laboratory technologies raise hope that technically advanced biomarkers may be made easier and become clinically feasible (Mayeux, 2004), leading to the development of a quick, costeffective, point-of-care test, that could accurately identify women at high risk for GDM. Successful integration of these molecular biomarkers into the clinical setting will make the diagnosis of GDM easier compared to the challenges associated with risk-factor based strategies and the OGTT, as many health systems are already overburdened and under-resourced. In addition, use of biomarkers may allow earlier management and treatment of GDM, which is beneficial for patient outcomes. In this regard, biomarker research may have the potential to improve the performance of health systems and health equity in underserved communities. However, although promising new biomarkers are continuously being proposed, the reluctance of health

systems to move away from routine procedures, hinder translation and implementation of these markers into the clinical setting (Frangogiannis, 2012). Thus, the integration and implementation of potential biomarkers into the clinical setting requires close co-disciplinary, collaborative efforts between researchers, clinicians and health care personnel.

6. STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

A strength of our study is the pragmatic study approach. Pregnant women from surrounding communities attending the local clinic, were recruited under standard routine clinical practices in a primary health care setting, thus, increasing the potential of biomarker discovery in realistic situations. In addition, women were not on any form of medication at the time of blood collection, thereby precluding any impact medication may have on DNA methylation profiling (García-Calzón et al., 2017). In this study, a relatively larger sample size compared to other studies on GDM was used, and confounding factors such as age, BMI and gestational age were adjusted for in our analysis. It is widely reported that obesity and maternal age affect DNA methylation patterns, women were matched according to maternal age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible in each chapter. Moreover, GDM was diagnosed using the widely recommended IADPSG criteria, suggesting that even modest glucose differences may affect DNA methylation.

A number of limitations should be taken into account when interpreting the results of the current study. Of the 1000 participants recruited, only 554 women were scheduled for the 75g 2 hr OGTT at 24-28 weeks of gestation due to foetal loss, migration, loss to follow up and withdrawal of consent, which is a large drop-out rate in comparison to other studies. Pregnant women from rural communities travel long distances, thus seldom attend the antenatal clinic in a fasted state, nor can they afford repeated visits in the event where a trained phlebotomist may not be available to conduct an OGTT at their given appointment. Other factors such as the lack of education about GDM and its adverse effects may have contributed to the high drop-out rates. Conducting community-based studies rather than clinic-based studies may lead to higher retention rates. Moreover, due to the migratory nature of this population, we were unable to measure post-partum OGTT to confirm the diagnosis of GDM. Thus, there is a possibility that some participants may have had pre-existing or undiagnosed diabetes. However, women in this study had low glucose levels, which are not considered diagnostic of T1D or T2D according to WHO (WHO, 2013). In addition, pre-pregnancy BMI was not known for these women, which may have influenced DNA methylation differences between groups. Another limitation of our study is the use of peripheral blood cells, which consist of a mixture of different cell types that may confound methylation analysis (Reinius et al., 2012). Statistical analysis of cell type composition in a subset of women did not show significant differences between GDM and non-GDM groups. However, the use of whole blood is robust, and does not require cell type isolation. Furthermore, the method of quantification could hinder reproducibility of findings across studies. Thus, standardisation of analytical methods is critical when profiling molecular biomarkers. Lastly, physical activity, diet, alcohol consumption and smoking, which are widely reported to influence DNA methylation patterns (Joubert et al., 2012; Lim & Song, 2012; Ling & Rönn, 2014; Pauwels et al., 2017; Miyake et al., 2018), are not known for our study and could confound our analysis. However, women in our study were recruited from the same community and had similar lifestyle behaviours, education and employment status, suggesting that they had roughly similar environmental influences. Importantly, the aim of the study was to identify a robust marker that is not affected by these environmental factors, thus making it applicable in different settings.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX 1: STUDY OUTCOMES

Publications

- Dias, S., Pheiffer, C., Abrahams, Y., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2018. Molecular Biomarkers for Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 19(10). DOI: 10.3390/ijms19102926.
- Dias, S., Adam, S., Van Wyk, N., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood cells of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. Biomarkers. 24(3):225–231. DOI: 10.1080/1354750X.2018.1539770.
- Dias, S., Pheiffer, C., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2019. Screening and diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa: What we know so far. South African Medical Journal. 109(7):457-462–462. DOI: 10.7196/SAMJ.2019.v109i7.14064.
- Dias, S., Adam, S., Rheeder, P. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Prevalence of and risk factors for gestational diabetes mellitus in South Africa. South African Medical Journal. 109(7):463-467–467. DOI: 10.7196/SAMJ.2019.v109i7.14127.
- Dias, S., Adam, S., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation in Peripheral Blood of South African Women with Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 20(23):5828. DOI: 10.3390/ijms20235828.

Conferences

Poster presentation - DNA methylation profiling during Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. Society of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes South Africa (SEMDSA), 2017.

 Oral presentation - Investigating molecular biomarkers during gestational diabetes mellitus. South African Medical Research Council Symposium, 2018 & 2019.

Funding

 Thuthuka Grant (Unique grant no. 99391), National Research Foundation, 2016, 2017 & 2018

APPENDIX 2: ETHICS APPROVAL AND AMENDMENTS

Ethical approval certificate

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance. • FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and

Expires 28 August 2018. • IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved dd 22/04/2014 and Expires 22/04/2017.



UNIVERSITEIT VAN PRETORIA UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA YUNIBESITHI YA PRETORIA

Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

3/10/2016

Approval Certificate New Application

Ethics Reference No.: 191/2016

Title: Investigating circulating microRNAs as predictive biomarkers for gestational diabetes.

Dear Stephanie Dias

The **New Application** as supported by documents specified in your cover letter dated 27/06/2016 for your research received on the 27/06/2016, was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 3/10/2016.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Ethics Approval is valid for 3 years.
- Please remember to use your protocol number (191/2016) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, or monitor the conduct of your research.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

- The ethics approval is conditional on the receipt of 6 monthly written Progress Reports, and
- The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

Dr R Somkers; MBChB; MMed (Int); MPharMed,PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Tille 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of Health).

 [™]

Ethics Amendment 1

Permission to change site of recruitment and include existing blood samples from a previous study (Ethics no: protocol 180/2012).

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance.
FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 03/20/2022.
IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved dd 22/04/2014 and Expires 03/14/2020.



Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

28/04/2017

Approval Certificate Amendment (to be read in conjunction with the main approval certificate)

Ethics Reference No.: 191/2016

Title: The effect of gestational hyperglycemia on maternal and fetal epigenetic programming

Dear Stephanie Dias

The Amendment as described in your documents specified in your cover letter dated 20/04/2017 received on 24/04/2017 was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 26/04/2017.

Please note the following about your ethics amendment:

- Please remember to use your protocol number (191/2016) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committe may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, or monitor the conduct of your research.

Ethics amendment is subject to the following:

- The ethics approval is conditional on the receipt of <u>6 monthly written Progress Reports</u>, and
- The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents
 submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the
 methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the
 Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

** Kindly collect your original signed approval certificate from our offices, Faculty of Health Sciences, Research Ethics Committee, Tswelopele Building, Level 4-60

Dr R Sommers; MBChB; MMed (Int); MPharMed; PhD Deputy Chairperson of the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes, Second Edition 2015 (Department of Health).

Constant and the set of the

Ethics Amendment 2

Permission to screen for genetic variants in all samples

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance. • FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 20 Oct 2016. • IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved dd 22/04/2014 and Expires 22/04/2017



Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

30-Jul-2018

Approval Certificate

New Application

Ethics Reference No.: 191/2016

Title: Investigating circulating microRNAs as predictive biomarkers for gestational diabetes

Dear Stephanie Dias

The New Application as supported by documents specified in your cover letter for your research received on the , was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on the 27-Jun-2018.

Please note the following about your ethics approval:

- Ethics Approval is valid from to
- Please remember to use your protocol number (191/2016) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committee may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, or monitor the conduct of your research.

Ethics approval is subject to the following:

- The ethics approval is conditional on the receipt of 6 monthly written Progress Reports, and
- The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect, such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

Dr R Sommers MBChB MMed(Int) MPharMed

Deputy Chairperson: Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes 2004 (Department of Health).

(012 3563084 - <u>deepeka.behari@up.ac.za</u> - <u>http://www.up.ac.za/healthethics</u> Private Bag X323, Arcadia, 0007 - Tswelopele Building, Level 4, Room 4-60 (opposite the BMW Building), Dr Savage Road, Gezina, Pretoria

Ethics Amendment 3

Permission to screen for biomarkers in samples from protocol 180/2012.

The Research Ethics Committee, Faculty Health Sciences, University of Pretoria complies with ICH-GCP guidelines and has US Federal wide Assurance. • FWA 00002567, Approved dd 22 May 2002 and Expires 20 Oct 2016.

 IRB 0000 2235 IORG0001762 Approved dd 22/04/2014 and Expires 22/04/2017.



UNIVERSITEIT VAN PRETORIA UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA YUNIBESITHI YA PRETORIA

Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

25/02/2016

Approval Certificate Amendment (to be read in conjunction with the main approval certificate)

Ethics Reference No.: 180/2012

Title: Comparing screening strategies for gestational diabetes in a South African population

Dear Sumaiya Adam

The Amendment as described in your documents specified in your cover letter dated 8/02/2016 received on 9/02/2016 was approved by the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee on its quorate meeting of 24/02/2016.

Please note the following about your ethics amendment:

- Please remember to use your protocol number (180/2012) on any documents or correspondence with the Research Ethics Committee regarding your research.
- Please note that the Research Ethics Committe may ask further questions, seek additional information, require further modification, or monitor the conduct of your research.

Ethics amendment is subject to the following:

- The ethics approval is conditional on the receipt of 6 monthly written Progress Reports, and
- The ethics approval is conditional on the research being conducted as stipulated by the details of all documents submitted to
 the Committee. In the event that a further need arises to change who the investigators are, the methods or any other aspect,
 such changes must be submitted as an Amendment for approval by the Committee.

We wish you the best with your research.

Yours sincerely

** Kindly collect your original signed approval certificate from our offices, Faculty of Health Sciences, Research Ethics Committee, H W Snyman South Building, Room 2.33 / 2.34.

Professor Werdie (CW) Van Staden

MBChB MMed(Psych) MD FCPsych FTCL UPLM Chairperson: Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee

The Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee complies with the SA National Act 61 of 2003 as it pertains to health research and the United States Code of Federal Regulations Title 45 and 46. This committee abides by the ethical norms and principles for research, established by the Declaration of Helsinki, the South African Medical Research Council Guidelines as well as the Guidelines for Ethical Research: Principles Structures and Processes 2004 (Department of Health).

Title amendment



Faculty of Health Sciences

30 August 2019

Dr C Pheiffer and Prof S Adam Department of Reproductive Biology Faculty of Health Sciences

Dear Dr C Pheiffer and Prof S Adam

STUDENT: DIAS SC (PhD REPRODUCTIVE BIOLOGY)

TITLE: Investigating molecular biomarkers during gestational diabetes mellitus

The above-mentioned student's protocol title amendment has been approved by the PhD committee.

We wish the student all the best with her studies.

Kind regards

Strenkoup

PROF V STEENKAMP CHAIR: PhD COMMITTEE

APPENDIX 3: CONSENT FORM

PARTICIPANT'S INFORMATION LEAFLET AND INFORMED CONSENT

TITLE OF STUDY:

NAME OF RESEARCHER:

Dear Miss/Mrs _____

Date: __/__/20___

Invitation:

You are invited to volunteer for a research study. This information leaflet is to help you to decide whether you would like to participate. Before you agree to take part in this study you should fully understand what is involved. Please take your time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. If you have any questions which are not fully explained in this leaflet, do not hesitate to ask. You should not agree to take part unless you are completely happy about all the procedures involved. Thank you for reading this.

What is the purpose of the study?

The aim of this study is to develop a simple, easy method of diagnosing diabetes mellitus in pregnancy. We will also evaluate how common diabetes mellitus in pregnancy is in South Africa.

Why have I been chosen?

You have been chosen as you are at an early stage in your pregnancy.

Procedures to be followed:

This study involves answering some questions regarding your past pregnancies and your family history, an examination and blood and urine tests. This is part of your routine ante-natal care. In addition, we will test your blood for glucose. We will also collect a tube of your blood that will be frozen and used for tests related to gestational diabetes at a later stage. In a couple of weeks, you will be asked to come to the clinic so we can do a glucose tolerance test. For this test you will be asked to drink a glucose/sugar solution and your blood will be tested for glucose thereafter.

You will also be asked to return at six weeks after delivery. At this visit, your baby will be immunized and we will ask you questions regarding the birth of your baby.

None of these procedures is harmful to you or your baby.

Risk and discomfort involved:

There may be slight bruising after taking blood. The glucose solution may make you feel nauseous. There are no risks involved with any of the tests.

Possible benefits of this study:

Many of the questions asked and tests are done routinely in pregnancy. If any of the test results are abnormal, you will be referred for appropriate care.

I understand that if I do not want to participate in this study, I will still receive standard treatment for my illness. I may withdraw from this study at any time. Has the study received ethical approval?

This protocol was submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences Research Ethics Committee, University of Pretoria and written approval has been granted by that committee. The study has been structured in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki which deals with the recommendations guiding doctors in biomedical research involving humans. A copy of the Declaration may be obtained from the investigator should you wish to review it.

If you have any question concerning this study, you should contact:

Dr. Sumaiya Adam

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology

Steve Biko Academic Hospital

Pretoria

012 354 3715 or 084 951 1773

Confidentiality:

All records obtained whilst in this study will be regarded as confidential. Results will be published in such a fashion that patients remain unidentifiable.

Consent to participate in this study:
I have read the above information, or it has been read to me in a language that I understand. I understand the above information before signing the consent form. The content and meaning of this information have been explained to me. I have been given the opportunity to ask questions and am satisfied that they have been answered satisfactorily. I understand that if I do not participate it will not alter my management of this pregnancy in any way. I hereby volunteer to take part in this study.

_/20____

I have received a signed copy of this informed consent agreement.

	//20
Participant's Signature	Date
	//20
Person obtaining informed consent	Date
	//20
Witness	Date

Verbal participant informed consent (if person cannot read or write):

I, the	undersi	gned						, have
read	and	have	explained	fully	to	the	participant,	named

to her relative, the patient information leaflet, which has indicated the nature and purpose of the study in which I have asked the person to participate. The explanation I have given has mentioned both the possible risks and benefits of the study. The participant indicated that she understands that she will be free to withdraw from the study at any time for any reason without jeopardizing the further care of her pregnancy.

I hereby certify that the patient has agreed to participate in this study.

Participant's name:		
Investigator's name:		
Investigator's signature:		
Witness's Name:	Witness's signature:	

Date: ___/__/20____

and/or



APPENDIX 4: SUPPLEMENTARY FILES FOR CHAPTER 7

Figure S1. Average detection p-values per sample for all probes. All samples passed the quality control test. P<0.01.



Figure S2. Histogram of β -values showing the frequency distribution of CpG methylation across all samples.



Figure S3. Venn diagram illustrating comparison of genes differentially methylated in GDM between our study (left) and those identified by Kang et al. 2017 (right) in maternal blood. Left: Identification of 939 differentially methylated genes in our study. Right: Identification of 151 differentially methylated genes by Kang et al. Centre: 15 differentially methylated genes that were common in our study compared to Kang et al. Arrows illustrate up or down regulation in GDM vs. non-GDM in our study. Information for Kang et al. was not available. Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1 (CAMTA1), Smad Nuclear Interacting Protein 1 (SNIP1), Protein-Tyrosine Phosphatase, Receptor-Type, F Polypeptide-Interacting Protein-Binding Protein 2 (PPFIBP2), Switching B Cell Complex Subunit SWAP70 (SWAP70), Semiphorin 6D (SEMA6D), Cadherin 8 (CDH8), Cytochrome P450 Family 26 Subfamily B Member 1 (CYP26B1), Wnt Family Member 6 (WNT6), Raftlin, Lipid Raft Linker 1 (RFTN1), Unc-5 Netrin Receptor C (UNC5C), Nucleoside Diphosphate-Linked Moiety X Motif 6 (NUDT6), Storkhead Box (STOX2), MutS Protein Homolog 5 (MSH5), KH RNA Binding Domain Containing, Signal Transduction Associated 2 (KHDRBS2), and Neuregulin 1 (NRG1).



Figure S4. Comparison of six major peripheral blood cell components in GDM and non-GDM women. No significant difference was observed between cells types. All Data points are presented as means with standard deviation. p<0.01 *is considered significant. CD8T and CD4T: T lymphocytes; NK: Natural killer cells; Bcell: B lymphocytes; Mono: Monocytes; Gran: Granulocytes.*

		aUnivariate			^b Multivariate	
CpG site	Coefficien t	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value	Coefficien t	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)						
cg22985016	0.019	0.012; 0.027	<0.001	0.003	-0.010; 0.016	0.669
cg21910650	-0.059	-0.084; -0.033	<0.001	-0.006	-0.052; 0.040	0.805
cg23643951	-0.037	-0.051; -0.022	<0.001	0.001	-0.022; 0.024	0.934
cg16306629	0.193	0.116; 0.269	<0.001	0.049	-0.092; 0.192	0.492
cg07966372	-0.010	-0.018; -0.002	0.017	-0.001	-0.018; 0.015	0.867
1 hr OGTT (mmol/L)						
cg22985016	0.006	0.002; 0.010	0.006	0.002	-0.001; 0.005	0.283
cg16306629	0.066	0.025; 0.108	0.002	0.029	-0.005; 0.063	0.095
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)						
cg07966372	-0.001	-0.002; -0.0001	0.027	-0.001	-0.002; -0.0003	0.043

Table S3: The association between the significantly differentially methylated CpG sites with fasting glucose, 1 hr OGTT and fasting insulin, using linear regression adjusting for gestational diabetes mellitus.

^aUnivariate linear regression: Association between CpG-specific methylation and fasting glucose, 1 hr OGTT or fasting insulin. ^bMultivariate linear regression: Adjusting for gestational diabetes mellitus; CI – Confidence interval. p<0.001, p<0.01, p<0.05 OGTT: Oral glucose tolerance test; CI: Confidence interval; GDM: Gestational diabetes mellitus

*Supplementary tables for chapter 7 are available on request as they are too large to be included in this document:

Table S1: Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling identified 1046 differentially methylated CpG

Table S2: Differentially methylated CpG sites annotated to 939 unique genes

Table S4: Functional enrichment analysis identified 261 Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathways

Table S5: Statistically significant KEGG pathways associated with GDM

Table S6: GO terms enriched by differentially methylated genes, categorized into 1181 biological processes, 167 molecular functions and 85 cellular components.

APPENDIX 5: SUPPLEMENTARY FILES FOR CHAPTER 8

Table S1. Primer design for CpG sites in the adiponectin gene (ADIPOQ)

Name	Target sequence*	Chromosomal region	PCR and pyrosequencing primer*	Target sequence after NaBis treatment*	Amplicon length
Assay 1	CGCGGTGGCTCAC GCCTGTCATTCCA GCACTTTGGGAGG CCG	Chromosome 3: 186,839,297- 186,839,338 Positive strand	Fwd1: GGTGGTAGGAGGTGATAGTTTAA Rev1: ACTCCCCACCTCAAATAATCCAC Seq1: GAAATGTTTTTTTGGTTAGG	YGYGGTGGTTTAYGTTTG TTATTTTAGTATTTTGGG AGGTYGAGGGGGGTGGA T TATTTGAGGT	199 (4CpGs)
Assay 2	CTGAACGTACAC AGTCTCAGACTTA ATCATGCACAGTG AGCAAGACTGTG GTGTGATAATTGG CGTCCCTGAC	Chromosome 3: 186,842,231- 186,842,303 Positive strand	Fwd3: TTAGGTTAGAGAGTGGAGGATGTG Rev3: TCCCCCTCCCATAAATTTACC Seq3: CTCCCATAAATTTACCCTAATA	AATCAAAAACRCCAATT ATCACACCACAATCTTA CTCACTATACATAATTA AATCTAAAAACTATATAC RTTCAAACAATAAATAC TTCAAAAAAAAAA	186 (2CpGs)
Assay 3	TTTGTTTATCGGTT TTTGGTTTTTATTG AGTTGGTTAATGG GAAATGATAATTG TGAGGTGGGGGATT GTTTGTTT	Chromosome 3: 186,842,599- 186,842,672 Positive strand	Fwd2: GTGGGTAATTGTTAGGGATATGT Rev2: AAAAAATAACCCAACCTCAACAAC Seq2: GTAATTGTTAGGGATATGTG	TTTGTTTATYGGTTTTTG GTTTTTATTGAGTTGGTT AATGGGAAATGATAATT GTGAGGTGGGGGATTGTT TGTTTTYGTGAGTATTAG GTTGTTGAGGTTGGGTT AT	136 (2CpGs)

5' to 3' orientation; NaBis - Sodium Bisulfite; Red bold type letters indicated CpG sites investigated on the adiponectin gene (ADIPOQ) promoter region.



Figure S1. Primer sensitivity using known methylated standards (x-axis) for each pyrosequencing probe. The percentage (%) of methylation as determine (y-axis) for a) 4 *CpGs (-3412, -3410, -3400, - 3372) in R1, b)* 2 *CpGs (-473, -415) in R2 and c)* 2 *CpGs (-112, -45) in R3.*

Table S2. Frequency distribution of methylation at CpG -3410 and -3400 in HIV negative and HIV positive women.

CpG sites	HIV negative	HIV positive	p-value
n	181	104	
CpG -3410			
Upper quartile	104 (57.5)	98 (94.3)	<0.001
Lower quartile	77 (42.5)	6 (5.7)	
CpG -3400			
Upper quartile	84 (46.4)	94 (90.4)	<0.001
Lower quartile	97 (53.6)	10 (9.6)	

Upper quartile: methylation between the median and 75th percentile; Lower quartile: methylation between the median and 25th percentile.



Figure S2. DNA methylation levels in HIV positive women receiving antiretroviral therapy (ART) (n=36) and those who were ART naïve (n=69). DNA methylation levels at a) CpG -3410 and b) CpG - 3400.

APPENDIX 6: PUBLISHED RESEARCH ARTICLES



Biomarkers

Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus

Journal:	Biomarkers
Manuscript ID	TBMK-2018-OR-0281.R1
Manuscript Type:	Original paper
Date Submitted by the Author:	n/a
Complete List of Authors:	Dias, Stephanie; South African Medical Research Council, Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP); University of Pretoria, Obstetrics and Gynecology Adam, Sumaiya; University of Pretoria, Obstetrics and Gynaecology Vanwyk, Nastasja; South African Medical Research Council, Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP) Rheeder, Paul; University of Pretoria, Internal Medicine Louw, Johan; South African Medical Research Council, Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP); University of Zululand, Biochemistry and Microbiology Pheiffer, Carmen; South African Medical Research Council; Stellenbosch University Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Medical Physiology
Keywords:	Gestational diabetes mellitus, qlobal DNA methylation, biomarker, South Africa, obesity, peripheral blood cells

SCHOLARONE* Manuscripts

1 2		
3 4	1	Global DNA methylation profiling in South African women with
5 6	2	gestational diabetes mellitus
7 8	3	Stephanie Dias ^{1,2} , Sumaiya Adam ² , Nastasja Van Wyk ¹ , Paul Rheeder ³ , Johan Louw ^{1,4} ,
9 10 11	4	Carmen Pheiffer ^{1,5#}
12 13	5	¹ Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP), South African Medical Research
14 15 16	6	Council, Tygerberg, South Africa
17 18	7	² Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University of Pretoria, South Africa
20	8	³ Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, South
21 22 23	9	Africa
24 25	10	⁴ Department of Biochemistry and Microbiology, University of Zululand, Kwa-Dlangezwa,
26 27	11	South Africa
28 29	12	⁵ Division of Medical Physiology, Faculty of Health Sciences, Stellenbosch University,
30 31 32	13	Tygerberg, South Africa
33 34 35	14	
36 37	15	
38 39 40	16	*Corresponding author
41 42 43	17	Carmen Pheiffer
44 45 46	18	PO Box 19070
40 47 48	19	Tygerberg
49 50 51	20	7505
52 53	21	South Africa
55	22	E-mail address: carmen.pheiffer@mrc.ac.za
50 57 58 59 60	23	

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

1		
3	24	Global DNA methylation profiling in South African women with
4 5	25	Costational diabates mellitus
6	25	Gestational diabetes menitus
8		
9 10	26	
11 12	27	Abstract
13 14	28	Background/Objective: Recently, several studies have reported that placental global
15	29	DNA methylation is associated with gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), sparking
16 17	30	interest in the potential use of global DNA methylation as a biomarker for this disorder.
18	31	This study investigated whether global DNA methylation is associated with GDM in
20	32	South African women.
21		
23	33	Methods: Global DNA methylation was quantified in the peripheral blood of women
24 25	34	with (n=63) or without (n=138) GDM using the MDQ1 Imprint® DNA Quantification
26	35	Kit.
28		
29 30	36	Results: Global DNA methylation levels were not different between women with or
31	37	without GDM and were not associated with fasting glucose nor insulin concentrations.
32	38	However, levels were 18% (p=0.012) higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant
34 35 36	39	women, and inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations (p=0.005).
37	40	Discussion: Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation was not associated
38 39	41	with GDM in our population. Our findings suggest that despite being a robust marker of
40	42	overall genomic methylation that offers opportunities as a biomarker, global DNA
41	43	methylation profiling may not offer the resolution required to detect methylation
43 44	44	differences in the peripheral blood of women with GDM. Further studies are required to
45	45	explore the candidacy of a more targeted approach using gene-specific methylation as a
46 47	46	biomarker for GDM in our population.
48	47	
50 51	48	Words: 200
52 53	49	Key words: Gestational diabetes mellitus; global DNA methylation; biomarker;
54	50	peripheral blood; South Africa, obesity
55 56		
57 58		
59		
60		

Page 3 of 49

Biomarkers

1		
2 3 4	51	Clinical Significance
5 6 7	52	• The prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is rapidly increasing globally
8 9	53	• The 75 g 2 hr oral glucose tolerance test remains the gold standard for GDM
10 11	54	diagnosis, however, several challenges hamper its use
13 14	55	Risk factor-based screening has poor sensitivity for detecting GDM
15 16	56	Thus, a more robust, non-invasive, simple and cost effective screening tool is needed
17 18 19	57	• Altered DNA methylation patterns in peripheral blood holds potential as a biomarker
20 21	58	for GDM screening
22		
23 24 25	59	Introduction
26 27	60	Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM), defined as glucose intolerance that is first diagnosed
28 29	61	during pregnancy, is a significant source of morbidity and mortality. In South Africa, a middle-
30 31 32	62	income country, the prevalence of GDM has rapidly increased over the last few years
33 34	63	(Mamabolo et al. 2007, Adam and Rheeder 2017, Macaulay et al. 2018), paralleling the rising
35 36	64	obesity epidemic. Recently, it was reported that 68% of South African women over the age of
37 38 39	65	15 years were either overweight or obese (Statistics South Africa 2017), a serious cause for
40 41	66	concern since obesity is a major risk factor for the development of GDM. GDM is associated
42 43	67	with adverse perinatal outcomes (Jensen et al. 2000) and increases susceptibility to future
44 45 46	68	metabolic disorders in both mothers and their offspring (Damm 2009), thus posing a significant
40 47 48	69	burden to the already struggling and over-burdened South African health system.
49 50	70	The oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT), conducted between 24-28 weeks of gestation
51 52	71	is the gold standard for the diagnosis of GDM (WHO 1999). However, the test is cumbersome
55 55	72	to conduct and has several challenges including high costs, requirement for fasting, multiple
56 57	73	blood draws, and is associated with nausea and vomiting. Currently, universal screening for
58 59 60	74	GDM is recommended for all pregnant women (Hod et al. 2015). However, due to limited

3

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

resources, selective screening based on traditional GDM risk factors such as obesity (body mass index (BMI) \geq 30 kg/m²), advanced maternal age (> 35 years), family history of diabetes, history of GDM, previous macrosomic (baby weighing \geq 4000 g) pregnancy, glycosuria, or previous adverse pregnancy outcomes (congenital abnormalities, unexplained still birth or recurrent pregnancy loss) is often performed in low and middle income countries. Unfortunately, these risk factors have poor sensitivity for detecting GDM in our population (Adam and Rheeder 2017), resulting in a large number of GDM cases being missed. The identification of simple and cost effective biomarkers to detect women with GDM could offer an alternative to the OGTT. Although a number of circulating biomarkers such as adiponectin, sex hormone globulin, C-reactive protein (CRP) and glycosylated fibronectin have been explored as biomarkers for GDM, none have yet achieved clinical applicability (Smirnakis *et al.* 2007, Nanda *et al.* 2011, Rasanen *et al.* 2013, Adam *et al.* 2018).

Epigenetics reflect gene-environment interactions and is increasingly being implicated in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases (Gu et al. 2013, Martín-Núñez et al. 2014). DNA methylation, the most widely studied and best characterized epigenetic mechanism, refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within CpG dinucleotides, often leading to transcriptional repression (Lim and Maher 2010). The process is reversible thus offering opportunities for risk stratification and intervention, and has accordingly received considerable interest as biomarkers of disease. Although both gene-specific and global DNA methylation profiling have been explored, global DNA methylation, which gives an estimate of overall genomic methylation can be quantified using non-invasive, inexpensive and simple methods, thus making it an attractive target for biomarker discovery. Several studies have reported that global DNA methylation is altered during hyperglycemia (Matsha et al. 2016, Pinzón-Cortés et al. 2017) and in placental tissue of women with GDM (Nomura et al. 2014, Reichetzeder et al. 2016). We hypothesized that global DNA methylation

Page 5 of 49

Biomarkers

1 2		
3 4	100	in the peripheral blood of black South African women is altered during GDM, and accordingly
5 6	101	has potential as a biomarker for GDM in our population.
5 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 12 22 32 42 52 62 72 82 93 03 13 22 33 34 53 63 73 83 94 04 14 24 34 44 56 47 48 49 50 15 25 35 45 55 65 75 85 960		

102 Materials and methods

103 Participants

 The study was approved by the Health Sciences Ethics Committee of the University of Pretoria (180/2012). Pregnant women were recruited at a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, South Africa (Adam and Rheeder 2017). Written informed consent was obtained from all participants. Women of black ethnicity, who were less than 26 weeks pregnant and who had a singleton pregnancy were included in this study. Women with pre-existing diabetes, random glucose level >11.1 mmol/L, measured with a glucometer (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) or glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) level > 6.5%, measured with the point-of-care Afinion system (Alere Technologies, Oslo, Norway) were excluded. Of the 1000 women who were recruited, the 75 g 2 hr OGTT was conducted on 554 women (Figure 1). Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) positive women and those with an unknown HIV status were excluded from the current study. For this case control study, 63 women with GDM and 138 women without GDM were matched individually according to age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible, and were selected.

117 Clinical and biochemical characteristics

Demographic information was obtained from a standardized questionnaire and anthropometric measurements were assessed according to standard procedures (Adam et al. 2018). The OGTT was conducted according to the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria (Metzger et al. 2010). Briefly, women were given a 75 g glucose drink to ingest, and blood was collected for glucose measurements at 0 hr, 1 hr and 2 hr. At the time of OGTT, HbA1c concentrations were measured again by an accredited laboratory (Vermaak and Partners, Pretoria, South Africa). For comparative analysis, GDM was classified using the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) and the World Health

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk_Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

Page 7 of 49

Biomarkers

Organization (WHO) 1999 criteria (Table 1) (WHO 1999, NICE guidelines 2015). Fasting insulin and CRP concentrations were measured in stored serum samples (Pathcare laboratories, Cape Town, South Africa). Serum adiponectin concentrations were quantified using the human adiponectin enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). The homeostatic model assessment (HOMA), a measure of insulin resistance was calculated using the equation: (glucose x insulin)/22.5, using fasting plasma glucose and fasting serum insulin concentrations. Whole Blood for DNA methylation analysis was stored at -80° C. Global DNA methylation DNA was extracted from 2 ml of stored whole blood in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes using the QIAmp DNA Blood Midi Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany), and concentrations were measured using the Qubit Flourometer dsDNA Broad Range Assay Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Global DNA methylation was quantified using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) as previously described (Pheiffer et al. 2014). Briefly, 100 ng of DNA was allowed to bind to the ELISA plate, where after the methylated fraction of DNA was detected using a 5-methylcytosine monoclonal antibody, and the absorbance was measured at 450 nm on a BioTek® ELX 800 plate reader (BioTek Instruments Inc., Winooski, USA). Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. All samples were analysed in duplicate.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted using STATA 14 (StataCorp, Texas, USA). Data were expressed as the mean ± standard error of the mean (SEM), or as the median and interquartile range (25th and 75th percentiles) for data that were not normally distributed. Categorical data

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

150 were expressed as count (n) and percentage (%). The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to test for 151 normality. The unpaired student t test or the Mann-Whitney test was used to compare variables 152 across GDM groups, and the Chi-square test was used to analyze categorical variables. 153 Spearman's rank correlation (r_s) was used to evaluate the relationship between global DNA 154 methylation and serum adiponectin concentrations. A $p \le 0.05$ was considered statistically 155 significant.

(r, iponecin

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

156	Results
157	The clinical characteristics of participants are presented in Table 2. As expected, fasting blood
158	glucose (p<0.001), 1 hr OGTT (p<0.001), 2 hr OGTT (p<0.001) and HbA1c (p=0.008)
159	concentrations were significantly higher in women with GDM compared to women without
160	GDM. Similarly, fasting insulin (p=0.067) and HOMA (p<0.001) levels were increased in
161	women with GDM. In contrast, women with GDM had lower concentrations of serum
162	adiponectin than women without GDM (p=0.018).
163	Since the extent of hyperglycemia may influence the association between global DNA
164	methylation and GDM, GDM was classified using IADPSG, WHO and NICE criteria. Glucose
165	concentrations differed significantly between women with GDM compared to women without
166	GDM, using all three diagnostic criteria (Table 3). Fasting plasma glucose values were
167	significantly lower in women with GDM using the WHO criteria compared to the IADPSG
168	(p=0.014) and NICE (p=0.005) criteria, while the 2 hr OGTT values were significantly higher
169	in women with GDM using the WHO criteria compared to the IADPSG criteria and NICE
170	criteria (p<0.001) (Table 3). However, no difference in global DNA methylation levels between
171	women with or without GDM were observed when the different diagnostic criteria were used
172	(p>0.05) (Figure 2A-C). Global DNA methylation levels were 18% (p=0.012) higher in obese
173	compared to non-obese pregnant women (Figure 3) and were inversely correlated with serum
174	adiponectin concentrations (r_s =-0.243, p =0.005) (Figure 4).
	156 157 158 159 160 161 162 163 164 165 166 167 168 169 170 171 172 173 174

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

Discussion

This study investigated whether global DNA methylation profiling has potential as a screening tool for GDM in black South African women. Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation levels in the peripheral blood of black South African women were not associated with GDM. The IADPSG criteria is stringent, and the failure to observe differences in methylation between women with or without GDM may be due to small glucose concentration differences between groups. However, no difference in methylation was observed when GDM was classified according to NICE and WHO criteria, where glucose concentration differences between women with or without GDM were more pronounced. Previous studies have reported that global DNA methylation is associated with GDM (Nomura et al. 2014, Reichetzeder et al. 2016), however, these were conducted on placental tissue and used different methods to quantify global DNA methylation, possibly accounting for the discrepancies observed. Biological source affects global DNA methylation (Reinius et al. 2012), thus our failure to observe an association between GDM and global DNA methylation could be due to the use of peripheral blood rather than placenta. Furthermore, using liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry Reichetzeder et al. demonstrated that placental DNA methylation was increased during GDM (Reichetzeder et al. 2016), while using a luminometric methylation assay Nomura et al. reported that placental DNA methylation is decreased during GDM (Nomura et al. 2014), illustrating that method of quantification influences results. The ELISA, as used in this study, offers several advantages over other methods of quantifying global DNA methylation. It is cost-effective and does not require specialized equipment and expertise, making it more amenable for screening in low-and middle income countries (Kurdyukov and Bullock 2016). Several studies have reported that the ELISA is able to detect aberrant global DNA methylation patterns during disease

Biomarkers

(Nakano et al. 2012, Keller et al. 2014, Kagohara et al. 2015, Ramos et al. 2016), and in response to environmental factors (Guerrero-Preston et al. 2010, Tellez-Plaza et al. 2014, Ivorra et al. 2015, Sánchez et al. 2015).

Global DNA methylation levels were higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women. It has been widely reported that global DNA methylation is associated with obesity (Cash *et al.* 2011, Jintaridth *et al.* 2013, Piyathilake *et al.* 2013, Na *et al.* 2014), however studies in pregnant women are limited (Herbstman *et al.* 2013, Nomura *et al.* 2014). Consistent with our results, Nomura *et al.* reported that global DNA methylation was higher in obese compared to non-obese pregnant women (Nomura *et al.* 2014). However, in contrast to our findings, Herbstman *et al.* reported that global DNA methylation is decreased during pre-pregnancy obesity, while Michels *et al.* 2011, Herbstman *et al.* 2013). These findings confirm the variability in assessing global DNA methylation levels according to biological source and methods of quantification.

Intriguingly, global DNA methylation was inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations. Adiponectin is an adipokine with insulin-sensitizing properties, which is dysregulated during obesity and metabolic disease (Cao 2014). Similar to our findings, several studies have reported that adiponectin concentrations are decreased during GDM (Lacroix *et al.* 2013, Pala *et al.* 2015, Adam *et al.* 2018). Recently, it was reported that altered methylation at the adiponectin gene (*ADIPOQ*) locus is inversely correlated with circulating adiponectin concentrations during pregnancy (Bouchard *et al.* 2012), and is associated with decreased *ADIPOQ* gene expression levels in adult offspring of women with GDM (Houshmand-Oeregaard *et al.* 2017). To further explore the significance of the association between global DNA

methylation and adiponectin, pyrosequencing of *ADIPOQ* is currently being conducted in our laboratory.

Although quantification of global DNA methylation is a robust method to assess overall genomic DNA methylation, and has potential as a biomarker to facilitate risk stratification and intervention (Ramos *et al.* 2016), it may not offer the resolution required to detect subtle methylation differences in women with or without GDM. Another limitation of the study is the use of peripheral blood, which consists of a mixture of different cell types such as erythrocytes, lymphocytes and platelets which may confound methylation analysis (Reinius *et al.* 2012). Future studies should consider purification of blood cell populations to separate specific cell types (Reinius *et al.* 2012). It has been widely reported that DNA methylation is affected by environmental factors such as diet, smoking, alcohol consumption and physical activity (Joubert *et al.* 2012, Lim and Song 2012, Ling and Rönn 2014, Pauwels *et al.* 2017, Miyake *et al.* 2018). Thus, the lack to account for these environmental factors, pose a significant limitation to our study. However, women were recruited from the same community with similar life experiences, suggesting that they were likely to have similar environmental exposures.

Conclusion

Contrary to our hypothesis, global DNA methylation was not associated with GDM in our population. Our findings suggest that despite being a robust marker of overall genomic methylation that offers opportunities as a biomarker, global DNA methylation profiling may not offer the resolution required to detect subtle methylation differences in the peripheral blood of women with GDM. Further studies are required to explore the candidacy of a more targeted approach using gene-specific methylation as a biomarker for GDM in our population. To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the association between global DNA methylation and GDM in South Africa.

Page 13 of 49

Biomarkers

1	
2	
3	Disclosure of statement
4	Disclosure of statement
5	No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.
6	- For the second s
7	
8	
9	Funding
10	
11	This work was supported by the National Research Foundation of South Africa for the
12	
13	grant Unique Grant no. 99391, and by baseline funding from the South African Medical
14	
15	Research Council (SAMRC)
16	Research Coulici (SAIVIRC).
17	
18	
19	Acknowledgements
20	
21	We are thankful to the study subjects who voluntarily participated in this study.
22	,
23	
24	
25	
26	
27	
28	
29	
30	
31	
32	
33	
34	
35	
30	
20	
20	
39	
40	
41	
42	
44	
45	
46	
47	
48	
49	
50	
51	
52	
53	
54	
55	
56	
57	
58	
59	
60	
	13

References

1	
2	
3	References
5	
6	Adam, S., Pheiffer, C., Dias, S., and Rheeder, P., 2018. Association between gestational
7	diabetes and biomarkers: a role in diagnosis. Biomarkers: Biochemical Indicators
8	of Exposure Perports and Suscentibility to Chemicals 32 (4) 396 301
10	of Exposure, Response, and susceptionity to Chemicals, 25 (4), 580–591.
11	Adam, S. and Rheeder, P., 2017. Screening for gestational diabetes mellitus in a South
12	African population: Prevalence, comparison of diagnostic criteria and the role of
13	
14	risk factors. South African Medical Journal, 107 (0), 523–27.
16	Bouchard, L., Hivert, MF., Guay, SP., St-Pierre, J., Perron, P., and Brisson, D., 2012.
17	Placental adiponectin gene DNA methylation levels are associated with mothers'
19	blood glucose concentration Dighters 61 (5) 1272 1280
20	blodd glucose concentration. Druberes, 61 (3), 1272–1260.
21	Cao, H., 2014. Adipocytokines in Obesity and Metabolic Disease. The Journal of
22	endocrinology, 220 (2), T47-T59.
23	Cat III McCarry CT Harris EA Marit CL Harden NL Landard
25	Cash, H.L., McGarvey, S.I., Houseman, E.A., Marsh, C.J., Hawley, N.L., Lamoen-
26	Messerlian, G.M., Viali, S., Tuitele, J., and Kelsey, K.T., 2011. Cardiovascular
28	disease risk factors and DNA methylation at the LINE-1 repeat region in
29	perinheral blood from Samoon Linders Enizmatics 6 (10) 1057 1064
30	periprierar brood from samban Islanders. Epigenetics, b (10), 1257–1204.
31	Damm, P., 2009. Future risk of diabetes in mother and child after gestational diabetes
33	mellitus. International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics, 104 (suppl. 1), S25-
34	CD6
35	520.
37	Gu, T., Gu, H.F., Hilding, A., Sjöholm, L.K., Ostenson, CG., Ekström, T.J., and
38	Brismar, K., 2013. Increased DNA methylation levels of the insulin-like growth
39	factor hinding protein 1 gene are associated with type 2 diabetes in Swedish men
41	racior onionig protein i gene are associated with type 2 stateties in swedish men.
42	Clinical Epigenetics, 5 (1), 21.
43	Guerrero-Preston, R., Goldman, L.R., Brebi-Mieville, P., Ili-Gangas, C., LeBron, C.,
45	Witter, F.R., Apelberg, B.J., Hernández-Roystacher, M. Jaffe, A., and Halden
46	
47	R.U., 2010. Global DNA hypomethylation is associated with in utero exposure to
48	cotinine and perfluorinated alkyl compounds. Epigenetics, 5 (6), 539-546.
50	Herbstman J.B. Wang S. Perera F.P. Lederman S.A. Vishnevetsky J. Rundle, A.G.
51	
52	Hoepner, L.A., Qu, L., and Tang, D., 2013. Predictors and Consequences of
54	Global DNA Methylation in Cord Blood and at Three Years. PLOS ONE, 8 (9),
55	e72824
56	
5/	Hod, M., Kapur, A., Sacks, D.A., Hadar, E., Agarwal, M., Di Renzo, G.C., Cabero Roura,
59	L., McIntyre, H.D., Morris, J.L., and Divakar, H., 2015. The International
60	

14

1	
2	Enderstion of Companiant Obstatzion (EICO) Initiation on pastational disbates
4	rederation of Gynecology and Obsteinics (r1GO) initiative on gestational diabetes
5	mellitus: A pragmatic guide for diagnosis, management, and care. International
7	Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 131 Suppl 3, S173-211.
8 9	Houshmand-Oeregaard, A., Hansen, N.S., Hjort, L., Kelstrup, L., Broholm, C.,
10	Mathiesen, E.R., Clausen, T.D., Damm, P., and Vaag, A., 2017. Differential
12	adipokine DNA methylation and gene expression in subcutaneous adipose tissue
13	from adult offspring of women with diabetes in pregnancy. Clinical Epigenetics,
15	9 (13), 37.
16 17	Ivorra, C., Fraga, M.F., Bayón, G.F., Fernández, A.F., Garcia-Vicent, C., Chaves, F.J.,
18	Redon, J., and Lurbe, E., 2015, DNA methylation patterns in newborns exposed
20	to tobacco in utero Journal of Translational Medicine 13 25
21	Jansan D.M. Soransan B. Failhard Jordansan N. Wastergoord I.C. and Back
23	Nichen II. 2000 Meteral and assisted subserve in 142 David surger with
24 25	Nielsen, H., 2000. Maternal and perinatal outcomes in 143 Danish women with
26	gestational diabetes mellitus and 143 controls with a similar risk profile. <i>Diabetic</i>
28	Medicine, 17 (4), 281–286.
29	Jintaridth, P., Tungtrongchitr, R., Preutthipan, S., and Mutirangura, A., 2013.
31	Hypomethylation of Alu Elements in Post-Menopausal Women with
32 33	Osteoporosis. PLoS ONE, 8 (8), e70386.
34	Joubert, B.R., Håberg, S.E., Nilsen, R.M., Wang, X., Vollset, S.E., Murphy, S.K., Huang,
35	Z., Hoyo, C., Midttun, Ø., Cupul-Uicab, L.A., Ueland, P.M., Wu, M.C., Nystad,
37	W., Bell, D.A., Peddada, S.D., and London, S.J., 2012, 450K epigenome-wide
39	scan identifies differential DNA methylation in newborns related to maternal
40	smalling during programmy Environmental Health Destructives 120 (10) 1425
42	1421
43 44	
45	Kagonara, L.I., Schussel, J.L., Subbannayya, I., Sanasrabuddhe, N., Lebron, C., Brait,
40	M., Maldonado, L., Valle, B.L., Pirini, F., and Jahuira, M., 2015. Global and gene-
48 49	specific DNA methylation pattern discriminates cholecystitis from gallbladder
50	cancer patients in Chile. Future Oncology, 11 (2), 233-249.
51 52	Keller, M., Kralisch, S., Rohde, K., Schleinitz, D., Dietrich, A., Schön, M.R., Gärtner,
53	D., Lohmann, T., Dreßler, M., Tönjes, A., Stumvoll, M., Kovacs, P., Fasshauer,
55	M., Blüher, M., and Böttcher, Y., 2014. Global DNA methylation levels in human
56 57	adipose tissue are related to fat distribution and glucose homeostasis.
58	Diabetologia, 57 (11), 2374–2383.
59 60	

15

1					
2	Kundrastery S and Bullack M. 2016 DNA Mathelation Analysis: Chaosing the Bight				
4	Kurdyukov, S. and Bunock, M., 2010. DIVA Methylation Analysis: Choosing the Right				
5	Method. Biology, 5 (1).				
6 7	Lacroix, M., Battista, MC., Doyon, M., Ménard, J., Ardilouze, JL., Perron, P., and				
8 9	Hivert, MF., 2013. Lower Adiponectin Levels at First Trimester of Pregnancy				
10	Are Associated With Increased Insulin Resistance and Higher Risk of Developing				
12	Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. Diabetes Care, 36 (6), 1577-1583.				
13 14	Lim, D.H.K. and Maher, E.R., 2010. DNA methylation: a form of epigenetic control of				
15	gene expression. The Obstetrician & Gynaecologist, 12 (1), 37-42.				
16 17	Lim, U. and Song, MA., 2012. Dietary and lifestyle factors of DNA methylation.				
18 19	Methods in Molecular Biology, 863, 359–376.				
20	Ling C and Rönn T 2014 Epigenetic adaptation to regular exercise in humans Drug				
21 22	Discovery Today, 19 (7) 1015–1018				
23	Macaulary S. Machani, M. Dungar, D.P. and Narris, S.A. 2018. The providence of				
24	Macaulay, S., Ngooeni, M., Dunger, D.B., and Norris, S.A., 2018. The prevalence of				
26	gestational diabetes mellitus amongst black South African women is a public				
27	health concern. Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice, 139, 278–287.				
29	Mamabolo, R.L., Alberts, M., Levitt, N.S., Waal, H.A.D. de, and Steyn, N.P., 2007.				
30 31	Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus and the effect of weight on measures				
32	of insulin secretion and insulin resistance in third-trimester pregnant rural women				
34	residing in the Central Region of Limpopo Province, South Africa, Diabetic				
35 36	Medicine 24 (3) 233-239				
37					
38	Martin-Nunez, G.M., Kubio-Martin, E., Cabrera-Mulero, K., Kojo-Martinez, G., Olveira,				
39	G., Valdés, S., Soriguer, F., Castaño, L., and Morcillo, S., 2014. Type 2 diabetes				
41	mellitus in relation to global LINE-1 DNA methylation in peripheral blood: a				
42 43	cohort study, Epigenetics, 9 (10), 1322–1328.				
44	Matsha T.E. Pheiffer C. Mutize T. Frasmus R.T. and Kengne A.P. 2016 Glucose				
45 46	Tolerance MTHER C677T and NOS3 G894T Polymorphisms and Global DNA				
47	Mathematics in Mirred Appartury African Individuals [online] Journal of Disheter				
48	Memyration in Mixed Ancestry African Individuals [online]. Journal of Diabetes				
50 51	Research. Available from: https://www.hindawi.com/journals/jdr/2016/8738072/				
52	[Accessed 12 Jan 2018].				
53 54	Metzger Boyed E, Persson B, IADPSG panel, and Gabbe SG, 2010. International				
55	Association of Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Groups Recommendations on the				
56 57	Diagnosis and Classification of Hyperglycemia in Pregnancy. Diabetes Care, 33				
58	(3) 676				
59 60	(-), -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -, -,				
00					

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

1					
2	Michala K.B. Harris H.B. and Barrult I. 2011 Distructiont Maternal Waight				
4	Michels, K.B., Harris, H.R., and Barault, L., 2011. Birthweight, Maternal Weight				
5	Trajectories and Global DNA Methylation of LINE-1 Repetitive Elements. PLOS				
7	ONE, 6 (9), e25254.				
8	Miyake, K., Kawaguchi, A., Miura, R., Kobayashi, S., Tran, N.Q.V., Kobayashi, S.,				
10	Miyashita, C., Araki, A., Kubota, T., Yamagata, Z., and Kishi, R., 2018.				
11	Association between DNA methylation in cord blood and maternal smoking: The				
13	Haldraida Studie on Environment and Children's Health. Saintida Benevite 9 (1)				
14	Hokkaido Study on Environment and Children's Health. Scientific Reports, 8 (1),				
15	5654.				
17	Na, Y.K., Hong, H.S., Lee, D.H., Lee, W.K., and Kim, D.S., 2014. Effect of Body Mass				
18	Index on Global DNA Methylation in Healthy Korean Women. Molecules and				
20	C-11- 27 (6) 467 470				
21	Cells, 37 (0), 407–472.				
22 23	Nakano, K., Boyle, D.L., and Firestein, G.S., 2012. Regulation of DNA Methylation in				
24	Rheumatoid Arthritis Synoviocytes. The Journal of Immunology, 1202572.				
25 26	Nanda, S., Savvidou, M., Syngelaki, A., Akolekar, R., and Nicolaides, K.H., 2011.				
27	Prediction of gestational diabetes mellitus by maternal factors and biomarkers at				
28	11 to 12 weeks Dranatal diagnostic 21 (2) 125 141				
30	11 to 15 weeks. Prenatal anagnosis, 51 (2), 155–141.				
31	NICE guidelines, 2015. Diabetes in pregnancy: management from preconception to the				
33	postnatal period. [online]. Available from: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng3				
34	[Accessed 15 Jun 2018].				
35	Nomura, Y., Lambertini, L., Rialdi, A., Lee, M., Mystal, E.Y., Grabie, M., Manaster, I.,				
37	Huwh N Finik I Davey M Davey K Ly I Stone I Loudon H Eglinton				
38	C H 1 X N H 1 C 1 C 1 C 1 C 1 A 1 X A 1 C 1				
40	G., Hurd, Y., Newcorn, J.H., and Chen, J., 2014. Global Methylation in the				
41	Placenta and Umbilical Cord Blood From Pregnancies With Maternal Gestational				
43	Diabetes, Preeclampsia, and Obesity. Reproductive Sciences, 21 (1), 131-137.				
44	Pala, H.G., Ozalp, Y., Yener, A.S., Gerceklioglu, G., Uysal, S., and Onvural, A., 2015.				
45	Adinonectin levels in gestational diabetes mellitus and in pregnant women				
47	Adponcedin levels in gestational diabetes mentids and in pregnant wonten				
48 49	without glucose intolerance. Advances in Clinical and Experimental Medicine, 24				
50	(1), 85–92.				
51 52	Pauwels, S., Ghosh, M., Duca, R.C., Bekaert, B., Freson, K., Huybrechts, I., Langie,				
53	S.A.S., Koppen, G., Devlieger, R., and Godderis, L., 2017. Dietary and				
54 55	supplemental maternal methyl-group donor intake and cord blood DNA				
56	mathylation Enigovetics 12 (1) 1 10				
57	memylation. <i>Epigeneucs</i> , 12 (1), 1–10.				
59					
60					

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

1

Pheiffer, C., Dias, S., Muller, C., and Louw, J., 2014. Decreased global DNA methylation
in the white blood cells of high fat diet fed vervet monkeys (Chlorocebus
activities) Journal of Divisionary and Rischemistry 70 (2) 725 722
aeunops). Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry, 10 (5), 123–155.
Pinzón-Cortés, J.A., Perna-Chaux, A., Rojas-Villamizar, N.S., Díaz-Basabe, A., Polanía-
Villanueva, D.C., Jácome, M.F., Mendivil, C.O., Groot, H., and López-Segura,
V 2017 Effect of diabetes status and hyperglycemia on global DNA methylation
V., 2017. Effect of diabetes status and hypergiveenia on giobal DAA menyiation
and hydroxymethylation. Endocrine Connections, 6 (8), 708–725.
Piyathilake, C.J., Badiga, S., Alvarez, R.D., Partridge, E.E., and Johanning, G.L., 2013.
A Lower Degree of PBMC L1 Methylation Is Associated with Excess Body
Weight and Higher HOMA-IR in the Presence of Lower Concentrations of Plasma
Folate. <i>PLOS ONE</i> , 8 (1), e54544.
Ramos, R.B., Fabris, V., Lecke, S.B., Maturana, M.A., and Spritzer, P.M., 2016.
Association between global leukocyte DNA methylation and cardiovascular risk
in postmenopausal women. BMC Medical Genetics, 17, 71.
Rasanen, J.P., Snyder, C.K., Rao, P.V., Mihalache, R., Heinonen, S., Gravett, M.G.,
Roberts Jr. C.T. and Nagalla, S.R. 2013. Glycosylated fibronectin as a first-
trimester biomarker for prediction of gestational diabetes. Obstetrics &
Gynecology, 122 (3), 586–594.
Reichetzeder, C., Dwi Putra, S.E., Pfab, T., Slowinski, T., Neuber, C., Kleuser, B., and
Hocher, B., 2016. Increased global placental DNA methylation levels are
associated with gestational diabetes. Clinical Epigenetics, 82 (8).
Reinius, L.E., Acevedo, N., Joerink, M., Pershagen, G., Dahlén, SE., Greco, D.,
Söderhäll, C., Scheynius, A., and Kere, J., 2012. Differential DNA Methylation
in Purified Human Blood Cells: Implications for Cell Lineage and Studies on
in Furnica Haman blood Cens. Impleations for Cen Encage and Studies on
Disease Susceptibility. PLOS ONE, 7 (7), e41361.
Sánchez, I., Reynoso-Camacho, R., and Salgado, L.M., 2015. The diet-induced metabolic
syndrome is accompanied by whole-genome epigenetic changes. Genes &
Network 10 (4) 21
Nutrition, 10 (4), 21.
Smirnakis, K.V., Plati, A., Wolf, M., Thadhani, R., and Ecker, J.L., 2007. Predicting
gestational diabetes: choosing the optimal early serum marker. American journal
of obstatrics and generalogy 196 (4) 410-e1
of observes and gynecology, 190 (4), 410-C1.
Statistics South Africa, 2017. South Africa demographic and health survey, 2016: key
indicators report.

18

Page 19 of 49

Biomarkers

Tellez-Plaza, M., Tang, W., Shang, Y., Umans, J.G., Francesconi, K.A., Goessler, W., Ledesma, M., Leon, M., Laclaustra, M., Pollak, J., Guallar, E., Cole, S.A., Fallin, M.D., and Navas-Acien, A., 2014. Association of Global DNA Methylation and Global DNA Hydroxymethylation with Metals and Other Exposures in Human Blood DNA Samples. Environmental Health Perspectives, 122 (9), 946-954. , diag. jeneva: W. jos.who.int/iris/h. WHO, 1999. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1999. [online]. Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66040 [Accessed 12 Jan 2018].

Appendices

List of Tables:

Table 1: GDM diagnostic criteria commonly used in South Africa

 Table 2: Clinical characteristics of the study population stratified according to GDM

 using the IADPSG criteria

Table 3: GDM defined using the IADPSG, NICE and WHO 1999 diagnostic criteria

List of Figures:

Figure 1. Flow diagram for study participants. For the current study, women with (n=63) or without (n=138) GDM were selected from a prospective cohort study in which 1000 pregnant women were recruited.

Figure 2. Global DNA methylation levels according to GDM status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of women with or without GDM according to the IADPSG (A), the NICE (B) and the WHO (C) criteria, using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean ± standard error of mean (SEM).

Figure 3. Global DNA methylation levels varies according to obesity status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of obese (n=51) and non-obese (n=138) pregnant women using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean ± standard error of mean (SEM).

Figure 4. Global DNA methylation is inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations. Each data point represents an individual (n=139) and indicates global DNA methylation levels relative to a methylated positive control and adiponectin concentration.

Page 21 of 49

Biomarkers

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9	Total word count: 5133
10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20	
21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30	
31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40	
41 42 43 44 45 46 47 48 49 50	
51 52 53 54 55 56 57 58 59 60	

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de



Figure 1. Flow diagram for study participants. For the current study, women with (n=63) or without

(n=138) GDM were selected from a prospective cohort study in which 1000 pregnant women were

recruited.

Page 23 of 49

Biomarkers



Figure 2. Global DNA methylation levels according to GDM status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of women with or without GDM according to the IADPSG (A), the NICE (B) and the WHO (C) criteria, using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean ± standard error of mean (SEM).

Page 24 of 49



Figure 3. Global DNA methylation levels varies according to obesity status. Global DNA methylation was measured in the peripheral blood of obese (n=51) and non-obese (n=138) pregnant women using the MDQ1 Imprint® Methylated DNA Quantification Kit. Global DNA methylation levels were calculated relative to the methylated positive control which was included in the kit. Data are represented as the mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM).



Figure 4. Global DNA methylation is inversely correlated with serum adiponectin concentrations. Each data point represents an individual (n=139) and indicates global DNA methylation levels relative to a methylated positive control and adiponectin concentration.

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

Page 25 of 49

Table 1: GDM diagnostic criteria commonly used in South Africa

	Glucose concentration (mmol/L)		
Time*	IADPSG	NICE	WHO 1999
0 hr OGTT	5.1	5.6	7.0
1 hr OGTT	10	-	-
2 hr OGTT	8.5	7.8	7.8

*Time after ingesting 75 g glucose drink; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; hr: hour; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus; IADPSG: International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; WHO: World Health organization (WHO 1999, Metzger *et al.* 2010, NICE guidelines 2015)
Biomarkers

Table 2: Clinical characteristics of the study population stratified according to GDM using the IADPSG

Variable	GDM (n=63)	No GDM (n=138)	<i>p</i> -value
Age (years) ^a	28.0 (24.0-32.0)	28.0 (24.0-32.0)	0.810
BMI (kg/m ²) ^a	27.4 (23.4-31.2)	25.8 (23.5-29.8)	0.180
Fasting glucose (mmol/L) ^a	5.5 (5.2-5.9)	4.3 (4.0-4.6)	< 0.001
OGTT 1 hr (mmol/L) ^a	6.5 (5.5-8.3)	5.5 (4.7-6.5)	< 0.001
OGTT 2 hr (mmol/L) ^a	6.1 (5.2-7.2)	5.2 (4.6-5.9)	< 0.001
HbA1c (%) ^b	5.2 (0.4)	5.1 (0.3)	0.008
Fasting insulin (mIU/L) ^a	6.5 (4.8-9.4)	5.7 (3.8-8.0)	0.067
HOMAª	1.6 (1.2-2.4)	1.1 (0.8-1.7)	< 0.001
C-reactive protein (mg/L) ^a	6.9 (3.7-9.9)	5.4 (3.1-8.5)	0.209
Adiponectin (µg/ml) ^a	7.6 (4.9-11.8)	9.8 (6.6-14.7)	0.018
Education: n (%)°			
<grade 12<="" td=""><td>29.0 (46.7)</td><td>66.0 (49.6)</td><td>0.769</td></grade>	29.0 (46.7)	66.0 (49.6)	0.769
≥grade 12	33.0 (53.3)	67.0 (50.4)	0.705
Risk factors: n (%)°		5	
None	27.0 (42.8)	79.0 (57.3)	0 143
≥1 Risk factors n (%)	36.0 (57.2)	59.0 (42.7)	0.145

BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated hemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment.

Data are expressed as the *median (25th-75th percentiles); *mean ± standard error of the mean or as *count

(percentage).

P-values for continuous data were calculated using the Mann-Whitney or the unpaired student t test.

P-values for categorical data were calculated using the Chi-square test.

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de

Page 27 of 49

Biomarkers

Table 3: GDM defined using the IADPSG, NICE and WHO 1999 diagnostic criteria

	Glucose concentration (mmol/L)								
	IADPSG			NICE			WHO 1999		
Time*	GDM	No GDM	<i>p</i> -value [‡]	GDM	No GDM	p-value [‡]	GDM	No GDM	p-value [‡]
0 hr OGTT	5.5 (5.2-5.9) ^a	4.3 (4.0-4.6)	< 0.001	5.8 (5.5-6.0) ^b	4.4 (4.0-4.8)	< 0.001	5.2 (4.7-5.4) ^{a,b}	4.5 (4.1-5.1)	<0.05
1 hr OGTT	6.5 (5.5-8.3)	5.5 (4.7-6.5)	< 0.001	Sr.P	-		-	-	
2 hr OGTT	6.1 (5.2-7.2)°	5.2 (4.6-5.9)	< 0.001	6.6 (5.6-8.0) ^d	5.3 (4.7-5.9)	< 0.001	8.6 (8.0-9.7) ^{c,d}	5.3 (4.7-6.0)	< 0.001

*Time after ingesting 75 g glucose drink; ¹significant difference between women with or without GDM in each diagnostic criteria; similar superscripts indicate significant difference between groups; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; hr: hour; GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus; IADPSG: International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group; NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; WHO: World Health Organization (WHO 1999, Metzger *et al.* 2010, NICE guidelines 2015).

URL: http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/tbmk Email: office-biomarkers@charite.de





Article Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation in Peripheral Blood of South African Women with Gestational Diabetes Mellitus

Stephanie Dias^{1,2}, Sumaiya Adam², Paul Rheeder³, Johan Louw^{1,4} and Carmen Pheiffer^{1,5,*}

¹Biomedical Research and Innovation Platform (BRIP), South African Medical Research Council, P.O. Box 19070, Tygerberg, Cape Town 7505, South Africa; Stephanie.Dias@mrc.ac.za (S.D.); Johan.Louw@mrc.ac.za (J.L.)

²Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University of Pretoria, Private Bag X169, Pretoria 0001, South Africa; sumaiya.adam@up.ac.za

³Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Pretoria, Private Bag X169, Pretoria 0001, South Africa; paul.rheeder@up.ac.za

⁴Department of Biochemistry and Microbiology, University of Zululand, Private Bag X1001, Kwa-Dlangezwa 3886, South Africa

⁵Division of Medical Physiology, Faculty of Health Sciences, Stellenbosch University, P.O. Box 19063, Tygerberg, Cape Town 7505, South Africa

*Correspondence: <u>carmen.pheiffer@mrc.ac.za</u>;

Received: 18 September 2019; Accepted: 29 October 2019; Published: date

Abstract: Increasing evidence implicate altered DNA methylation in the pathophysiology of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM). This exploratory study probed the association between GDM and peripheral blood DNA methylation patterns in South African women. Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted in women with (n = 12) or without (n = 12) GDM using the Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC BeadChip array. Functional analysis of differentially methylated genes was conducted using Gene Ontology (GO) and Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathway analyses. A total of 1046 CpG sites (associated with 939 genes) were differentially methylated between GDM and non-GDM groups. Enriched pathways included GDMrelated pathways such as insulin resistance, glucose metabolism and inflammation. DNA methylation of the top five CpG loci showed distinct methylation patterns in GDM and non-GDM groups and was correlated with glucose concentrations. Of these, one CpG site mapped to the calmodulin-binding transcription activator 1 (CAMTA1) gene, which have been shown to regulate insulin production and secretion and may offer potential as an epigenetic biomarker in our population. Further validation using pyrosequencing and conducting longitudinal studies in large sample sizes and in different populations are required to investigate their candidacy as biomarkers of GDM.

Keywords: gestational diabetes mellitus; molecular biomarkers; DNA methylation; MethylationEPIC Bead Chip Array; South Africa

1. Introduction

Gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) is defined as glucose intolerance that arises during pregnancy, and usually resolves postpartum. The prevalence of GDM is increasing, affecting approximately 14% of pregnancies globally [1], although rates vary between <1% and 28% according to the diagnostic criteria employed and population studied [2]. GDM is associated with maternal (preeclampsia, caesarean section and birth injuries), fetal (macrosomia, shoulder dystocia, hyperinsulinemia, hypoglycemia, hyperbilirubinemia) and perinatal (respiratory distress syndrome, metabolic derangements and jaundice) complications [3–5], while both mothers and their offspring are at an increased risk of developing metabolic disease in later life [6–8]. Current estimates indicate that more than 50% of women with GDM develop type 2 diabetes (T2D) within 10 years, making GDM a strong predictor of T2D [6,9]. The identification of women with GDM who are at risk of developing T2D allows the introduction of timely measures to prevent or better manage disease progression.

Epigenetic mechanisms are increasingly being implicated in the pathophysiology of metabolic diseases, including GDM [10]. DNA methylation, the most widely studied and best characterized epigenetic marker, is a reversible process that refers to the addition of a methyl group to the fifth carbon position of a cytosine residue within a cytosine-phosphate-guanine (CpG) dinucleotide, and regulates gene expression through transcriptional mechanisms [11]. Altered global and gene-specific DNA methylation are observed in the placenta of women with GDM [12,13]. DNA methylation is a tissue-specific process, although recent evidence suggests that peripheral blood reflects DNA methylation in tissue [14], while several studies report that maternal blood reflects pregnancy-associated DNA methylation changes [15–17], supporting its potential as epigenetic biomarkers for GDM.

DNA methylation during GDM has been studied using various techniques such as enzymelinked immunosorbent assays, whole-genome bisulfite sequencing, methylated DNA immunoprecipitation sequencing, liquid chromatography coupled with mass spectrometry, pyrosequencing, bead chip arrays and methyl light polymerase chain reaction (PCR) [12,15,17–20]. Due to its comparatively low cost compared to sequencing, reproducibility and high sample throughput, bead chip arrays are currently the most widely used technique for genome-wide DNA methylation profiling [21,22]. The current bead chip array version, the HumanMethylationEPIC, allows the interrogation of >850,000 CpG sites across the genome, enriched for promoters and covering 99% of RefSeq genes [23]. sequences, Previous versions, enhancer the HumanMethylation450 and HumanMethylation27, measured >480,000 and >27,000 CpG sites, respectively across the genome [21].

In South Africa, the prevalence of GDM has increased from about 1.6–25.8% in recent years [24,25]. The possible increase in future T2D cases will place a major burden on the already overburdened health system and creates an urgent need to identify preventative strategies. DNA methylation has attracted considerable interest as biomarkers that could facilitate risk stratification and offer opportunities for intervention strategies to prevent or delay the development of T2D after pregnancy [26]. The aim of this study is to explore the potential of DNA methylation to serve as biomarkers of GDM in black South African women. Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted in the peripheral blood of women with (n = 12) or without (n = 12) GDM using the Illumina methylationEPIC Bead Chip array. Functional analysis of differentially methylated genes was conducted to identify pathways associated with GDM in the South African population.

2. Results

Participant characteristics are presented in Table 1. As expected, no difference in age, gestational age and body mass index (BMI) was observed between women with or without GDM. Women with GDM had significantly higher fasting (p < 0.001) and 1 h oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) (p < 0.01) glucose concentrations compared to women without GDM, while 2 h OGTT (p = 0.07) glucose concentrations showed a trend towards significance. In addition, fasting insulin concentrations, homeostatic model of assessment (HOMA), and c-reactive protein (CRP) levels were higher in women with GDM compared to women without GDM, although these were not statistically significant. No difference between groups were observed for HbA1c and adiponectin concentrations, nor for common risk factors (advanced maternal age (age \geq 35 years), obesity (BMI \geq 30 kg/m²), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kg, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities), as well as education and employment status.

Var	Variables		GDM (<i>n</i> = 12)	<i>p</i> -Value
Age ((years) ª	27.3 (0.3)	27.3 (0.3)	1.00
Gestational	age (weeks) ^a	19.3 (1.5)	19.3 (2.0)	1.00
BMI (kg/m²) ª	27.1 (1.3)	27.6 (1.1)	0.77
Fasting gluc	cose (mmol/L) ª	4.3 (0.1)	5.5 (0.1)	<0.001
1hr OGT	Γ (mmol/L) ª	5.2 (0.3)	6.6 (0.4)	0.01
2hr OGT	Γ (mmol/L) ª	5.2 (0.3)	5.8 (0.3)	0.07
HbA	1c (%) ^a	5.1 (0.1)	5.1 (0.1)	0.85
Fasting inst	ulin (mIU/L) ^ь	8 (7.5-9.0)	10.2 (6.3-12.7)	0.65
HC	DMA ^b	1.6 (1.6-1.8)	2.6 (1.5-2.9)	0.31
Adiponectin (µg/mL) ^b		10.4 (7.3-23.8)	9.7 (4.7-12.0)	0.28
C-reactive protein (mg/L) ^a		7.1 (1.2)	7.7 (1.1)	0.75
	None	10 (83.3)	7 (58.3)	0.07
Kisk factors: n (%) ^c –	≥1 risk factor	2 (16.7)	5 (41.8)	0.37
* Education: <i>n</i> (%) ^c	<grade 12<="" td=""><td>7 (63.6)</td><td>5 (41.7)</td><td>0.29</td></grade>	7 (63.6)	5 (41.7)	0.29

Table 1. Participant characteristics

	≥grade 12	4 (36.4)	7 (58.3)	
Employment: — n (%) °	None	8 (66.7)	7 (58.3)	
	Formal/informal employment	4 (33.3)	5 (41.7)	1.00

GDM: gestational diabetes mellitus; BMI: body mass index; OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; HbA1c: glycated hemoglobin; HOMA: homeostatic model assessment calculated according to the formula: fasting insulin (mIUL) × fasting glucose (mmol/L)/22.5; Risk factors: advanced maternal age (age > 35 years), obesity (BMI > 30 kg/m²), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kilograms, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities. * One participant had missing data for education. Data are expressed as the ^a mean ± standard error of the mean, as ^b median (25th–75th percentiles) or as ^c count (percentage). *p*-values for continuous data were calculated using the Mann–Whitney or the unpaired Student *t* test. *p*-values for categorical data were calculated using chi-square test or Fisher's exact test if frequency was <5.

2.2. Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling

The average detection *p*-values for all probes were calculated for each sample and are presented in supplementary Figure S1. Each sample showed *p*-values below the usual cut-off of 0.01, indicating that all samples passed the quality control. In addition, box and whisker plots showed concordance across samples without any outliers, suggesting good quality and consistency of samples (Figure 1). Median β -values ranged between 0.79 and 0.83 across the 24 samples. A histogram of β -values showing the frequency distribution of CpG methylation across all samples is illustrated in Figure S2. A clear separation between GDM and non-GDM groups is evident in the principal component analysis (PCA) score plot, with characteristic DNA methylation profiles aggregating together within the same group (Figure 2). The first three PCAs explain 27.6% of the variance observed. The β -values were then converted to M-values for statistical analysis. To identify differentially methylated CpG sites between GDM and non-GDM pregnancies, data were filtered using the criteria shown in Figure 3. An M-value cut-off threshold between >0.4 and >0.6 was explored in this study, which is within the threshold range suggested by Du et al. [27]. In the first filtering step a M-value difference of >0.4 or < -0.4 and unadjusted p < 0.01 was used, to permit comparison between differentially methylated probes. Further filtering steps including M-values which ranged between >0.5 or <-0.5 and >0.6 or <-0.6 with unadjusted p < 0.01 were assessed. We identified 1046 differentially methylated CpG loci with M-value differences of >0.6 or <-0.6 and unadjusted p < 0.01 (Table S1). To facilitate a more stringent analysis, a false discovery rate (FDR) <0.1 was added, which did not identify any significant probes. Hierarchical clustering was performed to determine whether these methylation patterns could distinguish between women with or without GDM. The heatmap in Figure 4 illustrates that there are distinct methylation patterns between the GDM and non-GDM groups.



Figure 1. Box and whisker plots of β -values. Each box represents a sample (n = 24) which is illustrated by a different color bar. The median β -value is 0.042 with a minimum and maximum range of 0.785 and 0.827.



Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2019, 20, x FOR PEER REVIEW

Figure 2. Principal component analysis (PCA) between GDM and non-GDM groups. Each dot represents a sample. Centroids (black) connect samples from the respective GDM (blue) or non-GDM (red) group and indicate the center of distribution, while the black bars indicate the distance between samples and centroids. The first three PCAs explain 27.6% of the variance.



Figure 3. Filtering criteria for the identification of CpGs differentially methylated between GDM and non-GDM groups. A total of 801,236 probes, derived through the removal of polymorphic, cross-hybridising and non-CpG probes were used for analysis. FDR: false discovery rate; M-values closest to 0 indicate similar methylation intensities between probes.



Figure 4. Heatmap showing methylation signatures of 1046 CpG sites in women with/without GDM. DNA methylation across 1046 CpG sites in each sample was analyzed using Euclidean distance for both rows (observations) and columns (features) and average linkage criteria. Samples are shown in rows and are clustered in GDM (green) and non-GDM (orange) groups. Standardized M-values are depicted using a blue (hypomethylation in GDM) to red (hypermethylation in GDM) methylation gradient.

Of the 1046 differentially methylated CpG loci, 148 CpG sites (14.2%) were hypermethylated and 898 CpG sites (85.8%) were hypomethylated in women with GDM compared to women without GDM. To increase the likelihood of identifying differentially methylated promoters, probes located 5 kbp upstream or up to 3 kbp downstream of the transcription start site were also included as promoter regions. The frequency of all CpG sites analysed and differentially methylated CpG sites in relation to their genomic location is shown in Figure 5. Of the differentially methylated CpGs, 16.3% were associated with 5'-untranslated regions (UTR), 49.7% with promoters, 6.2% with coding domain sequences (CDS), 19.1% with introns, 4.0% with non-coding regions, 2.1% with 3'-UTRs and 4.6% with intergenic regions. Differentially methylated CpG sites were annotated to 939 unique genes using RefSeq build 87 (Table S2). The top five significantly differentially methylated CpG sites selected for further analysis, were associated with four unique genes, including Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3 (SLC9A3), Male-Enhanced Antigen 1; Kelch domain-containing protein 3 (MEA1;KLHDC3), Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1 (CAMTA1) and RAS P21 Protein Activator 3 (RASA3), and one unknown gene. The probe ID, location, gene region and direction of methylation (GDM vs. non-GDM), as well as the nearest gene/regulatory region for the unknown gene is shown in Table 2. Of the differentially methylated CpG sites, cg22985016 and cg16306629 was shown to be significantly hypermethylated, while cg21910650, cg23643951 and cg07966372 was significantly hypomethylated in GDM compared to non-GDM groups. The association between GDM and the top five CpG sites remained significant for each CpG after linear regression adjusting for age

Int. J. Mol. Sci. 2019, 20, x FOR PEER REVIEW

BMI and gestational age (Table 3). To examine the degree to which DNA methylation levels at these CpGs are associated with the clinical characteristics of GDM, Pearson's correlation analysis was performed (Table 4). For cg22985016 and cg16306629, a positive correlation between DNA methylation and fasting glucose concentrations was observed, while methylation at cg21910650, g23643951 and cg07966372 was inversely correlated with glucose concentrations. Furthermore, DNA methylation at cg22985016 and cg16306629 was correlated with 1 h glucose, while methylation at cg07966372 was negatively correlated with fasting insulin concentrations. When adjusting for GDM, the association between the five CpGs and fasting glucose concentrations and between cg22985016 and cg16306629 and 1 h OGTT was no longer significant, while the association between cg07966372 and fasting insulin remained significant (Table S3).



Figure 5. Relative frequency of all CpGs analysed (black bars) and differentially methylated CpGs identified in our study (white bars) in relation to genomic location across the genome. UTR: untranslated region; CDS: coding domain sequence.

272 of 363

Probe ID	Location	Gene Symbol	Gene Name	Region	<i>p</i> -Value	Methylation
cg22985016	Chr5:492187-524227	SLC9A3	Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3	Intron	1.84×10^{-7}	↑
cg21910650	Chr6:42976841-42986722	MEA1; KLHDC3	Male-Enhanced Antigen 1; Kelch domain-containing protein 3	Promoter/5'UTR	3.23×10^{-6}	Ļ
g23643951	Chr1:7151432-7309551	CAMTA1	Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1	Intron	4.46×10^{-6}	\downarrow
cg16306629	Chr8:119121060-119129059	COLECT10 *	Collectin Subfamily member 10*	Enhancer *	9.22×10^{-6}	↑
07966372	Chr13:114782770-114898099	RASA3	RAS P21 Protein Activator 3	5'UTR/Intron	9.75×10^{-6}	\downarrow

Table 2. The top five significantly	v differentially	methylated CpG sites	s between GDM and n	on-GDM groups.
--	------------------	----------------------	---------------------	----------------

* Nearest gene/regulatory region of cg16306629. \uparrow : hypermethylation and \downarrow : hypomethylation between GDM vs. non-GDM groups. Significance is shown as *p* < 0.05.

Table 3. Linear regression analysis of gestational diabetes mellitus and the top five significantly differentially methylated CpG sites, adjusting for age, body mass index and gestational age.

		^a Univariate			b Multivariate	
CpG Site	Coefficient	95% CI	<i>p</i> -Value	Coefficient	95% CI	<i>p</i> -Value
cg22985016 (SLC93A)	0.028	0.019; 0.037	< 0.001	0.028	0.019; 0.037	< 0.001
cg21910650 (MEA1;KLHDC3)	-0.088	-0.117; -0.058	< 0.001	-0.087	-0.118; -0.056	< 0.001
cg23643951 (CAMTA1)	-0.056	-0.070; -0.042	< 0.001	-0.056	-0.071; -0.042	< 0.001
cg16306629 (Unknown)	0.274	0.183; 0.366	< 0.001	0.275	0.192; 0.359	< 0.001
cg07966372 (RASA3)	-0.015	-0.025; -0.004	0.006	-0.015	-0.026; -0.004	0.008

^a Univariate linear regression: association between CpG-specific methylation and GDM. ^b Multivariate linear regression: adjusting for age (years), body mass index (kg/m²) and gestational age (weeks); CI: Confidence interval. Significance is shown as p < 0.05.

273 of 363

Table 4. Correlation analysis showing the association between DNA methylation and fasting plasma, 1 h OGTT, 2 h OGTT and fasting insulin for the top five differentially methylated CpG sites.

	cg2298501	16 (SLC93A)	cg21910650 (N	MEA1; KLHDC3)	cg2364395	1 (CAMTA1)	cg1630662	29 (Unknown)	cg079663	72 (RASA3)
Variable										
	Rho	<i>p</i> -Value	Rho	<i>p</i> -Value	Rho	<i>p</i> -Value	Rho	<i>p</i> -Value	Rho	<i>p</i> -Value
Fasting glucose (mmol/L)	0.728	< 0.001	-0.694	< 0.001	-0.735	< 0.001	0.724	< 0.001	-0.452	0.026
1 h OGTT (mmol/L)	0.502	0.012	-0.377	0.069	-0.399	0.053	0.559	0.004	0.016	0.939
2 h OGTT (mmol/L)	0.297	0.168	-0.249	0.250	-0.338	0.115	0.266	0.219	0.098	0.658
· · · ·										
Fasting insulin (mIU/L)	-0.037	0.888	-0.103	0.691	-0.204	0.433	0.109	0.674	-0.495	0.043

OGTT: oral glucose tolerance test; SLC93A: Solute Carrier Family 9 Member A3; MEA1; KLHDC3: Male-Enhanced Antigen 1; Kelch domain-containing protein 3; CAMTA1: Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1; Unknown: gene nearest to this region is called Collectin Subfamily member 10; RASA3: RAS P21 Protein Activator 3. Pearson's correlation coefficient (rho) is shown with significance at p < 0.05.

2.3. Functional Enrichment Analysis

Differentially methylated CpG sites (1046), annotated to 939 unique genes using M-values >0.6 and <-06 with unadjusted p < 0.01 threshold criteria, were selected for functional enrichment analysis. Functional enrichment analysis identified 261 *Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes* (KEGG) pathways, including pathways for T2D and insulin signaling (Table S4). Only 50 KEGG pathways were statistically significantly different between GDM and non-GDM groups (Table S5). Statistically significant pathways included cancer, brain signaling, cell growth, proliferation, viability and inflammation pathways. The most significant KEGG pathway was 'Signaling pathways regulating pluripotency of stem cells' with an enrichment score of 10.496, a *p*-value = 2.76×10^{-5} and 19 differentially methylated genes, categorized into 1181 biological processes, 167 molecular functions and cellular components are illustrated in Figure 6. Of these, homophilic cell adhesion via plasma membrane adhesion molecules (biological process), calcium ion binding (molecular function) and integral component of plasma membrane (cellular component) have the highest ranked enrichment score and *p*-value < 0.001.



Figure 6. Top 10 Gene Ontology (GO) terms enriched by differentially methylated genes in GDM and non-GDM groups. Enriched GO terms were categorized into (**a**) biological processes, (**b**) molecular function and (**c**) cellular components. Data are presented as enriched scores expressed as $-\log 10$ (*p* value). Fisher $p \le 0.001$.

3. Discussion

We report the differential methylation of 1046 CpG sites in the peripheral blood of black South African women with GDM compared to women with normoglycemic pregnancies. Functional analysis mapped these CpGs to genes in pathways key to metabolic regulation. Furthermore, differential methylation of the five CpG loci, within *SLC93A* was positively correlated with fasting and 1 h glucose, while CpGs within *CAMTA*, *MEA1;KLHDC3* and *RASA3* was inversely correlated to fasting glucose, with distinct methylation profiles in GDM and non-GDM groups. *CAMTA1* is a transcriptional activator that was previously shown to regulate insulin production and secretion [28]. These results support the plausibility of the observed DNA methylation differences in GDM pathophysiology and potential as diagnostic biomarkers of GDM.

Genome-wide DNA methylation differences during GDM have been demonstrated in other populations. Kang et al. used the Illumina Infinium Human MethylationEPIC Bead Chip array to investigate DNA methylation in Chinese women with GDM, and showed that the top 200 differentially methylated loci mapped to 151 genes [15]. Of these, 15 genes, CAMTA1, Smad Nuclear Interacting Protein 1 (SNIP1), Protein-Tyrosine Phosphatase, Receptor-Type, F Polypeptide-Interacting Protein-Binding Protein 2 (PPFIBP2), Switching B Cell Complex Subunit SWAP70 (SWAP70), Semiphorin 6D (SEMA6D), Cadherin 8 (CDH8), Cytochrome P450 Family 26 Subfamily B Member 1 (CYP26B1), Wnt Family Member 6 (WNT6), Raftlin, Lipid Raft Linker 1 (RFTN1), Unc-5 Netrin Receptor C (UNC5C), Nucleoside Diphosphate-Linked Moiety X Motif 6 (NUDT6), Storkhead Box (STOX2), MutS Protein Homolog 5 (MSH5), KH RNA Binding Domain Containing, Signal Transduction Associated 2 (KHDRBS2), and Neuregulin 1 (NRG1) were similarly shown to be differentially methylated in our study, and has been illustrated in a venn diagram (Figure S3). Disparities in the number of differentially methylated CpG sites identified between studies could be due to population differences such as ethnicity, age and stage of pregnancy, and the data filtering criteria used. Although M-values were used to measure methylation differences in both studies, Kang et al. used a more stringent FDR adjusted *p*-value < 0.05 for their analysis whereas we used an unadjusted *p*-value < 0.01, since an FDR of < 0.05did not identify any significantly differentially methylated loci in our analysis. Despite using a higher FDR than Kang et al., the differential methylation of 15 genes were similar between studies [15]. Other technical differences between studies which may affect methylation levels include sample preparation, loading during hybridization and batch effect bias [21,29]. Soriano-Tárraga et al. reported that the method of DNA extraction affects global DNA methylation levels [29]. Thus, standardization of analytical methods across laboratories is essential to enable comparison of DNA methylation patterns between studies. Other studies that used previous versions of the bead chip array similarly reported DNA methylation differences during GDM in Non-Hispanic Caucasian American and Caucasian English populations [16,17]. As reported in these studies [15–17,30], the majority of CpG differences in our study were hypomethylated in women with GDM compared to women without GDM. However, in contradiction, in our study most of the 1046 differentially methylated CpG sites occurred in promoter regions, whereas previous studies identified most of the differentially methylated CpGs in gene body regions [30,31]. Differences could be due to the method of analysis used. Our analysis included additional CpGs located 5 kbp upstream and 3 kbp downstream of the transcription start site to increase the probability of detecting differentially methylated promoter regions. Altered DNA methylation in promoter regions influences the expression of specific genes [32-34], which may enable the identification of genes/pathways involved in metabolic processes during GDM.

Recently, we demonstrated that global DNA methylation is not associated with GDM in South African women [19]. We hypothesized that the failure to detect DNA methylation differences was due to technical limitations and that gene-specific methylation analysis would be able to identify GDM-associated methylation differences. Global DNA methylation quantification is a crude marker of overall genomic methylation and does not have the resolution to detect gene-specific differences, as observed in the current study. Similar findings were reported by Matsha et al., who showed no difference in global DNA methylation between 61 diabetic individuals on treatment and 287 normoglycemic subjects in a mixed ethnic ancestry South African population [35]. In addition, no difference in global DNA methylation was observed in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of a Danish population with obesity or T2D compared to controls [36].

The diagnosis of GDM is contentious and varies across countries and health institutions. Currently the International Association of Diabetes in Pregnancy Study Group (IADPSG) criteria are advocated by several international bodies and endorsed by the World Health Organisation (WHO) [37]. However, concerns that the high costs and increased workload of IADPSG criteria outweigh the clinical effects of small glucose differences has hampered its universal use. We were able to see altered DNA methylation patterns despite small glucose differences between women with or without GDM, suggesting that epigenetic programming is evident even during mild hyperglycemia. Kang et al. also demonstrated altered DNA methylation in women diagnosed with GDM according to IADPSG diagnostic criteria [15]. These findings support The Hyperglycemia and Adverse Pregnancy Outcomes (HAPO) study, which showed that even mild hyperglycemia is associated with adverse pregnancy outcomes and requires treatment [38]. Furthermore, several clinical trials have confirmed that treatment of mild hyperglycemia decreases maternal morbidity and adverse perinatal outcomes [39].

Functional analysis of differentially methylated CpG sites identified canonical pathways related to signal transduction, cell growth, proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis, insulin resistance, glucose metabolism, inflammation, neurological signaling, and oncogenesis. Altered DNA methylation of two signaling pathways, mitogen-activated protein kinase (*MAPK*) and phosphoinositide 3-kinase (*PI3K*), which play a role in cell growth and differentiation, and the metabolic action of insulin [40], have previously been reported during GDM in other populations [15], identifying these CpG sites as likely biomarkers for the development of GDM. Our results demonstrated that pathways associated with cancer are differentially methylated in women with GDM compared to controls. Several studies have reported a link between GDM and cancer, particularly breast cancer [41–43], identifying GDM as a potential risk factor for the development of cancer in later life , Nine of the top 10 GO terms enriched for biological processes were associated with structural organization and development [44]. As expected, all 10 GO terms enriched for molecular functions were associated with regulatory or binding activities and offer insight into functions influenced by altered methylation at a molecular level during GDM.

A strength of our study is that women were matched for age, gestational age and BMI, to ensure that results were comparable between groups. In addition, DNA methylation analysis was conducted using the most comprehensive MethylationEPIC Bead Chip array currently available, which is considered a high-throughput method, that has a lower cost compared to sequencing, and is reproducible and time-efficient [21,22]. Our study has a number of limitations. The sample size (n = 24) is small, although, it is larger than previously reported [15–17]. No CpG sites reached FDR cut-off, suggesting that the study might have been underpowered. However, 15 of the differentially methylated genes identified in our study were amongst the top 151 identified by Kang et al. Peripheral blood cells consist of a mixture of different cell types [45], which may confound methylation analysis. In our study, cell type composition did not differ significantly between GDM and non-GDM groups and therefore was not adjusted for in further analysis due to the small sample size. Thus, methylation differences

between cell types could have confounded our analysis. Furthermore, physical activity, diet, smoking and alcohol consumption, which are known to influence DNA methylation patterns, are not known, and could confound our analysis. However, women in our study were recruited from the same community and had similar lifestyle behaviours, education and employment status, suggesting that they had roughly similar environmental influences.

To our knowledge, this exploratory study is the first to profile genome-wide DNA methylation levels in the peripheral blood of South African women with GDM. We have identified five CpGs which are associated with GDM and offer potential as epigenetic biomarkers in our population. Further validation using pyrosequencing and conducting longitudinal studies in large sample sizes and in different populations are required to investigate their candidacy as biomarkers of GDM

4. Materials and Methods

4.1. Study Participants

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the University of Pretoria Health Sciences Ethics Committee (180/2012: approved on the 26/09/2012). The study was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki and all women gave written informed voluntary consent after the procedures had been fully explained in the language of their choice. One thousand pregnant women attending a primary care clinic in Johannesburg, South Africa were enrolled in the study. At recruitment, demographic and socio-economic data were obtained in the form of a standardized questionnaire and risk factors for GDM, i.e. advanced maternal age (age \geq 35 years), obesity (BMI \geq 30 kg/m²), family history of diabetes mellitus, delivery of a previous baby more than four kilograms, glucosuria, previous recurrent pregnancy loss, stillbirth, or birth of a baby with congenital abnormalities) were assessed [25]. Patients with pre-existing diabetes mellitus (Type 1 diabetes (T1D) and T2D) and those who were more than 26 weeks pregnant were excluded. At their first visit, random glucose and glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) concentrations were measured. Women with random glucose and HbA1c concentrations less than 11.1 mmol/L and 6.5 %, respectively, were requested to fast overnight and return to the clinic within two weeks. At this time, a 75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was conducted, and GDM was diagnosed if at least one glucose value was met (fasting plasma glucose > 5.1 mmol/L, 1 h OGTT > 10 mmol/L or 2 h OGTT > 8.5 mmol/L), according to the IADPSG criteria [46]. Blood for measurement of cytokines and DNA methylation was collected and stored at -80 °C. For this sub-study, a subset of women with (n = 12) and without (n = 12) GDM were selected for genome-wide DNA methylation analysis. The inclusion criteria were pregnant women ≥18≤40 years of age, black ethnicity, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) negative and women with a singleton pregnancy. All women were matched according to age, BMI and gestational age as far as possible.

4.2. DNA Extraction

peripheral Genomic DNA was extracted from 2 ml of blood collected in Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) tubes using the QIAamp DNA Blood Midi Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, North Rine-Westphalia, Germany), as previously described [19]. Briefly, white blood cells were lysed and loaded onto the QIAamp Midi column, bound DNA was washed and then eluted from the column membrane using 300 μ l of elution buffer and centrifuged at 4500× g for 2 mins. DNA concentration was measured using the Qubit Fluorometer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, California, USA) and the Quanti-iT dsDNA Broad Range assay kit (ThermoFisher, Waltham, Massachusetts, USA). One microgram of DNA in a volume of 45 µl was frozen and shipped on dry ice, as instructed by the University of Southern California Molecular Genomics Core for genome-wide DNA methylation analysis using the Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC BeadChip (USC Molecular Genomics Core, Los Angeles, California, USA).

4.3. Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling

Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling was conducted using the Illumina's Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC Bead Chip (HumanMethylationEPIC, Illumina inc., San Diego, California, USA) according to manufacturer's instructions. Bisulfite conversion of 500 ng genomic DNA was performed using the Illumina-specific EZ DNA methylation kit (D5001, Zymo Research, Orange city, Florida, USA), and quality control was conducted by quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and melt curve analysis. Bisulfite converted DNA was amplified up to 1000-fold with DNA polymerase during the incubation step in the Illumina hybridization oven at 37 °C. Amplicons were then fragmented to 300-600 bp products, precipitated with isopropanol and loaded onto Illumina Infinium HumanMethylationEPIC Bead Chips prepared for hybridization in the capillary flow-through chamber (Human MethylationEPIC, Illumina Inc.), according to the Infinium protocol [47]. After annealing to locus-specific 50-mer probes, a single base extension occurs at the base immediately adjacent to the interrogated CpG site. Products were fluorescently labelled with either dinitrophenollabelled ddATP/ddTTP or biotin-labelled ddCTP/ddGTP, depending on the methylation state of the interrogated CpG site. Fluorescence intensity was measured with the Illumina iScan system (iScan Control Software v.3.3.28) and was based on the ratio of methylated probe intensities and the overall intensity (sum of methylated and unmethylated probe intensities). The methylation scores were represented as raw beta (β)-values and were exported as 48 intensity data files (IDAT).

4.4. Processing and Analysis of the Human Methylation EPIC Bead Chip Array

Data analysis was conducted by Partek (Partek, St. Louis, Missouri, USA). IDAT files were imported to Partek (R) Genomics Suite (R) v.7.18.0803 software. Functional normalization with normalexponential out-of-band (NOOB) background correction and dye correction was used [48]. Quality control was performed across all imported probes (865,859) for each sample. All samples passed the quality control, and those with detection p < 0.01 were included in the analysis. Thereafter, β -values for imported probes were plotted and no outliers were detected, indicating that the data were technically sound. In addition, a histogram was used to illustrate distribution of methylation β -values across all CpG sites in each sample. Data filtering was conducted to remove polymorphic probes (n = 22,139), cross-hybridising probes (n = 40,762), non-CpG probes (n = 1) and probes overlapping both the polymorphic and cross-hybridising probe lists (n = 1,721) (Figure 3), according to McCartney et al. [23]. The clean data set consisted of 801,236 probes (referred to as CpG sites). Exploratory analysis was performed using PCA. Cell count estimation was performed empirically using methylation data from sorted blood cells using the 'Estimate Cell Count' function in the minfi package in R [49]. The function is based on a modification of the original method by Houseman et al. [50] and the R package FlowSorted.Blood.450k [51]. No differences in cell composition were identified, and cell composition was deemed unlikely to be a confounder (Figure S4). Therefore, cell composition was not corrected for in further analysis.

Following data processing, β -values were converted to M-values (log₂ ratio [methylated signal intensity/unmethylated signal intensity]) to account for heteroscedasticity and allow for analyses assuming a Gaussian distribution [27]. M-values have a range of $-\infty$ to $+\infty$, with a value close to 0 indicating similar intensities between methylated and unmethylated probes. Positive M-values represent hyper-, while negative M-values represent hypo-methylation. M-values were then

standardized (converted to Z-scores) to perform hierarchical clustering, using Euclidean distance and average linkage criteria for visualization of methylation signatures.

4.5. Functional Enrichment Analysis

All differentially methylated CpG sites were annotated to genes using the reference sequence database (RefSeq) build 87 and were subjected to functional analysis using KEGG pathway analysis and GO grouping categories (biological process, cellular component, and molecular function). The results of enriched pathways were ranked by enrichment scores to identify overrepresented pathways and then sorted by factor score to consider those pathways with the most significant *p*-value. A high enrichment score indicates that a significant number of the differentially methylated genes within a pathway are present, while factor score enables comparison of pathways with similar enrichment scores between GDM and non-GDM groups.

4.6. Statistical Analysis

Participant characteristics were tested for normality using the Shapiro-Wilk test in STATA 14 (StataCorp, College Station, USA). Normally distributed data are expressed as the mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM), or as the median and interquartile range (25th and 75th percentiles) for data that were not normally distributed. An unpaired *t*-test or the Mann–Whitney test was used to compare variables across GDM groups. Categorical variables were analysed using the chi-square test or the Fisher's exact test if the frequency was <5. A $p \le 0.05$ was considered statistically significant. Due to the matched case control study design, a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA, one factor was the GDM status and the other was the pairing ID), was used to identify differentially methylated sites. To investigate the association between GDM and differentially methylated CpGs, univariate and multivariate generalised linear regression models were tested and adjust for confounding factors. Pearson's rank correlation (r) was used to evaluate the relationship between specific CpG DNA methylation (β -values; 0–1, as a percentage of methylated to unmethylated) states and clinical parameters. Pathway enrichment was based on the current publicly available human database, GRCh38, and statistical significance was calculated using Fisher's exact test. An enrichment score ≥ 3 was considered significant (p < 0.05).

Supplementary Materials: Supplementary materials can be found at <u>www.mdpi.com/xxx/s1</u>: Figure S1: Average detection *p*-values per sample, Figure S2: Histogram of β-values showing frequency distribution, Figure S3: Venn diagram illustrating comparison of differentially methylated genes, Figure S4: Comparison of six major peripheral blood cell components in GDM and non-GDM women, Table S1: Genome-wide DNA methylation profiling identified 1046 differentially methylated CpG loci, Table S2: Differentially methylated CpG sites annotated to 939 unique genes, Table S3: Univariate and multivariate linear regression analysis, Table S4: Functional enrichment analysis identified 261 Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) pathways, Table S5: Statistically significant KEGG pathways associated with GDM, Table S6: GO terms enriched by differentially methylated genes, categorized into 1181 biological processes, 167 molecular functions and 85 cellular components.

Author Contributions: Conceptualization of study and methodology, C.P. and S.A.; data curation and formal analysis, S.D.; funding acquisition, S.D., J.L. and C.P.; project administration, S.A. and P.R.; supervision, S.A., P.R. and C.P.; validation, C.P.; writing—original draft preparation, S.D.; writing—review and editing, S.A., P.R., J.L. and C.P. All authors read and approved the final version to be published.

Funding: This research was funded by the National Research Foundation, South Africa (Unique Grant no. 99391), and the South African Medical Research Council.

Acknowledgments: The authors are grateful to the study subjects who voluntarily participated in this study, and would like to thank Ria Laubscher, a statistician in the Biostatistics Unit at the South African Medical Research Council, for her assistance.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest. The funders had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analysis, or interpretation of data; in the writing of the manuscript, or in the decision to publish the results.

Abbreviations

GDM	Gestational diabetes mellitus
CAMTA1	Calmodulin binding transcription activator 1
МАРК	Mitogen activated protein kinase
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
T2D	Type 2 diabetes
CpG	Cytosine-phosphate-guanine
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
BMI	Body mass index
HOMA	Homeostatic model of assessment
CRP	c-Reactive protein
HbA1c	Glycated hemoglobin

PCA	Principal component analysis
FDR	False discovery rate
UTR	Untranslated regions
CDS	Coding domain sequences
KEGG	Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes
GO	Gene Ontology
NRG1	Neuregulin 1
SNIP1	smad Nuclear Interacting Protein 1
PPFIBP2	Protein-tyrosine phosphatase, receptor-type, f polypeptide-interacting protein-binding protein 2
SWAP70	Switching b cell complex subunit <i>swap70</i>
SEMA6D	Semiphorin 6d
CDH8	Cadherin 8
WNT6	Wnt family member 6
RFTN1	Raftlin, lipid raft linker 1
UNC5C	Unc-5 netrin receptor c
NUDT6	Nucleoside diphosphate-linked moiety x motif 6
STOX2	Storkhead box
MSH5	Muts protein homolog 5
KHDRBS2	KH RNA binding domain containing, signal transduction associated 2
NRG1	Neuregulin 1
SLC9A3	Solute carrier family 9 member a3
MEA1	Male-enhanced antigen 1
KLHDC3	Kelch domain-containing protein 3
RASA3	RAS p21 protein activator 3
CYP26B1	Cytochrome p450 family 26 subfamily b member 1

IADPSG	International association of diabetes in pregnancy study group
WHO	World Health Organisation
НАРО	Hyperglycemia and adverse pregnancy outcomes
T1D	Type 1 diabetes
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
NOOB	Normal-exponential out-of-band
SEM	Standard error of the mean
ANOVA	One-way analysis of variance

References

- 1. International Diabetes Federation IDF diabetes atlas—Across the globe Available online: http://diabetesatlas.org/across-the-globe.html (accessed on 6 July 2018).
- 2. Jiwani, A.; Marseille, E.; Lohse, N.; Damm, P.; Hod, M.; Kahn, J.G. Gestational diabetes mellitus: Results from a survey of country prevalence and practices. *J. Matern. Fetal. Neonatal. Med.* **2012**, *25*, 600–610.
- 3. Hadar, E.; Hod, M. Maternal complications of GDM. Diapedia: Amsterdam, the Netherlands; 2013.
- 4. Moore, L.E. Fetal and neonatal consequences of maternal diabetes. In *Diabetes in Pregnancy: The Complete Guide to Management;* Moore, L.E., Ed.; Springer International Publishing; 2018; pp. 7–16.
- 5. Hod, M.; Merlob, P.; Friedman, S.; Schoenfeld, A.; Ovadia, J. Gestational Diabetes Mellitus: A Survey of Perinatal Complications in the 1980s. *Diabetes* **1991**, *40*, 74–78.
- 6. Kim, C.; Newton, K.M.; Knopp, R.H. Gestational diabetes and the incidence of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review. *Diabetes Care* **2002**, *25*, 1862–1868.
- 7. Clausen, T.D.; Mathiesen, E.R.; Hansen, T.; Pedersen, O.; Jensen, D.M.; Lauenborg, J.; Damm, P. High prevalence of type 2 diabetes and pre-diabetes in adult offspring of women with gestational diabetes mellitus or type 1 diabetes: The role of intrauterine hyperglycemia. *Diabetes Care* **2008**, *31*, 340–346.
- Zhao, P.; Liu, E.; Qiao, Y.; Katzmarzyk, P.T.; Chaput, J.-P.; Fogelholm, M.; Johnson, W.D.; Kuriyan, R.; Kurpad, A.; Lambert, E.V.; et al. Maternal gestational diabetes and childhood obesity at age 9–11: Results of a multinational study. *Diabetologia* 2016, *59*, 2339–2348.
- Damm, P.; Houshmand-Oeregaard, A.; Kelstrup, L.; Lauenborg, J.; Mathiesen, E.R.; Clausen, T.D. Gestational diabetes mellitus and long-term consequences for mother and offspring: A view from Denmark. *Diabetologia* 2016, 59, 1396–1399.
- 10. Smith, C.J.; Ryckman, K.K. Epigenetic and developmental influences on the risk of obesity, diabetes, and metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes Metab. Syndr. Obes.* **2015**, *8*, 295–302.
- 11. Lim, D.H.K.; Maher, E.R. DNA methylation: A form of epigenetic control of gene expression. *Obstet. Gynaecol.* **2010**, *12*, 37–42.
- 12. Reichetzeder, C.; Dwi Putra, S.E.; Pfab, T.; Slowinski, T.; Neuber, C.; Kleuser, B.; Hocher, B. Increased global placental DNA methylation levels are associated with gestational diabetes. *Clin. Epigenetics* **2016**, *82*.
- El Hajj, N.; Pliushch, G.; Schneider, E.; Dittrich, M.; Müller, T.; Korenkov, M.; Aretz, M.; Zechner, U.; Lehnen, H.; Haaf, T. Metabolic programming of MEST DNA methylation by intrauterine exposure to gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes* 2013, 62, 1320–1328.

- 14. Willmer, T.; Johnson, R.; Louw, J.; Pheiffer, C. Blood-based DNA methylation biomarkers for type 2 diabetes: Potential for clinical applications. *Front. Endocrinol.* **2018**, *9*.
- 15. Kang, J.; Lee, C.-N.; Li, H.-Y.; Hsu, K.-H.; Lin, S.-Y. Genome-wide DNA methylation variation in maternal and cord blood of gestational diabetes population. *Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract.* **2017**, *132*, 127–136.
- Enquobahrie, D.A.; Moore, A.; Muhie, S.; Tadesse, M.G.; Lin, S.; Williams, M.A. Early Pregnancy Maternal Blood DNA Methylation in Repeat Pregnancies and Change in Gestational Diabetes Mellitus Status – A Pilot Study. *Reprod. Sci.* 2015, 22, 904–910.
- 17. Wu, P.; Farrell, W.E.; Haworth, K.E.; Emes, R.D.; Kitchen, M.O.; Glossop, J.R.; Hanna, F.W.; Fryer, A.A. Maternal genome-wide DNA methylation profiling in gestational diabetes shows distinctive disease-associated changes relative to matched healthy pregnancies. *Epigenetics* **2018**, *13*, 122–128.
- 18. Haertle, L.; El Hajj, N.; Dittrich, M.; Müller, T.; Nanda, I.; Lehnen, H.; Haaf, T. Epigenetic signatures of gestational diabetes mellitus on cord blood methylation. *Clin. Epigenetics* **2017**, *9*, 28.
- Dias, S.; Adam, S.; Wyk, N.V.; Rheeder, P.; Louw, J.; Pheiffer, C. Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood cells of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Biomarkers* 2019, 24, 225– 231.
- Moen, G.-H.; Sommer, C.; Prasad, R.B.; Sletner, L.; Groop, L.; Qvigstad, E.; Birkeland, K.I. Mechanisms in endocrinology: Epigenetic modifications and gestational diabetes: A systematic review of published literature. *Eur. J. Endocrinol.* 2017, 176, 247–267.
- Nakabayashi, K. Illumina HumanMethylation BeadChip for Genome-Wide DNA Methylation Profiling: Advantages and Limitations. In *Handbook of Nutrition, Diet, and Epigenetics*; Patel, V., Preedy, V., Eds.; Springer International Publishing; 2017; pp. 1–15.
- Pidsley, R.; Zotenko, E.; Peters, T.J.; Lawrence, M.G.; Risbridger, G.P.; Molloy, P.; Van Djik, S.; Muhlhausler, B.; Stirzaker, C.; Clark, S.J. Critical evaluation of the Illumina MethylationEPIC BeadChip microarray for whole-genome DNA methylation profiling. *Genome Biol.* 2016, *17*, 208.
- McCartney, D.L.; Walker, R.M.; Morris, S.W.; McIntosh, A.M.; Porteous, D.J.; Evans, K.L. Identification of polymorphic and off-target probe binding sites on the Illumina Infinium MethylationEPIC BeadChip. *Genom. Data* 2016, 9, 22–24.
- 24. Ranchod, H.A.; Vaughan, J.E.; Jarvis, P. Incidence of gestational diabetes at Northdale Hospital, Pietermaritzburg. S. Afr. Med. J. 1991, 80, 14–16.
- 25. Adam, S.; Rheeder, P. Screening for gestational diabetes mellitus in a South African population: Prevalence, comparison of diagnostic criteria and the role of risk factors. *South Afr. Med. J.* **2017**, *107*, 523–527.
- 26. Gillberg, L.; Ling, C. The potential use of DNA methylation biomarkers to identify risk and progression of type 2 diabetes. *Front. Endocrinol.* **2015**, *6*, 43.
- 27. Du, P.; Zhang, X.; Huang, C.-C.; Jafari, N.; Kibbe, W.A.; Hou, L.; Lin, S.M. Comparison of Beta-value and M-value methods for quantifying methylation levels by microarray analysis. *BMC Bioinform.* **2010**, *11*, 587.
- Mollet, I.G.; Malm, H.A.; Wendt, A.; Orho-Melander, M.; Eliasson, L. Integrator of stress responses Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1 (Camta1) regulates miR-212/miR-132 expression and insulin secretion. J Biol Chem 2016, 291, 18440–18452.
- 29. Soriano-Tárraga, C.; Jiménez-Conde, J.; Giralt-Steinhauer, E.; Ois, Á.; Rodríguez-Campello, A.; Cuadrado-Godia, E.; Fernández-Cadenas, I.; Montaner, J.; Lucas, G.; Elosua, R.; et al. DNA isolation method is a source of global DNA methylation variability measured with LUMA. Experimental analysis and a systematic review. *PLoS ONE* **2013**, *8*, e60750.
- Hjort, L.; Martino, D.; Grunnet, L.G.; Naeem, H.; Maksimovic, J.; Olsson, A.H.; Zhang, C.; Ling, C.; Olsen, S.F.; Saffery, R.; et al. Gestational diabetes and maternal obesity are associated with epigenome-wide methylation changes in children. *JCI Insight* 2018, 3.
- Huang, R.C.; Garratt, E.S.; Pan, H.; Wu, Y.; Davis, E.A.; Barton, S.J.; Burdge, G.C.; Godfrey, K.M.; Holbrook, J.D.; Lillycrop, K.A. Genome-wide methylation analysis identifies differentially methylated CpG loci associated with severe obesity in childhood. *Epigenetics* 2015, *10*, 995–1005.
- 32. Wang, X.; Yang, T.; Miao, J.; Liu, H.; Wu, K.; Guo, J.; Chen, J.; Li, T. Correlation between maternal and fetal insulin resistance in pregnant women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Clin. Lab.* **2018**, *64*, 945–953.

- Hajj, N.E.; Pliushch, G.; Schneider, E.; Dittrich, M.; Müller, T.; Korenkov, M.; Aretz, M.; Zechner, U.; Lehnen, H.; Haaf, T. Metabolic programming of MEST DNA methylation by intrauterine exposure to gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes* 2013, 62, 1320–1328.
- 34. Kang, J.; Lee, C.-N.; Li, H.-Y.; Hsu, K.-H.; Wang, S.-H.; Lin, S.-Y. Association of interleukin-10 methylation levels with gestational diabetes in a Taiwanese population. *Front. Genet.* **2018**, *9*, 222.
- 35. Matsha, T.E.; Pheiffer, C.; Mutize, T.; Erasmus, R.T.; Kengne, A.P. Glucose Tolerance, MTHFR C677T and NOS3 G894T Polymorphisms, and Global DNA Methylation in Mixed Ancestry African Individuals. *J. Diabetes Res.* **2016**, ID 8738072.
- Simar, D.; Versteyhe, S.; Donkin, I.; Liu, J.; Hesson, L.; Nylander, V.; Fossum, A.; Barrès, R. DNA methylation is altered in B and NK lymphocytes in obese and type 2 diabetic human. *Metab. Clin. Exp.* 2014, *63*, 1188–1197.
 WHO *Diagnostic Criteria and Classification of Hyperglycaemia First Detected in Pregnancy*; WHO Guidelines
- Approved by the Guidelines Review Committee; World Health Organization: Geneva, Switzerland, 2013.
 38. HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group; Metzger, B.E.; Lowe, L.P.; Dyer, A.R.; Trimble, E.R.; Chaovarindr,
- U.; Coustan, D.R.; Hadden, D.R.; McCance, D.R.; Hod, M.; et al. Hyperglycemia and adverse pregnancy outcomes. *N. Engl. J. Med.* **2008**, *358*, 1991–2002.
- Alwan, N.; Tuffnell, D.J.; West, J. Treatments for gestational diabetes. Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 2009, CD003395.
- 40. Świderska, E.; Strycharz, J.; Wróblewski, A.; Szemraj, J.; Drzewoski, J.; Śliwińska, A. Role of PI3K/AKT Pathway in Insulin-Mediated Glucose Uptake. In *Glucose Transport*; IntechOpen: London, UK, 2018.
- Peng, Y.-S.; Lin, J.-R.; Cheng, B.-H.; Ho, C.; Lin, Y.-H.; Shen, C.-H.; Tsai, M.-H. Incidence and relative risk for developing cancers in women with gestational diabetes mellitus: A nationwide cohort study in Taiwan. *BMJ Open* **2019**, *9*, e024583.
- 42. Park, Y.-M.M.; O'Brien, K.M.; Zhao, S.; Weinberg, C.R.; Baird, D.D.; Sandler, D.P. Gestational diabetes mellitus may be associated with increased risk of breast cancer. *Br. J. Cancer* **2017**, *116*, 960–963.
- 43. Sella, T.; Chodick, G.; Barchana, M.; Heymann, A.D.; Porath, A.; Kokia, E.; Shalev, V. Gestational diabetes and risk of incident primary cancer: A large historical cohort study in Israel. *Cancer Causes Control* **2011**, *22*, 1513.
- 44. Monteiro, L.J.; Norman, J.E.; Rice, G.E.; Illanes, S.E. Fetal programming and gestational diabetes mellitus. *Placenta* **2016**, *48*, S54–S60.
- 45. Reinius, L.E.; Acevedo, N.; Joerink, M.; Pershagen, G.; Dahlén, S.-E.; Greco, D.; Söderhäll, C.; Scheynius, A.; Kere, J. Differential DNA Methylation in Purified Human Blood Cells: Implications for Cell Lineage and Studies on Disease Susceptibility. *PLoS ONE* **2012**, *7*, e41361.
- 46. Metzger, B.E.; Persson, B.; Buchanan, T.A.; Catalano, P.A.; Damm, P.; Dyer, A.R.; Leiva, A. de; Hod, M.; Kitzmiler, J.L.; Lowe, L.P.; et al. International association of diabetes and pregnancy study groups recommendations on the diagnosis and classification of hyperglycemia in pregnancy. *Diabetes Care* **2010**, *33*, 676–682.
- Illumina, Inc Ininium[®] HD Assay Methylation Protocol Guide Available online: https://support.illumina.com/content/dam/illuminasupport/documents/documentation/chemistry_documentation/infinium_assays/infinium_hd_methylation/i nfinium-hd-methylation-guide-15019519-01.pdf (accessed on 3 June 2019).
- Fortin, J.-P.; Labbe, A.; Lemire, M.; Zanke, B.W.; Hudson, T.J.; Fertig, E.J.; Greenwood, C.M.; Hansen, K.D. Functional normalization of 450 k methylation array data improves replication in large cancer studies. *Genome Biol* 2014, 15, 503.
- Aryee, M.J.; Jaffe, A.E.; Corrada-Bravo, H.; Ladd-Acosta, C.; Feinberg, A.P.; Hansen, K.D.; Irizarry, R.A. Minfi: A flexible and comprehensive Bioconductor package for the analysis of Infinium DNA methylation microarrays. *Bioinformatics* 2014, *30*, 1363–1369.
- Houseman, E.A.; Accomando, W.P.; Koestler, D.C.; Christensen, B.C.; Marsit, C.J.; Nelson, H.H.; Wiencke, J.K.; Kelsey, K.T. DNA methylation arrays as surrogate measures of cell mixture distribution. *BMC Bioinform*. 2012, 13, 86.

51. Andrew E Jaffe FlowSorted.Blood.450k Available online: http://bioconductor.org/packages/FlowSorted.Blood.450k/ (accessed on 9 May 2019).

REFERENCES

Abell, S.K., De Courten, B., Boyle, J.A. & Teede, H.J. 2015. Inflammatory and other biomarkers: role in pathophysiology and prediction of gestational diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 16(6):13442–13473. DOI: 10.3390/ijms160613442.

Adam, S. & Rheeder, P. 2017. Screening for gestational diabetes mellitus in a South African population: Prevalence, comparison of diagnostic criteria and the role of risk factors. *South African Medical Journal*. 107(6):523–527. DOI: 10.7196/SAMJ.2017.v107i6.12043.

Adam, S. & Rheeder, P. 2018. Evaluating the utility of a point-of-care glucometer for the diagnosis of gestational diabetes. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics: The Official Organ of the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics*. 141(1):91–96. DOI: 10.1002/ijgo.12399.

Adam, S., Pheiffer, C., Dias, S. & Rheeder, P. 2018. Association between gestational diabetes and biomarkers: a role in diagnosis. *Biomarkers: Biochemical Indicators of Exposure, Response, and Susceptibility to Chemicals*. 23(4):386–391. DOI: 10.1080/1354750X.2018.1432690.

Agarwal, M.M. 2016. Gestational diabetes mellitus: Screening with fasting plasma glucose. *World Journal of Diabetes*. 7(14):279–289. DOI: 10.4239/wjd.v7.i14.279.

Agarwal, M.M., Hughes, P.F., Punnose, J., Ezimokhai, M. & Thomas, L. 2001. Gestational diabetes screening of a multiethnic, high-risk population using glycated proteins. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 51(1):67–73. DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8227(00)00206-0.

Agarwal, M.M., Punnose, J. & Dhatt, G.S. 2004. Gestational diabetes: problems associated with the oral glucose tolerance test. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 63(1):73–74.

Agbozo, F., Abubakari, A., Narh, C. & Jahn, A. 2018. Accuracy of glycosuria, random blood glucose and risk factors as selective screening tools for gestational diabetes mellitus in comparison with universal diagnosing. *BMJ Open Diabetes Research and Care*. 6(1):e000493. DOI: 10.1136/bmjdrc-2017-000493.

Alam, M., Raza, S.J., Sherali, A.R., Akhtar, A.S.M. & Akhtar, S.M. 2006. Neonatal complications in infants born to diabetic mothers. *Journal of the College of Physicians and Surgeons--Pakistan*. 16(3):212–215. DOI: 3.2006/JCPSP.212215.

Alharbi, K.K., Khan, I.A., Abotalib, Z. & Al-Hakeem, M.M. 2014. Insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) Gly927Arg: Correlation with gestational diabetes mellitus in Saudi women. *BioMed Research International*. 2014. DOI: 10.1155/2014/146495.

Alharbi, K.K., Khan, I.A., Eldesouky, M.H., Al-Hakeem, M.M. & Abotalib, Z. 2015. The genetic polymorphism in the STK11 does not affect gestational diabetes. *Acta Biochimica Polonica*. 62(3):569–572. DOI: 10.18388/abp.2015_1025.

Alwan, N., Tuffnell, D.J. & West, J. 2009. Treatments for gestational diabetes. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. (3):CD003395. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD003395.pub2.

American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology. 2018. ACOG Practice bulletin No. 190: Gestational diabetes mellitus. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 131(2). DOI: 10.1097/AOG.00000000002501.

American Diabetes Association. 2004. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. 27 Suppl 1:S5–S10. DOI: 10.2337/diacare.27.2007.S5.

American Diabetes Association. 2016. 2. Classification and Diagnosis of Diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 39 Suppl 1:S13-22. DOI: 10.2337/dc16-S005.

American Diabetes Association. 2019. 14. Management of diabetes in pregnancy: Standards of medical care in diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 42(Supplement 1):S165–S172. DOI: 10.2337/dc19-S014.

Amreen, S., Suneel, A., Shetty, A., Vasudeva, A. & Kumar, P. 2018. Use of glycosylated HbA1c and random blood sugar as a screening tool for gestational diabetes mellitus in first trimester. *International Journal of Reproduction, Contraception, Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 7(2):524–528. DOI: 10.18203/2320-1770.ijrcog20180166.

Andraweera, P.H., Gatford, K.L., Dekker, G.A., Leemaqz, S., Jayasekara, R.W., Dissanayake, V.H.W., McCowan, L. & Roberts, C.T. 2017. The INSR rs2059806 single nucleotide polymorphism, a genetic risk factor for vascular and metabolic disease,

associates with pre-eclampsia. *Reproductive BioMedicine Online*. 34(4):392–398. DOI: 10.1016/j.rbmo.2017.01.001.

Anghebem-Oliveira, M.I., Martins, B.R., Alberton, D., de Souza Ramos, E.A., Picheth, G. & Rego, F.G.M. 2017. Type 2 diabetes-associated genetic variants of FTO, LEPR, PPARg, and TCF7l2 in gestational diabetes in a Brazilian population. *Archives of Endocrinology and Metabolism*. 61(3):238–248. DOI: 10.1590/2359-399700000258.

Anghebem-Oliveira, M.I., Webber, S., Alberton, D., de Souza, E.M., Klassen, G., Picheth, G. & Rego, F.G. de M. 2017. The GCKR Gene Polymorphism rs780094 is a Risk Factor for Gestational Diabetes in a Brazilian Population. *Journal Of Clinical Laboratory Analysis*. 31(2). DOI: 10.1002/jcla.22035.

Ao, D., Wang, H.-J., Wang, L.-F., Song, J.-Y., Yang, H.-X. & Wang, Y. 2015. The rs2237892 polymorphism in KCNQ1 influences gestational diabetes mellitus and glucose levels: A case-control study and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE*. 10(6):e0128901. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0128901.

Aryee, M.J., Jaffe, A.E., Corrada-Bravo, H., Ladd-Acosta, C., Feinberg, A.P., Hansen, K.D. & Irizarry, R.A. 2014. Minfi: a flexible and comprehensive Bioconductor package for the analysis of Infinium DNA methylation microarrays. *Bioinformatics (Oxford, England)*. 30(10):1363–1369. DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btu049.

Aslani, S., Hossein-nezhad, A., Maghbooli, Z., Mirzaei, K. & Karimi, F. 2011. Genetic variation in macrophage migration inhibitory factor associated with gestational diabetes mellitus and metabolic syndrome. *Hormone and Metabolic Research*. 43(8):557–561. DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1275706.

Bacos, K., Gillberg, L., Volkov, P., Olsson, A.H., Hansen, T., Pedersen, O., Gjesing, A.P., Eiberg, H., et al. 2016. Blood-based biomarkers of age-associated epigenetic changes in human islets associate with insulin secretion and diabetes. *Nature Communications*. 7:11089. DOI: 10.1038/ncomms11089.

Bao, W., Baecker, A., Song, Y., Kiely, M., Liu, S. & Zhang, C. 2015. Adipokine levels during the first or early second trimester of pregnancy and subsequent risk of gestational diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental*. 64(6):756–764. DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2015.01.013.

Bao, W., Michels, K.B., Tobias, D.K., Li, S., Chavarro, J.E., Gaskins, A.J., Vaag, A.A., Hu, F.B., et al. 2016. Parental smoking during pregnancy and the risk of gestational diabetes in the daughter. *International Journal of Epidemiology*. 45(1):160–169. DOI: 10.1093/ije/dyv334.

Barbour, L.A., McCurdy, C.E., Hernandez, T.L., Kirwan, J.P., Catalano, P.M. & Friedman, J.E. 2007. Cellular mechanisms for insulin resistance in normal pregnancy and gestational diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 30(Supplement 2):S112–S119. DOI: 10.2337/dc07-s202.

Barchitta, M., Maugeri, A., Quattrocchi, A., Agrifoglio, O. & Agodi, A. 2017. The role of miRNAs as biomarkers for pregnancy outcomes: a comprehensive review. *International Journal of Genomics*. 2017. DOI: 10.1155/2017/8067972.

Barres, R. & Zierath, J.R. 2011. DNA methylation in metabolic disorders. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 93(4):897S–900S. DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.110.001933.

Bartáková, V., Kuricová, K., Zlámal, F., Bělobrádková, J. & Kaňková, K. 2018. Differences in food intake and genetic variability in taste receptors between Czech pregnant women with and without gestational diabetes mellitus. *European Journal of Nutrition*. 57(2):513–521. DOI: 10.1007/s00394-016-1334-6.

Bartel, D.P. 2004. MicroRNAs: genomics, biogenesis, mechanism, and function. *Cell*. 116(2):281–297.

Barth, N., Langmann, T., Schölmerich, J., Schmitz, G. & Schäffler, A. 2004. Identification of regulatory elements in the human adipose most abundant gene transcript-1 (apM-1) promoter: role of SP1/SP3 and TNF-alpha as regulatory pathways. *Diabetologia*. 47(1):153–153. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-003-1278-2.

Bassols, J., Megia, A., Soriano-Rodríguez, P., Díaz, M., Prats-Puig, A., Gifre, M., Simón-Muela, I., Torrent, S., et al. 2013. A common gene variant in STK11 is associated with metabolic risk markers and diabetes during gestation. *Fertility and Sterility*. 100(3):788–792. DOI: 10.1016/j.fertnstert.2013.04.037.

Basu, J.K., Jeketera, C.M. & Basu, D. 2010. Obesity and its outcomes among pregnant South African women. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics*. 110(2):101–104. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2010.02.020.

Baubec, T. & Schübeler, D. 2014. Genomic patterns and context specific interpretation of DNA methylation. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development*. 25:85–92. DOI: 10.1016/j.gde.2013.11.015.

Bellamy, L., Casas, J.-P., Hingorani, A.D. & Williams, D. 2009. Type 2 diabetes mellitus after gestational diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet*. 373(9677):1773–1779. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60731-5.

Beltcheva, O., Boyadzhieva, M., Angelova, O., Mitev, V., Kaneva, R. & Atanasova, I. 2014. The rs266729 single-nucleotide polymorphism in the adiponectin gene shows association with gestational diabetes. *Archives of Gynecology and Obstetrics*. 289(4):743–748. DOI: 10.1007/s00404-013-3029-z.

Bennewitz, H.G. 1824. De diabete mellito, graviditatis symptomate (diabetes mellitus: a symptom of pregnancy). Inaugural Dissertation in Medicine. Available: https://www.myfertilityguide.biz/diabetes-pregnancy/hg-bennewitz-diabetesmellitus-a-symptom-of-pregnancy-md-thesis-university-of-berlin-1824-[translatedfrom-latin28.html [2019, November 10].

Bettencourt-Silva, R., Neves, J.S., Ferreira, M.J., Souteiro, P., Belo, S., Oliveira, A.I., Carvalho, D., Namora, G., et al. 2019. Metformin in overweight and obese women with gestational diabetes: a propensity score-matched study. *Endocrine*. 66(2):192–200. DOI: 10.1007/s12020-019-02043-3.

Billionnet, C., Mitanchez, D., Weill, A., Nizard, J., Alla, F., Hartemann, A. & Jacqueminet, S. 2017. Gestational diabetes and adverse perinatal outcomes from 716,152 births in France in 2012. *Diabetologia*. 60(4):636–644. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-017-4206-6.

Bird, A. 2002. DNA methylation patterns and epigenetic memory. *Genes & Development*. 16(1):6–21. DOI: 10.1101/gad.947102.

Bird, A. 2007. Perceptions of epigenetics. Nature. 447(7143):396–398.

Bird, A.P. 1980. DNA methylation and the frequency of CpG in animal DNA. *Nucleic Acids Research*. 8(7):1499–1504.

Bostrom, M.A., Freedman, B.I., Langefeld, C.D., Liu, L., Hicks, P.J. & Bowden, D.W. 2009. Association of adiponectin gene polymorphisms with type 2 diabetes in an

African American population enriched for nephropathy. *Diabetes*. 58(2):499–504. DOI: 10.2337/db08-0598.

Bouatia-Naji, N., Meyre, D., Lobbens, S., Séron, K., Fumeron, F., Balkau, B., Heude, B., Jouret, B., et al. 2006. ACDC/Adiponectin polymorphisms are associated with severe childhood and adult obesity. *Diabetes*. 55(2):545–550. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.55.02.06.db05-0971.

Bouchard, L., Hivert, M.-F., Guay, S.-P., St-Pierre, J., Perron, P. & Brisson, D. 2012. Placental adiponectin gene DNA methylation levels are associated with mothers' blood glucose concentration. *Diabetes*. 61(5):1272–1280. DOI: 10.2337/db11-1160.

Brennecke, J., Stark, A., Russell, R.B. & Cohen, S.M. 2005. Principles of microRNAtarget recognition. *PLoS Biology*. 3(3):e85. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0030085.

Brochu-Gaudreau, K., Rehfeldt, C., Blouin, R., Bordignon, V., Murphy, B.D. & Palin, M.-F. 2010. Adiponectin action from head to toe. *Endocrine*. 37(1):11–32. DOI: 10.1007/s12020-009-9278-8.

Brown, T.T., Li, X., Cole, S.R., Kingsley, L.A., Palella, F.J., Riddler, S.A., Chmiel, J.S., Visscher, B.R., et al. 2005. Cumulative exposure to nucleoside analogue reverse transcriptase inhibitors is associated with insulin resistance markers in the Multicenter AIDS Cohort Study. *AIDS*. 19(13):1375. DOI: 10.1097/01.aids.0000181011.62385.91.

Cabrera, V.M., Marrero, P., Abu-Amero, K.K. & Larruga, J.M. 2018. Carriers of mitochondrial DNA macrohaplogroup L3 basal lineages migrated back to Africa from Asia around 70,000 years ago. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*. 18. DOI: 10.1186/s12862-018-1211-4.

Cao, H. 2014. Adipocytokines in obesity and metabolic disease. *The Journal of Endocrinology*. 220(2):T47–T59. DOI: 10.1530/JOE-13-0339.

Cao, Y.-L., Jia, Y.-J., Xing, B.-H., Shi, D.-D. & Dong, X.-J. 2017. Plasma microRNA-16-5p, -17-5p and -20a-5p: Novel diagnostic biomarkers for gestational diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology Research*. 43(6):974–981. DOI: 10.1111/jog.13317.

Cardenas, A., Gagné-Ouellet, V., Allard, C., Brisson, D., Perron, P., Bouchard, L. & Hivert, M.-F. 2018. Placental DNA methylation adaptation to maternal glycemic response in pregnancy. *Diabetes*. 67(8):1673–1683. DOI: 10.2337/db18-0123.

Carpenter, M.W. & Coustan, D.R. 1982. Criteria for screening tests for gestational diabetes. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 144(7):768–773. DOI: 10.1016/0002-9378(82)90349-0.

Cash, H.L., McGarvey, S.T., Houseman, E.A., Marsit, C.J., Hawley, N.L., Lambert-Messerlian, G.M., Viali, S., Tuitele, J., et al. 2011. Cardiovascular disease risk factors and DNA methylation at the LINE-1 repeat region in peripheral blood from Samoan Islanders. *Epigenetics*. 6(10):1257–1264. DOI: 10.4161/epi.6.10.17728.

Castro-Martínez, A.G., Sánchez-Corona, J., Vázquez-Vargas, A.P., García-Zapién, A.G., López-Quintero, A., Villalpando-Velazco, H.J. & Flores-Martínez, S.E. 2018. Association analysis of calpain 10 gene variants/haplotypes with gestational diabetes mellitus among Mexican women. *Cellular and Molecular Biology*. 6(3):81–86. DOI: 10.14715/cmb/2018.64.3.13.

Catalano, P., Tyzbir, E., Roman, N., Amini, S. & Sims, E. 1991. Longitudinal changes in insulin release and insulin resistance in nonobese pregnant women. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 165(6 Pt 1):1667-1672. DOI: 10.1016/0002-9378(91)90012-g.

Catalano, P.M., Hoegh, M., Minium, J., Huston-Presley, L., Bernard, S., Kalhan, S. & Hauguel-De Mouzon, S. 2006. Adiponectin in human pregnancy: implications for regulation of glucose and lipid metabolism. *Diabetologia*. 49(7):1677–1685. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-006-0264-x.

Chambers, J.C., Loh, M., Lehne, B., Drong, A., Kriebel, J., Motta, V., Wahl, S., Elliott, H.R., et al. 2015. Epigenome-wide association of DNA methylation markers in peripheral blood from Indian Asians and Europeans with incident type 2 diabetes: a nested case-control study. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*. 3(7):526–534. DOI: 10.1016/S2213-8587(15)00127-8.

Chen, D. & Wang, W. 2013. Human Placental MicroRNAs and Preeclampsia. *Biology* of *Reproduction*. 88(5):130. DOI: 10.1095/biolreprod.113.107805.

Chen, A.-R., Zhang, H.-G., Wang, Z.-P., Fu, S.-J., Yang, P.-Q., Ren, J.-G., Ning, Y.-Y., Hu, X.-J., et al. 2010. C-reactive protein, vitamin B12 and C677T polymorphism of N-5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene are related to insulin resistance and risk factors for metabolic syndrome in Chinese population. *Clinical and Investigative Medicine*. 33(5):E290-297. DOI: 10.25011/cim.v33i5.14354.

Chim, S.S.C., Shing, T.K.F., Hung, E.C.W., Leung, T.-Y., Lau, T.-K., Chiu, R.W.K. & Lo, Y.M.D. 2008. Detection and characterization of placental microRNAs in maternal plasma. *Clinical Chemistry*. 54(3):482–490. DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2007.097972.

Christensen, B.C. & Marsit, C.J. 2011. Epigenomics in Environmental Health. *Frontiers in Genetics*. 2(84). DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2011.00084.

Clausen, T.D., Mathiesen, E.R., Hansen, T., Pedersen, O., Jensen, D.M., Lauenborg, J. & Damm, P. 2008. High prevalence of type 2 diabetes and pre-diabetes in adult offspring of women with gestational diabetes mellitus or type 1 diabetes: The role of intrauterine hyperglycemia. *Diabetes Care*. 31(2):340–346. DOI: 10.2337/dc07-1596.

Comuzzie, A.G., Funahashi, T., Sonnenberg, G., Martin, L.J., Jacob, H.J., Black, A.E., Maas, D., Takahashi, M., et al. 2001. The genetic basis of plasma variation in adiponectin, a global endophenotype for obesity and the metabolic syndrome. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*. 86(9):4321–4325. DOI: 10.1210/jcem.86.9.7878.

Consortium, T.I.H. 2007. A second generation human haplotype map of over 3.1 million SNPs. *Nature*. 449(7164):851–861. DOI: 10.1038/nature06258.

Cosson, E., Cussac-Pillegand, C., Benbara, A., Pharisien, I., Jaber, Y., Banu, I., Nguyen, M.T., Valensi, P., et al. 2014. The diagnostic and prognostic performance of a selective screening strategy for gestational diabetes mellitus according to ethnicity in Europe. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism*. 99(3):996–1005. DOI: 10.1210/jc.2013-3383.

Coustan, D.R. 2013. Gestational diabetes mellitus. *Clinical Chemistry*. 59(9):1310–1321. DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2013.203331.

Coustan, D., Aagaard, K., Thornburg, K.L., Catalano, P.M., Moses, R.G., Sacks, D.A. & Loeken, M.R. (in press). SMFM statement : pharmacological treatment of gestational diabetes. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 218(5):pp.B2–B4. DOI: 10.1016/j.ajog.2018.01.041.

Creemers, E.E., Tijsen, A.J. & Pinto, Y.M. 2012. Circulating microRNAs: novel biomarkers and extracellular communicators in cardiovascular disease? *Circulation Research*. 110(3):483–495. DOI: 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.247452.

Dahl, C. & Guldberg, P. 2003. DNA methylation analysis techniques. *Biogerontology*. (4):233–250. DOI: 10.1023/a:1025103319328.

Daimon, M., Oizumi, T., Saitoh, T., Kameda, W., Hirata, A., Yamaguchi, H., Ohnuma, H., Igarashi, M., et al. 2003. Decreased serum levels of adiponectin are a risk factor for the progression to type 2 diabetes in the Japanese population: The Funagata study. *Diabetes Care*. 26(7):2015–2020. DOI: 10.2337/diacare.26.7.2015.

Damm, P. 2009. Future risk of diabetes in mother and child after gestational diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*. 104(suppl. 1):S25–S26. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2008.11.025.

Damm, P., Houshmand-Oeregaard, A., Kelstrup, L., Lauenborg, J., Mathiesen, E.R. & Clausen, T.D. 2016. Gestational diabetes mellitus and long-term consequences for mother and offspring: a view from Denmark. *Diabetologia*. 59(7):1396–1399. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-016-3985-5.

Dave, J.A., Lambert, E.V., Badri, M., West, S., Maartens, G. & Levitt, N.S. 2011. Effect of nonnucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitor-based antiretroviral therapy on dysglycemia and insulin sensitivity in South African HIV-infected patients. *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* (1999). 57(4):284–289. DOI: 10.1097/QAI.0b013e318221863f.

Dave, J.A., Levitt, N.S., Ross, I.L., Lacerda, M., Maartens, G. & Blom, D. 2016. Antiretroviral therapy increases the prevalence of syslipidemia in South African HIVinfected patients. *PLoS ONE*. 11(3):e0151911. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0151911.

Dayeh, T., Tuomi, T., Almgren, P., Perfilyev, A., Jansson, P.-A., de Mello, V.D., Pihlajamäki, J., Vaag, A., et al. 2016. DNA methylation of loci within ABCG1 and PHOSPHO1 in blood DNA is associated with future type 2 diabetes risk. *Epigenetics*. 11(7):482–488. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2016.1178418.

De Rosa, S., Arcidiacono, B., Chiefari, E., Brunetti, A., Indolfi, C. & Foti, D.P. 2018. Type 2 diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disease: genetic and epigenetic links. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*. 9. DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00002.

De Souza, L.R., Ray, J.G. & Retnakaran, R. 2011. Gestational Diabetes and the Metabolic Syndrome. In *Gestational Diabetes*. InTech Open. Available: http://dx.doi.org/10.5772/22119.

Del Gobbo, G.F., Price, E.M., Hanna, C.W. & Robinson, W.P. 2018. No evidence for association of MTHFR 677C>T and 1298A>C variants with placental DNA methylation. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 10. DOI: 10.1186/s13148-018-0468-1.

Dereke, J., Palmqvist, S., Nilsson, C., Landin–Olsson, M. & Hillman, M. 2016. The prevalence and predictive value of the SLC30A8 R325W polymorphism and zinc transporter 8 autoantibodies in the development of GDM and postpartum type 1 diabetes. *Endocrine*. 53(3):740–746. DOI: 10.1007/s12020-016-0932-7.

Di Cianni, G., Miccoli, R., Volpe, L., Lencioni, C. & Del Prato, S. 2003. Intermediate metabolism in normal pregnancy and in gestational diabetes. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews*. 19(4):259–270. DOI: 10.1002/dmrr.390.

Dias, S., Hemmings, S., Muller, C., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2017. MicroRNA expression varies according to glucose tolerance, measurement platform, and biological source. *BioMed Research International*. 2017:e1080157. DOI: 10.1155/2017/1080157.

Dias, S., Pheiffer, C., Abrahams, Y., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2018. Molecular Biomarkers for Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 19(10). DOI: 10.3390/ijms19102926.

Dias, S., Adam, S., Wyk, N.V., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Global DNA methylation profiling in peripheral blood cells of South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Biomarkers*. 24(3):225–231. DOI: 10.1080/1354750X.2018.1539770.

Dias, S., Adam, S., Rheeder, P., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2019. Altered Genome-Wide DNA Methylation in Peripheral Blood of South African Women with Gestational Diabetes Mellitus. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 20(23). DOI: 10.3390/ijms20235828.

Ding, M., Chavarro, J., Olsen, S., Lin, Y., Ley, S.H., Bao, W., Rawal, S., Grunnet, L.G., et al. 2018. Genetic variants of gestational diabetes mellitus: a study of 112 SNPs among 8722 women in two independent populations. *Diabetologia*. 61(8):1758–1768. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-018-4637-8.

Du, T. 2005. microPrimer: the biogenesis and function of microRNA. *Development*. 132(21):4645–4652. DOI: 10.1242/dev.02070.

Du, P., Zhang, X., Huang, C.-C., Jafari, N., Kibbe, W.A., Hou, L. & Lin, S.M. 2010. Comparison of Beta-value and M-value methods for quantifying methylation levels by microarray analysis. *BMC Bioinformatics*. 11(1):587. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2105-11-587.

Duran, A., Sáenz, S., Torrejón, M.J., Bordiú, E., Del Valle, L., Galindo, M., Perez, N., Herraiz, M.A., et al. 2014. Introduction of IADPSG criteria for the screening and diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus results in improved pregnancy outcomes at a lower cost in a large cohort of pregnant women: the St. Carlos Gestational Diabetes Study. *Diabetes Care*. 37(9):2442–2450. DOI: 10.2337/dc14-0179.

Dwi Putra, S.E., Neuber, C., Reichetzeder, C., Hocher, B. & Kleuser, B. 2014. Analysis of genomic DNA methylation levels in human placenta using liquid chromatographyelectrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. *Cellular Physiology and Biochemistry: International Journal of Experimental Cellular Physiology, Biochemistry, and Pharmacology*. 33(4):945–952. DOI: 10.1159/000358666.

Dye, C.K., Corley, M.J., Li, D., Khadka, V.S., Mitchell, B.I., Sultana, R., Lum-Jones, A., Shikuma, C.M., et al. 2019. Comparative DNA methylomic analyses reveal potential origins of novel epigenetic biomarkers of insulin resistance in monocytes from virally suppressed HIV-infected adults. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 11(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13148-019-0694-1.

El Hajj, N., Pliushch, G., Schneider, E., Dittrich, M., Müller, T., Korenkov, M., Aretz, M., Zechner, U., et al. 2013. Metabolic programming of MEST DNA methylation by intrauterine exposure to gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes*. 62(4):1320–1328. DOI: 10.2337/db12-0289.

Enquobahrie, D.A., Moore, A., Muhie, S., Tadesse, M.G., Lin, S. & Williams, M.A. 2015. Early pregnancy maternal blood DNA methylation in repeat pregnancies and change in gestational diabetes mellitus status-A pilot study. *Reproductive Sciences*. 22(7):904– 910.

Etheridge, A., Lee, I., Hood, L., Galas, D. & Wang, K. 2011. Extracellular microRNA: a new source of biomarkers. *Mutation Research*. 717(1–2):85–90. DOI: 10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2011.03.004.

Fakruddin, M. & Chowdhury, A. 2012. Pyrosequencing-An alternative to traditional sanger sequencing. *American Journal of Biochemistry and Biotechnology*. 8(1):14–20. DOI: 10.3844/ajbbsp.2012.14.20.

Fan, Y., Wang, K., Xu, S., Chen, G., Di, H., Cao, M. & Liu, C. 2014. Association between ADIPOQ +45T>G polymorphism and type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 16(1):704–723. DOI: 10.3390/ijms16010704.

Fang, J.Y., Mikovits, J.A., Bagni, R., Petrow-Sadowski, C.L. & Ruscetti, F.W. 2001. Infection of lymphoid cells by integration-defective human immunodeficiency virus type 1 increases de novo methylation. *Journal of Virology*. 75(20):9753–9761. DOI: 10.1128/JVI.75.20.9753-9761.2001.

Faraci, M., Di Prima, F.A.F., Valenti, O., Hyseni, E., Monte, S., Giorgio, E. & De Domenico, R. 2011. Treatment of gestational diabetes: oral hypoglycemic agents or insulin? *Journal of Prenatal Medicine*. 5(3):63–64.

Fatima, S.S., Chaudhry, B., Khan, T.A. & Farooq, S. 2016. KCNQ1 rs2237895 polymorphism is associated with gestational diabetes in Pakistani women. *Pakistan Journal of Medical Sciences*. 32(6):1380–1385. DOI: 10.12669/pjms.326.11052.

Ferrara, A. 2007. Increasing prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus: a public health perspective. *Diabetes Care*. 30 Suppl 2:S141-146. DOI: 10.2337/dc07-s206.

Final report of the Pan American Conference. 2015. *Criteria for the diagnosis of gestational diabetes in selected countries of the Americas*. Available: http://iris.paho.org/xmlui/bitstream/handle/123456789/28208/9789275118832_eng [2019, February 27].

Finer, S., Mathews, C., Lowe, R., Smart, M., Hillman, S., Foo, L., Sinha, A., Williams, D., et al. 2015. Maternal gestational diabetes is associated with genome-wide DNA methylation variation in placenta and cord blood of exposed offspring. *Human Molecular Genetics*. 24(11):3021–3029. DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddv013.

Flannick, J., Thorleifsson, G., Beer, N.L., Jacobs, S.B.R., Grarup, N., Burtt, N.P., Mahajan, A., Fuchsberger, C., et al. 2014. Loss-of-function mutations in SLC30A8 protect against type 2 diabetes. *Nature Genetics*. 46(4):357–363. DOI: 10.1038/ng.2915.

Fortin, J.-P., Labbe, A., Lemire, M., Zanke, B.W., Hudson, T.J., Fertig, E.J., Greenwood, C.M. & Hansen, K.D. 2014. Functional normalization of 450k methylation array data improves replication in large cancer studies. *Genome Biology*. 15(11):503. DOI: 10.1101/002956.
Fox, J.T. & Stover, P.J. 2008. Folate-mediated one-carbon metabolism. *Vitamins and Hormones*. 79:1–44. DOI: 10.1016/S0083-6729(08)00401-9.

Fradin, D., Fur, S.L., Mille, C., Naoui, N., Groves, C., Zelenika, D., McCarthy, M.I., Lathrop, M., et al. 2012. Association of the CpG methylation pattern of the proximal insulin gene promoter with type 1 diabetes. *PLoS ONE*. 7(5):e36278. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0036278.

Frangogiannis, N.G. 2012. Biomarkers: hopes and challenges in the path from discovery to clinical practice. *Translational Research: The Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine*. 159(4):197–204. DOI: 10.1016/j.trsl.2012.01.023.

Franzago, M., Fraticelli, F., Marchetti, D., Celentano, C., Liberati, M., Stuppia, L. & Vitacolonna, E. 2018. Nutrigenetic variants and cardio-metabolic risk in women with or without gestational diabetes. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 137:64–71. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2018.01.001.

Freinkel, N. 1980. Of Pregnancy and Progeny – Banting Lecture 1980. *Diabetes*. 29(12):1023–1089. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.29.12.1023.

Froese, D.S., Huemer, M., Suormala, T., Burda, P., Coelho, D., Guéant, J.-L., Landolt, M.A., Kožich, V., et al. 2016. Mutation Update and Review of Severe Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Deficiency. *Human Mutation*. 37(5):427–438. DOI: 10.1002/humu.22970.

Frosst, P., Blom, H.J., Milos, R., Goyette, P., Sheppard, C.A., Matthews, R.G., Boers, G.J.H., Heijer, M. den, et al. 1995. A candidate genetic risk factor for vascular disease: a common mutation in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase. *Nature Genetics*. 10(1):111–113. DOI: 10.1038/ng0595-111.

Gabory, A., Attig, L. & Junien, C. 2011. Developmental programming and epigenetics. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 94(suppl_6):1943S-1952S. DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.110.000927.

García-Calzón, S., Perfilyev, A., Männistö, V., de Mello, V.D., Nilsson, E., Pihlajamäki, J. & Ling, C. 2017. Diabetes medication associates with DNA methylation of metformin transporter genes in the human liver. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 9(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13148-017-0400-0.

García-Cardona, M.C., Huang, F., García-Vivas, J.M., López-Camarillo, C., del Río Navarro, B.E., Navarro Olivos, E., Hong-Chong, E., Bolaños-Jiménez, F., et al. 2014. DNA methylation of leptin and adiponectin promoters in children is reduced by the combined presence of obesity and insulin resistance. *International Journal of Obesity*. 38(11):1457–1465. DOI: 10.1038/ijo.2014.30.

Garcia-Vargas, L., Addison, S.S., Nistala, R., Kurukulasuriya, D. & Sowers, J.R. 2012. Gestational diabetes and the offspring: implications in the development of the cardiorenal metabolic syndrome in offspring. *Cardiorenal Medicine*. 2(2):134–142. DOI: 10.1159/000337734.

Gariballa, S., Alkaabi, J., Yasin, J. & Al Essa, A. 2019. Total adiponectin in overweight and obese subjects and its response to visceral fat loss. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*. 19(1):55. DOI: 10.1186/s12902-019-0386-z.

Ge, Q., Zhu, Y., Li, H., Tian, F., Xie, X. & Bai, Y. 2015. Differential expression of circulating miRNAs in maternal plasma in pregnancies with fetal macrosomia. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine*. 35(1):81–91.

Geach, T. 2016. Blood-based markers for T2DM. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*. 12(6):311–312. DOI: 10.1038/nrendo.2016.63.

Georgiou, H.M., Lappas, M., Georgiou, G.M., Marita, A., Bryant, V.J., Hiscock, R., Permezel, M., Khalil, Z., et al. 2008. Screening for biomarkers predictive of gestational diabetes mellitus. *Acta Diabetologica*. 45(3):157–165. DOI: 10.1007/s00592-008-0037-8.

Ghadge, A.A., Khaire, A.A. & Kuvalekar, A.A. 2018. Adiponectin: A potential therapeutic target for metabolic syndrome. *Cytokine & Growth Factor Reviews*. 39:151–158. DOI: 10.1016/j.cytogfr.2018.01.004.

Gilbert, E.R. & Liu, D. 2012. Epigenetics: The missing link to understanding β -cell dysfunction in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes. *Epigenetics*. 7(8):841–852. DOI: 10.4161/epi.21238.

Gillberg, L. & Ling, C. 2015. The potential use of DNA methylation biomarkers to identify risk and progression of type 2 diabetes. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*. 6:43.

Godfrey, K.M., Sheppard, A., Gluckman, P.D., Lillycrop, K.A., Burdge, G.C., McLean, C., Rodford, J., Slater-Jefferies, J.L., et al. 2011. Epigenetic gene promoter methylation

at birth is associated with child's later adiposity. *Diabetes*. 60(5):1528–1534. DOI: 10.2337/db10-0979.

Godfrey, K.M., Costello, P. & Lillycrop, K. 2016. Development, epigenetics and metabolic programming. *Nestle Nutrition Institute workshop series*. 85:71–80. DOI: 10.1159/000439488.

Goldenberg, R.L., McClure, E.M., Harrison, M.S. & Miodovnik, M. 2016. Diabetes during Pregnancy in Low- and Middle-Income Countries. *American Journal of Perinatology*. 33(13):1227–1235. DOI: 10.1055/s-0036-1584152.

González-Sánchez, J.L., Zabena, C.A., Martínez-Larrad, M.T., Fernández-Pérez, C., Pérez-Barba, M., Laakso, M. & Serrano-Ríos, M. 2005. An SNP in the adiponectin gene Is associated with decreased serum adiponectin levels and risk for impaired glucose tolerance. *Obesity Research*. 13(5):807–812. DOI: 10.1038/oby.2005.91.

Goyette, P., Sumner, J.S., Milos, R., Duncan, A.M.V., Rosenblatt, D.S., Matthews, R.G. & Rozen, R. 1994. Human methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase: isolation of cDNA, mapping and mutation identification. *Nature Genetics*. 7(2):195–200. DOI: 10.1038/ng0694-195.

Grabe, N. 2000. *Alibaba2*. Available: http://generegulation.com/pub/programs/alibaba2/ [2019, August 21].

Gu, T., Gu, H.F., Hilding, A., Sjöholm, L.K., Ostenson, C.-G., Ekström, T.J. & Brismar, K. 2013. Increased DNA methylation levels of the insulin-like growth factor binding protein 1 gene are associated with type 2 diabetes in Swedish men. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 5(1):21. DOI: 10.1186/1868-7083-5-21.

Gual, P., Le Marchand-Brustel, Y. & Tanti, J.-F. 2005. Positive and negative regulation of insulin signaling through IRS-1 phosphorylation. *Biochimie*. 87(1):99–109. DOI: 10.1016/j.biochi.2004.10.019.

Guarino, E., Poggi, C.D., Grieco, G.E., Cenci, V., Ceccarelli, E., Crisci, I., Sebastiani, G. & Dotta, F. 2018. Circulating MicroRNAs as biomarkers of gestational diabetes mellitus: Updates and perspectives. *International Journal of Endocrinology*. 2018. DOI: 10.1155/2018/6380463.

Guelfi, K.J., Ong, M.J., Li, S., Wallman, K.E., Doherty, D.A., Fournier, P.A., Newnham, J.P. & Keelan, J.A. 2017. Maternal circulating adipokine profile and insulin resistance in women at high risk of developing gestational diabetes mellitus. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental*. 75:54–60. DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2017.08.003.

Guerrero-Preston, R., Goldman, L.R., Brebi-Mieville, P., Ili-Gangas, C., LeBron, C., Witter, F.R., Apelberg, B.J., Hernández-Roystacher, M., et al. 2010. Global DNA hypomethylation is associated with in utero exposure to cotinine and perfluorinated alkyl compounds. *Epigenetics*. 5(6):539–546.

Gueuvoghlanian-Silva, B.Y., Torloni, M.R., Mattar, R., de Oliveira, L.S., Scomparini, F.B., Nakamura, M.U. & Daher, S. 2012. Profile of inflammatory mediators in gestational diabetes mellitus: phenotype and genotype. *American Journal of Reproductive Immunology*. 67(3):241–250. DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-0897.2011.01090.x.

Hadar, E. & Hod, M. 2013. Maternal complications of GDM. In *Diapedia*. DOI: 10.14496/dia.41040851413.13.

Haertle, L., El Hajj, N., Dittrich, M., Müller, T., Nanda, I., Lehnen, H. & Haaf, T. 2017. Epigenetic signatures of gestational diabetes mellitus on cord blood methylation. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 9:28. DOI: 10.1186/s13148-017-0329-3.

Hammond, S.M. 2015. An overview of microRNAs. *Advanced drug delivery reviews*. 87:3–14. DOI: 10.1016/j.addr.2015.05.001.

Han, L.Y., Wu, Q.H., Jiao, M.L., Hao, Y.H., Liang, L.B., Gao, L.J., Legge, D.G., Quan, H., et al. 2011. Associations between single-nucleotide polymorphisms (+45T>G, +276G>T, -11377C>G, -11391G>A) of adiponectin gene and type 2 diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetologia*. 54(9):2303–2314. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-011-2202-9.

Han, X., Cui, H., Chen, X., Xie, W. & Chang, Y. 2015. Association of the glucokinase gene promoter polymorphism -30G > A (rs1799884) with gestational diabetes mellitus susceptibility: a case-control study and meta-analysis. *Archives Of Gynecology And Obstetrics*. 292(2):291–298. DOI: 10.1007/s00404-015-3635-z.

Han, Y., Zheng, Y.-L., Fan, Y.-P., Liu, M.-H., Lu, X.-Y. & Tao, Q. 2014. Association of adiponectin gene polymorphism 45TG with gestational diabetes mellitus diagnosed on the new IADPSG criteria, plasma adiponectin levels and adverse pregnancy

outcomes. *Clinical and Experimental Medicine*. 15(1):47–53. DOI: 10.1007/s10238-014-0275-8.

HAPO Study Cooperative Research Group, Metzger, B.E., Lowe, L.P., Dyer, A.R., Trimble, E.R., Chaovarindr, U., Coustan, D.R., Hadden, D.R., et al. 2008. Hyperglycemia and adverse pregnancy outcomes. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 358(19):1991–2002. DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0707943.

Hara, K., Boutin, P., Mori, Y., Tobe, K., Dina, C., Yasuda, K., Yamauchi, T., Otabe, S., et al. 2002. Genetic variation in the gene encoding adiponectin is associated with an increased risk of type 2 diabetes in the Japanese population. *Diabetes*. 51(2):536–540. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.51.2.536.

Harbers, K., Schnieke, A., Stuhlmann, H., Jahner, D. & Jaenisch, R. 1981. DNA methylation and gene expression: endogenous retroviral genome becomes infectious after molecular cloning. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. 78(12):7609–7613. DOI: 10.1073/pnas.78.12.7609.

Hartling, L., Dryden, D.M., Guthrie, A., Muise, M., Vandermeer, B., Aktary, W.M., Pasichnyk, D., Seida, J.C., et al. 2012. Screening and diagnosing gestational diabetes mellitus. *Evidence Report/Technology Assessment*. (210):1–327.

Hattersley, A.T. 2007. Prime suspect: the TCF7L2 gene and type 2 diabetes risk. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. 117(8):2077–2079. DOI: 10.1172/JCI33077.

He, F., Berg, A., Kawasawa, Y.I., Bixler, E.O., Fernandez-Mendoza, J., Whitsel, E.A. & Liao, D. 2019. Association between DNA methylation in obesity-related genes and body mass index percentile in adolescents. *Scientific Reports*. 9(1):1–8. DOI: 10.1038/s41598-019-38587-7.

He, Y., Ding, Y., Liang, B., Lin, J., Kim, T.-K., Yu, H., Hang, H. & Wang, K. 2017. A systematic study of dysregulated microRNA in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 18(3). DOI: 10.3390/ijms18030456.

He, Y., Bai, J., Liu, P., Dong, J., Tang, Y., Zhou, J., Han, P., Xing, J., et al. 2017. miR-494 protects pancreatic B-cell function by targeting PTEN in gestational diabetes mellitus. *EXCLI Journal*. 16:1297–1307. DOI: 10.17179/excli2017-491.

He, Z., Zhang, R., Jiang, F., Hou, W. & Hu, C. 2017. Role of genetic and environmental factors in DNA methylation of lipid metabolism. *Genes & Diseases*. 5(1):9–15. DOI: 10.1016/j.gendis.2017.11.005.

Hedderson, M.M., Darbinian, J.A. & Ferrara, A. 2010. Disparities in the risk of gestational diabetes by race-ethnicity and country of birth. *Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology*. 24(5):441–448. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-3016.2010.01140.x.

Herbstman, J.B., Wang, S., Perera, F.P., Lederman, S.A., Vishnevetsky, J., Rundle, A.G., Hoepner, L.A., Qu, L., et al. 2013. Predictors and Consequences of Global DNA Methylation in Cord Blood and at Three Years. *PLoS ONE*. 8(9):e72824. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0072824.

Heyn, H. & Esteller, M. 2012. DNA methylation profiling in the clinic: applications and challenges. *Nature Reviews. Genetics*. 13(10):679–692. DOI: 10.1038/nrg3270.

Hinds, D.A., Kloek, A.P., Jen, M., Chen, X. & Frazer, K.A. 2006. Common deletions and SNPs are in linkage disequilibrium in the human genome. *Nature Genetics*. 38(1):82–85. DOI: 10.1038/ng1695.

Hiraoka, M. & Kagawa, Y. 2017. Genetic polymorphisms and folate status. *Congenital Anomalies*. 57(5):142–149. DOI: 10.1111/cga.12232.

Hiraoka, M., Urschitz, J., Sultan, O. & Ward, K. 2011. A polymorphism in the retinol binding protein 4 gene is not associated with gestational diabetes mellitus in several different ethnic groups. *Hawaii Medical Journal*. 70(8):164–167.

Hird, T.R., Pirie, F.J., Esterhuizen, T.M., O'Leary, B., McCarthy, M.I., Young, E.H., Sandhu, M.S. & Motala, A.A. 2016. Burden of Diabetes and First Evidence for the Utility of HbA1c for Diagnosis and Detection of Diabetes in Urban Black South Africans: The Durban Diabetes Study. *PLOS ONE*. 11(8):e0161966. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0161966.

Hirschhorn, J.N., Lohmueller, K., Byrne, E. & Hirschhorn, K. 2002. A comprehensive review of genetic association studies. *Genetics in Medicine: Official Journal of the American College of Medical Genetics*. 4(2):45–61. DOI: 10.1097/00125817-200203000-00002.

Hjort, L., Martino, D., Grunnet, L.G., Naeem, H., Maksimovic, J., Olsson, A.H., Zhang, C., Ling, C., et al. 2018. Gestational diabetes and maternal obesity are associated with epigenome-wide methylation changes in children. *JCI insight*. 3(17). DOI: 10.1172/jci.insight.122572.

Hod, M., Merlob, P., Friedman, S., Schoenfeld, A. & Ovadia, J. 1991. Gestational diabetes mellitus: A survey of perinatal complications in the 1980s. *Diabetes*. 40(Supplement 2):74–78. DOI: 10.2337/diab.40.2.S74.

Hod, M., Kapur, A., Sacks, D.A., Hadar, E., Agarwal, M., Di Renzo, G.C., Cabero Roura, L., McIntyre, H.D., et al. 2015. The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics (FIGO) Initiative on gestational diabetes mellitus: A pragmatic guide for diagnosis, management, and care. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics*. 131 Suppl 3:S173-211. DOI: 10.1016/S0020-7292(15)30007-2.

Hollman, A.L., Tchounwou, P.B. & Huang, H.-C. 2016. The association between geneenvironment interactions and diseases involving the human GST superfamily with SNP variants. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 13(4). DOI: 10.3390/ijerph13040379.

Houde, A.-A., Guay, S.-P., Desgagné, V., Hivert, M.-F., Baillargeon, J.-P., St-Pierre, J., Perron, P., Gaudet, D., et al. 2013. Adaptations of placental and cord blood ABCA1 DNA methylation profile to maternal metabolic status. *Epigenetics*. 8(12):1289–1302. DOI: 10.4161/epi.26554.

Houseman, E.A., Accomando, W.P., Koestler, D.C., Christensen, B.C., Marsit, C.J., Nelson, H.H., Wiencke, J.K. & Kelsey, K.T. 2012. DNA methylation arrays as surrogate measures of cell mixture distribution. *BMC Bioinformatics*. 13:86. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2105-13-86.

Houshmand-Oeregaard, A., Hansen, N.S., Hjort, L., Kelstrup, L., Broholm, C., Mathiesen, E.R., Clausen, T.D., Damm, P., et al. 2017. Differential adipokine DNA methylation and gene expression in subcutaneous adipose tissue from adult offspring of women with diabetes in pregnancy. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 9(13):37. DOI: 10.1186/s13148-017-0338-2.

HSRC Press. 2018. *The fifth South African National HIV prevalence, incidence, behavior and communication survey, 2017.* (HIV impact assessment summary report). Cape Town. Available:

http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageContent/9234/SABSSMV_Impact_Assessment_S ummary_ZA_ADS_cleared_PDFA4.pdf [2019, September 19].

Huang, J., Wang, G., Tang, J., Zhuang, W., Wang, L.-P., Liou, Y.-L., Liu, Y.-Z., Zhou, H.-H., et al. 2017. DNA methylation status of PAX1 and ZNF582 in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*. 14(2). DOI: 10.3390/ijerph14020216.

Huang, R.C., Garratt, E.S., Pan, H., Wu, Y., Davis, E.A., Barton, S.J., Burdge, G.C., Godfrey, K.M., et al. 2015. Genome-wide methylation analysis identifies differentially methylated CpG loci associated with severe obesity in childhood. *Epigenetics*. 10(11):995–1005. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2015.1080411.

Hughes, R.C.E., Rowan, J. & Florkowski, C.M. 2016. Is there a role for HbA1c in pregnancy? *Current Diabetes Reports*. 16(1). DOI: 10.1007/s11892-015-0698-y.

Huijsmans, R., Damen, J., van der Linden, H. & Hermans, M. 2007. Single nucleotide polymorphism profiling assay to confirm the identity of human tissues. *The Journal of Molecular Diagnostics*. 9(2):205–213. DOI: 10.2353/jmoldx.2007.060059.

Huopio, H., Cederberg, H., Vangipurapu, J., Hakkarainen, H., Pääkkönen, M., Kuulasmaa, T., Heinonen, S. & Laakso, M. 2013. Association of risk variants for type 2 diabetes and hyperglycemia with gestational diabetes. *European Journal of Endocrinology*. 169(3):291–297.

Hurwitz, D. & Jensen, D. 1946. Carbohydrate Metabolism in Normal Pregnancy. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 234:327–329. DOI: 10.1056/nejm194603072341004.

Hydbring, P. & Badalian-Very, G. 2013. Clinical applications of microRNAs. *F1000Research*. 2. DOI: 10.12688/f1000research.2-136.v3.

Iacomino, G. & Siani, A. 2017. Role of microRNAs in obesity and obesity-related diseases. *Genes & Nutrition*. 12. DOI: 10.1186/s12263-017-0577-z.

IADPSG panel. 2010. International association of diabetes and pregnancy study groups recommendations on the diagnosis and classification of hyperglycemia in pregnancy. *Diabetes Care*. 33(3):676–682. DOI: 10.2337/dc09-1848.

Ikeda, K., Maegawa, H., Ugi, S., Tao, Y., Nishio, Y., Tsukada, S., Maeda, S. & Kashiwagi, A. 2006. Transcription factor activating enhancer-binding protein-2β. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 281(42):31245–31253. DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M605132200.

Illumina, Inc. n.d. *Ininium*® *HD Assay Methylation Protocol Guide*. Available: https://support.illumina.com/content/dam/illumina-support/documents/documentation/chemistry_documentation/infinium_assays/infin ium_hd_methylation/infinium-hd-methylation-guide-15019519-01.pdf [2019, June 03].

Immanuel, J. & Simmons, D. 2017. Screening and treatment for early-onset gestational diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Current Diabetes Reports*. 17(11):115. DOI: 10.1007/s11892-017-0943-7.

International Diabetes Federation. 2017. *IDF diabetes atlas - Across the globe*. Available: http://diabetesatlas.org/across-the-globe.html [2018, July 06].

Ivorra, C., Fraga, M.F., Bayón, G.F., Fernández, A.F., Garcia-Vicent, C., Chaves, F.J., Redon, J. & Lurbe, E. 2015. DNA methylation patterns in newborns exposed to tobacco in utero. *Journal of Translational Medicine*. 13:25. DOI: 10.1186/s12967-015-0384-5.

Iynedjian, P.B. 2009. Molecular physiology of mammalian glucokinase. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*. 66(1):27–42. DOI: 10.1007/s00018-008-8322-9.

Jacklin, P.B., Maresh, M.J., Patterson, C.C., Stanley, K.P., Dornhorst, A., Burman-Roy, S. & Bilous, R.W. 2017. A cost-effectiveness comparison of the NICE 2015 and WHO 2013 diagnostic criteria for women with gestational diabetes with and without risk factors. *BMJ open*. 7(8):e016621. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016621.

Jackson, W.P.U. 1952. Studies in Pre-diabetes. *BMJ*. 2(4786):690–696. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.2.4786.690.

Jackson, W.P. & Coetzee, E.J. 1979. Gycosuria as an indication for glucose tolerance testing during pregnancy. *South African Medical Journal*. 56(22):921–923.

Jaffe, A.E. 2019. FlowSorted.Blood.450k: Illumina HumanMethylation data on sorted bloodcellpopulations.Rpackageversion1.22.0.Available:http://bioconductor.org/packages/FlowSorted.Blood.450k/[2019, May 09].

Jamalpour, S., Zain, S.M., Mosavat, M., Mohamed, Z. & Omar, S.Z. 2018. A casecontrol study and meta-analysis confirm glucokinase regulatory gene rs780094 is a risk factor for gestational diabetes mellitus. *Gene*. 650:34–40. DOI: 10.1016/j.gene.2018.01.091.

Jao, J., Wong, M., Dyke, R.B.V., Geffner, M., Nshom, E., Palmer, D., Muffih, P.T., Abrams, E.J., et al. 2013. Gestational diabetes mellitus in HIV-infected and -uninfected pregnant women in Cameroon. 36(9):e141–e142. DOI: 10.2337/dc13-0968.

Jensen, D.M., Sørensen, B., Feilberg-Jørgensen, N., Westergaard, J.G. & Beck-Nielsen, H. 2000. Maternal and perinatal outcomes in 143 Danish women with gestational diabetes mellitus and 143 controls with a similar risk profile. *Diabetic Medicine*. 17(4):281–286. DOI: 10.1046/j.1464-5491.2000.00268.x.

Jin, B., Li, Y. & Robertson, K.D. 2011. DNA Methylation. *Genes & Cancer*. 2(6):607–617. DOI: 10.1177/1947601910393957.

Jintaridth, P., Tungtrongchitr, R., Preutthipan, S. & Mutirangura, A. 2013. Hypomethylation of Alu elements in post-menopausal women with osteoporosis. *PLoS ONE*. 8(8):e70386. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0070386.

Jiwani, A., Marseille, E., Lohse, N., Damm, P., Hod, M. & Kahn, J.G. 2012. Gestational diabetes mellitus: results from a survey of country prevalence and practices. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*. 25(6):600–610. DOI: 10.3109/14767058.2011.587921.

Joubert, B.R., Håberg, S.E., Nilsen, R.M., Wang, X., Vollset, S.E., Murphy, S.K., Huang, Z., Hoyo, C., et al. 2012. 450K epigenome-wide scan identifies differential DNA methylation in newborns related to maternal smoking during pregnancy. *Environmental Health Perspectives*. 120(10):1425–1431. DOI: 10.1289/ehp.1205412.

Kagohara, L.T., Schussel, J.L., Subbannayya, T., Sahasrabuddhe, N., Lebron, C., Brait, M., Maldonado, L., Valle, B.L., et al. 2015. Global and gene-specific DNA methylation pattern discriminates cholecystitis from gallbladder cancer patients in Chile. *Future Oncology*. 11(2):233–249.

Kang, E.S., Park, S.Y., Kim, H.J., Ahn, C.W., Nam, M., Cha, B.S., Lim, S.K., Kim, K.R., et al. 2005. The influence of adiponectin gene polymorphism on the rosiglitazone

response in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 28(5):1139–1144. DOI: 10.2337/diacare.28.5.1139.

Kang, J., Lee, C.-N., Li, H.-Y., Hsu, K.-H. & Lin, S.-Y. 2017. Genome-wide DNA methylation variation in maternal and cord blood of gestational diabetes population. *Diabetes Research And Clinical Practice*. 132:127–136. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2017.07.034.

Kang, J., Lee, C.-N., Li, H.-Y., Hsu, K.-H., Wang, S.-H. & Lin, S.-Y. 2018. Association of interleukin-10 methylation levels with gestational diabetes in a Taiwanese population. *Frontiers in Genetics*. 9(JUN):222. DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2018.00222.

Kang, S.S., Zhou, J., Wong, P.W., Kowalisyn, J. & Strokosch, G. 1988. Intermediate homocysteinemia: a thermolabile variant of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase. *American Journal of Human Genetics*. 43(4):414–421.

Kanguru, L., Bezawada, N., Hussein, J. & Bell, J. 2014. The burden of diabetes mellitus during pregnancy in low- and middle-income countries: a systematic review. *Global Health Action*. 7. DOI: 10.3402/gha.v7.23987.

Kc, K., Shakya, S. & Zhang, H. 2015. Gestational diabetes mellitus and macrosomia: A literature review. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism*. 66:14–20. DOI: 10.1159/000371628.

Keller, M., Kralisch, S., Rohde, K., Schleinitz, D., Dietrich, A., Schön, M.R., Gärtner, D., Lohmann, T., et al. 2014. Global DNA methylation levels in human adipose tissue are related to fat distribution and glucose homeostasis. *Diabetologia*. 57(11):2374–2383. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-014-3356-z.

Kelley, K.W., Carroll, D.G. & Meyer, A. 2015. A review of current treatment strategies for gestational diabetes mellitus. *Drugs in Context*. 4. DOI: 10.7573/dic.212282.

Khalafallah, A., Phuah, E., Al-Barazan, A.M., Nikakis, I., Radford, A., Clarkson, W., Trevett, C., Brain, T., et al. 2016. Glycosylated haemoglobin for screening and diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus. *BMJ Open.* 6(4):e011059. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011059.

Khan, I.A., Shaik, N.A., Kamineni, V., Jahan, P., Hasan, Q. & Rao, P. 2015. Evaluation of gestational diabetes mellitus risk in South Indian women based on MTHFR (C677T) and FVL (G1691A) mutations. *Frontiers in Pediatrics*. 3. DOI: 10.3389/fped.2015.00034.

Khan, T., Macaulay, S., Norris, S.A., Micklesfield, L.K. & Watson, E.D. 2016. Physical activity and the risk for gestational diabetes mellitus amongst pregnant women living in Soweto: a study protocol. *BMC Women's Health*. 16. DOI: 10.1186/s12905-016-0345-z.

Kheradmand, M., Maghbooli, Z., Salemi, S. & Sanjari, M. 2017. Associations of MTHFR C677T polymorphism with insulin resistance, results of NURSE Study (Nursing Unacquainted Related Stress Etiologies). *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolic Disorders*. 16. DOI: 10.1186/s40200-017-0303-9.

Kim, C., Newton, K.M. & Knopp, R.H. 2002. Gestational diabetes and the incidence of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. *Diabetes Care*. 25(10):1862–1868.

Kim, J.Y., Cheong, H.S., Park, B.-J., Baik, S.H., Park, S., Lee, S.W., Kim, M.-H., Chung, J.H., et al. 2011. Melatonin receptor 1 B polymorphisms associated with the risk of gestational diabetes mellitus. *BMC Medical Genetics*. 12. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2350-12-82.

Kim, M., Long, T.I., Arakawa, K., Wang, R., Yu, M.C. & Laird, P.W. 2010. DNA methylation as a biomarker for cardiovascular disease risk. *PLoS ONE*. 5(3):e9692. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0009692.

Kinnear, T., Wolever, T.M.S., Murphy, A.M., Sullivan, J.A., Liu, Q. & Bizimungu, B. 2011. Effect of preparation method on the glycaemic index of novel potato clones. *Food & Function*. 2(8):438–444. DOI: 10.1039/C1FO10042D.

Kondo, H., Shimomura, I., Matsukawa, Y., Kumada, M., Takahashi, M., Matsuda, M., Ouchi, N., Kihara, S., et al. 2002. Association of adiponectin mutation with type 2 diabetes: a candidate gene for the insulin resistance syndrome. *Diabetes*. 51(7):2325–2328. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.51.7.2325.

Kramer, C.K., Campbell, S. & Retnakaran, R. 2019. Gestational diabetes and the risk of cardiovascular disease in women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetologia*. 62(6):905–914. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-019-4840-2.

Krause, C., Sievert, H., Geißler, C., Grohs, M., El Gammal, A.T., Wolter, S., Ohlei, O., Kilpert, F., et al. 2019. Critical evaluation of the DNA-methylation markers ABCG1 and SREBF1 for Type 2 diabetes stratification. *Epigenomics*. 11(8):885–897. DOI: 10.2217/epi-2018-0159.

Krek, A., Grün, D., Poy, M.N., Wolf, R., Rosenberg, L., Epstein, E.J., MacMenamin, P., da Piedade, I., et al. 2005. Combinatorial microRNA target predictions. *Nature Genetics*. 37(5):495–500. DOI: 10.1038/ng1536.

Kudo, S. 1998. Methyl-CpG-binding protein MeCP2 represses Sp1-activated transcription of the human leukosialin gene when the promoter is methylated. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. 18(9):5492–5499. DOI: 10.1128/mcb.18.9.5492.

Kurdyukov, S. & Bullock, M. 2016. DNA methylation analysis: choosing the right method. *Biology*. 5(1). DOI: 10.3390/biology5010003.

Kwak, S.H., Kim, T.H., Cho, Y.M., Choi, S.H., Jang, H.C. & Park, K.S. 2010. Polymorphisms in KCNQ1 are associated with gestational diabetes in a Korean population. *Hormone Research in Paediatrics*. 74(5):333–338. DOI: 10.1159/000313918.

Lacroix, M., Battista, M.-C., Doyon, M., Ménard, J., Ardilouze, J.-L., Perron, P. & Hivert, M.-F. 2013. Lower adiponectin levels at first trimester of pregnancy are associated with increased insulin resistance and higher risk of developing gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. 36(6):1577–1583. DOI: 10.2337/dc12-1731.

Lain, K.Y., Daftary, A.R., Ness, R.B. & Roberts, J.M. 2008. First trimester adipocytokine concentrations and risk of developing gestational diabetes later in pregnancy. *Clinical Endocrinology*. 69(3):407–411. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2008.03198.x.

Lamadrid-Romero, M., Solís, K.H., Cruz-Reséndiz, M.S., Pérez, J.E., Díaz, N.F., Flores-Herrera, H., García-López, G., Perichart, O., et al. 2018. Central nervous system development-related microRNAs levels increase in the serum of gestational diabetic women during the first trimester of pregnancy. *Neuroscience Research*. 130:8–22. DOI: 10.1016/j.neures.2017.08.003.

Lawrence, J.M., Contreras, R., Chen, W. & Sacks, D.A. 2008. Trends in the prevalence of preexisting diabetes and gestational diabetes mellitus among a racially/ethnically diverse population of pregnant women, 1999-2005. *Diabetes Care*. 31(5):899–904. DOI: 10.2337/dc07-2345.

Lee, R.C., Feinbaum, R.L. & Ambros, V. 1993. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. *Cell*. 75(5):843–854.

Leipold, H., Knöfler, M., Gruber, C., Haslinger, P., Bancher-Todesca, D. & Worda, C. 2004. Calpain-10 haplotype combination and association with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 103(6):1235–1240. DOI: 10.1097/01.AOG.0000127790.15556.3d.

Lesseur, C., Armstrong, D.A., Paquette, A.G., Li, Z., Padbury, J.F. & Marsit, C.J. (in press). Maternal obesity and gestational diabetes are associated with placental leptin DNA methylation. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 211(6):654.e1-654.e9. DOI: 10.1016/j.ajog.2014.06.037.

Levenson, V.V. & Melnikov, A.A. 2012. DNA Methylation as Clinically Useful Biomarkers—Light at the End of the Tunnel. *Pharmaceuticals*. 5(1):94–113. DOI: 10.3390/ph5010094.

Lewis, B.P., Burge, C.B. & Bartel, D.P. 2005. Conserved seed pairing, often flanked by adenosines, indicates that thousands of human genes are microRNA targets. *Cell*. 120(1):15–20. DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2004.12.035.

Li, C., Zhou, Y., Qiao, B., Xu, L., Li, Y. & Li, C. 2019. Association between a melatonin receptor 1B genetic polymorphism and its protein expression in gestational diabetes mellitus. *Reproductive Sciences*. 26(10):1382–1388. DOI: 10.1177/1933719118765983.

Li, J., Chen, L., Qiuqin Tang, Wu, W., Hao Gu, Lou Liu, Jie Wu, Hua Jiang, et al. 2015. The role, mechanism and potentially novel biomarker of microRNA-17-92 cluster in macrosomia. *Scientific Reports*. 5(1):1–11. DOI: 10.1038/srep17212.

Li, L., Choi, J.-Y., Lee, K.-M., Sung, H., Park, S.K., Oze, I., Pan, K.-F., You, W.-C., et al. 2012. DNA methylation in peripheral blood: a potential biomarker for cancer molecular epidemiology. *Journal of Epidemiology*. 22(5):384–394. DOI: 10.2188/jea.JE20120003.

Liang, Z., Dong, M., Cheng, Q. & Chen, D. 2010. Gestational diabetes mellitus screening based on the gene chip technique. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 89(2):167–173. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2010.04.001.

Lievers, K.J., Boers, G.H., Verhoef, P., Heijer, M., Kluijtmans, L.A., Put, N.M., Trijbels, F.J. & Blom, H.J. 2001. A second common variant in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene and its relationship to MTHFR enzyme activity,

homocysteine, and cardiovascular disease risk. *Journal of Molecular Medicine*. 79(9):522–528. DOI: 10.1007/s001090100253.

Lim, D.H.K. & Maher, E.R. 2010. DNA methylation: a form of epigenetic control of gene expression. *The Obstetrician & Gynaecologist*. 12(1):37–42. DOI: 10.1576/toag.12.1.037.27556.

Lim, U. & Song, M.-A. 2012. Dietary and lifestyle factors of DNA methylation. *Methods in Molecular Biology*. 863:359–376. DOI: 10.1007/978-1-61779-612-8_23.

Ling, C. & Rönn, T. 2014. Epigenetic adaptation to regular exercise in humans. *Drug Discovery Today*. 19(7):1015–1018. DOI: 10.1016/j.drudis.2014.03.006.

Ling, C. & Rönn, T. 2019. Epigenetics in human obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Cell Metabolism*. 29(5):1028–1044. DOI: 10.1016/j.cmet.2019.03.009.

Lobo, T.F., Torloni, M.R., Mattar, R., Nakamura, M.U., Alexandre, S.M. & Daher, S. 2019. Adipokine levels in overweight women with early-onset gestational diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Endocrinological Investigation*. 42(2):149–156. DOI: 10.1007/s40618-018-0894-0.

Long, H. 2011. Diagnosing gestational diabetes: can expert opinions replace scientific evidence? *Diabetologia*. 54(9):2211. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-011-2228-z.

Low, C.F., Mohd Tohit, E.R., Chong, P.P. & Idris, F. 2011. Adiponectin SNP45TG is associated with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Archives of Gynecology and Obstetrics*. 283(6):1255–1260. DOI: 10.1007/s00404-010-1548-4.

Lu, J., Zhou, Y., Huang, G., Jiang, H., Hu, B. & Qin, S. 2014. Association of ADIPOQ polymorphisms with obesity risk: a meta-analysis. *Human Immunology*. 75(10):1062–1068. DOI: 10.1016/j.humimm.2014.09.004.

M, L., Ramasamy, R., Kulkarani, S., Ghose, S., A.R.S., S. & M, S.B. 2018. Association of KCNJ11(RS5219) gene polymorphism with biochemical markers of glycemic status and insulin resistance in gestational diabetes mellitus. *Meta Gene*. 16:134–138. DOI: 10.1016/j.mgene.2018.02.003.

Macaulay, S., Dunger, D.B. & Norris, S.A. 2014. Gestational Diabetes Mellitus in Africa: A Systematic Review. *PLoS ONE*. 9(6):e97871. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0097871.

Macaulay, S., Ngobeni, M., Dunger, D.B. & Norris, S.A. 2018. The prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus amongst black South African women is a public health concern. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 139:278–287. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2018.03.012.

Mamabolo, R.L., Alberts, M., Levitt, N.S., Delemarre-van de Waal, H.A. & Steyn, N.P. 2007. Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus and the effect of weight on measures of insulin secretion and insulin resistance in third-trimester pregnant rural women residing in the Central Region of Limpopo Province, South Africa. *Diabetic Medicine: A Journal of the British Diabetic Association*. 24(3):233–239. DOI: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2006.02073.x.

Mantzoros, C.S., Williams, C.J., Manson, J.E., Meigs, J.B. & Hu, F.B. 2006. Adherence to the Mediterranean dietary pattern is positively associated with plasma adiponectin concentrations in diabetic women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 84(2):328–335. DOI: 10.1093/ajcn/84.2.328.

Marais, C., van Wyk, L., Conradie, M. & Hall, D. 2016. Screening for gestational diabetes: examining a breakfast meal test. *South African Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 29(3):118–121. DOI: 10.1080/16070658.2016.1198614.

Marais, C., Hall, D.R., van Wyk, L. & Conradie, M. 2018. Randomized cross-over trial comparing the diagnosis of gestational diabetes by oral glucose tolerance test and a designed breakfast glucose profile. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics: The Official Organ of the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics*. 141(1):85–90. DOI: 10.1002/ijgo.12427.

Marsit, C.J., Brummel, S.S., Kacanek, D., Seage, G.R., Spector, S.A., Armstrong, D.A., Lester, B.M. & Rich, K. 2015. Infant peripheral blood repetitive element hypomethylation associated with antiretroviral therapy in utero. *Epigenetics*. 10(8):708–716. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2015.1060389.

Martí, C., Peña, J.M., Bates, I., Madero, R., José, I. de, Pallardo, L.F., Arribas, J.R., Gonzalez-Garcia, J., et al. 2007. Obstetric and perinatal complications in HIV-infected women. Analysis of a cohort of 167 pregnancies between 1997 and 2003. *Acta*

Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica. 86(4):409–415. DOI: 10.1080/00016340601148531.

Martin, A.O., Simpson, J.L., Ober, C. & Freinkel, N. 1985. Frequency of diabetes mellitus in mothers of probands with gestational diabetes: possible maternal influence on the predisposition to gestational diabetes. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 151(4):471–475. DOI: 10.1016/0002-9378(85)90272-8.

Martín-Núñez, G.M., Rubio-Martín, E., Cabrera-Mulero, R., Rojo-Martínez, G., Olveira, G., Valdés, S., Soriguer, F., Castaño, L., et al. 2014. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in relation to global LINE-1 DNA methylation in peripheral blood: A cohort study. *Epigenetics*. 9(10):1322–1328. DOI: 10.4161/15592294.2014.969617.

Mathers, J.C., Strathdee, G. & Relton, C.L. 2010. Induction of epigenetic alterations by dietary and other environmental factors. *Advances in Genetics*. 71:3–39. DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-380864-6.00001-8.

Matsha, T.E., Pheiffer, C., Mutize, T., Erasmus, R.T. & Kengne, A.P. 2016. Glucose tolerance, MTHFR C677T and NOS3 G894T polymorphisms, and global DNA methylation in mixed ancestry African individuals. *Journal of Diabetes Research*. 2016. DOI: 10.1155/2016/8738072.

Matta-Coelho, C., Monteiro, A.M., Fernandes, V., Pereira, M.L., Souto, S.B. & Portuguese Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Group. 2018. Universal vs. risk-factorbased screening for gestational diabetes—an analysis from a 5-Year Portuguese cohort. *Endocrine*. DOI: 10.1007/s12020-018-1760-8.

Mayeux, R. 2004. Biomarkers: Potential uses and limitations. *NeuroRX*. 1(2):182–188. DOI: 10.1602/neurorx.1.2.182.

McCarthy, M.I. 2010. Genomics, type 2 diabetes, and obesity. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 363(24):2339–2350. DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra0906948.

McCartney, D.L., Walker, R.M., Morris, S.W., McIntosh, A.M., Porteous, D.J. & Evans, K.L. 2016. Identification of polymorphic and off-target probe binding sites on the Illumina Infinium MethylationEPIC BeadChip. *Genomics Data*. 9:22–24. DOI: 10.1016/j.gdata.2016.05.012.

McDermott, J.E., Wang, J., Mitchell, H., Webb-Robertson, B.-J., Hafen, R., Ramey, J. & Rodland, K.D. 2013. Challenges in Biomarker Discovery: Combining Expert Insights with Statistical Analysis of Complex Omics Data. *Expert Opinion on Medical Diagnostics*. 7(1):37–51. DOI: 10.1517/17530059.2012.718329.

McIntyre, H.D., Colagiuri, S., Roglic, G. & Hod, M. 2015. Diagnosis of GDM: a suggested consensus. *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*. 29(2):194–205. DOI: 10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2014.04.022.

McMichael, G.L., Gibson, C.S., O'Callaghan, M.E., Goldwater, P.N., Dekker, G.A., Haan, E.A. & MacLennan, A.H. 2009. DNA from Buccal Swabs Suitable for High-Throughput SNP Multiplex Analysis. *Journal of Biomolecular Techniques : JBT*. 20(5):232–235.

Meek, C.L., Lewis, H.B., Patient, C., Murphy, H.R. & Simmons, D. 2015. Diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus: falling through the net. *Diabetologia*. 58(9):2003–2012. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-015-3647-z.

de Melo, S.F., Frigeri, H.R., dos Santos-Weiss, I.C.R., Réa, R.R., de Souza, E.M., Alberton, D., de Moraes Rego, F.G. & Picheth, G. 2015. Polymorphisms in FTO and TCF7L2 genes of Euro-Brazilian women with gestational diabetes. *Clinical Biochemistry*. 48(16–17):1064–1067. DOI: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2015.06.013.

Menzaghi, C., Ercolino, T., Paola, R.D., Berg, A.H., Warram, J.H., Scherer, P.E., Trischitta, V. & Doria, A. 2002. A haplotype at the adiponectin locus is associated with obesity and other features of the insulin resistance syndrome. *Diabetes*. 51(7):2306–2312. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.51.7.2306.

Merkestein, M. & Sellayah, D. 2015. Role of FTO in adipocyte development and function: recent insights. *International Journal of Endocrinology*. 2015:7. DOI: 10.1155/2015/521381.

Messeguer, X., Escudero, R., Farré, D., Núñez, O., Martínez, J. & Albà, M.M. 2002. PROMO: detection of known transcription regulatory elements using species-tailored searches. *Bioinformatics* (*Oxford, England*). 18(2):333–334. DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/18.2.333.

Metzger, B.E., Buchanan, T.A., Coustan, D.R., Leiva, A. de, Dunger, D.B., Hadden, D.R., Hod, M., Kitzmiller, J.L., et al. 2007. Summary and recommendations of the fifth

international workshop-conference on gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care*. 30(Supplement 2):S251–S260. DOI: 10.2337/dc07-s225.

Miailhe, G., Kayem, G., Girard, G., Legardeur, H. & Mandelbrot, L. 2015. Selective rather than universal screening for gestational diabetes mellitus? *European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*. 191:95–100. DOI: 10.1016/j.ejogrb.2015.05.003.

Michalak-Wojnowska, M., Gorczyca-Siudak, D., Gorczyca, T., Mosiewicz, B., Kwaśniewska, A., Filip, A. & Mosiewicz, J. 2016. Association between rs7901695 and rs7903146 polymorphisms of the TCF7L2 gene and gestational diabetes in the population of Southern Poland. *Ginekologia Polska*. 87(11):745–750. DOI: 10.5603/GP.2016.0081.

Michels, K.B., Harris, H.R. & Barault, L. 2011. Birthweight, maternal weight trajectories and global DNA methylation of LINE-1 repetitive elements. *PLoS ONE*. 6(9):e25254. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025254.

Mijatovic-Vukas, J., Capling, L., Cheng, S., Stamatakis, E., Louie, J., Cheung, N.W., Markovic, T., Ross, G., et al. 2018. Associations of diet and physical activity with risk for gestational diabetes Mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nutrients*. 10(6). DOI: 10.3390/nu10060698.

Mikeska, T. & Craig, J.M. 2014. DNA methylation biomarkers: cancer and beyond. *Genes*. 5(3):821–864. DOI: 10.3390/genes5030821.

Mikovits, J.A., Young, H.A., Vertino, P., Issa, J.P., Pitha, P.M., Turcoski-Corrales, S., Taub, D.D., Petrow, C.L., et al. 1998. Infection with human immunodeficiency virus type 1 upregulates DNA methyltransferase, resulting in de novo methylation of the gamma interferon (IFN-gamma) promoter and subsequent downregulation of IFN-gamma production. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*. 18(9):5166–5177. DOI: 10.1128/mcb.18.9.5166.

Miller, H.C. (in press). The effect of the prediabetic state on the survival of the fetus and the birth weight of the newborn infant. *Obstetrical & Gynecological Survey*. 1(2):p.208. DOI: 10.1097/00006254-194604000-00059.

Miranda, T.B. & Jones, P.A. 2007. DNA methylation: The nuts and bolts of repression. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*. 213(2):384–390. DOI: 10.1002/jcp.21224.

Mitanchez, D., Yzydorczyk, C., Siddeek, B., Boubred, F., Benahmed, M. & Simeoni, U. 2015. The offspring of the diabetic mother--short- and long-term implications. *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology.* 29(2):256–269. DOI: 10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2014.08.004.

Miyake, K., Kawaguchi, A., Miura, R., Kobayashi, S., Tran, N.Q.V., Kobayashi, S., Miyashita, C., Araki, A., et al. 2018. Association between DNA methylation in cord blood and maternal smoking: The Hokkaido Study on Environment and Children's Health. *Scientific Reports*. 8(1):5654. DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-23772-x.

Moen, G.-H., Sommer, C., Prasad, R.B., Sletner, L., Groop, L., Qvigstad, E. & Birkeland, K.I. 2017. Mechanisms in endocrinology: Epigenetic modifications and gestational diabetes: a systematic review of published literature. *European Journal of Endocrinology*. 176(5):247–267. DOI: 10.1530/EJE-16-1017.

Mohammadbeigi, A., Farhadifar, F., Soufizadeh, N., Mohammadsalehi, N., Rezaiee, M. & Aghaei, M. 2013. Fetal macrosomia: risk factors, maternal, and perinatal outcome. *Annals of Medical and Health Sciences Research*. 3(3):546–550.

Mohammadi, T. & Paknahad, Z. 2017. Adiponectin concentration in gestational diabetic women: a case-control study. *Clinical Nutrition Research*. 6(4):267–276. DOI: 10.7762/cnr.2017.6.4.267.

Mollet, I.G., Malm, H.A., Wendt, A., Orho-Melander, M. & Eliasson, L. 2016. Integrator of stress responses Calmodulin Binding Transcription Activator 1 (Camta1) regulates miR-212/miR-132 expression and insulin secretion. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 291(35):18440–18452. DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M116.716860.

Montazeri, S., Nalliah, S. & Radhakrishnan, A.K. 2010. Is there a genetic variation association in the IL-10 and TNF α promoter gene with gestational diabetes mellitus? *Hereditas*. 147(2):94–102. DOI: 10.1111/j.1601-5223.2009.02134.x.

Monteiro, L.J., Norman, J.E., Rice, G.E. & Illanes, S.E. 2016. Fetal programming and gestational diabetes mellitus. *Placenta*. 48:S54–S60. DOI: 10.1016/j.placenta.2015.11.015.

Moore, L.E. 2018. Fetal and neonatal consequences of maternal diabetes. In *Diabetes in Pregnancy: The Complete Guide to Management*. L.E. Moore, Ed. Cham: Springer International Publishing. 7–16. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-65518-5_2.

Morris, A.P., Voight, B.F., Teslovich, T.M., Ferreira, T., Segrè, A.V., Steinthorsdottir, V., Strawbridge, R.J., Khan, H., et al. 2012. Large-scale association analysis provides insights into the genetic architecture and pathophysiology of type 2 diabetes. *Nature Genetics*. 44(9):981–990. DOI: 10.1038/ng.2383.

Muhwava, L.S., Murphy, K., Zarowsky, C. & Levitt, N. 2018. Policies and clinical practices relating to the management of gestational diabetes mellitus in the public health sector, South Africa - a qualitative study. *BMC Health Services Research*. 18(1):349. DOI: 10.1186/s12913-018-3175-x.

Mulder, N.J., Adebiyi, E., Alami, R., Benkahla, A., Brandful, J., Doumbia, S., Everett, D., Fadlelmola, F.M., et al. 2016. H3ABioNet, a sustainable pan-African bioinformatics network for human heredity and health in Africa. *Genome Research*. 26(2):271–277. DOI: 10.1101/gr.196295.115.

Mwanri, A.W., Kinabo, J., Ramaiya, K. & Feskens, E.J.M. 2014. Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus in urban and rural Tanzania. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 103(1):71–78. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2013.11.021.

Na, Y.K., Hong, H.S., Lee, D.H., Lee, W.K. & Kim, D.S. 2014. Effect of body mass index on global DNA methylation in healthy Korean women. *Molecules and Cells*. 37(6):467–472. DOI: 10.14348/molcells.2014.0073.

Nadeem, A., Mumtaz, S., Naveed, A.K., Mansoor, Q., Aslam, M. & Ismail, M. 2017. Association of ADIPOQ C-11377G (rs266729), TNF- α α G-308A(rs1800629) and TNF- α α G-238A(rs361525) single nucleotide polymorphisms with type 2 diabetes mellitus in Pakistani population. *Journal of the College of Physicians and Surgeons*. 27(10):625–630. DOI: 2722.

Nakabayashi, K. 2017. Illumina HumanMethylation BeadChip for genome-wide DNA methylation profiling: advantages and limitations. In *Handbook of Nutrition, Diet, and Epigenetics*. V. Patel & V. Preedy, Eds. Cham: Springer International Publishing. 1–15. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-31143-2_89-1.

Nakano, K., Boyle, D.L. & Firestein, G.S. 2012. Regulation of DNA methylation in rheumatoid arthritis synoviocytes. *The Journal of Immunology*. 190(3):1297–1303. DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202572.

Nanda, S., Savvidou, M., Syngelaki, A., Akolekar, R. & Nicolaides, K.H. 2011. Prediction of gestational diabetes mellitus by maternal factors and biomarkers at 11 to 13 weeks. *Prenatal Diagnosis*. 31(2):135–41. DOI: 10.1002/pd.2636.

National Department of Health South Africa. 2015. National Consolidated Guidelines for the Prevention of Mother-to-Child Transmission of HIV (PMTCT) and the Management of HIV in Children, Adolescents and Adults. Available: http://www.sahivsoc.org/Files/ART%20Guidelines%2015052015.pdf [2019, January 22].

National Diabetes Data. 1979. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and other categories of glucose intolerance. *Diabetes*. 28(12):1039–1057. DOI: 10.2337/diab.28.12.1039.

Nelson, K.N., Hui, Q., Rimland, D., Xu, K., Freiberg, M.S., Justice, A.C., Marconi, V.C. & Sun, Y.V. 2017. Identification of HIV infection-related DNA methylation sites and advanced epigenetic aging in HIV+, treatment-naïve U.S. veterans. *AIDS (London, England)*. 31(4):571–575. DOI: 10.1097/QAD.00000000001360.

Nezamzadeh, F., Esmailkhani, A., Edalati, E., Hosseini, S.S., Ghasemi, A. & Taheri, K. 2019. Link between single nucleotide polymorphism of rs266729 and rs2241766 in the ADIPOQ gene and gestational diabetes in an Iranian population. *Gene Reports*. 14:72–75. DOI: 10.1016/j.genrep.2018.11.009.

Ng, M., Fleming, T., Robinson, M., Thomson, B., Graetz, N., Margono, C., Mullany, E.C., Biryukov, S., et al. 2014. Global, regional and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults 1980-2013: A systematic analysis. *Lancet (London, England)*. 384(9945):766–781. DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60460-8.

Nguyen, C.L., Pham, N.M., Binns, C.W., Duong, D.V. & Lee, A.H. 2018. Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus in Eastern and Southeastern Asia: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Diabetes Research*. 2018:1–10. DOI: 10.1155/2018/6536974.

Nguyen, K.A., Peer, N., Villiers, A. de, Mukasa, B., Matsha, T.E., Mills, E.J. & Kengne, A.P. 2019. Glycated haemoglobin threshold for dysglycaemia screening, and application to metabolic syndrome diagnosis in HIV-infected Africans. *PLoS ONE*. 14(1):e0211483. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0211483.

NICE guidelines. 2015. *Diabetes in pregnancy: management from preconception to the postnatal period*. Available: https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng3 [2018, June 15].

Nicholson, W., Bolen, S., Witkop, C.T., Neale, D., Wilson, L. & Bass, E. 2009. Benefits and risks of oral diabetes agents compared with insulin in women with gestational diabetes: a systematic review. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 113(1):193–205. DOI: 10.1097/AOG.0b013e318190a459.

Nogues, P., Dos Santos, E., Jammes, H., Berveiller, P., Arnould, L., Vialard, F. & Dieudonné, M.-N. 2019. Maternal obesity influences expression and DNA methylation of the adiponectin and leptin systems in human third-trimester placenta. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 11(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13148-019-0612-6.

Nomura, Y., Lambertini, L., Rialdi, A., Lee, M., Mystal, E.Y., Grabie, M., Manaster, I., Huynh, N., et al. 2014. Global methylation in the placenta and umbilical cord blood from pregnancies with maternal gestational diabetes, preeclampsia, and obesity. *Reproductive Sciences*. 21(1):131–137. DOI: 10.1177/1933719113492206.

Notelovitz, M. 1969. Carbohydrate tolerance in the pregnant Natal Indian. *South African Medical Journal*. 43:367–371.

Noubissi, E.C., Katte, J.-C. & Sobngwi, E. 2018. Diabetes and HIV. *Current Diabetes Reports*. 18(11):125. DOI: 10.1007/s11892-018-1076-3.

Noury, A.E., Azmy, O., Alsharnoubi, J., Salama, S., Okasha, A. & Gouda, W. 2018. Variants of CDKAL1 rs7754840 (G/C) and CDKN2A/2B rs10811661 (C/T) with gestational diabetes: Insignificant association. *BMC Research Notes*. 11(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13104-018-3288-7.

O'Connor, L., Gilmour, J. & Bonifer, C. 2016. The role of the ubiquitously expressed transcription factor Sp1 in tissue-specific transcriptional regulation and in disease. 89(4):513–525.

Olckers, A., Towers, G.W., Van der Merwe, A., Schwarz, P.E., Rheeder, P. & Schutte, A.E. 2007. Protective effect against type 2 diabetes mellitus identified within the ACDC gene in a black South African diabetic cohort. *Metabolism*. 56(5):587–592. DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2006.10.004.

O'Sullivan, J.B., Mahan, C.M., Charles, D. & Dandrow, R.V. 1973. Screening criteria for high-risk gestational diabetic patients. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 116(7):895–900. DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9378(16)33833-9.

O'Sullivan JB & Mahan CM. 1964. Criteria for the oral glucose tolerance test in pregnancy. *Diabetes*. (13):278–85.

Ott, R., Stupin, J.H., Melchior, K., Schellong, K., Ziska, T., Dudenhausen, J.W., Henrich, W., Rancourt, R.C., et al. 2018. Alterations of adiponectin gene expression and DNA methylation in adipose tissues and blood cells are associated with gestational diabetes and neonatal outcome. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 10(1):131. DOI: 10.1186/s13148-018-0567-z.

Ovesen, P.G., Jensen, D.M., Damm, P., Rasmussen, S. & Kesmodel, U.S. 2015. Maternal and neonatal outcomes in pregnancies complicated by gestational diabetes. a nation-wide study. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine*. 28(14):1720–1724. DOI: 10.3109/14767058.2014.966677.

Pagán, A., Sabater-Molina, M., Olza, J., Prieto-Sánchez, M.T., Blanco-Carnero, J.E., Parrilla, J.J., Gil, A. & Larqué, E. 2015. A gene variant in the transcription factor 7-like 2 (TCF7L2) is associated with an increased risk of gestational diabetes mellitus. *European Journal of Obstetrics Gynecology and Reproductive Biology*. 180(1):77–82. DOI: 10.1016/j.ejogrb.2014.06.024.

Pala, H.G., Ozalp, Y., Yener, A.S., Gerceklioglu, G., Uysal, S. & Onvural, A. 2015. Adiponectin levels in gestational diabetes mellitus and in pregnant women without glucose intolerance. *Advances in Clinical and Experimental Medicine*. 24(1):85–92. DOI: 10.17219/acem/38141.

Papadopoulou, A., Lynch, K.F., Shaat, N., Håkansson, R., Ivarsson, S.A., Berntorp, K., Agardh, C.D. & Lernmark, Å. 2011. Gestational diabetes mellitus is associated with TCF7L2 gene polymorphisms independent of HLA-DQB1*0602 genotypes and islet cell autoantibodies. *Diabetic Medicine*. 28(9):1018–1027. DOI: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2011.03359.x.

Papageorgiou, N., Tousoulis, D., Androulakis, E., Siasos, G., Briasoulis, A., Vogiatzi, G., Kampoli, A.-M., Tsiamis, E., et al. 2012. The role of microRNAs in cardiovascular disease. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*. 19(16):2605–2610.

Park, Y.-M.M., O'Brien, K.M., Zhao, S., Weinberg, C.R., Baird, D.D. & Sandler, D.P. 2017. Gestational diabetes mellitus may be associated with increased risk of breast cancer. *British Journal of Cancer*. 116(7):960–963. DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2017.34.

Pastakia, S.D., Njuguna, B., Onyango, B.A., Washington, S., Christoffersen-Deb, A., Kosgei, W.K. & Saravanan, P. 2017. Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus based on various screening strategies in western Kenya: a prospective comparison of point of care diagnostic methods. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*. 17. DOI: 10.1186/s12884-017-1415-4.

Pauwels, S., Ghosh, M., Duca, R.C., Bekaert, B., Freson, K., Huybrechts, I., Langie, S.A.S., Koppen, G., et al. 2017. Dietary and supplemental maternal methyl-group donor intake and cord blood DNA methylation. *Epigenetics*. 12(1):1–10. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2016.1257450.

Pawlik, A., Teler, J., Maciejewska, A., Sawczuk, M., Safranow, K. & Dziedziejko, V. 2017. Adiponectin and leptin gene polymorphisms in women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Assisted Reproduction and Genetics*. 34(4):511–516. DOI: 10.1007/s10815-016-0866-2.

Peng, Y.-S., Lin, J.-R., Cheng, B.-H., Ho, C., Lin, Y.-H., Shen, C.-H. & Tsai, M.-H. 2019. Incidence and relative risk for developing cancers in women with gestational diabetes mellitus: a nationwide cohort study in Taiwan. *BMJ Open.* 9(2):e024583. DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-024583.

Perkins, J.M., Dunn, J.P. & Jagasia, S.M. 2007. Perspectives in Gestational Diabetes Mellitus: A Review of Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment. *Clinical Diabetes*. 25(2):57– 62. DOI: 10.2337/diaclin.25.2.57.

Peterson, S.M., Thompson, J.A., Ufkin, M.L., Sathyanarayana, P., Liaw, L. & Congdon, C.B. 2014. Common features of microRNA target prediction tools. *Frontiers in Genetics*. 5:23. DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2014.00023.

Pheiffer, C., Dias, S., Muller, C. & Louw, J. 2014. Decreased global DNA methylation in the white blood cells of high fat diet fed vervet monkeys (Chlorocebus aethiops). *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry*. 70(3):725–733. DOI: 10.1007/s13105-014-0341-4.

Pheiffer, C., Erasmus, R.T., Kengne, A.P. & Matsha, T.E. 2016. Differential DNA methylation of microRNAs within promoters, intergenic and intragenic regions of

type 2 diabetic, pre-diabetic and non-diabetic individuals. *Clinical Biochemistry*. 49(6):433–438. DOI: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2015.11.021.

Pheiffer, C., Dias, S., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2018. Decreased Expression of circulating miR-20a-5p in South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Molecular Diagnosis and Therapy*. 22(3):345–352. DOI: 10.1007/s40291-018-0325-0.

Pheiffer, C., Dias, S., Rheeder, P. & Adam, S. 2019. MicroRNA profiling in HIVinfected South African women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Molecular Diagnosis* & *Therapy*. 23(4):499–505. DOI: 10.1007/s40291-019-00404-2.

Pidsley, R., Zotenko, E., Peters, T.J., Lawrence, M.G., Risbridger, G.P., Molloy, P., Van Djik, S., Muhlhausler, B., et al. 2016. Critical evaluation of the Illumina MethylationEPIC BeadChip microarray for whole-genome DNA methylation profiling. *Genome Biology*. 17:208. DOI: 10.1186/s13059-016-1066-1.

Pilgaard, K., Jensen, C.B., Schou, J.H., Lyssenko, V., Wegner, L., Brøns, C., Vilsbøll, T., Hansen, T., et al. 2009. The T allele of rs7903146 TCF7L2 is associated with impaired insulinotropic action of incretin hormones, reduced 24 h profiles of plasma insulin and glucagon, and increased hepatic glucose production in young healthy men. *Diabetologia*. 52(7):1298–1307. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-009-1307-x.

Ping, F., Xiang, H.-D., Li, M., Li, W., Liu, J.-T., Nie, M. & Hui, Y.-C. 2012. Effects of variation in retinol binding protein 4 gene and adipose specific expression of gestational diabetes in Beijing, China. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 97(2):283–289. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2012.02.017.

Pinney, S.E. 2015. Metabolic Disorders and Developmental Origins of Health and Disease. In *The Epigenome and Developmental Origins of Health and Disease*. 267–289. DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-801383-0.00014-1.

Pinzón-Cortés, J.A., Perna-Chaux, A., Rojas-Villamizar, N.S., Díaz-Basabe, A., Polanía-Villanueva, D.C., Jácome, M.F., Mendivil, C.O., Groot, H., et al. 2017. Effect of diabetes status and hyperglycemia on global DNA methylation and hydroxymethylation. *Endocrine Connections*. 6(8):708–725. DOI: 10.1530/EC-17-0199.

Pion, M., Jaramillo-Ruiz, D., Martínez, A., Muñoz-Fernández, M. & Correa-Rocha, R. 2013. HIV infection of human regulatory T cells downregulates Foxp3 expression by

increasing DNMT3b levels and DNA methylation in the FOXP3 gene. *Aids*. 27(13):2019–2029. DOI: 10.1097/QAD.0b013e32836253fd.

Piperi, C., Adamopoulos, C. & Papavassiliou, A.G. 2016. XBP1: A pivotal transcriptional regulator of glucose and lipid metabolism. *rends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*. 27(3):119–122. DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2016.01.001.

Piyathilake, C.J., Badiga, S., Alvarez, R.D., Partridge, E.E. & Johanning, G.L. 2013. A lower degree of PBMC L1 methylation is associated with excess body weight and higher HOMA-IR in the presence of lower concentrations of plasma folate. *PLoS ONE*. 8(1):e54544. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0054544.

Poirier, C., Desgagné, V., Guérin, R. & Bouchard, L. 2017. MicroRNAs in pregnancy and gestational diabetes mellitus: emerging role in maternal metabolic regulation. *Current Diabetes Reports*. 17(5). DOI: 10.1007/s11892-017-0856-5.

Pons, R.S., Rockett, F.C., de Almeida Rubin, B., Oppermann, M.L.R. & Bosa, V.L. 2015. Risk factors for gestational diabetes mellitus in a sample of pregnant women diagnosed with the disease. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*. 7(Suppl 1):A80. DOI: 10.1186/1758-5996-7-S1-A80.

Popova, P.V., Klyushina, A.A., Vasilyeva, L.B., Tkachuk, A.S., Bolotko, Y.A., Gerasimov, A.S., Pustozerov, E.A., Kravchuk, E.N., et al. 2017. Effect of gene-lifestyle interaction on gestational diabetes risk. *Oncotarget*. 8(67):112024–112035. DOI: 10.18632/oncotarget.22999.

Prokopenko, I., Langenberg, C., Florez, J.C., Saxena, R., Soranzo, N., Thorleifsson, G., Loos, R.J.F., Manning, A.K., et al. 2009. Variants in MTNR1B influence fasting glucose levels. *Nature Genetics*. 41(1):77–81. DOI: 10.1038/ng.290.

Ramezani, L.E.Z. 2008. Evaluation of a breakfast as screening test for the detection of gestational diabetes. *Acta Medica Iranica*. 43–46.

Ramos, R.B., Fabris, V., Lecke, S.B., Maturana, M.A. & Spritzer, P.M. 2016. Association between global leukocyte DNA methylation and cardiovascular risk in postmenopausal women. *BMC Medical Genetics*. 17:71. DOI: 10.1186/s12881-016-0335-x.

Ranchod, H.A., Vaughan, J.E. & Jarvis, P. 1991. Incidence of gestational diabetes at Northdale Hospital, Pietermaritzburg. *South African Medical Journal*. 80(1):14–16.

Ranheim, T., Haugen, F., Staff, A.C., Braekke, K., Harsem, N.K. & Drevon, C.A. 2004. Adiponectin is reduced in gestational diabetes mellitus in normal weight women. *Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica*. 83(4):341–347. DOI: 10.1080/j.0001-6349.2004.00413.x.

Rankinen, T., Zuberi, A., Chagnon, Y.C., Weisnagel, S.J., Argyropoulos, G., Walts, B., Pérusse, L. & Bouchard, C. 2006. The human obesity gene map: the 2005 update. *Obesity (Silver Spring, Md.)*. 14(4):529–644. DOI: 10.1038/oby.2006.71.

Rasanen, J.P., Snyder, C.K., Rao, P.V., Mihalache, R., Heinonen, S., Gravett, M.G., Roberts Jr, C.T. & Nagalla, S.R. 2013. Glycosylated fibronectin as a first-trimester biomarker for prediction of gestational diabetes. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 122(3):586–594.

Reichetzeder, C., Dwi Putra, S.E., Pfab, T., Slowinski, T., Neuber, C., Kleuser, B. & Hocher, B. 2016. Increased global placental DNA methylation levels are associated with gestational diabetes. *Clinical Epigenetics*. 82(8). DOI: 10.1186/s13148-016-0247-9.

Reinius, L.E., Acevedo, N., Joerink, M., Pershagen, G., Dahlén, S.-E., Greco, D., Söderhäll, C., Scheynius, A., et al. 2012. Differential DNA methylation in purified human blood cells: implications for cell lineage and studies on disease susceptibility. *PLoS ONE*. 7(7):e41361. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041361.

Renz, P.B., Cavagnolli, G., Weinert, L.S., Silveiro, S.P. & Camargo, J.L. 2015. HbA1c test as a tool in the diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus. *PLoS ONE*. 10(8). DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0135989.

Retnakaran, R., Qi, Y., Connelly, P.W., Sermer, M., Hanley, A.J. & Zinman, B. 2010. Low adiponectin concentration during pregnancy predicts postpartum insulin resistance, beta cell dysfunction and fasting glycaemia. *Diabetologia*. 53(2):268–276. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-009-1600-8.

Rey, E. 1997. Usefulness of a breakfast test in the management of women with gestational diabetes. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*. 89(6):981–988. DOI: 10.1016/S0029-7844(97)00141-5.

Reyes-López, R., Pérez-Luque, E. & Malacara, J.M. 2014. Metabolic, hormonal characteristics and genetic variants of TCF7L2 associated with development of gestational diabetes mellitus in Mexican women. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews*. 30(8):701–706. DOI: 10.1002/dmrr.2538.

Rosta, K., Al-Aissa, Z., Hadarits, O., Harreiter, J., Nádasdi, A., Kelemen, F., Bancher-Todesca, D., Komlósi, Z., et al. 2017. Association study with 77 SNPs confirms the robust role for the rs10830963/G of MTNR1B variant and identifies two novel associations in gestational diabetes mellitus development. *PLoS ONE*. 12(1). DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0169781.

Rowan, J.A., Hague, W.M., Gao, W., Battin, M.R. & Moore, M.P. 2009. Metformin versus Insulin for the Treatment of Gestational Diabetes. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 359(1):106–106. DOI: 10.1056/nejmx080015.

Ruchat, S.-M., Houde, A.-A., Voisin, G., St-Pierre, J., Perron, P., Baillargeon, J.-P., Gaudet, D., Hivert, M.-F., et al. 2013. Gestational diabetes mellitus epigenetically affects genes predominantly involved in metabolic diseases. *Epigenetics*. 8(9):935–943. DOI: 10.4161/epi.25578.

Sachidanandam, R., Weissman, D., Schmidt, S.C., Kakol, J.M., Stein, L.D., Marth, G., Sherry, S., Mullikin, J.C., et al. 2001. A map of human genome sequence variation containing 1.42 million single nucleotide polymorphisms. *Nature*. 409(6822):928–933. DOI: 10.1038/35057149.

Sacks, D.B. 2014. Diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus: it is time for international consensus. *Clinical Chemistry*. 60(1):141–143. DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2013.206920.

Sacks, D.B., Coustan, D.R., Cundy, T., Donovan, L. & Hod, M. 2018. Gestational diabetes mellitus: why the controversy? *Clinical Chemistry*. 64(3):431–438. DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2016.266577.

Sahu, P., Pinkalwar, N., Dubey, R.D., Paroha, S., Chatterjee, S. & Chatterjee, T. 2011. Biomarkers: an emerging tool for diagnosis of a disease and drug development. *Asian Journal of Research in Pharmaceutical Science*. 1(1):9–16.

Sánchez, I., Reynoso-Camacho, R. & Salgado, L.M. 2015. The diet-induced metabolic syndrome is accompanied by whole-genome epigenetic changes. *Genes & Nutrition*. 10(4):21. DOI: 10.1007/s12263-015-0471-5.

Sartorius, B., Veerman, L.J., Manyema, M., Chola, L. & Hofman, K. 2015. Determinants of obesity and associated population attributability, South Africa: empirical evidence from a national panel survey, 2008-2012. *PLoS ONE*. 10(6):e0130218. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0130218.

Saucedo, R., Zarate, A., Basurto, L., Hernandez, M., Puello, E., Mendoza-Lorenzo, P. & Ostrosky-Wegman, P. 2014. RBP4 gene variants are associated with insulin resistance in women with previous gestational diabetes. *Disease Markers*. 2014. DOI: 10.1155/2014/269208.

Saucedo, R., Valencia, J., Gutierrez, C., Basurto, L., Hernandez, M., Puello, E., Rico, G., Vega, G., et al. 2017. Gene variants in the FTO gene are associated with adiponectin and TNF-alpha levels in gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetology and Metabolic Syndrome*. 9(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13098-017-0234-0.

Schwarz, P.E.H., Govindarajalu, S., Towers, W., Schwanebeck, U., Fischer, S., Vasseur, F., Bornstein, S.R. & Schulze, J. 2006. Haplotypes in the promoter region of the ADIPOQ gene are associated with increased diabetes risk in a German Caucasian population. *Hormone and Metabolic Research*. 38(7):447–451. DOI: 10.1055/s-2006-947842.

Schwarzenbach, H., da Silva, A.M., Calin, G. & Pantel, K. 2015. Which is the accurate data normalization strategy for microRNA quantification? *Clinical chemistry*. 61(11):1333–1342. DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2015.239459.

Sebastiani, G., Guarino, E., Grieco, G.E., Formichi, C., Poggi, C.D., Ceccarelli, E. & Dotta, F. 2017. Circulating microRNA (miRNA) expression profiling in plasma of patients with gestational diabetes mellitus reveals upregulation of miRNA miR-330-3p. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*. 8(DEC). DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2017.00345.

Sella, T., Chodick, G., Barchana, M., Heymann, A.D., Porath, A., Kokia, E. & Shalev, V. 2011. Gestational diabetes and risk of incident primary cancer: a large historical cohort study in Israel. *Cancer Causes & Control*. 22(11):1513. DOI: 10.1007/s10552-011-9825-5.

SEMDSA. 2017. The 2017 SEMDSA guidelines for the management of type 2 diabetes. *Journal of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes of South Africa*. 22(1):1–182.

Seshiah, V., Balaji, V., Balaji, M.S., Paneerselvam, A., Arthi, T., Thamizharasi, M. & Datta, M. 2008. Prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus in South India (Tamil Nadu) – A community based study. 56:5.

Shaat, N. & Groop, L. 2007. Genetics of gestational diabetes mellitus. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*. 14(5):569–583. DOI: 10.2174/092986707780059643.

Sheiner, E., Kapur, A., Retnakaran, R., Hadar, E., Poon, L.C., McIntyre, H.D., Divakar, H., Staff, A.C., et al. 2019. FIGO (International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics) Postpregnancy Initiative: Long-term Maternal Implications of Pregnancy Complications—Follow-up Considerations. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*. 147(S1):1–31. DOI: 10.1002/ijgo.12926.

Shi, A., Wen, J., Liu, G., Liu, H., Fu, Z., Zhou, J., Zhu, Y., Liu, Y., et al. 2016. Genetic variants in vitamin D signaling pathways and risk of gestational diabetes mellitus. *Oncotarget*. 7(42):67788–67795. DOI: 10.18632/ONCOTARGET.11984.

Shisana, O., Rehle, T., Simbayi, L.C., Zuma, K., Jooste, S., Zungu, N., Labadarios, D. & Onoya, D. 2014. *South African National HIV Prevalence, Incidence and Behavior Survey,* 2012. *Cape Town, South Africa: Human Sciences Research Council (HSRC).* Available: http://www.hsrc.ac.za/en/research-outputs/ktree-doc/15031. [2019, April 30].

Simar, D., Versteyhe, S., Donkin, I., Liu, J., Hesson, L., Nylander, V., Fossum, A. & Barrès, R. 2014. DNA methylation is altered in B and NK lymphocytes in obese and type 2 diabetic human. *Metabolism: Clinical and Experimental*. 63(9):1188–1197. DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.05.014.

Sliwinska, A., Kasinska, M.A. & Drzewoski, J. 2017. MicroRNAs and metabolic disorders – where are we heading? *Archives of Medical Science*. 13(4):885–896. DOI: 10.5114/aoms.2017.65229.

Smirnakis, K.V., Plati, A., Wolf, M., Thadhani, R. & Ecker, J.L. (in press). Predicting gestational diabetes: choosing the optimal early serum marker. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 196(4):410.e1–410.e7. DOI: 10.1016/j.ajog.2006.12.011.

Smith, C.J. & Ryckman, K.K. 2015. Epigenetic and developmental influences on the risk of obesity, diabetes, and metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obesity: Targets and Therapy*. 8:295–302. DOI: 10.2147/DMSO.S61296.

Soepnel, L.M., Norris, S.A., Schrier, V.J.M.M., Browne, J.L., Rijken, M.J., Gray, G. & Klipstein-Grobusch, K. 2017. The association between HIV, antiretroviral therapy, and gestational diabetes mellitus. *AIDS* (*London, England*). 31(1):113–125. DOI: 10.1097/QAD.00000000001277.

Soriano-Tárraga, C., Jiménez-Conde, J., Giralt-Steinhauer, E., Ois, Á., Rodríguez-Campello, A., Cuadrado-Godia, E., Fernández-Cadenas, I., Montaner, J., et al. 2013. DNA isolation method is a source of global DNA methylation variability measured with LUMA. Experimental analysis and a systematic review. *PLoS ONE*. 8(4):e60750. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060750.

Statistics South Africa. 2017. South Africa demographic and health survey, 2016: key indicators report.

Stirm, L., Huypens, P., Sass, S., Batra, R., Fritsche, L., Brucker, S., Abele, H., Hennige, A.M., et al. 2018. Maternal whole blood cell miRNA-340 is elevated in gestational diabetes and inversely regulated by glucose and insulin. *Scientific Reports*. 8(1):1366. DOI: 10.1038/s41598-018-19200-9.

Strimbu, K. & Tavel, J.A. 2010. What are biomarkers? *Current Opinion in HIV and AIDS*. 5(6):463–466. DOI: 10.1097/COH.0b013e32833ed177.

Stuebe, A., Wise, A., Nguyen, T., Herring, A., North, K. & Siega-Riz, A. 2013. Maternal genotype and gestational diabetes. *American Journal of Perinatology*. 31(01):069–076. DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1334451.

Stumvoll, M., Tschritter, O., Fritsche, A., Staiger, H., Renn, W., Weisser, M., Machicao, F. & Häring, H. 2002. Association of the T-G polymorphism in adiponectin (Exon 2) with obesity and insulin sensitivity: interaction with family history of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes*. 51(1):37–41. DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.51.1.37.

Sun, H., Wang, X., Chen, J., Gusdon, A.M., Song, K., Li, L. & Qu, S. 2018. Melatonin treatment improves insulin resistance and pigmentation in obese patients with acanthosis nigricans. *International Journal of Endocrinology*. 2018:1–7. DOI: 10.1155/2018/2304746.

Sutherland, H.W., Pearson, D.W.M., Lean, M.E.J. & Campbell, D.M. 1989. Breakfast Tolerance Test in Pregnancy. In *Carbohydrate Metabolism in Pregnancy and the Newborn*

· *IV.* H.W. Sutherland, J.M. Stowers, & D.W.M. Pearson, Eds. London: Springer London. 267–275. DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4471-1680-6_24.

Świderska, E., Strycharz, J., Wróblewski, A., Szemraj, J., Drzewoski, J. & Śliwińska, A. 2018. Role of PI3K/AKT Pathway in Insulin-Mediated Glucose Uptake. In *Glucose Transport*. IntechOpen. Available: https://www.intechopen.com/online-first/role-of-pi3k-akt-pathway-in-insulin-mediated-glucose-uptake.

Tagoma, A., Alnek, K., Kirss, A., Uibo, R. & Haller-Kikkatalo, K. 2018. MicroRNA profiling of second trimester maternal plasma shows upregulation of miR-195-5p in patients with gestational diabetes. *Gene*. 672:137–142. DOI: 10.1016/j.gene.2018.06.004.

Takhshid, M.A. & Zare, Z. 2015. Resistin - 420 C/G polymorphism and serum resistin level in Iranian patients with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolic Disorders*. 14(1). DOI: 10.1186/s40200-015-0165-y.

Takhshid, M.A., Haem, Z. & Aboualizadeh, F. 2015. The association of circulating adiponectin and + 45 T/G polymorphism of adiponectin gene with gestational diabetes mellitus in Iranian population. *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolic Disorders*. 14(1). DOI: 10.1186/s40200-015-0156-z.

Tarnowski, M., Malinowski, D., Safranow, K., Dziedziejko, V. & Pawlik, A. 2017a. MTNR1A and MTNR1B gene polymorphisms in women with gestational diabetes. *Gynecological Endocrinology*. 33(5):395–398. DOI: 10.1080/09513590.2016.1276556.

Tarnowski, M., Malinowski, D., Pawlak, K., Dziedziejko, V., Safranow, K. & Pawlik, A. 2017. GCK, GCKR, FADS1, DGKB/TMEM195 and CDKAL1 gene polymorphisms in women with gestational diabetes. *Canadian Journal of Diabetes*. 41(4):372–379. DOI: 10.1016/j.jcjd.2016.11.009.

Tarnowski, M., Malinowski, D., Safranow, K., Dziedziejko, V. & Pawlik, A. 2017b. CDC123/CAMK1D gene rs12779790 polymorphism and rs10811661 polymorphism upstream of the CDKN2A/2B gene in women with gestational diabetes. *Journal of Perinatology*. 37(4):345–348. DOI: 10.1038/jp.2016.249.

Tchantchou, F. & Shea, T.B. 2008. Chapter 3 folate deprivation, the methionine cycle, and alzheimer's disease. In *Vitamins & Hormones*. V. 79. (Folic Acid and Folates). Academic Press. 83–97. DOI: 10.1016/S0083-6729(08)00403-2.

Tellez-Plaza, M., Tang, W., Shang, Y., Umans, J.G., Francesconi, K.A., Goessler, W., Ledesma, M., Leon, M., et al. 2014. Association of global DNA methylation and global DNA hydroxymethylation with metals and other exposures in human blood DNA samples. *Environmental Health Perspectives*. 122(9):946–954. DOI: 10.1289/ehp.1306674.

Teschendorff, A.E., Yang, Z., Wong, A., Pipinikas, C.P., Jiao, Y., Jones, A., Anjum, S., Hardy, R., et al. 2015. Correlation of smoking-associated DNA methylation changes in buccal cells With DNA methylation changes in epithelial cancer. *JAMA Oncology*. 1(4):476–485. DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.1053.

Toperoff, G., Aran, D., Kark, J.D., Rosenberg, M., Dubnikov, T., Nissan, B., Wainstein, J., Friedlander, Y., et al. 2012. Genome-wide survey reveals predisposing diabetes type 2-related DNA methylation variations in human peripheral blood. *Human Molecular Genetics*. 21(2):371–383. DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddr472.

Tryggestad, J.B., Vishwanath, A., Jiang, S., Mallappa, A., Teague, A.M., Takahashi, Y., Thompson, D.M. & Chernausek, S.D. 2016. Influence of gestational diabetes mellitus on human umbilical vein endothelial cell miRNA. *Clinical Science*. 130(21):1955–1967. DOI: 10.1042/CS20160305.

Tsai, P.-Y., Li, S.-H., Chen, W.-N., Tsai, H.-L. & Su, M.-T. 2017. Differential miR-346 and miR-582-3p Expression in Association with Selected Maternal and Fetal Complications. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*. 18(7). DOI: 10.3390/ijms18071570.

Turchinovich, A., Weiz, L. & Burwinkel, B. 2012. Extracellular miRNAs: the mystery of their origin and function. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*. 37(11):460–465. DOI: 0.1016/j.tibs.2012.08.003.

UNAIDS. 2018. UNAIDS. UNAIDS data 2018. Geneva: 2018. Available: https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2018/unaids-data-2018 [2019, August 24].

Van Dijk, S.J., Molloy, P.L., Varinli, H., Morrison, J.L., Muhlhausler, B.S. & Members of EpiSCOPE. 2015. Epigenetics and human obesity. *International Journal of Obesity* (2005). 39(1):85–97. DOI: 10.1038/ijo.2014.34.

Van Dongen, J., Ehli, E.A., Jansen, R., van Beijsterveldt, C.E.M., Willemsen, G., Hottenga, J.J., Kallsen, N.A., Peyton, S.A., et al. 2018. Genome-wide analysis of DNA

methylation in buccal cells: a study of monozygotic twins and mQTLs. *Epigenetics & Chromatin*. 11(1). DOI: 10.1186/s13072-018-0225-x.

Vasseur, F., Helbecque, N., Dina, C., Lobbens, S., Delannoy, V., Gaget, S., Boutin, P., Vaxillaire, M., et al. 2002. Single-nucleotide polymorphism haplotypes in the both proximal promoter and exon 3 of the APM1 gene modulate adipocyte-secreted adiponectin hormone levels and contribute to the genetic risk for type 2 diabetes in French Caucasians. *Human Molecular Genetics*. 11(21):2607–2614. DOI: 10.1093/hmg/11.21.2607.

Walker, A. 1928. Diabetes Mellitus and Pregnancy. 21(3):377–385.

Walker, J.D. 2008. NICE guidance on diabetes in pregnancy: management of diabetes and its complications from preconception to the postnatal period. NICE clinical guideline 63. London, March 2008. *Diabetic Medicine*. 25(9):1025–1027. DOI: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2008.02532.x.

Wander, P.L., Boyko, E.J., Hevner, K., Parikh, V.J., Tadesse, M.G., Sorensen, T.K., Williams, M.A. & Enquobahrie, D.A. 2017. Circulating early- and mid-pregnancy microRNAs and risk of gestational diabetes. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*. 132:1–9. DOI: 10.1016/j.diabres.2017.07.024.

Wang, D.Y., Bai, L., Zhai, Q., Li, Y., Cao, M., Hai, J. & Zhang, Q. 2017. Association of MTHFR C 677 T and A 1298 C polymorphisms with the development of type 2 diabetic nephropathy and their interaction with environmental factors. *International Journal of Clinical and Experimental Pathology*. 10(3):3778–3785.

Wang, G., Luo, X., Wang, J., Wan, J., Xia, S., Zhu, H., Qian, J. & Wang, Y. 2018. MeDReaders: a database for transcription factors that bind to methylated DNA. *Nucleic Acids Research*. 46(D1):D146–D151. DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkx1096.

Wang, H., Dong, S., Xu, H., Qian, J. & Yang, J. 2012. Genetic variants in FTO associated with metabolic syndrome: a meta- and gene-based analysis. *Molecular Biology Reports*. 39(5):5691–5698. DOI: 10.1007/s11033-011-1377-y.

Wang, H., Hu, C., Xiao, S.-H. & Wan, B. 2014. Association of tagging SNPs in the MTHFR gene with risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus and serum homocysteine levels in a Chinese population. *Disease Markers*. 2014:6. DOI: 10.1155/2014/725731.

Wang, K., Yuan, Y., Cho, J.-H., McClarty, S., Baxter, D. & Galas, D.J. 2012. Comparing the MicroRNA Spectrum between Serum and Plasma. *PLoS ONE*. 7(7):e41561. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041561.

Wang, L., Shangguan, S., Chang, S., Yu, X., Wang, Z., Lu, X., Wu, L. & Zhang, T. 2016. Determining the association between methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene polymorphisms and genomic DNA methylation level: A meta-analysis. *Birth Defects Research. Part A, Clinical and Molecular Teratology*. 106(8):667–674. DOI: 10.1002/bdra.23511.

Wang, X., Zhu, H., Snieder, H., Su, S., Munn, D., Harshfield, G., Maria, B.L., Dong, Y., et al. 2010. Obesity related methylation changes in DNA of peripheral blood leukocytes. *BMC Medicine*. 8:87. DOI: 10.1186/1741-7015-8-87.

Wang, X., Yang, T., Miao, J., Liu, H., Wu, K., Guo, J., Chen, J. & Li, T. 2018. Correlation between maternal and fetal insulin resistance in pregnant women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Clinical Laboratory*. 64(6):945–953. DOI: 10.7754/Clin.Lab.2018.171214.

Wang, Y., Nie, M., Li, W., Ping, F., Hu, Y., Ma, L., Gao, J. & Liu, J. 2011. Association of six single nucleotide polymorphisms with gestational diabetes mellitus in a chinese population. *PLoS ONE*. 6(11). DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0026953.

Wang, Y., Wang, O., Li, W., Ma, L., Ping, F., Chen, L. & Nie, M. 2015. Variants in Vitamin D binding protein gene are associated with gestational diabetes mellitus. *Medicine (United States)*. 94(40). DOI: 10.1097/MD.0000000001693.

Weikum, E.R., Knuesel, M.T., Ortlund, E.A. & Yamamoto, K.R. 2017. Glucocorticoid receptor control of transcription: precision and plasticity via allostery. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*. 18(3):159–174. DOI: 10.1038/nrm.2016.152.

Welter, D., MacArthur, J., Morales, J., Burdett, T., Hall, P., Junkins, H., Klemm, A., Flicek, P., et al. 2014. The NHGRI GWAS Catalog, a curated resource of SNP-trait associations. *Nucleic Acids Research*. (January). DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkt1229.

White, S.L., Lawlor, D.A., Briley, A.L., Godfrey, K.M., Nelson, S.M., Oteng-Ntim, E., Robson, S.C., Sattar, N., et al. 2016. Early antenatal prediction of gestational diabetes in obese women: development of prediction tools for targeted intervention. *PLoS ONE*. 11(12):e0167846. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0167846.
WHO. 1985. *Diabetes mellitus : report of a WHO study group [meeting held in Geneva from 11 to 16 February 1985]*. Geneva: World Health Organization. Available: https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/39592 [2019, February 27].

WHO. 1999. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications.Geneva:WorldHealthOrganization;1999.Available:http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/66040 [2018, January 12].

WHO. 2013. Diagnostic Criteria and Classification of Hyperglycaemia First Detected in Pregnancy. (WHO Guidelines Approved by the Guidelines Review Committee).
Geneva: World Health Organization. Available: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK169024/ [2019, February 26].

Willig, A.L. & Overton, E.T. 2016. Metabolic Complications and Glucose Metabolism in HIV Infection: A Review of the Evidence. *Current HIV/AIDS reports*. 13(5):289–296. DOI: 10.1007/s11904-016-0330-z.

Willmer, T., Johnson, R., Louw, J. & Pheiffer, C. 2018. Blood-based DNA methylation biomarkers for type 2 diabetes: potential for clinical applications. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*. 9. DOI: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00744.

Wootton, I. d p. 1974. *Microanalysis In Medical Biochemistry*. Available: http://archive.org/details/in.ernet.dli.2015.44802 [2019, January 28].

Worda, C., Leipold, H., Gruber, C., Kautzky-Willer, A., Knöfler, M. & Bancher-Todesca, D. 2004. Decreased plasma adiponectin concentrations in women with gestational diabetes mellitus. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 191(6):2120–2124. DOI: 10.1016/j.ajog.2004.04.038.

Wu, X. & Zhang, Y. 2017. TET-mediated active DNA demethylation: mechanism, function and beyond. *Nature Reviews. Genetics; London.* 18(9):517–534. DOI: http://dx.doi.org.uplib.idm.oclc.org/10.1038/nrg.2017.33.

Wu, L., Cui, L., Tam, W.H., Ma, R.C.W. & Wang, C.C. 2016. Genetic variants associated with gestational diabetes mellitus: a meta-analysis and subgroup analysis. *Scientific Reports*. 6:30539. DOI: 10.1038/srep30539.

Wu, P., Farrell, W.E., Haworth, K.E., Emes, R.D., Kitchen, M.O., Glossop, J.R., Hanna, F.W. & Fryer, A.A. 2018. Maternal genome-wide DNA methylation profiling in

gestational diabetes shows distinctive disease-associated changes relative to matched healthy pregnancies. *Epigenetics*. 13(2):122–128. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2016.1166321.

Yang, Y., Luo, B.R., Hu, M., Zhao, D.M. & Jing, W.J. 2018. Association of CD36 gene single nucleotide polymorphism with gestational diabetes mellitus in Chinese Han population. *Clinical and Experimental Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 45(2):266–271. DOI: 10.12891/ceog3844.2018.

Yasuda, K., Miyake, K., Horikawa, Y., Hara, K., Osawa, H., Furuta, H., Hirota, Y., Mori, H., et al. 2008. Variants in KCNQ1 are associated with susceptibility to type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Nature Genetics*. 40(9):1092–1097. DOI: 10.1038/ng.207.

Ye, D., Fei, Y., Ling, Q., Xu, W., Zhang, Z., Shu, J., Li, C. & Dong, F. 2016. Polymorphisms in TCF7L2 gene are associated with gestational diabetes mellitus in Chinese Han population. *Scientific Reports*. 6. DOI: 10.1038/srep30686.

Young, B.C. & Ecker, J.L. 2013. Fetal macrosomia and shoulder dystocia in women with gestational diabetes: risks amenable to treatment? *Current Diabetes Reports*. 13(1):12–18. DOI: 10.1007/s11892-012-0338-8.

Yu, Z., Ye, X., Wang, J., Qi, Q., Franco, O.H., Rennie, K.L., Pan, A., Li, H., et al. 2009. Associations of physical activity with inflammatory factors, adipocytokines, and metabolic syndrome in middle-aged and older Chinese people. *Circulation*. 119(23):2969–2977. DOI: 10.1161/Circulationaha.108.833574.

Zemlin, A.E., Matsha, T.E., Kengne, A.P., Hon, G. & Erasmus, R.T. 2016. High molecular weight adiponectin levels are neither influenced by adiponectin polymorphisms nor associated with insulin resistance in mixed-ancestry hyperglycemic subjects from South Africa. *Journal of Medical Biochemistry*. 35(4):416–427. DOI: 10.1515/jomb-2016-0024.

Zhang, C., Bao, W., Rong, Y., Yang, H., Bowers, K., Yeung, E. & Kiely, M. 2013. Genetic variants and the risk of gestational diabetes mellitus: A systematic review. *Human Reproduction Update*. 19(4):376–390. DOI: 10.1093/humupd/dmt013.

Zhang, C., Rawal, S. & Chong, Y.S. 2016. Risk factors for gestational diabetes: is prevention possible? *Diabetologia*. 59(7):1385–1390. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-016-3979-3.

Zhang, J., Liu, L., Lin, Z., Ji, X., Pi, L., Lin, X., Tian, N., Liu, G., et al. 2019. SNP-SNP and SNP-environment interactions of potentially functional HOTAIR SNPs modify the risk of hepatocellular carcinoma. *Molecular Carcinogenesis*. 58(5):633–642. DOI: 10.1002/mc.22955.

Zhang, X., Justice, A.C., Hu, Y., Wang, Z., Zhao, H., Wang, G., Johnson, E.O., Emu, B., et al. 2016. Epigenome-wide differential DNA methylation between HIV-infected and uninfected individuals. *Epigenetics*. 11(10):750–760. DOI: 10.1080/15592294.2016.1221569.

Zhao, C., Dong, J., Jiang, T., Shi, Z., Yu, B., Zhu, Y., Chen, D., Xu, J., et al. 2011. Early second-trimester serum MiRNA profiling predicts gestational diabetes mellitus. *PLoS ONE*. 6(8):e23925. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023925.

Zhao, P., Liu, E., Qiao, Y., Katzmarzyk, P.T., Chaput, J.-P., Fogelholm, M., Johnson, W.D., Kuriyan, R., et al. 2016. Maternal gestational diabetes and childhood obesity at age 9–11: results of a multinational study. *Diabetologia*. 59(11):2339–2348. DOI: 10.1007/s00125-016-4062-9.

Zhu, Y., Tian, F., Li, H., Zhou, Y., Lu, J. & Ge, Q. 2015. Profiling maternal plasma microRNA expression in early pregnancy to predict gestational diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Gynecology and Obstetrics*. 130(1):49–53. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijgo.2015.01.010.